# AirMagnet<sup>®</sup> Enterprise

## **User Guide**



© 2003-2012 Fluke Corporation. All Rights Reserved.

AirMagnet<sup>®</sup> Enterprise User Guide.

This *User Guide* is furnished under license and may be used or copied only in accordance with the terms specified in the license. The content of this document is for information only and should not be construed as a commitment on the part of AirMagnet, Inc.

No part of this document may be reproduced, transmitted, stored in a retrievable system, or translated into any language in any form or by any means without the prior written consent of AirMagnet, Inc. Further, AirMagnet, Inc. reserves the right to modify the content of this document without notice.

AIRMAGNET, INC. SHALL NOT BE HELD LIABLE FOR ERRORS OR OMISSIONS CONTAINED HEREIN; NOR FOR INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES RESULTING FROM THE USE OF THIS CONTENT.

This product includes software developed by David Young. Copyright 2003, 2004. All rights reserved.

This product includes software developed by Atsushi Onoe. Copyright 2001. All rights reserved.

This product includes software developed by Sam Leffler, Errno Consulting. Copyright 2002-2005. All rights reserved.

This product includes software developed by Bill Paul <wpaul@ctr.columbia.edu>. Copyright 1997, 1998, 1999. All rights reserved.

This product includes software developed by the University of California, Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory and its contributors.

This product includes software derived from the RSA Data Security, Inc. MD4 Message-Digest Algorithm. Copyright 1990-1992 RSA Data Security, Inc. All rights reserved.

Registered users may log into MyAirMagnet to download the available open source software utilized in AirMagnet Enterprise.

AirMagnet<sup>®</sup> and AirWISE<sup>®</sup> are registered trademarks, and the AirMagnet logo is a trademark, of AirMagnet, Inc. All the other product names mentioned herein may be trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective owners.

U.S. Patent Numbers 7,009,957, 7,130,289, and 7,613,139

AirMagnet, Inc. 2575 Augustine Drive Santa Clara, CA 95054 USA

Compiled in the United States of America

Part Number: AME-v10.1-USG-01-0412

## Software License Agreement

PLEASE READ THIS SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT ("LICENSE") CAREFULLY. IF YOU DO NOT AGREE TO THE TERMS OF THIS LICENSE, RETURN THE UNUSED AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE WITHIN 30 DAYS TO THE PLACE WHERE YOU OBTAINED IT FOR A REFUND.

#### **1. GRANT OF LICENSE.**

Fluke Networks, a division of Fluke Electronics Corporation grants you a non-exclusive right to install and use the AirMagnet Software on a single computer at a time. The software, documentation and any fonts accompanying this License whether on disk, in read only memory, on any other media or in any other form (the "AirMagnet Software") are licensed to you by Fluke Networks.

#### 2. TITLE, COPYRIGHT, AND TRADEMARK.

Software is owned by Fluke Electronics Corporation and is protected by United States copyrights laws and international treaty provisions. Therefore you must treat the Software like any other copyrighted material. You own the media on which the AirMagnet Software is recorded but Fluke Networks and/or Fluke Networks' licensor(s) retain title to the AirMagnet Software. The AirMagnet Software in this package and any copies which this License authorizes you to make are subject to this License.

#### 3. PERMITTED USES AND RESTRICTIONS.

This License does not allow the AirMagnet Software to exist on more than one computer at a time. You may make one copy of the AirMagnet Software in machine-readable form for backup purposes only. The backup copy must include all copyright information contained on the original. Except as expressly permitted in this License, you may not decompile, reverse engineer, disassemble, modify, rent, lease, loan, sublicense, distribute or create derivative works based upon the AirMagnet Software in whole or part or transmit the AirMagnet Software over a network. You may not disclose any information relating to the performance or operation of the AirMagnet Software (including any benchmarking or other testing results) to any third party without Fluke Networks' express prior written consent. You may, however, transfer your rights under this License provided you transfer the related documentation, this License and a copy of the AirMagnet Software to a party who agrees to accept the terms of this License and destroy any other copies of the AirMagnet Software in your possession. You may not use or otherwise export or re-export the AirMagnet Software except as authorized by United States law and the laws of the jurisdiction in which the AirMagnet Software was obtained. In particular, but without limitation, the AirMagnet Software may not be exported or reexported (i) into (or to a national or resident of) any U.S. embargoed country or (ii) to anyone on the U.S. Treasury Department's list of Specially Designated Nationals or the U.S. Department of Commerce's Table of Denial Orders. By using the AirMagnet Software, you represent and warrant that you are not located in, under control of, or a national or resident of any such country or on any such list.

#### 4. TERMINATION.

Your rights under this License will terminate automatically without notice from Fluke Networks if you fail to comply with any term(s) of this License.

#### **5. LIMITED WARRANTY.**

Fluke Network warrants the media on which the AirMagnet Software is recorded to be free from defects in materials and workmanship under normal use for a period of ninety (90) days from the date of original retail purchase. Fluke Networks does not warrant any downloading errors or that the Software will be error free or operate without interruption. Fluke Networks' entire liability and your exclusive remedy shall be, at Fluke Networks' option, a refund of the purchase price of the product containing the AirMagnet Software or replacement of the AirMagnet Software which is returned to Fluke Networks or an authorized representative with a copy of the receipt. This limited warranty is void if failure of the products has resulted from accident, abuse, or misapplication. Any replacement product will be warranted for the remainder of the 90 day original warranty period or 30 days, whichever is longer.

#### 6. DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY ON AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE.

Other than as provided in the Limited Warranty above, The AirMagnet Software is provided "AS IS" and without further warranty. FLUKE NETWORKS EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO THE SOFTWARE INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES AND/OR CONDITIONS OF MERCHANTABILITY OR SATISFACTORY QUALITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. FLUKE NETWORKS DOES NOT WARRANT THAT THE FUNCTIONS CONTAINED IN THE AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE WILL MEET YOUR REQUIREMENTS, OR THAT THE OPERATION OF THE AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE WILL BE UNINTERRUPTED OR ERROR-FREE, OR THAT DEFECTS IN THE AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE WILL BE CORRECTED. FURTHERMORE, FLUKE NETWORKS DOES NOT WARRANT OR MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS REGARDING THE USE OR THE RESULTS OF THE USE OF THE AIRMAGNET SOFTWARE OR RELATED DOCUMENTATION IN TERMS OF THEIR CORRECTNESS, ACCURACY, RELIABILITY, OR OTHERWISE. NO ORAL OR WRITTEN INFORMATION OR ADVICE GIVEN BY AIRMAGNET OR AN AIRMAGNET AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE SHALL CREATE A WARRANTY OR IN ANY WAY INCREASE THE SCOPE OF THIS WARRANTY. SOME JURISDICTIONS DO NOT ALLOW THE EXCLUSION OF IMPLIED WARRANTIES, SO THE ABOVE EXCLUSION MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU.

#### 7. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY.

UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES, INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE, SHALL FLUKE NETWORKS BE LIABLE FOR ANY INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, INDIRECT OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS LICENSE. SOME JURISDICTIONS DO NOT ALLOW THE LIMITATION OF INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES SO THIS LIMITATION MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU. In no event shall Fluke Networks total liability to you for all damages exceed the amounts paid by you hereunder.

#### 8. GOVERNMENT END USERS.

If the AirMagnet Software is supplied to the United States Government, the AirMagnet Software is classified as "restricted computer software" as defined in clause 52.227-19 of the FAR. The United States Government's rights to the AirMagnet Software are as provided in clause 52.227-19 of the FAR.

#### 9. CONTROLLING LAW AND SEVERABILITY.

This License shall be governed by the laws of the United States and the State of Washington, U.S.A. If for any reason a court of competent jurisdiction finds any provision, or portion thereof, to be unenforceable, the remainder of this License shall continue in full force and effect.

#### **10. COMPLETE AGREEMENT.**

This License constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the use of the AirMagnet Software and supersedes all prior or contemporaneous understandings regarding such subject matter. No amendment to or modification of this License will be binding unless in writing and signed by Fluke Networks.

## Disclaimer

AirMagnet DoD (Department of Defense), GLBA (Gramm, Leach, Bliley Act), HIPAA (Health Information Portability and Accountability Act), and SOX (Sarbanes Oxley Act 2002) Policy Compliance Reports provide a security framework intended to assist you in complying with various regulations in the financial services, health, public accounting, and government sectors. The Policy Compliance Reports focus on wireless network security and aim to guide network administrators in documenting their security policies and responding to security threats and incidents.

AirMagnet's customers are responsible for ensuring their own compliance with applicable laws and regulations. While the AirMagnet Policy Compliance Reports provide information about the law and are designed to help users satisfy government regulations, such information is not legal advice, and it is the customer's sole responsibility to obtain advice of competent legal counsel as to the identification and interpretation of any relevant law or regulation. AirMagnet does not represent or warrant that its services, products or any other information it provides to a customer will ensure that the customer is in compliance with any law or regulation.

The information contained in the Policy Compliance Reports is furnished under and subject to the terms of the Software License Agreement ("License"). The Policy Compliance Reports do not create a binding business, legal, or professional services relationship between you and AirMagnet, Inc.

Because business practice, technology, and governing laws and regulations vary by industry and location, full compliance with regulations will depend on an organization's particular circumstances. AirMagnet Policy Compliance Reports document an organization's wireless network security framework for authentication, access control, and encryption. The Reports are intended to provide useful information to determine whether wireless network security policies are implemented correctly and provide an integral framework to guide network administrators to respond to security threats and incidents in a consistent, compliant, and approved manner.

AirMagnet System Level and Device Level Compliance Reports provide information to assist its customers in determining whether they are in compliance with various standards, laws and regulations applicable to wireless networks and devices operating in the unregulated radio frequencies (2.4 – 5 GHz). It is intended to assist customers in identifying wireless networks and devices not in compliance with security frameworks such as FISMA (Federal Information Security Management Act) and US federal regulations implementing laws such as GLBA, HIPAA, SOX, and more.

AirMagnet is <u>**not**</u> responsible for an organization's compliance with industry standards or legal regulations. AirMagnet should be used by organizations as an aid in satisfying the organization's compliance requirements for standards, laws, and regulations.

AirMagnet operation is limited to wireless networks and devices operating in the unregulated radio frequencies (2.4 – 5 GHz). It operates and reports on networks and devices that use wireless technologies. It does <u>not</u> apply to wire-line networks and devices <u>not</u> operating in the wireless spectrum.

AirMagnet, Inc.

## Table of Contents

Software License Agreement	i
Disclaimer	v
Part I: AirMagnet Enterprise System	xxv
Chapter 1: AirMagnet Enterprise Overview	1
Enterprise-hardened Wireless Intrusion Prevention	1
Automated Intrusion Prevention	1
Superior Detection	1
Automated, Active Defenses	1
3D Rogue Control	2
Detect	2
Disable	2
Document	2
Full Disclosure Policy View	3
Tailored Policy Creation	3
Security- or Performance-Only User Role	3
Streamlined Analysis and Investigation	3
Notification and Escalation	3
Integrated Reporting	3
Compliance Reporting	4
SmartEdge Architecture	4
Local Analysis	4
Fast, Secure Deployments	4
Protect Your Bandwidth	4
Enterprise Scalability and Fail-over	4
Device-Specific Alarm List	5
Embedded AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer Sensor	5
SSH Support on Sensors	5
Database Backup/Restore/Reset	5
Device Locator	5
"Rogue AP Detected Inside" Alarm	6
Server to Console Data Compression	6
Managing Network ACL Groups	6
Showing Rogue-Detecting Sensors	6
Oracle Database Support	6
PostgreSQL Database Support	6

Software Update from Enterprise Console	7
Adding Comments to GPS Log Files	7
Addition of Two New Policy Profiles	7
AirMagnet Enterprise System Components	8
AirMagnet Enterprise Server	8
AirMagnet Enterprise Console	9
AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor	9
Product Documentation	9
Online Help	9
AirMagnet WLAN Policy Reference Guide	10
Release Notes	10
AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors	10
Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs)	10

## 

Product Package Contents	11
Product Registration	11
Technical Support	12
Contact Customer Support	12
AirWISE Community	
AirMagnet Enterprise Installation Overview	13
Database Server Prerequisite	14
Performing Product Upgrades or Downgrades	14
Downgrade Procedure	15
AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation	15
Notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation	16
Special Notes on Backup Server Installation	17
AirMagnet Enterprise System Requirements	17
Server operating systems*	17
Supported databases	17
Console operating systems*	17
Installing AirMagnet Enterprise Server	20
Using a Backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server	
Registering Your AirMagnet Enterprise	
AirMagnet Enterprise Server Web Page	29
AirMagnet Enterprise Console Installation	29
AirMagnet Enterprise Console System Requirements	
Downloading AirMagnet Enterprise Console	29
Installing AirMagnet Enterprise Console	31
Verifying AirMagnet Enterprise Console Installation	32
AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Configuration	34
Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Web Browser	34
Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Sensor Serial Console Port	40

Verifying Sensor Configuration Using Show Commands	
Maintenance Commands	
FIPS-Required Features	45
Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor	
International Power Standards	
Verifying AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Installation	
Software Sensor Agent (SSA)	
Introduction	
Special Notes	
Installation Methods	51
SSA System Requirements	51
SSA Installation	51
Unattended method	51
Manual method	51
AirMagnet Console and SSA	
Getting Software and License from My AirMagnet	
0 , 0	

## 

	Preparation for System Deployment	
	Scenarios for AirMagnet Enterprise Server Setup	
	How Many SmartEdge Sensors Do I Need?	
	Basic Concepts	
	Sensor Field of View (FOV)	
	Trusted Devices	
	Unauthorized WLAN Devices	
	Radio Receiver Sensitivity/Link Budget	
	802.11 RF Media Types	
	WLAN Device Detection Science 101	
	WLAN Device Detection Science 102	
	Sensor FOV Types	
	Type A: All Trusted Traffic Monitoring	
	Type B: Trusted AP Monitoring	60
	Type C: Unauthorized Device Detection	60
	Factors Affecting SmartEdge Sensor FOV Performance	60
	SmartEdge Sensor Installation Restrictions	61
	Office with Dense Central Core	61
	Microcell Network	61
	SmartEdge Sensor Network Design Objectives	61
	Measurement Process Overview	
	Unauthorized Device Detection Measurements	
	Sample Design Results Review and Conclusion	
Part	t II: AirMagnet Enterprise Console	65

Chapter 4: Enterprise Console Basics	
Introduction	
Launching AirMagnet Enterprise Console	
Console UI Components	
Navigation Bar	
Network Tree	
Server Status Indicator	
Sensor Filter	
Network Building Tools	
Enabling 802.11n Support	
Connect Menu	
Manage Menu	
View Reports	
The Toolbar	
Help Menu	
Using the View Filter	
Setting Up a Network Tree	
Managing Console-Server Connection	
Adding AirMagnet Enterprise Servers to the Console	
Removing Servers from the Console	
Changing Server Login Settings	
Connecting to AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors	
Exiting AirMagnet Enterprise Console	
Accessing Network Audit Log	
Audit Log Screen Components	
Customizing an Audit Log	
Printing an Audit Log	
Exporting an Audit Log	
Managing ACL Groups	
Creating ACL Groups	
Deleting ACL Groups	
Wired ACL	
Assigning Devices to ACL Groups	
Adding Devices to Your AirMagnet Enterprise System	
AirMagnet Enterprise Console User Management	
User Roles and Privileges	
Adding Users to AirMagnet Enterprise Console	
Removing Users from the Console User List	
Choosing User Display Options	
Managing AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors	
Accessing the Manage Sensors Screen	
Sensor Screen Control Buttons	
Sensor Table Data Fields	

Monitoring Sensors on the Network	
Modifying Sensor Properties	
Deleting Sensors	
Finding Sensors	
Importing Sensor Data	
Exporting Sensor Data	
Managing AirMagnet Enterprise Database	
Backing Up the Current Database	
Restoring a Database Backup File	115
Deleting a Database Backup File	
Cleaning Up Database Tables	
Chapter 5: Using the Start Screen	121
Introduction	
Overall View	
Major UI Components	
The Toolbar	
Network Tree	
Network Information	
Network Information Components	
Server Summary	
Security Status	
Rogue Device Status	
Compliance Status	
Performance Status	
VIP Device Status	
Problem Device Status	
Chart Display	
Classic View	
Major UI Components	
Network Tree	
Time Frame Selector	
Alarm Overview	
AP Information by Hour	
STA Information by Hour	
Most Events per AP/STA/AdHoc	
Most Active APs/SSIDs	
New AP/STA/AdHoc	
Using the AirMagnet Alert Window	
Controls on the Alert Window	
Customizing Alert Window Display	

Chapter 6: Using	g the AirWISE Screen	
Introduction		139
Major III Cor	monents	140
Easy	v View Options	
Eucy	General Alarm Views	141
	Security Views	142
	Performance Alarm Views	
	Problem Device Views	
	VIP Views	
	Compliance Views	
Polie	cies & Alarms Tree	
Poli	cy/Alarm Description	
	Alarm Tab	
	Live Stats	
	Live Graphs	
	Association Tab	
	Sensor Tab	
Using Forens	sics Information	
Acti	ivating Forensic Logging	
	Adding Forensics Notifications	
	Configuring Forensics Notifications on Specific Alarms	
View	wing Forensics Data	
Chapter 7: Using	g the Infrastructure Screen	
Introduction.	anonto of the Infractory charge Caroon	
Major Compo	work Tree	
Fact	v View Options	
Lasy	Infrastructure View	100
	Infrastructure Hierarchy List Tab	
	Rogue View	162
Dev	rice Management Tools	
	Importing and Exporting ACL Data	
Dev	rice List	
Dev	rice Information	
Adding Devi	ices to the Device List	
Re-categorizi	ng Devices	
Chapter 8: Rogu	e Management View	
Introduction		172
Rootle Manag	gement View Sections	
Rogae	5	
105	,	

Newly Detected Rogue	
Rogue Management	
Establishing Multi-layered Tracing to Identify Rogue Devices	
Rogue Identification by Wireless Tracing	
Rogue Identification by Switch Tracing	
To establish Sensor-based switch tracing	
To establish Server-based switch tracing	
Rogue Identification by Wired Listening (hub correlation)	
Rogue Identification by Passive Detection	
Rogue Identification by Enhanced Rogue on wire	
To establish Enhanced Rogue on Wire:	
Automatic Rogue Traffic Blocking	
Wired Traffic Blocking	
Enabling Wired Blocking	
Wireless Traffic Blocking	
Enabling wireless blocking	
Defining Policy Profiles to Detect Rogue Devices	
Rogue Management Examples	
Chapter 9: Viewing Top Analyses	
Introduction	
Major UI Components	
Using the Easy View	
Chart Display	
Working in the Top Analysis Screen	
Sample Analysis Charts	
Chapter 10: Locating Rogue Devices	
Introduction	
Enabling the Device Locator	
Major UI Components	
Network Tree	
Toolbar	
Map Frame	
Probability Meter	
Configuring the Floor Plan	
Configuring a Floor Map	
Configuring the Network Space	
Configuring Site Boundaries	
Placing Sensors on the Floor Plan	
Locating Rogue APs	
Locating Rogue Stations	

Chapter 11: Using the Reports Screen	
Introduction	
Major UI Components	
Managing Report Books	
Creating a Report Book	
Adding Reports to a Book	
Deleting Reports from a Book	
Searching Text through a Report	
Modifying Book Properties	
Modifying Report Contents	
Printing Data Reports	
Exporting a Report or Report Book	
Automatic Report Generation	
Configuring the Report Email Server	
Scheduling a New Auto Report Task	
Compliance Reports	
Department of Defense Directive 8100.2	
Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act	
Gramm-Leach Bliley Act	
Sarbanes-Oxley Act	
Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard	
Basel II	
EU CRD/CAD3	
ISO 27001	
FISMA	
Compliance Reports Disclaimer	
Customizing Compliance Reports	
Chapter 12: Managing Policy Profiles	
Introduction	
Policy Profile Creation Procedures	
Creating Network Policy Profiles	
Creating a Policy Profile from Scratch	
Using a Pre-Configured Policy Profile	
Exporting and Importing Policy Profiles	
Exporting Policy Profiles and Notifications	
Importing Profiles and Notifications	
Managing Network Policies	
Working with the Policy Wizard	
Working with the Notification Wizard	
Assigning Notifications to Alarms	
Adding Notification Options	
Modifying Existing Notification Settings	

Deleting a Notification	
Working with the Score Wizard	
Configuring Policy Options	
802.11 Settings	
Configuring WEP Authentication	
Rogue Management	
Channel Scan	
Scanning Extended 802.11a Channels	
Implementing Policy Profiles	247

### Chapter 13: Configuring System Settings......251

Introduction	
Console Settings	
Server Settings	
Configuring a Hot-Swap Server	
Sensor Settings	
Configuring Notification List	
Configuring SysLog Notification	
Configuring Email Notification	
Configuring SNMP Notification	
Configuring SMS-via-Email Notification	
Configuring Page-Over-Phone Notification	
Configuring Page-over-Internet Notification	
Configuring Sound Notification	
Configuring Instant Messenger Notification	
Configuring Event Log Notification	
Configuring Print Notification	
Configuring Device Block Notification	
Configuring Forensics Notifications	
Configuring Device Classification Notification	
Configuring the Shared Secret Key	
Database Settings	
Enabling Sensor Zero Configuration	
Pre-Installation Model	
Post-Installation Model	
Vendor IEEE OUIs	
AP Grouping	
Auto Group Rules	
Manual Group Rules	
Device Classification	
Importing ACL from Other Vendors	
Custom Settings	
WLC Settings	

Chapter 14: Automated Health Check (AHC)	
Introduction	
Enabling AHC mode on a sensor	
Configuring AHC in the AME console	
Assigning AHC jobs to a sensor	
Viewing AHC Results	
Trends	
Part III: AirMagnet Remote Analyzer	
Chapter 15: Introducing Remote Analyzer	
Chapter Summary	
Launching Remote Analyzer	
Navigation Bar	
View Filter	
Applying Filters	
Channel Tab	
SSID Tab	
Device Tab	
AirWISE Tab	
How-To Guide	
Toolbar	
Working on Start Screen	
Start Screen UI Components	
Toolbar Options	
Text-Search Tool	
Easy View Button	
OK/R(ogue) Buttons	
RF Signal Meter	
RF Signal Quality Codes	
Expanded RF Graphs	
802.11n 20-/40-MHz Channels	
802.11 Information	
AirWISE Advice	
Pie Chart	
Packet Frames Summary	
Device Data	
Using Bubble Help	
AirWISE Details	
Changing Operating Frequency	
802.11 Protocols and Operating Frequencies	
Changing RF Signal Unit of Measurement	

Worldwide 802.11 a/b/g/n Radio Channel Allocation	
Accessing Data Reports	
Working on Channel Screen	
Channel Utilization and Throughput	
Channel Selection Pane	
Link Speed and Media Type	
Channel Data Summary	
Device Data Graph	
Analyzing Channel Occupancy	
Working on Interference Screen	
Interference Score	
Channel Interference Calculation	
Channel Interference Summary	
Interfering Devices	
Hidden Devices	
Graph Pane	
Working on the Infrastructure Screen	
Network Tree Structure	
Network Infrastructure Color Codes	
Analyzing Data of Individual Devices	
The Infrastructure Data Graphs	
Infrastructure Data Summary	
Infrastructure Data Pie Chart	
Alarm Status	
802.11d/h Information	
Viewing Connections between Devices	
Peer-to-Peer Connections	
Peer-AP-Peer Connections	
Working on AirWISE Screen	
AirWISE Screen Viewing Options	
Managing Alarm List	
Analyzing Network Policy Alarms	
Expert Advice	
Data Analysis	
Viewing All Alarms Generated by a Specific Device	
Working on Top Traffic Analysis Screen	
Top Traffic Analysis Screen UI Components	
Viewing Device Charts	
Exporting Chart Data	
Choosing a Graph Option	
Chart Data Tabulation	
Viewing Compliance Charts	
Basel II	
DOD 8100.2	

EU-CRD	
FISMA	
GLBA	
HIPAA	
ISO 27001	
PCI DSS	
SOX	
Viewing Compliance Charts	
Viewing Compliance Reports	
Compliance Reports Disclaimer	
Working on Decodes Screen	
Filtering Packet Captures	
Basic Procedures for Using Filters	
Creating Custom Filers	
Using a Custom Filter	
Deleting a Custom Filter	
Conducting Packet Decoding	
Finding Packets on Decodes Screen	
The Embedded AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer	
Enabling AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer	
Launching AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer	
Accessing Remote Spectrum Analyzer User Documentation	
Device Detection	
Non-WiFi (Spectrum) Devices	
Bluetooth Devices	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Action	
Digital Cordless Phones	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Action	
Analog Cordless Phones	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Action	
Microwave Ovens	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Action	
Wireless Cameras	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Action	

Baby Monitors	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on WiFi Networks	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
RF and Narrowband Jammer	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on WiFi on WiFi Netwo	orks
Recommended Course of Action	ons
Digital Video Monitors	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
Zigbee	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
Radar	
Introduction	
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
Motion Detector	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
RF Signal Generator	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Course of Actio	on
Non-Bluetooth Wireless Mouse	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11 WLAN	
Recommended Course of Actio	on
Game Controller	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
WiFi Devices	
802.11 a/g/n APs	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on WiFi Networks	
Recommended Courses of Acti	on
802.11b APs	
RF Spectrum Pattern	
Impact on WiFi Networks	
-	

Recommended Courses of Action	
Chapter 16: Configuring Remote Analyzer	
Introduction	
Sensor Settings	
General Settings	
Configuring SmartEdge Sensor's 802.11 Settings	
Configuring WEP Settings	
Configuring SmartEdge Sensor Packet Capture Filters	
Removing an Existing Filter	
Configuring Sensor Channel Scan Settings	
Customizing the User Interface	
Chapter 17: WLAN Management Tools	409
Introduction	
Troubleshooting the Link Connection	
Diagnosing Network Connectivity Problems	
Verifying Station-AP Association	
Verifying DHCP IP Address Acquisition	
Verifying DNS Name Resolution	
Reaching an End Node with Default Gateway	
Tracing Network Devices	
802.11n Network Tools	
802.11n Efficiency	
802.11n Analysis	
Simulating WLAN Throughput	
Configuring WLAN Throughput Simulator	
Conducting WLAN Throughput Simulations	
Simulated WLAN Throughput	
Calculating Device Throughput	
Chapter 18: Managing Data Files	
Introduction	
Saving Captured Data	
AirMagnet-Supported File Formats	
Saving a New .amc File	
Saving an Existing File in a Different Format	
Opening a Saved File	
Previewing Data Prior to Printing	
Part IV: Appendices & Index	

Appendix A: Secure Communication	431
Firewall Configuration	
Proxy Servers	
Outgoing Proxy	
Incoming Proxy	
Static NAT	
Port Forwarding	
Appendix B: System Troubleshooting	
Appendix C: Enterprise Deployment	435
Introduction	
AirMagnet Enterprise Server Deployment	
Notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation	
Special Notes on Backup Server Installation	
Configuring AirMagnet Sensors	
Zero Configuration Options	
Manual Configuration Options	
Working with Firewalls, VPNs, and NATs	
Firewall Configuration	
Proxy Servers	
Wireless Policies and Enforcement	
System Troubleshooting	
Database Issues	
Sensor Issues	
General and Administrative Issues	
Appendix D: SNMP Integration	
SNMP Support	445
Enabling SNMP	
Appendix E: Manual Rogue Trace	
Appendix F: FIPS 140-2 Secure Operation	
Information for Local Crypto Officers	
Installing and Configuring the Sensor	
Maintaining the Sensor in FIPS Approved Mode	
Setting the Shared Key	
Removing the Sensor from Service	
Information for Remote Crypto Officers	
Installing and Configuring the Sensor	

Setting the Shared Key	
Removing the Sensor from Service	
Maintaining the Sensor in FIPS Approved Mode	
Setting the Browser to Use TLS	
Information for Users	
Protect Your Password	
Reference Information	
Appendix G: Installing Oracle Database	455
Creating an Oracle Database	
Creating User Profiles	
Configuring Oracle Client	
Using an Oracle Database Server	
Appendix H: Installing PostgreSQL Database	
Setting up the PostgreSQL Database	
Creating a new AirMagnet Database	
Installing AirMagnet Enterprise	
Appendix I: Third-Party Copyrights	
D. Young Copyright	
A. Onoe & S. Leffler Copyright	
S. Leffler Copyright	
B. Paul Copyright	
Apache License	
APPENDIX: How to apply the Apache License to your work	
GNU Library General Public License	
GNU LESSER GENERAL PUBLIC LICENSE	
Go Ahead License Agreement	
Libpcap License	
	511
Net5NMP License	
NetSNMP License OpenSSL License	
NetSNMP License OpenSSL License PuTTY License	
NetSNMP License OpenSSL License PuTTY License SSH Server License	
Net5NMP License OpenSSL License PuTTY License SSH Server License ZipArchive License	
NetSNMP License OpenSSL License PuTTY License SSH Server License ZipArchive License ZLib License	520 
NetSNMP License   OpenSSL License   PuTTY License   SSH Server License   ZipArchive License   ZLib License   Appendix J: A. Onoe & S. Leffler Copyright	516 520 521 521 521 523 523

Appendix L: B. Paul Copyright	
Index	531

## Part I: AirMagnet Enterprise System

## **Chapter 1: AirMagnet Enterprise Overview**

#### **Enterprise-hardened Wireless Intrusion Prevention**

Wireless technology poses a critical test to the enterprise. Businesses must respond to a rising wave of new threats and vulnerabilities at a time when wireless expertise and manpower are in short supply. AirMagnet Enterprise tames this complexity and exposure with a true zero-tolerance approach to wireless security that is tied to the policies and needs of your business. AirMagnet Enterprise detects every threat in the network, worldwide, and then automatically takes action with multiple layers of automated threat response. An intuitive global interface provides full disclosure of all wireless events, making it easy to make the right decisions while cutting through the time required to manage your networks. The end result is a system that brings simplicity, accountability, and bullet-proof defense to any wireless deployment.

### **Automated Intrusion Prevention**

AirMagnet Enterprise creates an airtight seal over your wireless networks, quickly identifying and neutralizing any threats that arise. This is done through the marriage of continuous threat detection with a suite of active defenses that respond to any event automatically.

#### **Superior Detection**

WLANs can expose any enterprise to a new class of security threats where the rogue AP represents only the tip of the iceberg. AirMagnet answers this challenge by continuously monitoring for hundreds of potential threats using the only sensors in the industry to perform a complete, independent local analysis of all wireless traffic. This firsthand view provides a stateful analysis of all conversations and all devices in the network to identify more than 135 classes of threats in real-time. The result is the deepest, most accurate library of wireless events in the industry, covering all aspects of WLAN security.

#### Automated, Active Defenses

When threats arise, AirMagnet Enterprise actively protects the network with multiple layers of defenses. This layered approach insures that every threat is addressed and technical teams are always armed with the professional tools needed to protect their networks.

- Wireless Blocking Wireless blocking gives managers the ability to reach out and stop wireless threats at the source. When a device is blocked wirelessly, it is unable to make or maintain any wireless connections, effectively locking it out of the network. Any client, AP, or Ad-hoc device can be selectively targeted and blocked without impacting the normal operation of the network.
- Wired-Side Blocking AirMagnet Enterprise also includes the ability to block threats at the wired port. This provides a complementary layer of protection and ensures that the wired network is shielded from threats in the WLAN.
- Locate Threats AirMagnet lets users see the location of rogues and intrusions on a map of their location. Staff can now immediately see if a threat is inside or outside the premises, and can target responses appropriately.

- Device Tracing When a threatening device is identified in the network, AirMagnet can launch an active analytical trace to expose where the device is attached to the wired infrastructure. Traces can span multiple switches, ensuring that every corner of the network is inspected.
- Automated Response AirMagnet's defensive suite can be tied to policy and triggered automatically. This insures networks are protected 24 hours a day, even when staff is not readily available. When an attack is detected, AirMagnet comes into action to immediately defend the network.

#### **3D Rogue Control**

Rogue devices are a constant threat to every wireless network, and require a trusted system to detect, disable, and document every rogue, every time. To this end, AirMagnet's unique 3D Rogue Control provides a truly fail-safe approach to rogue management, built on a concept of operational redundancy in each step of the process.

#### Detect

AirMagnet Enterprise employs multiple layers of rogue detection to insure every rogue device is identified, immediately and accurately. Users can easily import access control lists from other management systems, making it easier to define rogues based on your overall network policy.

Rogues can be identified based on:

- MAC address
- Hardware vendor
- Channel
- SSID
- 802.11 band (a/b/g)

#### Disable

AirMagnet actively disables rogue devices on both the wireless and wired sides, keeping rogues completely isolated from your network. All blocking and tracing can be automated to provide around-the clock active protection from rogues.

Rogues can be blocked with:

- Wireless Blocking
- Wired Blocking
- Automated Blocking

#### Document

AirMagnet fully documents every rogue device with a consolidated view of every rogue including the location of the rogue on a map, its blocking status, the switch and port where the rogue is connected, security measures in place on the rogue, as well as the MAC address, channel, SSID and much more.

### **Full Disclosure Policy View**

AirMagnet's Full Disclosure Policy View brings easy, policy-based management and accountability to any wireless LAN. Instead of tracking hundreds of individual alarms, users can create, document, and enforce coordinated wireless policies that integrate with their existing processes.

#### **Tailored Policy Creation**

AirMagnet Enterprise makes it easy to create and enforce policies tied to your specific business needs and regulatory requirements. The system includes a library of pre-configured policies tailored to specific industry needs (government, retail, warehouses, etc.), as well as regulatory standards such as HIPAA and GLBA. Policies can be applied to any level of the network, from policies that span the entire organization to policies that target specific VLANs within a single device.

#### Security- or Performance-Only User Role

Network administrators can now fine-tune and assign WLAN management responsibilities to staff members in two separate categories. A user who is assigned the security-only role can only view and manage the security policies and alarms of the network, and vice versa.

#### Streamlined Analysis and Investigation

The AirMagnet Console makes it easy to see the Who, What, When, Where, and Why of wireless problems in the network. Users can then drill down for additional details, including event correlation, hardware analysis, and configurable graphs of trends in the network.

#### Notification and Escalation

AirMagnet Enterprise delivers targeted, actionable information to network staff and management systems via a comprehensive notification system. Notification methods including SNMP versions 1, 2, and 3, SysLog, EventLog, Email, Pager, Instant Message, SMS, Print, and more. Notification rules can be set on a per- alarm basis, allowing individual alerts to be routed to specific recipients. As situations change, the notification targets can change in response, allowing for logical event escalation.

#### **Integrated Reporting**

AirMagnet's Reports screen quickly turns your Wi-Fi data into professional customized reports. Users can leverage a library of pre-built reports or generate their own custom reports by selecting the appropriate items from the user interface. The reports cover all areas of WLAN management and can be output in a variety of formats including PDF, HTML, XML, MS Word, MS Excel, Text, and more.

#### **Compliance Reporting**

AirMagnet Enterprise includes detailed compliance reports covering a variety of regulatory standards including Sarbanes-Oxley, HIPAA, DoD, Payment Card Industry, FISMA, and GLBA. These reports step through each section of the respective standards, providing a pass-fail assessment of each device and policy, while illustrating any needed corrective actions. As a result, IT staff can easily verify regulatory compliance and maintain detailed records of their efforts.

#### SmartEdge Architecture

AirMagnet Enterprise is built on a truly revolutionary architecture that provides superior intelligence and unmatched scalability. The system consists of three major components – AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors, deployed throughout the network to analyze your wireless networks, a centralized Enterprise Server that correlates events and integrates to other systems, and Enterprise Consoles that provide the user interface to the system.

#### Local Analysis

AirMagnet Enterprise is the only solution in the world to perform a complete wireless analysis at the source, in the sensor itself, instead of chopping and forwarding data for remote analysis. As a result, AirMagnet always has access to a complete set of firsthand data, and never drops important information.

#### Fast, Secure Deployments

AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors are plenum-rated and FIPS 140-2 compliant, insuring they can be deployed in any environment. SmartEdge Sensors also include native support for 802.3af Power-over-Ethernet and include a zero configuration option for fast, painless deployments. Sensors come standard with removable antennas, allowing users to use external antennas to meet any unique monitoring requirements.

#### **Protect Your Bandwidth**

AirMagnet's local analysis drastically reduces the volume of data sent between the Sensor and Server. AirMagnet typically generates only a few packets per second (about 2% of which is required by other sensors), conserving wired bandwidth even during peak WLAN use.

#### **Enterprise Scalability and Fail-over**

AirMagnet Enterprise meets the needs of any organization regardless of size. A single AirMagnet Enterprise Server can support up to 1,500 sensors (each monitoring hundreds of wireless devices). Multiple servers can be monitored through a single Enterprise Console, and the system supports redundant management servers for automatic fail-over. Additionally, since each SmartEdge Sensor performs an independent local analysis, each sensor continues to protect the network even in the event that remote connectivity is lost.

#### **Device-Specific Alarm List**

The user can view all the alarms that are triggered by a specific device (AP or station). It provides an easy way to keep track of the overall security and performance status of individual selected devices. This feature is available in the Remote Analyzer.

#### Embedded AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer Sensor

The AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer Sensor integrates AirMagnet's advanced spectrumsensing hardware and analytical and visual display software into one application. This new sensor platform brings AirMagnet Enterprise system to a new level and allows network professionals to use the AirMagnet Enterprise system to monitor and collect spectrum data as the basis for network design and planning, troubleshooting, and optimization. Unlike the regular AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor which comes with only one wireless network card for monitoring network traffic, the AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer Sensor comes with an additional wireless card dedicated for spectrum data analysis. The AirMagnet Enterprise system is able to differentiate the Spectrum Analyzer Sensors from the regular SmartEdge Sensors and display them on the Enterprise Console using different icons

#### SSH Support on Sensors

AirMagnet Enterprise comes with enhanced security by offering SSH support on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. This ensures that all communication between the Command Line Interface (CLI) client and the SmartEdge Sensor is encrypted, making it impossible to eavesdrop or sniff critical information. The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor uses SSH Server Version 2.0 at Port 22. It has been fully tested to work smoothly with the following SSH clients:

- Linux SSH Client (Fedora Core 4, Debian Sarge 3.1)
- OpenSSH Client
- SecureCRT
- Putty
- Cygwin

#### Database Backup/Restore/Reset

This feature is designed to make it easy for users to back up, restore, or reset their AirMagnet Enterprise Server database all from one simple user interface. Currently, it is available for the Microsoft Access and SQL database servers.

#### **Device Locator**

This is an enhancement to the Rogue Triangulation feature in the AirMagnet Enterprise 6.x releases. Using a new calculation algorithm, the program now is able to track and locate all kinds of devices (i.e., AP, station, Ad Hoc) of any type (i.e., Rogue, Neighbor, Monitored, and In-ACL) with greater accuracy.

#### "Rogue AP Detected Inside" Alarm

This alarm is associated with the Device Locator feature. To enable AirMagnet Enterprise to generate this alarm, all you need to do is to specify an area on the floor plan. Once the area is set, the program will automatically send an alarm whenever a rogue AP is detected within the borders of the area. It's a great feature to fortify a specific area on a wireless network or even the entire network.

#### Server to Console Data Compression

Significant breakthrough has been made in compression of data transmitted from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to the Enterprise Console. As a result, data traffic from Server to Console can now be reduced by 80~90% of what it used to be. This is achieved by using zlib, a free, general-purpose, legally unencumbered, lossless data-compression library that can be used on virtually any computer hardware and operating system.

#### Managing Network ACL Groups

An Access Controls List, or ACL, provides an easy way for network administrators to effectively manage the security of their networks. With this feature, users can create and manage/group their networks' access control lists (ACLs) from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console using the ACL Groups Management dialog box, where the user can create or delete ACLs and add devices to or delete devices from a selected ACL group.

#### Showing Rogue-Detecting Sensors

This feature correlates Sensors with rogue devices that have been detected on the network, making it easier for the user to identify the Sensor or Sensors that have detected a certain rogue device. The feature is available on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen.

#### **Oracle Database Support**

This release of AirMagnet Enterprise comes with support for Oracle Database server, in addition to the Microsoft Access and SQL servers. It not only offers more database options for the user to choose from, but also makes AirMagnet Enterprise more scalable, making it ideal for managing large-scale enterprise wireless networks.

#### PostgreSQL Database Support

This release of AirMagnet Enterprise comes with support for PostgreSQL Database server, in addition to the Oracle, Microsoft Access and SQL servers. It not only offers more database options for the user to choose from, but also offers the user a free open source database management system.

#### **Important Notes:**

[1] PostgreSQL must be installed and the database you wish to use must be created prior to installing the AirMagnet server software. For steps on installing the server software see Chapter 2. Simply follow the prompts on the screen.

[2] Before you can connect to a PostgreSQL repository, you must first set up a PostgreSQL ODBC driver. Therefore, during AirMagnet Enterprise installation, you will be prompted to install the OBDC driver.

#### Software Update from Enterprise Console

All AirMagnet software comes with a one-year free technical support plan which entitles users to all patches and new releases during that period. This AirMagnet Enterprise release includes a useful tool for checking for any available updates to the AirMagnet software. This can be done (from the Enterprise Console) simply by navigating to **Help>Check Update**. The user will receive a message indicating if an update is available or not. If there is an update, detailed instructions will be given on the screen to guide the user through the update process.

#### Adding Comments to GPS Log Files

A "Comment to log file" field has been added to the GPS Log Options dialog box, which allows the user to add text descriptions to GPS log files, if they want to.

#### Addition of Two New Policy Profiles

- The Educational Institution Policy Profile is designed to provide technical teams with the systems and tools needed to stay in control of the wireless networks in the Educational environment. Colleges, universities, and K-12 school districts have been among the early adopters of the Wi-Fi technology. Depending on the school policy, even though the students and faculty members will be allowed to bring in personal access points, the wireless administrator needs to ensure that these devices do not affect the performance of those authorized devices or pose any security threat to the campus-wide network. The AirMagnet Enterprise Educational Institution Profile addresses WLAN policy issues in the education sector.
- The Zero Wireless Policy Profile is designed to provide technical teams with the systems and tools needed to ensure no wireless network is present in certain environments. Enterprises that enforce this policy need to be assured of protection from any Denial-of-Service attacks, Man-in- the-Middle attacks, ad-hoc nodes, or any issue that may compromise the security of the corporate network. For this reason, enterprises need to continuously monitor their networks to ensure the "zero wireless policy". AirMagnet Enterprise will alert network administrators when any wireless device is detected on their network.



### **AirMagnet Enterprise System Components**

#### Figure 1-1: Topology of the AirMagnet Enterprise system

Figure 2-1 illustrates the network topology of the AirMagnet Enterprise system. The entire AirMagnet Enterprise system consists of three major components:

- AirMagnet Enterprise Server
- AirMagnet Enterprise Console, and
- AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor

#### **AirMagnet Enterprise Server**

The AirMagnet Enterprise Server is the central component of the AirMagnet Enterprise system and holds all the network data collected by AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors. AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors send alarms and trending information to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, which maintains a database of all network data and securely delivers the information in real time to AirMagnet Enterprise Consoles deployed throughout the network. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server is a Windows-based software program running on Windows Server 2000, 2003, or 2008 operating systems. It provides the following key services:

- Centralized alarm view provides an eagle-eyed view of the most critical activities in the entire wireless LAN.
- Sensor management provides sensor configuration profile, profile distribution, and software upgrade to sensors to facilitate effective policy distribution.
- User administration provides role-based user profile management which gives IT managers the flexibility of delegating network monitoring and troubleshooting tasks to IT staff who have various classes of security clearance and skill sets.
Sensor network trending information aggregation – is an Enterprise Server database that saves network performance information as a data source for producing various baseline reports.

#### AirMagnet Enterprise Console

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console provides the user interface to the system, allowing users to view network activities by location or sensor throughout the network. When more detailed information is required, the Enterprise Console can directly connect to any individual sensor for real-time analysis and remote troubleshooting, using the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer. The AirMagnet Enterprise Console is flexible enough to be deployed and launched securely from a NOC on a Laptop or PC for complete anytime-anywhere control.

# AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors are deployed in the wireless network to proactively monitor the environment for more than 135 alarms that could impact the security and performance of the network. Unlike simple packet sniffing probes, each AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor has an built-in intelligent AirWISE analysis engine, allowing it to automatically monitor the network environment. This unique ability allows the "heavy lifting" of the analysis to be performed locally at the edge of the network and avoids the additional bandwidth overhead of capturing and re-sending each and every packet to a central server for processing. The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors are placed throughout the network and report back to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server using the 10/100 Ethernet.

# **Product Documentation**

This *AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide* contains comprehensive information about the AirMagnet Enterprise application and all the utilities that are integrated in it. It provides detailed instructions and vivid graphical illustrations on how to use the various features of the product. It is highly recommended that the user print out the *User Guide* and have it handy as a reference for their daily work.

In addition to this *User Guide*, AirMagnet Enterprise also comes with the following documents:

#### **Online Help**

AirMagnet Enterprise also comes with a complete HTML-based online help system. It includes all the information found in the *AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide*, plus context-sensitive help for the software's major user interfaces. The entire help system consists of two separate files: one for the AirMagnet Enterprise Console and the other for the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer.

You can access AirMagnet Enterprise Console's online help, from the Console's user interface, by clicking **Help>Contents.** To access the online help for the Remote Analyzer, you must first bring up the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer and then click **Help>Contents.** 

You can also activate the online help for the AirMagnet Enterprise Console or the Remote Analyzer by pressing the **F1 Key** on your keyboard from their respective interfaces.

# AirMagnet WLAN Policy Reference Guide

The AirMagnet Enterprise WLAN Policy Reference Guide contains descriptions of all the WLAN security IDS/IPS and performance intrusion alarms that could be triggered by the AirMagnet Enterprise system. It describes in detail all the security threats and performance anomalies that have been identified so far in the typical enterprise wireless LAN environment and provides proven strategies on how to deal with those threats and anomalies.

An electronic copy of the *Policy Reference Guide* in Adobe PDF format is included on the AirMagnet Enterprise software CD. It can also be accessed by clicking **Start>All Programs>AirMagnet Enterprise Console> Policy Reference Guide.** 

#### **Release Notes**

The *AirMagnet Enterprise Release Notes* contains the most up-to-date information about the product. It reflects the overall status of AirMagnet Enterprise at the time of release. The user should always refer to the *Release Notes* for all the last-minute enhancements, known issues, and important notes.

A hard copy of the *Release Notes* is included inside your product package. The user is also encouraged to log on to AirMagnet's Website for the latest release notes regarding software update and upgrade.

# AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors

AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor user guides (including technical specifications) are located in the Documents/Drivers section of your My\_AirMagnet account.

### Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs)

We at AirMagnet take great pride in providing our customers with the best customer service experience possible. Towards that end, we have an FAQ section on our Website to address product-related questions commonly asked by our customers. The entries are listed by product and are in a question-and-answer format. We encourage our customers to use those FAQs when they have product-related questions before contacting us for technical support. The FAQs can be accessed from http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com/faq/.

We take great pride in providing our customers with the best ISD/IPS products available on the market. Towards that end, we are constantly adding new features and enhancements to our products in response to market needs. Therefore, our product documentation is updated regularly to reflect the latest status of our products. We strongly recommend that our customers visit our website for the latest version of all our product literature.

# **Chapter 2: Installing AirMagnet Enterprise**

# **Product Package Contents**

Thank you for choosing AirMagnet Enterprise!

Prior to installing AirMagnet Enterprise, make sure that the following items are included in your product package:

- AirMagnet Enterprise Software CD\*
- AirMagnet Software License Agreement
- AirMagnet Enterprise Read Me First
- AirMagnet Enterprise Quick Crib Sheet

If any of these items is missing or damaged, contact your AirMagnet product reseller or AirMagnet technical support immediately.

The CD contains a copy of the AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide and the AirMagnet Enterprise WLAN Policy Reference Guide. Both documents are in Adobe PDF format. The Adobe Acrobat Reader software is required in order to view and print the documents. The software can be downloaded free of charge form Adobe's Website at http://www.adobe.com.

# **Product Registration**

Registering your AirMagnet Enterprise will ensure your eligibility for product support and updates as well as other benefits.

#### To register your product:

- **1)** Open your Web browser.
- 2) In the Address field, go to: <u>http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com/support/</u><u>register\_product/index.php</u>
- 3) Follow the instructions on-screen to complete the registration.

The AirMagnet Product Registration screen appears automatically on-screen upon the installation of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, providing an easy way for registering your product. For more information, see "AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation" on page 15.

# **Technical Support**

Fluke Networks' Gold Support is our comprehensive support and maintenance program that offers expanded coverage for all AirMagnet products. All existing AirMagnet customers with products under the annual maintenance and support program are automatically migrated to the new Fluke Network's Gold Support program.

Benefits of the Gold Support program include:

- Access to live 24 X 7 technical support\*
- Highly trained technical experts to help with product installation, configuration, best practices & troubleshooting on call 24 hrs a day including weekends and through the night.
- Multilingual technical support team\*\*
- Free software updates/upgrades (new features and product enhancements) when available.
- Hardware support, repair and replacement for AirMagnet products\*\*\*
- Free access to "AirMagnet Certified Professional" web-based training for certain Air-Magnet products.
- MAC Address Reset assistance.

\* Except United States holidays (New Years Day, Memorial Day, Labor Day, 4th of July, Thanksgiving, Christmas)

\*\* Multilingual support not available on weekends

\*\*\* Must meet terms and conditions as defined in the hardware warranty

### **Contact Customer Support**

- Phone Support: Sign-in to MyAirMagnet at http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com/ my\_airmagnet/ to access the "Exclusive" Gold-member only phone numbers for your region.
- Submit a support request at http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com/support/submit-report.php
- Send email to support@AirMagnet.com.

When contacting AirMagnet Technical Support, please have the following information ready so we may assist you quickly:

- Server hardware configuration
- Operating System

- Database
- AirMagnet Management Server version prior to updating (if updating to a new version caused the problem)
- Current version of AME
- Type(s) of sensors that are deployed in the enterprise environment (if the issue is sensor-related)

# **AirWISE Community**

From the help menu, users can directly link to the AirWISE Community <u>http://</u><u>www.airwisecommunity.com</u> created by AirMagnet for wireless experts. The AirWISE Community includes discussion forums, blogs and additional resources for the security, performance and compliance of wireless networks.

# **AirMagnet Enterprise Installation Overview**

The AirMagnet Enterprise System consists of the following system components:

- AirMagnet Enterprise Server
- AirMagnet Enterprise Console
- AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, and
- Database server (Microsoft Access, SQL, PostgreSQL, or Oracle database)

Microsoft SQL Service Pack 3 or later is required when installing Microsoft SQL 2000 Server on a Windows 2003 Server.

AirMagnet Enterprise system installation involves the following tasks:

- Installing an AirMagnet Enterprise supported database server or having the database access information to a supported database server (e.g., IP address, login) is required before installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- Installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- Installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Console (can be downloaded from https:// <Enterprise Server name or IP address> once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server has been installed).
- Configuring the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor(s).

Each of these tasks requires separate procedures, which will be covered in detail in the following sections.

# **Database Server Prerequisite**

A prerequisite to AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation is to have a database server that will be used to create the AirMagnet Enterprise database. The only exception to this is that the user may choose to use a Microsoft Access database.

For a list of AirMagnet Enterprise supported databases, see "Supported databases" on page 17.

As a convenience for PostgreSQL database server installation, PostgreSQL 8.4.2.x for Windows 32-bit support and the PostgreSQL 9.0.3.x for Windows 64-bit support may be accessed from the AirMagnet Enterprise autorun installer or from the associated PostgreSQL folder on the installation CD. For specific instructions about configuring the AirMagnet Enterprise database on a PostgreSQL database server, see Appendix H, "Installing PostgreSQL Database"

For specific instructions about configuring the AirMagnet Enterprise database on an Oracle database server, see "Installing Oracle Database" on page 455.

During AirMagnet Enterprise installation the user will be required to select an existing database server and provide the required database access information (e.g. IP address, login).

# Performing Product Upgrades or Downgrades

Before upgrading to AirMagnet Enterprise version 10, it is necessary to perform the following back-up procedure. Once upgraded to AirMagnet Enterprise version 10, the product may be downgraded to a lower version. In the case of a downgrade, current data will be lost, however, once a downgrade is completed, the pre-upgrade, back-up files may be restored.

### Pre-Upgrade Back-up Procedure

- 1) Backup the full AME database, and ensure the backup copy functions fine.
- **2)** Backup the entire \\Program Files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AMom\Configs directory.
- 3) Export the following items (if applicable) using the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

#### Switch list:

- If server tracing is enabled: Go to Manage > Server Options > Server and click Configure Switch List (note that the button is enabled only if the "Auto trace APs from Server box" is checked meaning server tracing is enabled). Click Export. Save the exported text file (save the file to a name that can be easily identified for server tracing use).
- If sensor tracing is enabled: Go to Manage > Policy Profiles > and double-click the
  policy profile name. This opens the Policy Management screen. Click Options. Click
  the Rogue Management tab. Click Configure Switch List (this button is enabled if
  the "Use the configured list of switches and settings" box is checked meaning sensor
  tracing is enabled). Save the exported text file (save the file to the name that can be
  easily identified for the sensor tracing use).

**WLC integration:** Go to Manage > Server Options > **WLC** tab. Click **Export**. Save the exported .csv file.

WCS ACL integration: Go to Manage > Server Options > Device Classification tab. Click Configure (note that this button is enabled only if the "Enable ACL integration with other vendors" box is checked). Double-click the Cisco WLAN Controller entry. Click Export. Save the exported text file. Make sure you repeat this step if there is more than one Cisco WLAN Controller entry.

**Device Classification Rules:** Go to Manage > Server Options > **Device Classification** tab. Click **Device Classification Rules**. Click **Export All Rules**. Save the exported xml file.

#### **Downgrade Procedure**

Note: Downgrading from AirMagnet Enterprise version 10 to version 8.5.x or 9.x is not desirable. In the case of a downgrade, current data will be lost, however, once a downgrade is completed, the pre-upgrade, back-up files may be restored.

- 1) Uninstall the AirMagnet Enterprise server.
- 2) Restore the backup AirMagnet Enterprise database.
- **3)** Re-install the AirMagnet Enterprise server, and make sure to point the AirMagnet Enterprise server to use the restored database in item 2 above.
- 4) Stop the AMWebserver service and AMMonitor service.
- 5) Replace the existing \\Program Files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AMom\Configs directory with the backup copy (from before the upgrade).
- 6) Restart the AMWebserver service and AMMonitor service.
- **7)** From the pre-upgrade backup, re-import the Switch list, WLC integration, WCS integration, and Device Classification Rule (whichever apply).
- 8) Manually un-install SSA (one of the new features introduced in AME version 10) from the client machine(s).

**For AirMagnet Enterprise Hot Swap server users:** Follow the downgrade procedure. Also, after the re-install of AirMagnet Enterprise server on the AirMagnet Enterprise Hot Swap Server machine, you need to re-configure the Hot Swap Server setting in AirMagnet Enterprise Console. Go to Manage >Server Options > Server tab. Check Act as Hot Swap Server and enter the Primary Server information.

# AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation

The AirMagnet Enterprise Server can be installed from the AirMagnet Enterprise CD. To ensure that the installation goes smoothly, it is advised that the user read the following important notes prior to starting the installation.

# Notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation

- We recommend that the AirMagnet Enterprise Server should be installed on a machine dedicated to running the AirMagnet services only.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should have a **static IP** address and should NOT have any other Web servers running on it, including the Microsoft® Internet Information Service (IIS) which may have been added to the system while installing the Microsoft Windows operating system.
- No other AirMagnet application, such as the AirMagnet WiFi Analyzer, should be installed on the same machine on which the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is installed.
- If you are installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Server from AirMagnet's Website, make sure that you have **WinZip** installed on the machine before downloading the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- Make sure that the **"proxy server"** option within the LAN settings for Microsoft Internet Explorer on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is turned OFF for your network setup.
- Make sure that the **"automatic detect settings"** option within the LAN settings for Microsoft Internet Explorer on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is NOT checked.
- When running the AME server on a Windows 2003 or 2008 Server environment, the Data Execution Prevention feature must be set to "Turn on DEP for essential Windows programs and services only". To configure this setting:
  - a Right-click My Computer and select Properties
  - **b** Select the **Advanced** tab and click **Settings** from the Performance section.
  - **c** Click the **Data Execution Prevention** tab and modify the setting as described above.
- In order to download and set up a self-signed SSL certificate from VeriSign® (resulting in increased security for web server access), refer to the following link: http://www.verisign.com/ssl/
- AirMagnet Enterprise installs Microsoft Visual C++ 2005 Redistributable.
- AirMagnet Enterprise uses SSL port 443 for its communication between the sensors and the server.
- Using an Internet browser to navigate to https://localhost/ on the Enterprise Server may not access the server web page properly. To work around this, use the server's IP address (i.e., https://<IP>/).
- Web access to the server and sensor web pages may not work properly with Mozilla browsers. To work around this, use Internet Explorer.
- Users may be unable to properly migrate Microsoft Access databases to SQL 2005 or Oracle.

# **Special Notes on Backup Server Installation**

You need to install a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server in order to take advantage of AirMagnet Enterprise's server redundancy feature. All the notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation outlined in the previous paragraph also apply when installing the back-up server. In addition, you must also keep the following important points in mind if you choose to use the server redundancy feature:

- You must set up a Microsoft SQL/Oracle/PostgreSQL Database server on your network on a dedicated PC, prior to installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Servers (primary and backup), if you do not already have one.
- You must install a primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server, making sure that they are installed on two separate PCs.
- You must select Microsoft SQL/Oracle (Server)/PostgreSQL as your database server when configuring the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the back Server.
- Make sure that the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the backup Server point to the *same database* on the Microsoft SQL/Oracle/PostgreSQL server using the same username and password.
- The same administrator password and the shared secret key must be used for both the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the backup server.

### AirMagnet Enterprise System Requirements

For optimal performance, it is recommended that AirMagnet Enterprise run in a Server/ Database/Client configuration where the server, database and console run on separate machines.

#### Server operating systems\*

Microsoft® Windows Server® 2008 (Standard or Enterprise, 32 or 64 bit), Windows Server 2003 (Standard or Enterprise, 32 bit, Service pack 2) or Windows® XP Professional (Service Pack 3). Windows Server 2003 or Windows Server 2008 is required for a deployment with more than 20 AirMagnet sensors.

#### Supported databases

Microsoft SQL Server® (2000, 2005, 2008), Oracle® 10g -11g, PostgreSQL® (64 bit use v9.0.5, 32 bit use v8.4.9-1) or Microsoft Access® (Access not recommended for larger deployments).

#### **Console operating systems\***

Microsoft Windows 7 (Service Pack 1), Windows Server 2003 (Service Pack 2), Windows XP (Service Pack 3).

\* Server and console installations require local admin rights.

		Small business Up to 100 sensors	Medium Sized Business Up to 500 sensors	Enterprise Up to 1000 sensors
Server	Processor	Intel® Xeon® Processor E3	Intel Xeon Processor 5000 or greater recommended	Intel Xeon Processor 5000 or greater recommended
	RAM	2 GB available for the AME application	2 GB available for the AME application	2 GB available for the AME application
	Hard disk space	146 GB available	300 GB available	300 GB available
	Ethernet	10/100 Mb or higher	1 Gb or greater	1 Gb or greater
Database				
	Processor	Intel Xeon Processor E3	Intel Xeon Processor E3	Intel Xeon X5600 Series CPU
	RAM	4 GB / 1333 MHz or faster	8 GB / 1333 MHz or faster	12 GB / 1333 MHz or faster
	Hard disk space	146 GB available 10,000 RPM SAS recommended	146 GB available 10,000 RPM SAS recommended	300 GB available 15,000 RPM SAS recommended
	Database max size	5 GB	10 GB	15 GB
	Ethernet	1 Gb or greater, full duplex	1 Gb or greater, full duplex	1 Gb or greater, full duplex
Console				
	Processor	Intel Core i5 or greater	Intel Core i5 or greater	Intel Core i5 or greater
	Ram	3 GB	3 GB	3 GB
	Hard disk space	500 MB	500 MB	500 MB
	Ethernet	Ethernet connection	Ethernet connection	Ethernet connection

# Table 2-1: Hardware Specifications

### **Important Notes:**

- Deployments over 100 sensors require that the Enterprise server software and database are installed on separate physical machines.
- Drive partition for AME server must have at least 25 GB free disk space for software install, page file, logs, forensics files and floor maps.
- Intel server CPU info here:

http://www.intel.com/content/www/us/en/processors/xeon/xeon-processor-5000sequence.html

http://www.intel.com/content/www/us/en/processors/xeon/xeon-processor-e3family.html

VMware ESX or ESXi 3.5-4.1		100 Sensors	300 Sensors	Up to 500 sensors per virtual machine
Per VMware Server	Processor	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended
	RAM	4 GB available for the AME application	8 GB available for the AME application	8 GB available for the AME application
	Hard disk space	60 GB available 10,000 RPM SAS recommended	80 GB available 15,000 RPM SAS recommended	120 GB available 15,000 RPM SAS recommended
	Ethernet	10/100 Mb or higher	1 Gb or greater	1 Gb or greater
Per VMware Database	Processor	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended	Intel Xeon Processor X5000 series or greater recommended
	RAM	4 GB /1333 MHz or faster	8 GB /1333 MHz or faster	8 GB /1333 MHz or faster

# Table 2-2: VMWare Specifications

VMware ESX or ESXi 3.5-4.1		100 Sensors	300 Sensors	Up to 500 sensors per virtual machine
	Hard disk space	80 GB available 10,000 RPM SAS recommended	120 GB available 15,000 RPM SAS recommended	160 GB available 15,000 RPM SAS recommended
	Database max size	5 GB	10 GB	15 GB
	Ethernet	1 Gb or greater, full duplex	1 Gb or greater, full duplex	1 Gb or greater, full duplex

### Table 2-2: VMWare Specifications

#### **Important Notes:**

- Requires VMware Software version: ESX or ESXi 3.5-4.1.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server can require significant CPU resources. Care should be taken to ensure at least 90% of the Host System CPUs assigned to the AME Virtual Machine will be available for use at any time.
- The network interface should not be shared with any other VM on the host system.
- The specifications above require that the Enterprise Server and Database are running on separate VM's. For the best performance, the database server should be on a separate ESX installation.

# Installing AirMagnet Enterprise Server

This section discusses the installation of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, which is the first and most important step in AirMagnet Enterprise system installation.

## To install the AirMagnet Enterprise Server:

- 1) Insert the AirMagnet Enterprise CD in your CD-ROM drive, and the installation program will start automatically (autorun). If autorun is disabled, you can install the program by opening the AirMagnet Enterprise folder. Double-click **Setup.exe**.
- 2) You must agree to the AirMagnet, Inc. Software License to continue.
- **3)** The database server selection dialog appears. Select a database option and click Next. See Figure 2-1.

5)



Figure 2-1: Selecting a database server

Microsoft SQL Server or Oracle Database Server must be used if you want to use AirMagnet Enterprise's server redundancy feature.

4) The Setting Up Database Server message box appears. See Figure 2-2.

To use this optio or any other sys	n, Microsoft@ SQL Server software has to be set up on I stem in your network. A licensed copy of Microsoft@ SQL	this system Server is included
on the AirMagne	t Enterprise CD.	
Please have the	software installed and available before clicking OK.	

Figure 2-2: Database server setup reminder

6) Read the message, and click **OK**. The AirMagnet Database Connection Utility screen appears. The type of connection utility presented depends on the database option previously selected. See Figure 2-3.

AirMagnet Database Co	nnection Utility	X
Please enter the Database name and password to se	e server name, Database login tup ODBC connection	
Database Server Name :	localhost	
Login Name:	postgres	
Password :	ANUGAMAA	
Database Name:	airmagnet	
🔽 Use default database	name	
Use a trusted windows	network login ID for authentication	
OK	Cancel	

# Figure 2-3: Configuring database server connection

7) Make the entries and/or selections as described in Table 2-3.

### Table 2-3: Database Server Connection

Parameter	Description
Database Server Name	Enter the name of the Microsoft SQL database server to which you connecting.
Login Name	Enter the login name of the Microsoft SQL database server.
	Note: This field will be disabled if the Use a trusted Windows login ID for authentication check box is checked.
Password	Enter the password of the Microsoft SQL database server.
	Note: This field will be disabled if the Use a trusted Windows login ID for autentication check box is checked.
Database Name	Enter a unique name for the database.
	Note: This field will be automatically interpolated with the default database name (i.e., airmagnet) if the Use default database name check box is checked. See below.
Use default database name	Check this check box only if you want to use the default database name.
	Note: The Database Server Name field will be automatically interpolated with the default database name (i.e., airmagnet) when this option is selected. See Database Server Name above.

Parameter	Description
Use a trusted Windows network login ID for authentication	Check this check box only if you want to use a trusted Windows network login ID for authentication.
	<ul> <li>Both the Login Name and Password fields will be disabled when this option is selected. See Login Name and Password.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>To use this option, the SQL server must be installed with Windows Authentication.</li> </ul>
	• The machine used to install the AirMagnet Enterprise Server must belong to the same domain defined by Windows Authentication.
	<ul> <li>You must be a network administrator of the domain to do the installation.</li> </ul>

### Table 2-3: Database Server Connection

8) Click OK. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation screen appears. To accept the default destination folder for your AirMagnet Enterprise Server, click Next. Otherwise, browse for a location of your choice and then click Next. See Figure 2-4.

ne following fol	lder. , click Browse	and select
different folder,	, click Browse	and select
Server		Browse
< Back	Next>	Cancel
~	Server < Back	Server ≺Back Next≻

Figure 2-4: Setting server installation destination

9) The pre-configured policy profiles selection screen appears. See Figure 2-5.



Figure 2-5: Selecting a pre-configured policy profile

**10)** Select a pre-configured policy profile that best matches your WLAN environment, and click **Next.** The license file installation screen appears. See Figure 2-6.

l o acti or obta nachin	rate AirMagnet software, a valid license file must be installed. There are two options ining this license file: download from AirMagnet's web site <u>or</u> from your local e(where the license file has been previously downloaded).
Pleas	e select the appropriate options below.
œ	Download a license file from http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com
C	Browse for a license file from local machine.

Figure 2-6: Obtaining server license file

**11)** Select **Download a license file from airmagnet.flukenetworks.com** or select **Browse for a license file from local machine** and click **Next**.

Normally, the user should select **Download a license file.** The **Browse for a license file from local machine option** is used ONLY when the user already has a valid license file on a local machine. In that case, the user will need to locate the file on the machine and install it from there.

The license information screen appears. See Figure 2-7.

virMagnet	
network	S
Please enter the serial numl package box OR from your The MAC address of the wi	er and serial key provided inside the AirMagnet Enterprise "My AirMagnet" account from http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com. reless card will be detected automatically .
Please provide AirMa	gnet license information
Serial Number :	A5502 . 07080646
Serial Key :	7591 . fc87 . 8ae1
Adapters :	Intel(R) PR0/1000 MT Network Connection
MAC Address :	00 : 0C : 29 : 35 : FF : 95
I purchased Fluke N	letworks' AirMagnet Gold support
Heminder: Please regist and serial key. Read mo http://airmagnet.fluken	er your support license by supplying the support serial number ire about the benefits of registering at: etworks.com/support/register_product/
Please enter Airmagn	at support info
Support serial number:	•
Support serial key:	
	<back next=""> Cancel</back>

## Figure 2-7: Providing license information

**12)** Make the entries as described in Table 2-4. If a support contract was purchased, check the box and enter the AirMagnet Gold Support serial number and serial key

Parameter	Description
Serial Number	Enter the 13-digit product serial number (e.g., A0000-00000000). Note: The Serial Number can be found on a label inside your AirMagnet Enterprise Server software package.
Serial Key	Enter the 12-digit alphanumeric serial key. Note: The Serial Key can be found on a label inside your AirMagnet Enterprise Server software package.
Adapter	Select the WLAN adapter from the drop-down list. Note: The AirMagnet Enterprise system is able to capture information, such as vendor name and MAC address, of all the adapters installed on your WLAN.
MAC Address	This field will be automatically interpolated with the MAC address of the selected adapter.

# Table 2-4: AirMagnet License Information

**13)** Click **Next.** This will download and install the license file. The installation continues. See Figure 2-8.

AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation			>
FLUKE	🧿 Ai	irMagnet	Enterprise
The Administrator account will be created to al AirMagnet Enterprise Server.	llow administrator	s to manage and	configure the
A password is required to setup the Administrat	tor account.		
Username:			
admin			
Administrator Password:			
Confirm Password:			
AirMagnet Installation			
	< Back	Next >	Cancel

#### Figure 2-8: Setting user password

**14)** Make the entries as described in Table 2-5.

### Table 2-5: Server Account Information

Parameter	Description
Username	This field will be automatically interpolated with the default value " <b>admin</b> ", which is not meant to be changed.
Administrator Password	Enter the administrator password. Note: The Administrator Password should be granted by the person who assumes the ultimate management responsibility of your WLAN.
Confirm Password	Re-enter the same the administrator password as you did above.

**15)** Click **Next** to continue. The installation continues. See Figure 2-9.

communi	defined Sensor Sh cate with the AirMa	ared Secret Key agnet Enterprise S	allows AirMagnet ierver.	SmartEdge Sens	ors to
Please m configura	ake a note of this tion of the SmartEo	Sensor Shared Se dge Sensor.	ecret Key. It will be	e needed during t	he
	Sensor Shared	Secret Key:			_
	Confirm Sensor	Shared Secret K	ey:		

### Figure 2-9: Specifying Sensor shared secret key

**16)** Make the entries as described in Table 2-6.

 Table 2-6:
 Sensor Shared Secret Key

Parameter	Description
Sensor Shared Secret Key	Enter a shared secret key for the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. Note:
	The Sensor Shared Secret Key can contain 6 to 36 characters.
	• Make sure you remember the Sensor Shared Secret Key you have entered, for it will be required during Sensor installation.
	• All AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors on your WLAN will use this Shared Secret Key to connect to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
Confirm Sensor Shared Secret Key	Re-enter the same Sensor Shared Secret Key you have entered above.

17) Click Next. The installation continues.

**18)** When the **AirMagnet Enterprise Server Setup Complete** message appears, click **Finish**.

### Using a Backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server

Large-scaled deployment of the AirMagnet Enterprise system requires server redundancy to prevent loss of data in case the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server has to be taken off the network (e.g., routine maintenance, etc.). With server redundancy, the backup server will automatically take over and the sensors will automatically report to the backup server when the primary server goes down. Once the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server is restored, the sensors will resume communicating with it, leaving the backup Server in its normal standby mode.

Each copy of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server software comes with two sets of serial numbers and serial keys: one for the primary Server and the other for the backup server. You can install a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server by following the same procedures used for installing the primary server outlined above. The following paragraph outlines the major steps involved in setting up a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

### To use a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server:

- 1) Install Microsoft SQL or Oracle Database Server on a PC, if you have not already done so.
- **2)** Install the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server on a second PC, making sure it points to a database on the Microsoft SQL or Oracle Database Server. Refer to Figure 2-1.
- **3)** Install the backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server on a third PC, making sure it points to the same database on the Microsoft SQL or Oracle Database Server as the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server. See Step 2 above.
- **4)** From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, connect to the backup Server and set it as a hotswap server.

# Registering Your AirMagnet Enterprise

AirMagnet is committed to providing the best products and services in WLAN intrusion detection and prevention and performance management. To enable us to better serve your needs, we strongly recommend that you register your product as soon as possible.

Timely registration of your AirMagnet product will ensure your eligibility for product support and updates and unlimited access to our registration-only online knowledge base. It may also allow us easy access to feedback from our customers on our products and services, which in turn will help us enhance our product offerings to meet the new challenges in the rapidly evolving WLAN world.

You can register your AirMagnet Enterprise system at any time. For your convenience, the AirMagnet Product Registration Web page appears automatically once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation is completed. You may register your AirMagnet Enterprise system right away by following the instructions on the screens. You can also register at a later time by logging onto http://airmagnet.flukenetworks.com.

Once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is installed, the system will automatically create an AirMagnet Enterprise Server page on your network. The page displays all the resources of the AirMagnet Enterprise system, and can be accessed from any PC on the network via a Web browser at https://<AirMagnet Enterprise Server name or IP address>. See the following sections for more information.

# AirMagnet Enterprise Server Web Page

As a Web-based client-server application, the AirMagnet Enterprise system will automatically create a Web server page on your network for your AirMagnet Enterprise Server once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation is completed. This page contains important resources for your AirMagnet Enterprise system. The page can be accessed from any PC on your network at https://<Enterprise Server name or IP address> using Microsoft Internet Explorer.

It is strongly recommended that users completely close all internet browser windows after logging out of the Enterprise Server or Sensor web interfaces. Additionally, users are discouraged from opening multiple tabs in the browser window while logged into the web interface. the user should not use the Internet browser's History function to navigate to the web interface.

# AirMagnet Enterprise Console Installation

Once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is successfully installed, the next step is to download the AirMagnet Enterprise Console from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server Web page (https:// <Enterprise Server name or IP address>) and install it on client stations on your network.

Since each AirMagnet Enterprise Server can support an unlimited number of AirMagnet Enterprise Consoles, customers can virtually install it on as many PCs as they need.

### AirMagnet Enterprise Console System Requirements

See Table 2-1 on page 18 for Console system requirements.

### Downloading AirMagnet Enterprise Console

AirMagnet Enterprise Console can be downloaded at https://<Enterprise Server name or IP address> onto any PC on your network using a Web browser.

#### To download the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

- 1) Launch your Web browser (e.g., Microsoft Internet Explorer).
- In the Address field, enter https://<Enterprise Server name or IP address> and press Enter.

**3)** If a Security Alert page appears, click **Yes** to continue. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server Web page appears. See Figure 2-10.

C AirMagnet Enterprise Server - Window	vs Internet Explorer				
COO - 12 https://localhost/		🗸 😵 Certificate Error	gle		P-
File Edit View Favorites Tools Help					
🚖 🕸 🌈 AirMagnet Enterprise Server					🟠 •
		AIRMAGNET. AirMagnet Enterprise Server			
General Information		Enterprise Server Status Overview			
Server Status	Status	Running			
Download Server Logs	Version	8.0.0-11298	Sensor	<u>4</u>	
Schedule Auto Report Task Logs	Licensed MAC	00:13:72:C5:06:5A	Alarms	<u>45</u>	
Find Rogue Device	Start Time	Friday, November 16, 2007 13:28:28	ACL	<u>61</u>	
Logout	Commands	86	Users	<u>3</u>	
More Information AirMagnet Website	Errors	0	License	<u>Usage</u>	
	Database Server	Running (Last rest time: Friday, November 16, 2007 13:28:34 )			
		9 LO	calintranet	e,	100% *

Figure 2-10: AirMagnet Enterprise Server page

**4)** Click the **Download** link. The Download AirMagnet Software page appears. See Figure 2-11.



Figure 2-11: Downloading AirMagnet Enterprise Console

- 5) Click <u>Download AirMagnet Enterprise Console</u>. The File Download screen appears.
- 6) Click Save to continue. The Save As dialog box appears.

You may also click **Run**, which lets you install the file directly from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server page. However, clicking **Save** allows you to download (save) the file onto your machine first. You can then open and install the file from there. This option will let you keep a copy of the file on your machine so that you can easily reinstall the program if you need to.

- **7)** To download the file to the default destination, click **Save**; to download it to another location, specify the location of your choice and then click **Save**. The download starts.
- 8) Wait until the file download is completed.

# Installing AirMagnet Enterprise Console

Once you have downloaded AirMagnet Enterprise Console software onto a PC, the next step is to install it on the machine.

### To install the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

- **1)** From the PC, locate the **Enterprise Console.exe** file and double-click to open it. The installation starts.
- **2)** When the Open File Security Warning screen appears, click **Run**. The AirMagnet Enterprise Console Installation screen appears.
- 3) Click Next. The AirMagnet Destination Folder screen appears.
- **4)** To install the AirMagnet Enterprise Console in the default location, click **Next**; to install it in a location of your choice, browse to the location and then click **Next**. The installation continues.
- 5) When the AirMagnet Enterprise Console Setup Complete message appears, click Finish.

# Verifying AirMagnet Enterprise Console Installation

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console must be able to communicate with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server in order to fulfill its management functions. It is for this reason that we make the verification of AirMagnet Enterprise Console-Server communication an integral part of the system installation. This is done by having the AirMagnet Enterprise Console login screen automatically pop up on the screen once the user click **Finish** on the finishing screen of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console installation. See Figure 2-12.



Figure 2-12: Connecting to AirMagnet Enterprise Server

#### To verify AirMagnet Enterprise Console-Server communication:

1) On the Server Login screen, make the entries as described in Table 2-7.

#### Table 2-7: Enterprise Server Login Parameters

Parameter	Description
Server	The domain name or IP address of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to be connected to.
Server Alias Name	If desired, give the server a name. This is not the same as the server host name (DNS query).
User Name	The user name created during AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation.
Password	The password created during AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation. Check "Remember Password" to automatically populate the password when connecting to this server IP.

#### 2) Click OK. The Connect Server screen appears. See Figure 2-13.

FC	□	Auto Connect	Enable DNS Que	ry		
	Server IP	Server Host Name	Server Alias Name	User	Status	
1	10.250.180.25		1	admin		

#### Figure 2-13: Connect Server table

**3)** If you desire to display the Server Host Name, check **Enable DNS Query**. Click **Connect**. The AirMagnet Enterprise Console starts to connect to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

If the connection is successful, the Connect Server screen will close and the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Start screen will appear. If the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is working properly, the round dot next to the name of the Server will be green. A red dot means a connection problem and requires immediate attention.

# AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Configuration

*Note: Airmagnet Sensor user guides (including sensor technical specifications) are located under the Documents/Drivers section of your My\_AirMagnet account.* 

Prior to installing the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, make sure that the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is installed and running on the network. The initial setup procedure also requires a computer to communicate to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. The user has the option of using the Web-based configuration or the Sensor Serial Console Port configuration method, as described in the following sections.

*SmartEdge Sensors are configured to use DHCP by default when shipped. Users who wish to manually specify IP information for the Enterprise Server must alter this setting, as described in* Table 2-11 on page 39.

# Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Web Browser

The instructions in this section apply only if you choose to configure the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor using a Web browser. To configure the Sensor for use in FIPS-approved mode, use the configuration method in the AirMagnet AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide, Appendix H, "FIPS 140-2 Secure Operation"

Since the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor comes with a factory-default DHCP IP address setting, the IP address of the computer used to communicate with the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor must be configured in such a way that the computer can communicate with the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.

#### To configure the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor:

- 1) From your computer, click Start>Control Panel. The Control Panel screen appears.
- 2) Double-click Network Connections. The Network Connections screen appears.
- 3) Double-click Local Area Connection. The Local Area Connection Status screen appears.
- 4) Click General>Properties. The Local Area Connection Properties screen appears.
- **5)** Double-click **Internet Protocol (TCP/IP).** The Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Properties screen appears.

6) Check Use the following IP address, make the following entries as suggested in Table 2-8, and click OK.

Parameter	Description
IP address	Assign a static IP address to the computer in the same subnet as the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, e.g., 192.168.0.77.
Subnet mask	Use 255.255.255.0 as the subnet mask.
Default gateway	Use 192.168.0.1 as the gateway IP address.

 Table 2-8:
 Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Properties

- **7)** Now connect the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to a separate network hub or switch for the initial configuration using a RJ-45 Ethernet straight-through cable or connect the Sensor directly to the computer using the supplied RJ-45 Ethernet crossover cable.
- 8) Power ON the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.

*The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor communicates with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server by using SSL and TLS at TCP Port 443.* 

- 9) Launch your Web browser, and enter https://<sensor's IP address> in the address field.
- **10)** When a Security Alert message appears, click **Yes** to continue. A login screen appears. See Figure 2-14.



Figure 2-14: Connecting to a SmartEdge Sensor

**11)** Make the following entries as described in Table 2-9.

# Table 2-9: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Login Information

Parameter	Description
User name	Enter <b>AirMagnetSensor</b> as the user name. Note: AirMagnetSemsor is one word.
Password	Enter <b>airmagnet</b> as the password.

**12)** Click **OK.** The Sensor Information Page appears. See Figure 2-15.

O			10
a file serve for some first	dex.htm	V G Certificate Error + X Concile	2
e bal view navorites toos	Help		
🖌 🖗 ArHagnet SmartEdge Ser	sor		<u>ه</u> -
	AirMagnet Sma	AAGNET. artEdge Sensor	
General Information	SmartEdge Sensor Name	SMSensor4	
	Software Version	8 0 0-11298	
Configuration	Sensor Started Time	[Nov 16, 07] 01:34:30	
	SmartEdge Sensor Status	License Granted	
More Information	IP Address	10 1 8 142	
	Current Profile	Default	
	Last HeartBeat	[Nov 16, 07] 21:34:01	
	Connecting to Enterprise Server	10.1.8.57	

Figure 2-15: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor page (1)

**13)** From the left-hand side of the page, click **Configuration.** The Sensor Information Page refreshes. See Figure 2-16.

C AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor	Windows Internet Explorer		
- nasei//10.1.8.142/	ndex.htm	V 🕼 Certificate Error 😽 🛪	indie 🖉 🖉
ile Edit View Favorites Tools	Help		
🖌 🔅 🧭 Ar Hagnet SmartEdge Se	nsor		G •
Court Information	AIRM AirMagnet Sma SmartEdge Sensor Status Pag	AGNET. IntEdge Sensor	
Diagnostic Information	SmartEdge Sensor Name	SMSensor4	
	Software Version	8.0.0-11298	
Configuration	Sensor Started Time	[Nov 16, 07] 01:34:30	
	SmartEdge Sensor Status	License Granted	
+ Sensor Setup	IP Address	10.1.8.142	
A Manuark Cature	Carrest Profile	Default	
· Internet second	Last HeartBeat	[Nov 16, 07] 21:34:45	
+ Factory Default	Connecting to Enterprise Server	10.1.8.57	
+ Restart Sensor			
+ Lopout			
More information			

Figure 2-16: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor page (2)

14) Click Sensor Setup. The Sensor Information Page refreshes. See Figure 2-17.

C AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor - Windows Internet Explorer		
() • E https://10.1.8.142/index.htm	V V Centificate timor + X Longie	P -
File Edit Vew Favorites Tools Help		
🛊 🏟 🍘 ArMagnet SmartEdge Sensor		@ •
AirMagnet	AIRMAGNET. t SmartEdge Sensor	
General Information		
SmartEdge Sensor Name     Diagnostic Information	SMSensori	
Enterprise Server Name		
<ul> <li>Configuration</li> <li>Configuration</li> <li>Configuration</li> </ul>		
Sensor Mode	AirMagnet Enterprise Sensor (AME)	
Sensor Setup     Log Level	No Log Message	
+ Network Setup Time Zone	GMT-00. Greenwich Mean Time. Dublin, Edinburgh, Lisbon, London	
Daylight Saving		
+ Eactory Densus		
+ Restart Sensor	Apply Cancel	
+ Lopout		
More Information		
Done	🍞 🌚 Internet	R 100% ·

Figure 2-17: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor page (3)

**15)** Make the following entries or selections as described in Table 2-10.

Table 2-10: Sensor Configuration

Parameter	Description
Sensor Name	Change the default Sensor name "amsensor" to a unique a name in reference to its physical location.
Enterprise Server Name	Enter the name of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. It can also be the IP address of the server (i.e., <b>192.168.0.1</b> by default) or a DNS-assigned name.
Sensor Shared Secret Key	Enter the Sensor Shared Secret Key. Note: This should be identical to the value you entered during AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation, which is <b>AirMagnetSensor</b> in our case. Refer to Figure 2-14 and Table 2-5.
Confirm Shared Secret Key	Re-enter the Sensor Shared Secret Key to confirm it.
Log Level	Select Log Important Event.
Time Zone	Select a time zone that corresponds to the region the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is deployed.
Daylight Saving	Check this check box, if applicable.

- **16)** Click **Apply.** The system will start to reboot. The Sensor Information Page pops up again once the reboot is completed
- **17)** Upon Sensor reboot, click **Network Setup.** The Sensor Information Page refreshes. See Figure 2-18.



Figure 2-18: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor page (4)

**18)** Make the following entries as described in Table 2-11.

### Table 2-11: Setting Up Network Parameters

Parameter	Description	
IP Configuration Method	Select <b>Static</b> or <b>DHCP</b> from the drop-down list. Note: If Static is selected, then specify the IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address; if DHCP is selected, the system will get the IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address automatically.	
IP Address	Enter the IP address ONLY if Static is selected as the IP Configuration Method. See Above.	
Subnet Mask	Enter the subnet mask ONLY if Static is selected as the IP Configuration Method. See Above.	
Default Gateway	Enter the gateway IP address ONLY if Static is selected as the IP Configuration Method. See Above.	
Domain Name	Enter the domain name of your enterprise network, e.g., mydomain.com	
Fips Mode	Enable Fips mode on your sensor.	
Telnet Server Options	Select <b>Enable</b> if you want to use the Telnet Server on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.	
SSH Server Option	Select <b>Enable</b> if you want to use the SSH Server on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.	
Obtain DNS server address automatically	Check this check box if you want the system to automatically get the DNS server address. Note: This check box will be disabled when Static is selected as the IP address	
	configuration method.	
DNS Server Address	Enter the DNS server address ONLY if <b>Obtain DNS server address</b> automatically is NOT checked.	
Alternate DNS Address	Enter an alternate DNS server address ONLY if <b>Obtain DNS server address</b> automatically is NOT checked.	
Alternate DNS Address (2)	Enter a secondary alternate DNS server address (if needed).	
Ethernet Auto Negotiation	Allow the sensor to automatically negotiate with your ethernet settings.	

**19)** Click **Apply.** The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will start to reboot, and the Sensor Information Page refreshes once the reboot is completed.

**20)** Continue using the crossover cable if you have an autosensing MDI/MDIX hub/switch. Otherwise, connect the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to the corporate network hub/ switch using a straight-through cable.

- **21)** Change the computer's static IP address of 192.168.0.XXX back to your corporate network IP settings.
- **22)** Browse to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page (https://<Sensor IP address>) to check if the license has been granted to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. Use admin as the username and use the password of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

*If the DHCP option is selected, the new IP address assigned to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will be displayed on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server Page under Status>Sensor List.* 

If a license has been granted, the name of the newly installed AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will appear in the Sensor List under the Enterprise Server on the left-hand side of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Start screen.

It is strongly recommended that users completely close all internet browser windows after logging out of the Enterprise Server or Sensor web interfaces. Additionally, users are discouraged from opening multiple tabs in the browser window while logged into the web interface. the user should not use the Internet browser's History function to navigate to the web interface.

### Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Sensor Serial Console Port

The instructions in this section apply only if you choose to configure the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor using the Sensor Serial Console Port. To configure the Sensor for use in FIPS-approved mode, use the configuration method in The AirMagnet User Guide, Appendix H, "FIPS 140-2 Secure Operation".

To configure the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor using Sensor Serial Console Port:

- 1) Connect the Sensor Serial Console Port of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to the serial port of the computer using the supplied serial cable.
- 2) Click Start>Programs>Accessories>Communication>Hyper Terminal.
- 3) Select the appropriate COM port to which the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is connected.
- Make the following entries or selections for the Hyper Terminal session as described in Table 2-12.

#### Table 2-12: Hyper Terminal Session Parameters

Parameter	Description
bits per second	115200

Parameter	Description
data bits	8
parity	no
stop bit	1
flow control	none

Table 2-12: Hyper Terminal Session Parameters

- 5) Now connect the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to the corporate network using a straightthrough RJ-45 Ethernet cable.
- 6) On the Hyper Terminal screen, you will get the "config>" prompt.
- 7) config>set network

This command is used to set the IP address parameters (IP address, subnet mask, and the default gateway) and to enable the Telnet server on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.

8) config>set time

This command is used to set the SmartEdge Sensor time zone and daylight savings option. The time on the SmartEdge Sensor is set when the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor communicates with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

config>set sensor

This command is used to configure the SmartEdge Sensor name, AirMagnet Enterprise Server name or IP address, and the Sensor Shared Secret Key.

*Figure 2-19 is an sample of the screen command on the Hyper Terminal screen for AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor configuration.* 

```
config>set network
DHCP Enabled (Y/N)?n
IP Address(192.168.0.100):10.1.1.207
Subnet Mask(255.255.0.0):255.255.0
Default Gateway(192.168.0.1):10.1.1.1
Domain Name(my.domain):airmagnet.com
Primary DNS Server():device eth0 left promiscuous mode
10.1.1.19
Optional DNS Server():
Do you want to enable Telnet Server(Y/N)?y
The system is setting the following configuration:
IP Address: 10.1.1.207
Subnet Mask: 255.255.255.0
Gateway: 10.1.1.1
Domain Name: airmagnet.com
Primary DNS Server: 10.1.1.19
Telnet Server Enabled: Yes
Is the above information correct (Y/N)?n
config>_
```

Figure 2-19: Sample screen commands for Sensor configuration

- **10)** Reboot the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor when prompted.
- 11) Once the Sensor is rebooted, browse to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page (https://<Sensor IP address>) to check if the license has been granted to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. Use admin as the username and use the password of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server as the login password.

The user can also telnet to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to verify its configuration. However, if the Sensor is configured for use in FIPS-approved mode, you can only use the Sensor Serial Console Port to verify the Sensor's configuration because telnet is disabled in FIPS-approved mode. SSH must also be disabled in FIPS-Approved mode.

# Verifying Sensor Configuration Using Show Commands

This section introduces the commands used to verify AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor configuration.

#### To verify AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor configuration settings:

1) config>show sensor

This command will display Sensor name, software and system version, and Sensor uptime.

2) config>show network

This command will display the current network configuration.

3) config>show time

This command will display the Sensor current time, time zone and whether the daylight savings option has been enabled or not.

#### Maintenance Commands

The following are the commands commonly used for maintaining the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor:

1) config>reboot

This command is used to reboot the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.

2) config>restore

This command is used to restore the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to its factory default. It does NOT zeroize the password or the associated AES key. Instead, it will restore the password to ai rmagnet while leaving the AES key unchanged.

3) config>ping [-s|-c] host-ip

This command is used to ping other hosts on the network.

4) config>update [sys|app]

This command is used to update the kernel and the AirMagnet application software. The user is prompted for the location of a TFTP server to get the latest update. You must have a TFTP server set up prior to using this command.

There are two files that must be put on the TFTP server: rlmage. bi n and amwebsensor.tar.gz. The rlmage.bi n file is used for the "update sys" command; the amwebsensor.tar.gz file is used for the "update app" command.

Since the AirMagnet Enterprise Server supports different models of AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors and the two files are stored at different locations on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, it is of vital importance that you point the TFTP server to the correct location and rename the files properly. Failure to do so may lead to system crash, making it impossible to update the system and the application. Table 2-13 explains the actions you need for each model of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors.

Sensor	Location of Files	Actions to be Taken
A5010	\program files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AM5010	Copy the files to the TFTP server, and rename "AM5010-rImage. bin" to "rImage. bin"
A5012	Same as A5010.	Same as A5010.
A5020/5120	\program files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AM5020	Copy the files to the TFTP server, and rename "AM5020-rI mage. bi n" to "rI mage. bi n".
A5023/5123	\program files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AM5023	Copy the files to the TFTP server, and rename "AM5023-rI mage. bi n" to "rI mage. bi n"
A5200	\program files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AM5200	Copy the files to the TFTP server, and rename "AM5200-rImage. bin" to "rImage. bin"
A5225	\program files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Server\web\AM5225	Copy the files to the TFTP server, and rename "AM5225-rImage. bin" to "rImage. bin"

#### Table 2-13: Sys and App Update Files Locations and Procedures

#### 5) config>diags

This command initiates the following important system tests:

- The test of Sensor's ability to scan 802.11 a/g channels to verify if the Sensor can scan all available channels.
- The test of the Ethernet interface to make sure that it works properly.

- The test of the DHCP feature to verify if the Sensor can obtain IP addresses dynamically.
- The test of the DNS feature.
- The test of the PING feature to verify the connectivity between the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the SmartEdge Sensor.
- The test of connection through the firewall and verify the AirMagnet Enterprise service status (i.e., up or down).
- The verification of the Sensor license status, which includes license granted, no license, host mismatch, software version mismatch, license file not found, bad license, license expired, device count exceeded, etc.
- The download speed from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

This command also triggers the Sensor to perform self checking and module checking. Self checking verifies encryption algorithms to ensure that they function correctly and have not been tampered, whereas module checking is used to ensure that no binary file is corrupted. This command is in compliance with FIPS requirement.

#### 6) config>set fipsmode

This command is used to toggle the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor between FIPS and non-FIPS Modes. When set in the FIPS mode, the Sensor will automatically perform selfchecking and module checking at system start. You will see self-checking messages on the CLI. When the Sensor is set the non-FIPS mode, it will not perform any self-checking or module checking.

The following is a sample screen command:

config>set fipsmode

Sensor is in non-fips mode. Do you want to set to fips mode (y/n):

The sensor has been set to fips mode.

The Shared Secret Key has been set to default value.

You need to re-enter your shared secret after the sensor is rebooted.

The Telnet Server has been disabled.

You must configure internet browser to use TLS protocol in order to communicate.

You must reboot the senor to take the setting effects.

Do you want to reboot now (y/n)?
For FIPS mode, the password will be encrypted; for non-FIPS mode, it will be in plain text. Each time the user switches from one mode to the other, the password will be reset to ai rmagnet (default). By default, the AirMagnet Smartedge Sensor is in non-FIPS mode. For instructions on how to configure the TLS protocol, see the next section.

7) config>show fipsmode

This command is used to verify whether the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is set in the FIPS mode. The following is a sample screen command:

config>show fipsmode

FIPS mode: ON

# **FIPS-Required Features**

The features discussed here are required by the Federal Information Processing Standards (FIPS).

1) Use of TLS protocol for secure communication

FIPS requires the use of TLS protocol for secure communication. Otherwise, there would be no communication among the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, and the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

To comply with the FIPS requirement, you must configure your Internet Explorer using these commands: Start>Internet Explorer>Tools>Internet

reneral	Security	Privacy	Content	Connections	Programs	Advanced
Setting	s:					
	ecurity Allow ac Allow ac Allow so Check fr Check fr Check fr Check fr Do not s Empty T Enable I Use SSI Use SSI Use TLS Warn ab	tive conte tive conte ftware to r or publishe or server c or signatur ave encry emporary I ntegrated Profile Assi 2.0 3.0 3.0 3.0 3.0 0 cont invalio changing t	nt from CD pt to run ir disor insta ar's certificate ru es on dow pted page nternet Fil Windows, stant d site certificate stant	is to run on My n files on My Co Il even if the sig- evocation (req- nloaded progra- s to disk es folder when Authentication Authentication icates ecure and not s	Computer mputer gnature is inv irres restart) ms browser is c (requires res secure mode	valid kosed tart)
<						>
					<i></i>	

ee Figure 2-20.

Figure 2-20: Configuring Security Settings

*As shown in Figure 2-22, the user must check Use TLS 1.0. and uncheck Use SSL 2.0 and Use SSL 3.0.* 

# 2) Limited logon attempts

The user is allowed a maximum of 3 log-on attempts per minute.

#### 3) Length of password word

The password used to access the AirMagnet Enterprise system must be between 6 and 36 characters in length.

4) Automatic self checking and module integrity checking on system start (or reboot).

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will automatically perform self checking and module integrity checking upon the start or reboot of the AirMagnet Enterprise system to ensure system security and integrity.

If your Command Line Interface is open, the following commands will be displayed on the screen:

```
Start FIPS Self Test for Encrypted Algorithm...
```

Passed.

AmWebserver Module Integrity Checking...

Passed.

AmConfig Module Integrity Checking...

Passed.

```
AmMonitor Module Integrity Checking...
```

Passed.

Checking Done.

If an error occurs during the self checking, then the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will enter an error state, in which all communication among the Sensor, Server, and Console will be disabled since NO secure communication is allowed in an error state. The Sensor will keep generating the same error message. If this occurs, contact AirMagnet Technical Support for assistance.

#### 5) Change of the shared secret key through secure communication only.

FIPS does NOT allow the change of the shared secret key through Telnet due to lack of encryption in the Telnet communication protocol. If, for some reason, the user needs to change the shared secret key, it can be done either through the Sensor Serial Console Port or a browser interface.

#### 6) Password Encrypted in FIPS-approved algorithms

All passwords used to access the Sensor will be encrypted using a FIPS-approved algorithm and saved in a file. Passwords entered using a Web browser and the TLS protocol and those entered using the Sensor Serial Console Port meet the requirement.

#### 7) Securing the Sensor with tamper-evident seals

To prevent your AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor from tampering that may jeopardize the security and integrity of your corporate network, use the supplied tamper-evident seals to cover the screws at the bottom of each Sensor. At least two seals should be applied on each Sensor. For instructions on how to apply the tamper-evident seals, see the section that follows.

#### 8) Periodical inspection of the module for evidence of tampering

Tamper evidence includes unexpected scratches on the cover and damage to the tamperevident seals on the back of the module. Compare the seal serial numbers against the recorded numbers to determine whether an unauthorized replacement has occurred, which may indicate a tamper condition. If tampering is suspected, zeroize the cryptographic keys and shared key following the steps detailed in "Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor" on page 47. Then remove the module from service and contact AirMagnet Technical Support for assistance.

When operating the Sensor in FIPS-approved mode, administrators and users must take precaution to avoid disclosure of sensitive authentication data, including the shared secret key and passwords. Follow all of the guidance in this section to ensure that the module is installed and operated in a secure manner.

## Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor

The Zeroize operation is used to wipe out all the passwords and their associated AES keys and then delete them from the Sensor's memory. It is important that users zeroize sensors only when necessary (such as in order to ensure FIPS compliance), as the Sensor will require its firmware to be restored after the operation has completed.

In order to initiate the zeroization process, the Sensor must **not** be actively connected to a valid Enterprise server. Thus, the user must direct the Sensor to an invalid IP before the process can begin. Follow the steps below corresponding to the desired process:

*This command is in compliance with FIPS requirement. Note that The zeroize command will only be available to Sensors operating in FIPS mode.* 

## To zeroize a Sensor via serial connection:

- 1) Establish a serial connection to the Sensor and log into the device using the shared secret key.
- 2) Type set sensor and press Enter.

47

- **3)** When asked to enter the server IP, enter the IP of a nonexistent server. Reboot the Sensor when prompted.
- 4) After the reboot has completed, log in to the sensor using the shared secret key.
- 5) Type zeroi ze and press Enter.
- 6) Confirm the zeroization process. The Sensor will begin zeroization and reboot when complete. Note that after zeroization, the Sensor prompt will appear as follows:

/ #

#### To zeroize a Sensor via the web interface:

1) Open an internet browser and navigate to

https://<Sensor IP>

Confirm any security or certificate exceptions required.

- 2) Log into the sensor with username Ai rMagnetSensor (case sensitive) and the Sensor's shared secret key.
- Click the Configuration link on the left-hand portion of the window and click Sensor Setup.
- **4)** Change the IP address of the Sensor's management server to the IP of a nonexistent server.
- 5) Click Appl y and reboot the Sensor when prompted.
- 6) Close and relaunch the internet browser to ensure that the session has been closed.
- 7) Navigate to https: //<Sensor IP> again and click the Configuration link.
- 8) Click Zeroi ze and confirm the zeroization process. The Sensor will reboot itself after it has completed.

# **International Power Standards**

Contact AirMagnet technical support for power specification for locations outside USA. For information about the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, see the AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide, Appendix F, "Sensor Specifications"

# Verifying AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Installation

Upon the installation of each and every AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor, it is important to verify that it is installed correctly and that it is communicating with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

## To verify Sensor installation:

- 1) Open your Web browser, enter https://Enterprise Server name or IP address, and press the Enter key on your keyboard. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server page appears.
- 2) From the left-hand side of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server page, click **Status**, and then click **Sensor**. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server page refreshes, showing the Sensor List. See Figure 2-21.

🗿 AirMagnet Enterprise Server - M	iicrosoft Internet	Explorer								
File Edit View Favorites Tools	Help									
🔾 Back + 💭 - 💌 🖉 🤅	👔 🔎 Search	Tevorkes 🚱 🙆	• 🚵 🖂 🛄 🚺	13						
Address () https://192.160.1.253/				×	🔁 Go Lin	ls " 🕤 Sr	agit 🖽 👘 *			
Annagnet Enterprise Server										
General Information Server Status	Sensor List Refresh Back to Status Overview									
Download Server Logs	Sensor Name	Wareless MAC Address	Wared MAC Address	IP Address	Last HeartBeat	Last License Granted	Gateway			
Find Rogue Device Lagout More Information	amsensor- 2015	00:02:6F:20:32:22	00:02:6F:2E:07:5A	192.168.2.37	Tuesday, June 07, 2005 15:34:34	Monday, June 06, 2005 13:45:17	192.168.2.1			
AirMagnet.Website	QA2011	00.02.6F-20.1F-58	00.0D-C8.00.01.46	192 168 2 12	Tuesday, June 07, 2005 15:34:17	Monday, June 06, 2005 13:45:18	192.168.2.1			
<			-				>			

Figure 2-21: Server-Sensor connection list

- **3)** Make sure that the Sensor name and IP address are correct and that a license has been granted.
- **4)** Alternatively, start the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, connect it to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to which the Sensor is connected.
- 5) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Server Start screen, see if the Sensor appears under the Enterprise Server and if it is functioning properly.

*If the Sensor is installed successfully and working properly, the name of the sensor should appear under the Server in the upper-left corner of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Start screen, as* 



shown in Figure 2-22. A Sensor icon in red always indicates the sensor itself is experiencing some problem. It may be marked as "no license", "down", etc. and requires immediate attention.

Figure 2-22: AirMagnet Enterprise Console Start screen

# Software Sensor Agent (SSA)

# Introduction

The Software Sensor Agent (SSA) enables a Windows client computer to act as an AirMagnet Enterprise sensor for some basic WIPS functionality such as rogue detection and tracing. The SSA uses the computer's WiFi adapter to collect wireless security information about the surrounding access points (APs) in its environment and reports to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

# **Special Notes**

- There is an SSA client age-out setting for removing the inactive SSA client from the sensor tree in AME console -> Manage -> Server Options -> Server tab.
- The tracing feature in SSA only performs auto wired tracing and no blocking function.
- SSA only scans for APs (no station and no ad hoc devices).
- Currently, there are no alarms available for SSA.
- SSA only uses the rogue detection configuration from the policy profile.

• Before using the SSA wired tracing feature, the WinPcap tool must be installed on the SSA machine that will perform the wired tracing function. You can download a copy of the WinPcap 4.1.2 version from AME server web page -> Download page.

# **Installation Methods**

- **Unattended:** No user interaction. Generally pushed out by network administrators to be installed automatically on multiple stations.
- Manual: It can be manually installed on a machine by an individual user.

# **SSA System Requirements**

- Microsoft Windows XP or Windows 7.
- Enabled 802.11 a/b/g/n wireless adapter.
- Since SSA client is run as Window services, the user needs to have administrative rights on the machine in order for the SSA client to be installed successfully.

Note: In order to run an AHC job on an SSA client, the wireless network profile for the SSID must be already configured in Windows Zero Config on the SSA client machine. This applies to both Microsoft Windows XP and Windows 7.

# **SSA Installation**

- 1) Log into the AirMagnet Enterprise Server webpage (https://<IPaddress\_AMEserver>).
- 2) Click "Download" link shown on the left hand panel. There are two options:

# **Unattended method**

From the AME server download page, click **Download AirMagnet Software Sensor Agent ZeroConfig Install Zip File (with VC redist package)** and save the download file. The network administrator can utilize this package (in which the install batch file contains AirMagnet Enterprise Server IP address) to push the install onto multiple stations.

When the SSA client is installed on a laptop, the SSA icon is displayed in the system tray area on the machine. The user can right-click or double-click the SSA icon to select the configuration option.

# **Manual method**

From the AME server download page, click **Download AirMagnet Software Sensor Agent Install EXE File (with VC redist package)**. Save the download file. Double-click **Enterprise SSA.exe** to run the installation.

At the conclusion of installation, a dialog is opened requesting the AirMagnet Enterprise server IP and Shared Key.

Note: The Shared Key is created by the user during AirMagnet Enterprise server installation. The Shared Key may be reset using the AirMagnet Enterprise Console. Go to Manage > Server Options and click the **Shared Secret** tab.

🛜 Soft Sensor Agent		×
Login Information AP List	t AHC	
	AME Server:	
	Share Key: Connect	
	Show characters	
	Auto connection When windows starts	
Build Number: 26837		

Figure 2-23: SSA Dialog

	Table	2-14:	SSA	Dia	log	tabs
--	-------	-------	-----	-----	-----	------

Tab	Description
Login	AME Server: IP Address Share Key: Share code created during installation
Information	Wireless adapter information pertaining to the adapter on the SSA host machine and its AHC status.
AP List	AP detected by SSA.
AHC	List of AHC jobs

Once the SSA client is installed on laptop, the SSA icon is displayed in the system tray area. The user may double-click the SSA icon to open the SSA dialog.

# **AirMagnet Console and SSA**

When an SSA is running on a station, the Sensor Tree in the AirMagnet Enterprise Console will display an SSA icon along with its machine name. If more than one machine in the same network subnet is running SSA, those machines will be grouped together under the subnet IP address.

To view APs reported by SSAs, open the Infrastructure view, click on the SSA sensor, and all detected APs will be listed in the AP list.

If the machine hosting SSA stops running (such as shutdown or hibernation), you may configure the period of time to wait before the SSA icon is removed from the console tree view.

- 1) From the Enterprise Console, click Manage>Server Options.... The Manage Server Configuration screen appears.
- 2) Click Server tab.
- 3) Next to **Remove Inactive SSA in** select a time duration from the drop-down menu.
- 4) Click OK.

# Getting Software and License from My AirMagnet

The product software and license(s) may be obtained from your My\_AirMagnet account. Refer to "Product Registration" on page 11.

# **Chapter 3: Deploying AirMagnet Enterprise**

# **Preparation for System Deployment**

Deploying the AirMagnet Enterprise system involves careful planning. The following checklist can be used to organize the installation and configuration process. It also can be used as a directory to the details in the remaining parts of this guide. The following must be kept in mind when planning a WLAN deployment:

- 1) Scale of the WLAN The first step in planning a deployment is to consider the physical layout and available resources for the project:
  - **a.** Determine how many sites are to be covered by the deployment.
  - **b.** Determine how many AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors will be used to collect data.
  - **c.** Depending on whether or not the sites span multiple buildings and campuses, VPN and firewall settings may be important.
  - **d.** If NAT is used, care must be taken when determining which network devices are capable of addressing one another.
  - e. See Appendix A: "Secure Communication" for a summary of VPN/Firewall issues.
- **2)** Users User management will permit planned and controlled access to the AirMagnet Enterprise system:
  - **a.** Consider the users who will be granted access and assigned passwords and user roles.
  - **b.** Make sure that all users can connect to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors from their locations in the network.
  - **c.** For details on users and roles, see the section "Assigning Management Responsibilities" in Chapter 5.
- **3)** AirMagnet Enterprise Server Administration Consider the basic requirements of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server administration:
  - **a.** The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should be physically located at a central point in a wired network, ideally a network operations center (NOC) with proper Ethernet and AC power connections. This may be a NOC that is staffed full-time or it may be a network closet in the basement.
  - **b.** The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should have uninterrupted AC power and be wired for 10/100 Ethernet.
  - **c.** The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should be a machine dedicated to running AirMagnet services only.
- **4)** SmartEdge Sensor Administration Consider the basic requirements for AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor administration:
  - **a.** Make sure that the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is deployed close to a power source (i.e., AC power or PoE) and a 10/100 Ethernet connection.

- **b.** The SmartEdge Sensor has a functioning static IP or DHCP configuration.
- **5)** SmartEdge Sensor Site Survey In order to determine proper coverage of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor network, a site survey should be performed to:
  - **a.** Determine the coverage area for the existing wireless network by finding the perimeter of the network.
  - **b.** Assess what portion of the network area is feasible to be monitored with SmartEdge Sensor deployments.

A detailed discussion of site survey procedures can be found in the section "How Many SmartEdge Sensors Do I Need" later in this chapter.

- **6)** Staging Before actually deploying the SmartEdge Sensors in their remote locations, it is a good idea to set up all the hardware in a staging area to verify that it is all working correctly in a controlled environment.
  - a. Pre-configure all the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors in a lab environment.
  - **b.** Make sure that each SmartEdge Sensor is visible to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and sending data to the Server.
  - **c.** Make sure that each SmartEdge Sensor is accepting connections by the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer.
  - **d.** Ship the SmartEdge Sensors to remote locations in a pre-configured, "plug-and-play" state.
- **7)** Software Installation It will be necessary to install the software on the various component devices in the system.
  - **a.** As part of the staging process, install the AirMagnet Enterprise Server software followed by the SmartEdge Sensor and Enterprise Console installations.
  - **b.** For detailed procedures for software installation, see Chapter 2, "Installing AirMagnet Enterprise".
- 8) Final Test After the staging setup is checked out and all the SmartEdge Sensors are deployed in their remote locations (determined from a site survey), perform the following final tests:
  - **a.** Check that all user accounts can connect to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the Remote Analyzer user interface of the all SmartEdge Sensors from their normal locations on the network.
  - **b.** Check that AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors are all online and enabled.
  - **c.** Configure an ACL from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console and verify that all the configured nodes are accounted for.

# Scenarios for AirMagnet Enterprise Server Setup



Figure 3-1: AirMagnet Enterprise system hardware components

# How Many SmartEdge Sensors Do I Need?

The AirMagnet Enterprise system is a comprehensive system for intelligently monitoring all operating characteristics of a WLAN environment. Sophisticated security intrusion detection and policy conformance is continuously monitored, along with many network and device-specific performance metrics. The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is the edge device which captures and analyzes wireless packets. The number of SmartEdge Sensors required to monitor a given WLAN environment is a design point of great interest to network and budget planners when considering this technology. This section covers the basic technical background and design methods required to understand the process for determining the optimal WLAN monitoring network design, including the number of AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors required.

# **Basic Concepts**

Normal design goals apply to building a WLAN monitoring system using AirMagnet Enterprise —"cover" the largest possible area with the least amount of equipment. The same thinking is usually applied to building a WLAN with access points (APs) or other infrastructure elements. When considering deployment of a WLAN infrastructure, it may be tempting to "eyeball" a floor plan or the outside of a building and come up with an estimate of the number of APs required to provide coverage for very basic WLAN services. The reality is that few successful WLAN deployments are achieved using this design method. Carefully executed AP and antenna site surveys are required to ensure proper coverage for all users. This same principle applies to the design of AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor networks for monitoring WLAN environments.

## Sensor Field of View (FOV)

The FOV is the physical area that can be monitored for WLAN activity by the Sensor. The Sensor FOV is analogous to the coverage for an AP.

#### **Trusted Devices**

A trusted device is an AP or WLAN computing station (STA) provisioned by an authorized network deployment organization to provide WLAN services.

#### **Unauthorized WLAN Devices**

They can be any WLAN device (AP or STA) that is transmitting or receiving an 802.11 signal in the 2.4-GHz or 5-GHz bands, which is observable inside the physical area defined as the trusted zone of operation. There are several classes of unauthorized devices. For example, the "friendly" rogue AP, which is an AP that is part of another organization's network but happens to be radiating into the trusted zone. Common examples of friendly rogue APs include neighboring tenants in a multi-use office building or business park, or a home or hotspot AP that radiates into an adjacent office in a dense urban area.

#### Radio Receiver Sensitivity/Link Budget

The SmartEdge Sensor contains a multi-mode radio that can receive 802.11b, 11g, and 11a frames from the air. As with every WLAN radio, the SmartEdge Sensor radio has a receiver sensitivity profile, which specifies a receiver sensitivity value for each data rate supported by each 802.11 mode. Combined with the SmartEdge Sensor antenna characteristics, this profile defines the RF link budget threshold for detection of 802.11 traffic for each of the modes.

#### 802.11 RF Media Types

The SmartEdge Sensor captures 802.11 packets transmitted using 802.11b or 11g modes in the 2.4-GHz band, and 802.11a in the 5-GHz band. Since the 5-GHz band has different RF propagation characteristics and radio performance parameters compared to the 2.4-GHz band, the Sensor FOV will be different for 11a devices. It is important to consider this when designing SmartEdge Sensor networks, because even though most existing WLAN infrastructures use the 2.4-GHz 802.11b/g modes, it is critical that the SmartEdge Sensor network be able to accurately detect unauthorized 11a devices.

#### WLAN Device Detection Science 101

In order to detect the presence of an AP, the SmartEdge Sensor needs to capture just a single beacon frame. The beacon is like a particle of a WLAN DNA, as it contains almost all of the critical information about the AP itself and conditions of the surrounding WLAN service area. Figure 3-2 shows the format of the 802.11 128-byte beacon frame.

hytes	2 2		6	- MACh	6 6	6	2	Vexia	Mr	4
	Frame Duce Costal	-	M		a	82.0	Say of	Frame Body		RG
				_	and the second second se				and the second se	
lyne:			-1-	-1-	Hariot/e	7	2			Honiatale,
hane .	- Base	-	-2-	1	Hariable SS ID	7 Fill ParameterSet	2 Passage	8 OF Parameter Set	4 Hess Parameter Set	Heristele Tax

Figure 3-2:802.11 Beacon frame

Beacon frames are almost always broadcast at the lowest basic rate supported by the BSS, which is usually 1 Mbps for 802.11b. The default inter-beacon interval (BI) period is usually 100 ms, so an AP will typically transmit 10 beacons per second.

## WLAN Device Detection Science 102

Here we introduce the important concept of "Reliable Detection" for WLAN monitoring. For a given configuration of SmartEdge Sensors, a total FOV will be obtained, comprised of the merged FOV created by each SmartEdge Sensor. Within this total FOV boundary, the system should detect the presence of a reference unauthorized device which is powered on for  $T_{on}$  seconds with a statistical confidence level of **P**%. The monitoring system is defined to provide "reliable detection" when this condition is met for a given tuple of  $(T_{on}, P)$  values. Since the packet transmission rate of a random unauthorized device is unknown, the reference unauthorized device is chosen to be an AP with 100 ms BI and no stations associated. The nominal recommended values are (60, 99.999), but the appropriate values vary by environment and are chosen as part of the overall SmartEdge Sensor network operating specification process.

# Sensor FOV Types

There are three distinctive FOV Types that a given SmartEdge Sensor can be designated to provide. It is important to carefully evaluate the overall WLAN monitoring goals for the system, and then choose the appropriate FOV Type.

## Type A: All Trusted Traffic Monitoring

The edge of the Type A Sensor FOV is defined as the boundary for the SmartEdge Sensor to reliably monitor all traffic transmitted from all trusted devices (APs or stations) at a minimum signal level or link rate at least equal to a minimum specified in the design. For example, if an 11b WLAN infrastructure is designed to support a minimum of 5.5-Mbps link rate service level for all stations, then at the Type A boundary, the SmartEdge Sensor should capture all traffic between trusted stations and APs at 5.5 Mbps and below. Note that within most of the interior of the boundary, trusted traffic is likely to be captured at the maximum rate supported by the devices.

In most cases, the Type C boundary will encompass the largest area, with the Type B boundary smaller, and the Type A boundary enclosing the smallest area. Figure 3-3 illustrates the three FOV boundary types.



Figure 3-3: Illustration of Sensor FOV types

It is possible to mix Sensor FOV types. For example, a design may specify Type A FOV for interior areas, and have additional Senors in place to monitor lobbies or adjacent parking areas which are designated with Type C FOV.

# **Type B: Trusted AP Monitoring**

The edge of the Type B Sensor FOV is defined as the boundary for the SmartEdge Sensor to reliably monitor trusted APs at a signal level at least equal to a minimum specified in the design. For example, a minimum signal level of -88 dBm is sufficient for monitoring all 802.11b traffic transmitted from a popular enterprise AP using a 2.5 dBi diversity antenna configuration.

## **Type C: Unauthorized Device Detection**

The edge of the Type C Sensor FOV is defined as the boundary for the SmartEdge Sensor to reliably detect "under-desk" rogue APs for indoor areas, and the boundary for the SmartEdge Sensor to reliably detect AP or STA devices in open areas for outside areas.

# Factors Affecting SmartEdge Sensor FOV Performance

Just like the coverage created by an AP, there are many factors that influence the exact FOV pattern which a SmartEdge Sensor will achieve at a given location. These factors can be divided into four categories:

- Sensor RF specifications;
- Sensor installation methods;
- In-building structural composition and type;
- WLAN network operational characteristics, if present.

Due to the large variations created by these factors from one WLAN environment to another, it is clear that the Sensor FOV measurement process is essential for a well designed WLAN monitoring network. Some of these factors can have a very great impact on the Sensor FOV and must be carefully evaluated in the design, measurement, and verification process.

#### SmartEdge Sensor Installation Restrictions

Some corporate office environments require that technical equipment be installed so that it is completely hidden from view. This may restrict potential SmartEdge Sensor locations to completely enclosed areas such as above acoustic-tile drop ceilings. Blocking the SmartEdge Sensor antennas in this way would reduce the FOV, sometimes dramatically, compared to an exposed mounting location. A similar example can be found in some government sites and public access venues such as airports, where it is often required that communication devices be installed only in designated cabinets or rooms, usually with tight physical access control.

## **Office with Dense Central Core**

Many office towers are constructed with a central engineering core, a very dense area containing elevators, electrical and mechanical equipment, air handling ducting, telco and data cable conduits, etc. Often this central core area completely blocks 802.11 signal propagation, usually requiring that the area be divided into at least 2 physical sectors for a WLAN. One floor of an office tower as small as 25,000 sq. ft. may require 2 SmartEdge Sensors to get the desired FOV.

#### **Microcell Network**

Some WLAN designs use a microcell configuration, where the coverage created by each AP is purposely made very small to increase overall available throughput, or to carefully "paint" coverage into the perimeter of a building, minimizing the chance that signal is available outside. In order to provide Type B or A FOV for this type of network, SmartEdge Sensors would have to be carefully positioned to guarantee reliable monitoring of this microcell coverage environment.

# SmartEdge Sensor Network Design Objectives

WLAN monitoring systems may be first considered by the IT security group specifically for the wireless intrusion detection system (WIDS) features. Type C Sensor FOV design is appropriate if this is the only intended use of the system. AirMagnet Enterprise contains a rich set of WLAN health and performance management capabilities, as well as the ability to perform real-time remote diagnostics. For example, a change to building structure (such as moving a wall, reconfiguring cube areas, installing new machines, etc.) can affect WLAN coverage. With a Type B Sensor design, AirMagnet Enterprise can immediately recognize resultant AP signal level changes and provide very detailed alerts to the NOC or network engineers. Figure 3-4 shows an example of the alarm types generated by the SmartEdge Sensor.

AP	▼ 00.0C 41.0B 42.06 ▼		🛞 🔞
CH	Alam	Time	Source Node
52	Excessive missed AP beacons	11/29 14:15:06	00.00.41:08:42:06
52	RF coverage compromised	11/29 14:18:45	00.00.41.08.42.06

Figure 3-4: AP signal level alarms

In addition to alarming on many performance compliance precursor event signatures, the AirMagnet Enterprise allows remote connection directly to the SmartEdge Sensor to observe the real-time network connectivity and traffic characteristics. Figure 3-5 shows a small sample of the information that can be viewed, a display of all the APs observed in the Sensor FOV, along with STA association, STA type and SSID information. This information can be used to instantly verify STA and user connectivity status and connection states.



Figure 3-5:SmartEdge Sensor live remote WLAN monitoring

The largest "bang-for-the-buck" is clearly obtained by designing the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor network to achieve both the WIDS and proactive health and performance monitoring functions. A Type-A Sensor FOV design can often be achieved with a small, or in many cases, a zero percentage increase in the total number of SmartEdge Sensors.

# **Measurement Process Overview**

The actual Sensor Measurement procedure varies according to the FOV type desired and the characteristics of the physical space and any WLAN in service. The overall procedure can be carried out in these steps:

- 1) Collect system design data.
- Design WLAN monitoring network operating specifications/Sensor FOV types. Plan measurement process.
- 3) Perform Sensor FOV measurements.
- 4) Analyze measurement data.
- 5) Create SmartEdge Sensor network design: SmartEdge Sensor locations, wired network connectivity design.
- 6) Post-deployment verification.

#### **Unauthorized Device Detection Measurements**

It is essential to include measurements that validate the reliable detection condition. This is typically done by selecting a set of test locations for the reference AP (used to simulate an unauthorized device) for a given SmartEdge Sensor location and position. A test power-on duration ( $T_{ON-Test}$ ) is then determined based on the value of  $T_{ON}$ . The number of beacon frames received by the SmartEdge Sensor,  $N_{Test}$  is then recorded during  $T_{ON-Test}$ . If it is greater than Np, the threshold computed from the P value specified, then reliable detection is achieved at the given test location. The test locations are usually chosen around the perimeter of the desired total FOV.

# Sample Design Results Review and Conclusion

Table 3-3 on the following page summarizes a set of actual SmartEdge Sensor Design measurements. Here are some observations:

- Across these real designs, the Sensor FOV Avg. area varies over more 2 orders of magnitude. This validates very strongly that SmartEdge Sensor density is highly dependent on the specific design requirements and physical characteristics of each application project.
- Greater than any other factor, SmartEdge Sensor density is most strongly affected by the physical structure of the desired area. Open areas or buildings with high ceilings generally require the lowest SmartEdge Sensor density. This is no surprise, as the same is true for AP density, and is a basic result of RF propagation science.
- No easy rule of thumb has been obtained for the required ratio of SmartEdge Sensor to APs in a given network.
- While it is sometimes possible to estimate the required number of SmartEdge Sensors from floor plans or quick walkabouts, performing a set of well planned measurements is the only reliable method of verifying that the number and locations of SmartEdge Sensors chosen will accurately provide the desired monitoring capabilities. The best estimating tool is a review of an existing design with comparable building structure and configuration and similar monitoring specifications. The numeric FOV distance and area specifications are provided as guidelines only, and are not a substitute for the measurement process.

# Table 3-1: SmartEdge Sensor FOV Measurements Summary

Project Title	Interior Area (K sq. ft.)	Number Floors	Number APs	FOV Type	Number Sensors	Sensor FOV Avg. (K sq. ft.)	Notes
Office 1	120	9	32	B/C	20	6	Major corporate office tower; WLAN service deployed on Floors 2-9; very dense central core requires 2 Type A Sensors per floor; large open areas on ground floor with cafes, parking, 2 Type C Sensors deployed in these areas.
Office 2	95	1	16	B/C	3	47	This is a 3-story office complex. WLAN service deployed on the middle floor only. Two Type B Sensors used for the office area, 1 Type C Sensor for the adjacent parking areas and public lobby.
Distr. Ctr. 1	100	N/A	3	С	3	33	Regional distribution center with steel racking to within 4 feet of ceiling; narrow aisles, very dense product packing. Two Sensors used for the DC, 1 for the adjoining office space.
Plant 1	575	N/A	40	В	5	115	WLAN supports critical material transfer and manufacturing process applications. Small vehicle fabrication and assembly plant. High density heavy machinery and overhead conveyor lines; fairly open finishing areas with high ceilings.

Project Title	Interior Area (K sq. ft.)	Number Floors	Number APs	FOV Type	Number Sensors	Sensor FOV Avg. (K sq. ft.)	Notes
Plant 2	2,400	N/A	29	A	7	342	WLAN supports critical material transfer and manufacturing process applications. Large vehicle fabrication and assembly plant. High density heavy machinery and overhead conveyor lines; fairly open finishing areas with high ceilings.
Outside 1	N/A	N/A	N/A	С	1	1,154	Open outdoor area in a multi-building office campus. Sensors mounted on a roof corner, placed to optimize 270 degree FOV away from building edges.

# Table 3-1: SmartEdge Sensor FOV Measurements Summary

*For additional Enterprise deployment information, refer to* Appendix C, "Enterprise Deployment".

# Part II: AirMagnet Enterprise Console

# **Chapter 4: Enterprise Console Basics**

# Introduction

This chapter discusses the major portions of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console User Interface. The sections below help show the user various configuration and navigation options to help view the enterprise network most effectively.

# Launching AirMagnet Enterprise Console

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console can be launched from any PC on which the software is installed.

## To launch the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

 From your desktop, click Start, and select All Programs>AirMagnet Enterprise Console>Console. The AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen appears, with the Connect Server dialog box on top of it. See Figure 4-1.

ra 🔻	Overall Status	Today Score O Yesteday Score	Teday Score 0 & 0 (-1%) Yesteday Score 0				
	Security Status	Rog	ue Device Status	Compliar	nce Status		
	Source	r Sarvar			8		
	Performance S	Auto Correct	Enable DNS Query	Status	Status		
	₩ 10	1290 180 25	admin	71			
	Top Security Alarm Ty	Cornect		Cancel			
				The	e are no items to show.		



**2)** Select an AirMagnet Enterprise Server, and click **Connect.** The AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Start screen appears once the Console-Server connection is established. See Figure 4-2.

If you have multiple AirMagnet Enterprise Servers installed, you can connect to any of them using the Connect>Server... command. For more information, see "Managing Console-Server Connection" on page 80.

# **Console UI Components**

This section discusses the UI components that are common to all the major screens of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console. UI components that are specific to a certain screen will be discussed only in the chapter dedicated to that screen.

ILROY Security Status OVP Security Issue I Crical Security Issues I Crical Security Issues I Crical Security Issues I Cluget Security Issues OVP Performance Issues Crical Performance Issues I Crical Performance Issue Issue Iss	Teleformer 54.00 K        • 4.9 K (21%)       Yournaker Stees 21.5 K <b>Regue Device Status Active Regue APA</b> Directed <b>Regue Device Status Active Regue APA</b> Directed <b>Regue Device Status Active Regue APA</b> Directed <b>Regue Device Traced &amp; 0</b> Blocked <b>Active Montered Directes Directed WIP Device Status Active VIP Device Status Active VIP Device Status Active VIP Device Status</b>	Compliance Status 3 Violating Constance Section 8 Compliance Violating APA 26 Compliance Violating Stations Problem Device Status
ILROY  Security Status  OVP Security Issue  Torical Security Issues  2 Urget Security Issues  Performance Status  0 VIP Performance Issues  3 Circlar Performance Issues	Teleforer 24.0 X Tentedy Sires 21.5 X	Compliance Status  Votining Compliance Section  Compliance Voting 78  26 Compliance Voting Stations  Problem Device Status
Security Status  VP Security Issues  T Cricial Security Issues  2 Urget Security Issues  Performance Status  VP Performance Issues  C Chical Performance Issues  C C Chical Performance Issues  C C Chical Performance Issues  C C C Chical Performance Issues  C C C C Chical Performance Issues  C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	Rogue Device Status     Active Rogue APs Detected     Rogue Devices Traced & 0 Blocked     Active Montored Devices Detected      VIP Device Status     Active VP Device (2 APs, 0 Clients)	Compliance Status 3 Visitung Compliance Section 8 Compliance Velating APa 28 Compliance Velating Stations Problem Device Status
Performance Status     0 VIP Performance Issues     3 Crtical Performance Issues	VIP Device Status 2 Active VIP Devices (2 APs, 0 Clients)	Roblem Device Status
1 Urgent Performance Issues	0 Inactive VIP Devices (0 APs, 0 Clients) 0 VIP insues(0 Security, 0 Performance)	3 Corporate APs are Inactive 0 AP Down Alarms Top Problem Devices
Top Security Alarm Types		Dol: Do-Auth Road attack (0000)     Arga Al-Por VALC Attack (0000)     Or stack by VALC Attack (0000)     Or stack by VALC Attack (0000)     Price and Port Pir service (0000)     Price and Port (0000)     Port (0+auth Portack attack (0+auth Portack attack (0+auth Portack attack atta
		Web Yiker mode (2001)     Monodownia marginal (2001)     Dowdownia sawadownia władchie (1901)     Dowdownia sawadownia (1902)     Dowdownia sawadownia (1902)     Dowdownia sawadownia w mulicawiji (1902)     Dowdownia sawadownia w mulicawiji (1902)     Diwy zawadownia w mulicawiji
		Main Display

Figure 4-2: AirMagnet Enterprise Start screen (default)

As illustrated in Figure 4-2, the AirMagnet Enterprise Console UI can be divided into two main parts: the Network/Policy Tree on the left and the Data Display on the right. Across the top of the screen are a number of control buttons and menus. Located at the bottom right of the screen is the Navigation Bar with seven navigation buttons. The following sections highlight the functions of these major UI components.

# **Navigation Bar**

The Navigation Bar allows the user to navigate to the various screens provided in AirMagnet Enterprise. Clicking on a button will open the corresponding screen.

The Navigation Bar can be viewed in either expanded or compact mode, depending on the requirements of the user. By default, the Console displays compact mode; to view it in expanded mode, drag the resizing bar (marked with a series of dots) above the buttons upwards until all the

buttons required are displayed. Each mode is shown in Figure 4-3.

📠 🥑 💥 🖳 🐻	i 🛍
Compact Mode	
iii Start	
🐳 AirWise	
infrastructure	
IDS/Rogue	
IIII Top Analysis	
Floor Plan	
Reports	
	» *

Expanded Mode

#### Figure 4-3: Navigation Bar Views

The following is a brief description of the functions of the navigation buttons and the screens associated with them.

- **Start** brings up the Start screen (the default initial screen), where you can view the all components of your wireless network and a summary of security and performance alarms detected on the network. Here you can create or modify your Network Tree to organize your WLAN components and get a quick overview of your network status. For more information, see Chapter 5, "Using the Start Screen".
- AirWISE opens the AirWISE screen, where you can inspect policy compliance and network events in detail. The AirWISE expert analysis engine automatically identifies and alerts you on more than 130 security and performance issues based on the policy profile in use. (See Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles".) It also provides contextdriven expert advice to help WLAN administrators quickly understand all the issues and events on their network. You can choose to view the information based on location or policy. For more information, see Chapter 6, "Using the AirWISE Screen".
- **Infrastructure** takes you to the Infrastructure screen, where you can have an indepth look at all your wireless assets: APs, stations, and SSIDs. You can get detailed information on all these assets at any chosen location, e.g., who they are, where they

are, and how they are functioning. More importantly, you can select a specific policy and then drill down to find out who is violating the policy and where. Like the AirWISE screen, the Infrastructure screen also gives you the option to view the information based on location or policy. For more information, see Chapter 7, "Using the Infrastructure Screen".

- **IDS/Rogue** This view provides a quick summary of devices classified as Rogue and Unknown along with summaries of wired traced and blocked devices. It also enables quick access to rogue management configuration dialogs.
- **Top Analysis** takes you to the Top Analysis screen, where you can view and analyze your network data using charts. The charts can be based on data about the security and performance alarms, wireless devices, and regulatory compliance status of your network. Like the AirWISE and Infrastructure screens, the Top Analysis screen also allows you to view information based on location or policy. For more information, see Chapter 9, "Viewing Top Analyses".
- Floor Plan allows you to access the Device Locator feature. Users can add a floor plan image for the enterprise network and Enterprise will automatically place each detected device at the appropriate location on the image. This feature requires that users distribute sensors at the boundaries of the floor in order to properly detect devices within the sensor grid.
- **Reports** allows you to access various device and compliance reports to view the current and past status of the network. For more information, see Chapter 11, "Using the Reports Screen".

# **Network Tree**

The Network Tree displays the various buildings, floors, and sensors contained in the enterprise network. Users can organize these objects into a tree structure, making it easy to determine where sensors (and therefore, devices) are located. Selecting a specific portion of the tree will cause the console to display information pertaining only to that area; in other words, selecting a floor will display data detected by sensors located on that same floor. To view data regarding the entire network, simply select the root of the enterprise server, which is located at the root of the tree.

## **Server Status Indicator**

The color of the icon next to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server name (or IP address) at the top of the Network Tree indicates the health status of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server:

- Green The Server is in normal working condition.
- Red dot inside a green circle The Server is experiencing a database problem.
- **Red** The Server is down.

Figure 4-4 shows that AirMagnet Enterprise Server GILROY is in perfect operating status, as indicated by the green dot.



#### Figure 4-4: The Enterprise Server in good working condition

Figure 4-5 shows that Enterprise Server GILROY is down, as indicated by the red dot.



#### Figure 4-5: The Enterprise Server down

#### **Sensor Filter**

The sensor filter drop-down located above the Network Tree provides four options for displaying information of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors, as shown in Figure 4-6.



## Figure 4-6: Sensor filters

- Sensors [Grade] shows the health status of the sensors as indicated by letters A to F, with A being the best (healthiest) and F the worst.
- Sensors [Policy Profile] shows the WLAN policy profiles the sensors are using. If a manufacturer-preconfigured policy profile is in use, the name of the policy will always be marked as "Default".
- Sensors [Alarm Severity] shows the number of alarms detected at each of the four severity levels, which are, from left to right, Critical, Urgent, Warning, and Informational.
- **Sensors** shows the names of the sensors only.

#### **Network Building Tools**

Figure 4-7 illustrates the tools used to construct a WLAN network tree. These buttons are located directly above the Network Tree structure.



#### Figure 4-7: Network tree building tools

- City/Campus adds cities or campuses to the network tree.
- Building adds buildings to cities or campuses in the network tree.
- Floor adds floors to buildings in the network tree.
- **Properties** displays the information about the selected entry in the network tree.

The network building tools, i.e., in (City/Campus), (Building), and in (Floor), represent different levels of the network hierarchy. They are intended to make it easier for creating a layered network structure. When constructing your network tree, you can create a nesting structure by adding cities below a city and, buildings below a city, and floors below a building, and then drag and drop Sensors under any of these components. For instructions on how to use these tools, see "Setting Up a Network Tree" on page 79.

To view the properties of an entry in the network tree, simply highlight it and then click the **(Properties)** button. A window will pop up, showing some basic information about the selected entry. Depending on the entry you select, the information shown in the window may be different. Figure 4-8 shows the properties window for the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

Name:	GILROY	
Policy Profile:	Default	~
	NOTE: All Sensors un	der this folder

Figure 4-8: Properties window for AirMagnet Enterprise Server

The Properties Window above shows the name and the network policy profile of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. Although you cannot change the name of the Server from within AirMagnet Enterprise, you can modify its policy profile by clicking the down arrow and selecting a different policy profile from the list menu.

If a Sensor is selected from the network tree, clicking the 2 (**Properties**) button will bring up the Sensor Properties window where you can view and modify certain properties of the Sensor. See Figure 4-9.

Sensor Properties		×
General Sensor Setup	Network Setup Wireless Blocking	
Sensor name:	SMSensor2	
Policy Profile:	Default 🗸	
Status:	Active	
Last Heartbeat:	09/26 16:56:53	
License Granted:	09/26 16:01:57	
Sensor Model:	AM5010	
Sensor Behind NAT	No	
External Address External addres firewalls. For ex port forwarding external addres	s is used to reach the Sensorthrough ample, if the firewall (11.22.33.44) is 888 to Sensor port 443, then the s would be 11.22.33.44:888.	
Address:		
	OK Cancel	

Figure 4-9: Viewing the properties of a Sensor

# Enabling 802.11n Support

Users who have purchased 802.11n-enabled sensors with their corresponding licenses must configure the new sensors to activate the 802.11n features.

## To enable 802.11n support on a sensor:

- 1) From the Start screen, right-click the desired sensor in the Network Tree.
- 2) Select Grant N-license. A '[n]' appears at the end of the sensor name, indicating the new support.
- 3) Repeat Steps 1 through 2 for all additional sensors desired.

To view a list of all sensors that currently have 802.11n support, click Manage>Sensors... and assess the NLicense column.

# **Connect Menu**

The Connect Menu allows the user to remotely connect to devices that are not located on the current enterprise network. See Figure 4-10.

Ø	Connect +	
	Server	
	Sensor	
	Exit Ctrl+Q	

#### Figure 4-10: Connect Menu

- Server Opens the Connect Server dialog box, which allows the user to connect to a different server. This box is automatically shown when the console is launched.
- Sensor Opens the Connect Sensor dialog box, which allows the user to remotely
  connect to a sensor that is not in the current tree. If successfully connected, the
  sensor's Remote Analyzer window appears.
- Exit Exits the enterprise console.

# Manage Menu

The Manage drop-down contains access to the bulk of AirMagnet Enterprise's configuration controls. See Figure 4-11.

💑 <u>M</u> anage 🕶 🎞 R N M U	6
AirMagnet Alert Window	
Reporter	
Auto Report <u>T</u> ask	
Audit Log	
ACL	
Policy Profiles	
Users & Roles	
Reset Pass <u>w</u> ord	
Sensors	
Database Util	
AHC Jobs	
Server Options	

Figure 4-11: Manage Menu Options

The table below describes each option in detail.

Table 4-1: Manage Menu Options

Option	Description
AirMagnet Alert Window	Allows you to show or hide a floating screen that displays real- time network data such as the latest alerts from selected sensors, Sensor statistics, rogue device statistics, and device statistics. <i>This option is only available when viewing the Classic Start screen.</i>
Reporter	Opens the Reports screen, where you can view all the pre- defined report books and create your own custom report books. See Chapter 11, "Using the Reports Screen" for more details.
Auto Report Task	Allows the user to create a task that will automatically generate a specified report book and email it to the desired users. For more information, see "Scheduling a New Auto Report Task" on page 219.
Audit Log	Opens the AirMagnet Audit Log screen, where you can view records of a variety of activities and events that have happened on your network system.
ACL Groups	Opens the ACL Group Management dialog box, where you can manage ACL groups.
Policy Profiles	Allows you to create new security and performance policy profiles and assign them to various locations of your WLAN. It also lets you modify or remove existing policy profiles. For more information on how to create and assign policies, see Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles."
Users and Roles	Allows you to add new users to the AirMagnet Enterprise Console and assign specific roles to them. For more information, see "User Roles and Privileges" on page 93.
Reset Password	Allows the user to change the password for the current user account.
Sensors	Opens the Manage Sensors screen where you can view various data about the Sensors which are connected with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
Database Util	Opens the Database Utilities dialog box, where you can manage the system's database. <b>Note:</b> Not supported for Oracle.
AHC Jobs	Opens the AHC Jobs dialog where you can manage Automated Health Check jobs.
Server Options	Allows you to set or change the configuration settings of your AirMagnet Enterprise Server and Console. See Chapter 13, "Configuring System Settings."

# **View Reports**

The **Wew Reports** (View Reports) button provides direct access to the integrated AirMagnet Enterprise Reports. To open the Reports screen, simply click this button and select a report option from the list menu. See Figure 4-12.

d	/iew Reports 🔻
	Alarms Trending by Hour
	Devices Trending by Hour
	Alarm Report Card
	Alarm Summary by Type
	Alarms Top APs

Figure 4-12: Selecting a report option

The contents of the View Report list menu vary depending on the screen you are on. Figure 4-12 shows the report options that are available for the Start screen.

# **The Toolbar**

AirMagnet Enterprise's toolbar is located at the top of each screen and contains various tools to help navigate through the console interface. The tools within the toolbar vary from screen to screen, and therefore screen-specific tools will be discussed in the individual screen chapters later in this book. This section details the tool buttons that are available to (nearly) every screen. See Figure 4-13.

📰 🠨 🖛 🔛	- 🔯 📄 🕢 -	
---------	-----------	--

#### Figure 4-13: Common Screen Tools

Table 4-2 describes the functions of each button in the common toolbar.

Table 4-2: Common Screen Tools

ΤοοΙ	Description
📰 (Full Screen)	The Full Screen toggle allows the user to show or hide the Network Tree portion of the screen.
🙀 (AP Grouping)	The Enable/Disable AP Grouping button allows the user to easily enable or disable AP groups within the Enterprise Console.
🗕 (Back)	The Back button returns the user to the last screen visited.
Find in this View	This field allows the user to search for specific text within the current screen. This is most particularly useful for finding devices on the Infrastructure screen, as the text entered can be an IP, MAC Address, SSID, or AP Group.

Table 4-2:	Common	Screen	Tools
------------	--------	--------	-------

ΤοοΙ	Description
🍃 (Bubble Help)	Click this button to activate the Enterprise Console's built-in help pop- ups. These bubbles provide additional details about any object the mouse is hovered over.
③• (Help)	The Help button provides access to Enterprise's online help interface. See the next section for more details.

#### Help Menu

The Help menu has several options:

- **About** opens the About AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen which shows the version and build number of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console you are using.
- **Contents** opens AirMagnet Enterprise Console's online help.
- User Guide opens this User Guide.
- Policy Reference Guide opens AirMagnet Enterprise's Policy Reference Guide.
- Check Update Checks for updated software versions.

# **Using the View Filter**

The View Filter located in the upper right-hand corner of the Enterprise Console user interface is available on all major screens of the application. It provides a number of easy-to-use options for filtering data to be displayed on the screen.

#### To apply View Filter options:

1) Mouse over or click the View Filter tab in the upper right-hand corner of the screen. The View Filter pane expands onto the left-hand side of the screen. See Figure 4-14.

View Fil	ter	+	Se
		Default Apply	wFilte
AirWISE	Device Time Channel		- Li
	Acknowledgement		
- 1	Show Unacknowledged		
	Show Acknowledged		
	Severity		
	Critical		
- 1	Urgent		
	Warning		
	Information		
	Alarms with score over:		
LØ	Double click to enter score		
	🔔 AirWISE		

#### Figure 4-14: Accessing the View Filter Options

**2)** If desired, click the pushpin button to "pin" the View Filter to the Console interface. This forces the View Filter tab to remain open even when the mouse is not actively hovering over it.

- **3)** Use the View Filter tabs to access the type of filter desired. By default, the AirWISE tab is selected.
- **4)** Check the boxes for the types of data to filter on. Note that users can select multiple options, even spanning across different tabs. For example, to view Urgent alarms generated by APs in the last 30 minutes, the user can check the corresponding boxes in the AirWISE, Device, and Time tabs.
- **5)** A new type of filter "Custom dates" has been added where the user can specify an exact time to filter.Users may also Filter by MAC, entering a partial MAC address and Filter by SSID, entering a partial SSID, and the values are not case sensitive.

Example: Filter by MAC

1)Select device tag in View Filter.

2)Check Filter by MAC

**3)**Under Filter by MAC, double click to enter MAC. You can enter a partial MAC address e.g. 00:0f and it is not case sensitive. See Figure 4-15 for reference.

4)Click Apply.

splay Name (16) 🗸	ALL VIP	<b>\$</b> 4	- 🗢 < m	.11	🔞 S	🗁 🥶 SSID	MAC Address	Security		000 (A009
2 Xinus:03:3A:21	OK	410	1	9	-28	ximus-16-b	00:0F:7D:03:3A:21	WPA2-E	Aitwise Device Time Channel	
100 1:03:3A:F2	OK	1	64	a	-90	ximus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:F2	WPA2-E	VIP Status	^
1:03:3A:E1	OK	818	6	9	-37	xirrus-16-b	00:0F:7D:03:3A:E1	WPA2-E	Hide VIP devices	
100 1:03:3A:D2	OK	110	48	a	-66	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:D2	WPA2-E	VIP devices	
1:03:3A:C2	OK	1	153	a	-70	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:C2	WPA2-E	Filter by MAC	
1:03:3A:B2	OK	1	60	a	-69	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:82	WPA2-E	00.04	
1:03:3A:A1	OK	610	11	a	-34	ximus-16-b	00:0F:7D:03:3A:A1	WPA2-E	Filter by SSID	
12 1:03:3A:92	OK	1	44	٥	-09	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:92	WPA2-E	- 2 0	
1:03:3A:82	OK	1	157	a	-64	ximus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:82	WPA2-E	Choose from SSID list	
100:3A:72	OK	1	56	۵	-62	ximus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:72	WPA2-E	Filter by Vendors	
103:3A:62	OK	1	36	a	-85	ximus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:62	WPA2-E	Apple	
1:03:3A:52	OK	1	40		-82	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:52	WPA2-E	ProCurve	
12 1:03:3A:42	OK	1	149	a	-67	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:42	WPA2-E	- 🖸 Nortel	
1:03:3A:32	OK	1	52	a	-66	ximus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:32	WPA2-E	Colubris Networks	
1:03:3A:12	OK	1	36	a	-90	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:12	WPA2-E	Cisco	
1:03:3A:02	OK	1	161	•	-78	xirrus-16-a	00:0F:7D:03:3A:02	WPA2-E	HEWLETT PACKARD	
				_					Cisco-linitsys	
									- 🗆 Astarte	
									- 🗆 Sychip	
									Accton	

Figure 4-15: Filter by MAC

Example: Filter by SSID

1)Select device tab in View Filter.

2)Check Filter by SSID.

**3)**Under Filter by SSID, double click to enter SSID. You can enter a partial SSID e.g. cisco, and it is not case sensitive. See Figure 4-16 for reference.

4) Uncheck "Choose from SSID list".

**5)**Click Apply.

splay Name (12)	ALL VIP	040	CITE .	1 🚯 5	/> 😥 SSID	Security	O., MAC A			Default Apply
Cisco1242-engla	OK	8.8	64 11	a -52	QACIsco-2, QACIscoVo	Encrypted,		Ai/w1SE	Device Time Channel	
Gisco1242-engla	U	121	6 TT 6	-30	QACisco-2, QACiscoVo	Encrypted,E			VIP Status	1
Gisco1131-QA	OK	828	1 17	-36	QACisco-2, QACiscoVo	Encrypted,E		- 12	Hide VIP devices	
Cisco1131-QA	OK	828	40 IT	a -42	QACIsco-2, QACIscoVo	WEP,Encryp			VIP devices	
CISCO-LINK:77	U	1	44	a -67	tb-Cisco29037	WPA2-P	98:FC:		Filter by MAC	
CISCO-LINK:77	U	818	6	-37	tb-Cisco29037	WPA2-P	98:FC:	-8	00:0f	
CISCO-LINK:63	R	64	11	9 -40	Cisco35669	WPA2-P	98:FC:		Filter by SSID	
AP1866.1267.6e1	OK	1	52 rr	a -52	cisco-3500	WPA2-P	58:BC:	-9	cisco	
2 APF866.F267.6dd	OK	1	44 12	a -80	cisco-3500	WPA2-P	58:BC:		Choose from SSID list	
2 APF866.F267.6d0	OK	1	36 11	89	cisco-3500	WPA2-P	58:BC:		Filter by Vendors	
AP1240	OK	1	1 17	-65	cisco-3500	WPA2-P	00:1D:	- 0	Apple	
1 <sup>12</sup> AP1240	OK	1	36 11	.73	cisco-3500	WPA2-P	00:1D:	- 17	ProCurve	
a a		•							Nortel	
								- 12	Colubris Networks	
								- 0	Cisco	
								- 0	HEWLETT PACKARD	
								- 12	Cisco-linksys	
								- 0	Astarte	
								- 0	Sychip	
								- 0	Arcton	

Figure 4-16: Filter by SSID

If nothing is checked in the View Filter options, the filter acts in the same manner as if all options were checked. That is, all data is displayed.

6) Click Apply to apply the filter to the current Console session. If desired, click the pushpin button again to unlock the tab. It will vanish as soon as the mouse is clicked anywhere else in the Enterprise Console.

*An easy way to clear any custom View Filters currently applied is to use the Default button on the View Filter tab.* 

# Setting Up a Network Tree

This section discusses how to create a network tree that reflects the structure of your WLAN from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console.

When you launch the AirMagnet Enterprise Console for the first time after system installation, all the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors on your WLAN will appear under the Enterprise Server on the left-hand side of the Start screen, as shown in Figure 4-17.

Sensors	▼ ੈ∎₽₽≥	
GILROY     SMSensor1     SMSensor2     SMSensor3     SMSensor3     SMSensor4		

Figure 4-17: An unconfigured network tree

In order to manage your WLAN using the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, you need to organize your network components using the network building tools, and then drag and drop the Sensors to where they virtually belong on the network.

The following procedures are intended to help set up your network tree.

#### To set up a network tree:

- 1) Click the 🛅 (City/Campus) button. A "New City" appears under the sensors.
- 2) Click the **I** (Building) button. A "New Building" appears.
- **3)** Click the 🖹 (Floor) button. A "New Floor" appears.
- **4)** Organize your network structure by dragging and dropping the New Building, New City, and the New Floor to their respective locations.
- 5) Right-click the New City, New Building, and New Floor and rename them one by one.
- 6) Drag and drop the Sensors to their respective locations.

You can modify your network structure at any time using the same way. Figure 4-18 is a sample network tree setup.



Figure 4-18: A sample network tree

# **Managing Console-Server Connection**

A single AirMagnet Enterprise Console can support multiple AirMagnet Enterprise Servers. Each Server is identified by its name or IP address in the network tree on the left-hand side of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server UI.

The **Connect>Server...** menu provides an effective means for managing the connection between the AirMagnet Enterprise Console and the AirMagnet Enterprise Servers. It opens the Connect Server dialog box (Figure 4-17) that contains a table showing the information of all AirMagnet Enterprise Servers you have entered. You can choose to connect to any AirMagnet Enterprise Server as long as you provide valid login information (i.e., server name or IP address, user name, and password). You can also add servers to or remove them from the table as needed.
# Adding AirMagnet Enterprise Servers to the Console

To add an AirMagnet Enterprise Server to the Enterprise Console:

1) Select Connect> Server.... The Connect Server screen appears. See Figure 4-19.

C	m	ievieč toe					$\otimes$
	30	D 🛛 🕂 🗙	Auto Connect	Enable DNS Que	ry		
Г		Server IP	Server Host Name	Server Alias Name	User	Status	
	~	10.250.180.25			admin		
			Connect			Cancel	

Figure 4-19: Connect Server screen

The Auto Connect option in Figure 4-17 allows the user to automatically connect to the selected server any time the Console is launched. The user can connect to a different server by using the Connect menu, if needed.

2) Click 🛨 (Add Server). The Server Logon Details dialog box appears. See Figure 4-20.

Server IP: *	6.	
Server Alias Name:		
User Name: *		
Password: *		
🗹 Rem	nember Password	
Note: Fields marked *	are required.	
Note: Fields marked *	are required.	
:: Fields marked * .	are required.	

### Figure 4-20: Server Logon Details screen

**3)** Make the entries as described in Table 4-3.

**Table 4-3: Enterprise Server Login Settings** 

Parameter	Description
Server	Enter the name or IP address of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

Parameter	Description
Server Alias Name	If desired, give the server a name. This is not the same as the server host name (DNS query).
User Name	Enter your user name.
Password	Enter your password. Check "Remember Password" to automatically populate the password when connecting to this server IP.

### **Table 4-3: Enterprise Server Login Settings**

 Click OK. The newly added AirMagnet Enterprise Server will appear on the Connect Server dialog box. Refer to Figure 4-17.

To connect to the newly added server, select it from the Connect Server dialog box, and click **Connect.** If the connection is successful, the Server will appear in the network tree section on the left-hand side of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console UI.

### **Removing Servers from the Console**

You can remove an AirMagnet Enterprise Server from the Enterprise Console if the Server is no longer in service.

#### To remove an Server from the Console:

- 1) From the Connect Server dialog box (Figure 4-15), highlight the Server.
- 2) Click **×** (Delete Server). The entry will be removed from the dialog box.

If the Enterprise Console is already connected to an Server at the time when it is deleted from the Connect Server dialog box, the connection will remain until you click the **Connect** button in the Connect Server dialog box. The deleted server will disappear from the network tree once the system refreshes.

### Changing Server Login Settings

You may need to change server login settings from the Connect Server dialog box if you want to connect to a different server, or to connect to the same server but as a different user (or even in a different role). Whatever the case, you need to provide valid information (i.e., server name or IP address, user name, and password) in the Connect Server dialog box in order to establish a new connection.

### To change Server login settings:

1) From the Connect Server dialog box (Figure 4-17), highlight the server, and click *i* (Edit Server). The Server Login Details dialog box appears. See Figure 4-21.

Logon Details	-	$\otimes$
Server IP: *	-	
Server Alias Name:		
User Name: *		
Password: *		
🗹 Ren	member Password	
Note: Fields marked *	are required.	
OK	Cancel	

### Figure 4-21: Changing Server login information

- 2) Make the desired changes in the Server, User Name, and/or Password fields.
- 3) Click OK. The changes will appear in the Connect Server dialog box (Figure 4-17).

# Connecting to AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors

Connecting to an AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor allows you to launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer so that you can conduct detailed data analysis by drilling down to the specifics captured by the SmartEdge Sensor.

### To connect to an AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor:

1) Click Connect> Sensor.... The Connect Sensor dialog box appears. See Figure 4-22

Sensor:	~
User Name:	
Password:	

#### Figure 4-22: Connect Sensor screen

2) Make the selection and/or entries as described in Table 4-4.

**Table 4-4: Connect Server Parameters** 

Option	Description
Sensor	Click the down arrow and select a Sensor (name or IP address) from the drop- down list.
User Name	Enter your user name for the sensor.

Option	Description
Password	Enter your password for the sensor.

**3)** Click **OK.** This will launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer of the selected SmartEdge Sensor. See Chapter 15, "Introducing Remote Analyzer" for more information.

# **Exiting AirMagnet Enterprise Console**

For security reasons, it is recommended that you log out of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console after each management session.

### To log out of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

**Table 4-4: Connect Server Parameters** 

1) Click **Connect>Exit.** This will let you log out of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console securely.

# Accessing Network Audit Log

AirMagnet Enterprise's Audit Log automatically records more than a dozen major activities and events that could happen on the enterprise network, allowing network administrators and security officers to effectively track and monitor the security and usage status of the network. It is a feature that helps enterprise networks comply with a series of government regulations on network security and safeguard the integrity of their networks.

### To view the Audit Log:

1) Click Manage>Audit Log.... The AirMagnet Audit Log screen appears. See Figure 4-23.

Start/End Time		Toolbar			
🗖 AirMagnet Audit Log				1	-0
	a 92% 👻 🖌 🖌 🖌	1 of 10	b bi = dth		
Refresh           Start         9/24/2007 0258 PM           End         10/ 1/2007 0258 PM	AirMagnet Entery Description: This report	prise Server Audit tallows you to review and	Log diagnose all important activities	in the AirMagnet Enterprise	
Audit Type Filter  Corrlig Changed  Device Act Changed  Device Changed  Device Changed  Device New	System, D	y apprying niters case on 1 in from the AirMagnet Ente	mme, Audit 1790s, Osers, you cr rprise Server Audit Log in a ver	in view all necessary and needed y user-friendly report.	
Profile Changed	Date/1ime	User	Type	Description	
Profile Deleted	9/25/2007 8:52:00AM	admin/GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged off	
Sensor Deleted	9/25/2007 8:52:00AM	admin/GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged off	
Sensor Imported	9/25/2007 9:04:00AM	adminIGILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged on	
Sensor Unapproved	9/25/2007 3:38:00PM	admin/GILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
Switch port disabled	9/25/2007 3-38-00PM	adminiGIL ROV	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
✓ User Changed	0.00.0007 0.00.0077 (	Luindo Ento I			
🗹 User Deleted	9/25/2007 3:38:00PM	admin/GILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/25/2007 3:39:00PM	adminIG ILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/25/2007 3:39:00PM	adminIGILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
User Filter	9/25/2007 3:51:00PM	adminIG ILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
🗹 admin	9/25/2007 3:51:00PM	adminIG ILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/25/2007 3:51:00PM	adminIG ILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/25/2007 3:51:00PM	adminIGILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/25/2007 4:19:00PM	adminIGILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Lozzed off	
	9/25/2007 4-39-00PM	admin/GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged on	
	9/26/2007 8-43-00434	adminIGIL ROY	User Logon Logoff	Lograd on	
	0/26/2007 10:05:00434	-desi-00 IL ROY	These I are a second	T and off	
	9/20/2007 10:05:00AM	adminio ILRO Y	User Logon Logot	Logged ot:	
	9/26/2007 10:05:00AM	admini/GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged on	
	9/26/2007 4:16:00PM	admin0GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged on	
	9/26/2007 5:25:00PM	adminIGILROY	Config Changed	Changed server configuration	
	9/26/2007 5:25:00PM	admin0GILROY	Config Changed	ActionList	
	9/27/2007 8:31:00AM	admin/GILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged on	
	9/27/2007 9:02:00AM	adminIGILROY	User Logon/Logoff	Logged off	

User Filter Audit Log Filter

Log Window

#### Figure 4-23: AirMagnet Audit Log screen

### Audit Log Screen Components

As seen from Figure 4-21, the AirMagnet Audit Log screen has the following components:

- **Refresh Button** allows you to update the content in the log window.
- **Start (Time)** allows you to select the starting date and time of the logs you want to display.
- End (Time) allows you to set the ending date and time of the logs.
- Audit Type Filter contains all types of logs AirMagnet Enterprise has generated.
- **User Filter** contains all types of users of the AirMagnet Enterprise on the network.
- **Toolbar** contains tools for viewing, printing, and exporting logs.
- Log Window displays the currently selected log.

# **Customizing an Audit Log**

By default, the AirMagnet Audit Log screen displays all types of audit logs that the system has generated in the past seven days, relating to all users of the Console. However, you can customize the log display using the controls on the AirMagnet Audit Log screen.

#### To customize the display of audit logs:

- 1) From the AirMagnet Audit Log screen, click the **Start** and **End** down arrows to set the starting and ending date and time of the logs.
- 2) Check the Audit Type Filter check box and uncheck the types of logs that you want to exclude.
- 3) Check the User Filter check box and uncheck the users that you want to exclude.
- **4)** Click the **Refresh** button. The changes you have made will be reflected in the log window once the screen refreshes.

# Printing an Audit Log

You can print the logs that are displayed in the log window directly from the AirMagnet Audit Log screen so that you can share and back up the log files using a hard copy.

### To print the audit logs displayed on the screen:

Print		$\otimes$
Printer:	System Printer (HP LaserJet P3005 PS)	OK Cancel
Print Ra ⊙ All ○ Page Fi	nge es rom: 1 To:	Copies: 1 🗘

#### Figure 4-24: Printing an audit log

2) Make the required selection from the screen, and click OK.

### **Exporting an Audit Log**

AirMagnet Enterprise Console provides a built-in file export utility that allows the users to export audit logs directly from the Audit Log screen.

### To export audit logs:

1) From the AirMagnet Audit Log screen, click the 🖄 (Export Log) button. The Export dialog box appears. See Figure 4-25.

Format:		ОК
Acrobat Format (PDF)	~	
Destination:		Cancel
💷 Disk file	~	

#### Figure 4-25: Exporting audit logs

- 2) Click the upper down arrow and select a file format from the drop-down list.
- 3) Click the lower down arrow and select an appropriate export destination of the log.

Each of the log export destinations may open a different dialog box that may require a different procedure for the user to specify the designating information. Make sure that the option you select is applicable to your network.

4) Click OK.

# **Managing ACL Groups**

An Access Control List, or ACL, provides an easy way for network administrators to effectively manage the security of their networks. With this feature, users can create and manage/group their networks' ACLs from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console using the ACL Groups Management dialog box, where the user can create or delete ACLs and add devices to or delete them from a selected ACL group.

### Creating ACL Groups

In order to manage your wireless network assets using the ACL concept, you must create ACL groups so that you can assign devices to the appropriate ACL groups where they belong.

### To Create ACL groups:

1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, click Manage>ACL.... The Manage ACL Groups dialog box appears. See Figure 4-26.

anage ACL Configuration	1.	
Manage Wireless ACL Groups Wired ACL		
Wireless ACL Group(s):	+	×
Group Name		Δ
Corp		
Corp		

#### Figure 4-26: The Manage ACL Groups dialog box

- 2) Click 🕂 (Add ACL Group). An entry marked "New Group" appears in the dialog box.
- 3) Highlight the "New Group" entry and type a unique name over it.
- 4) Repeat Steps 2 through 3 to create as many ACL groups as applicable. See Figure 4-27.

anage Wireless ACL Groups Wired ACL		
Wireless ACL Group(s):	+	×
Group Name		
Corp		
QA		
Sales		
Marketing		
Engineering		
Tech Support		

Figure 4-27: Newly created ACL groups

5) Click OK when completed.

# **Deleting ACL Groups**

As your network evolves, some of the ACL groups you have created in the past may become obsolete as time passes. In that case, you may want to remove those ACL groups that are no longer applicable.

To delete an ACL group:

- From the Manage ACL Groups dialog box, highlight the ACL group to be removed and click x (Delete ACL Group).
- 2) Repeat Step 1 to remove any other ACL groups, if applicable.
- 3) Click OK when completed.

# Wired ACL

AirMagnet Enterprise monitors the network for unauthorized AP's plugged into the wired network. When you enable configure the alarm "Rogue AP Traced Using Passive Detection" in the policy profile, AirMagnet Enterprise detects that an unauthorized AP has been plugged into the corporate wired network, you will be alerted of this threat so that as a Network Administrator you can take appropriate action against this unauthorized Access Point. If this wireless device is indeed authorized, you may add it the wired MAC address of the device to Wired ACL list.

To add a wired MAC address:

- **1)** From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, click Manage>ACL.... The manage ACL groups dialog box appears.
- 2) Click Wired ACL tag.
- 3) Click + to add wired MAC address using the format xx:xx:xx:xx:xx:xx
- 4) Repeat step 3 if you need to add as many as applicable.



Figure 4-28: Wired ACL screen configure

# **Assigning Devices to ACL Groups**

Once ACL groups have been created, you can organize your wireless network devices simply by assigning them to the appropriate ACL groups where they belong. This can be done from AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen.

### To assign devices to ACL groups:

 From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen, highlight the device or devices of interest and then right-click it or them. A pop-up menu appears. See Figure 4-29.

Cisco	_1200_G_4	OK	( <b>P</b> )	6 g	Air2		WPA2-Er
Cisco	1200 G 4	nu 📩	((9)	6 0	AirMagn	etGuest	WPA-Per
P <sup>2</sup> OA	🖌 Valid Known	Device	l 🕨	🗸 Corp	N	alink	WEP
100	Rogue Devi	ce		QA	14		WED
<	Neighbor De	evice		Sales			VVLF
	Monitored D	evice		Marketing			
Live Stat	Unknown De	evice		Engineering	g		
	VIP Device			Tech Suppo Multiple Gro	ort oups		
	Show Alarm	s		-		— Frames	d
- La	Edit Device					<ul> <li>Bytes</li> </ul>	
- Lo	Delete Devi	ce				Alert	
— Ar	Show location	on in Floor P	lan			— Failed C	Capabilities

#### Figure 4-29: Assigning devices to ACL groups

**2)** From the pop-up menu, select **Valid Known Device** and then select an option from the ACL pop-up list. You may also assign it to multiple ACL groups by selecting the last option.

*Once assigned to an ACL group, the ACL status of those devices originally marked with a "U" (Unknown) will change to "OK", meaning that they are now valid known devices on the network.* 

If a device belongs to multiple different areas, you can assign it to multiple ACL groups. Simply select the "Multiple Groups..." option when assigning the device to a group and check the areas it belongs to.

# Adding Devices to Your AirMagnet Enterprise System

From time to time, new wireless devices may be added to your network. In order to effectively manage those newly added devices using the ACL group concept, you must first add those devices onto your AirMagnet Enterprise system and then assign them to the appropriate ACL groups using the procedures mentioned in the previous section.

To add new devices to your AirMagnet Enterprise system:

1) From the Infrastructure screen, click 🛃 (Add New Device). The Add New Device dialog box appears. See Figure 4-30.

Add new Dev	esh 🛞		
Mark as \	'IP device		
MAC :	I		
	Enter MAC address - (format) 00:00:00:00:00:00		
Alias Name:			
Owner:			
Media Type:	802115		
Device	Access Point		
ACL Type:			
- ACE EXPI	auon. 10/24/2007		
-Device Locat	n		
<ul> <li>Let syste</li> <li>aignal atr</li> </ul>	m determine a floor for this device based on max		
Manuallu	assign a location for this device:		
GILBOY			
OK	Cancel		

### Figure 4-30: Adding devices to AirMagnet Enterprise system

2) Make the following entries as described in Table 4-5.

Option	Description
MAC	The device's MAC address.
Alias Name	The device's alias, if applicable.
Owner	The owner or user of the device.
Media Type	The device's media type ( $802.11a$ , b, g, $a/b$ , or $a/g$ ).
Device	The type of device selected (AP, Station, or Ad-Hoc).
ACL Type	The device's ACL status (Valid, Rogue, Neighbor, Monitored, or Unknown).
ACL Expiration	This option is available only for devices in the Valid Known Device category. In that case, you may check the check box and specify an expiration time for the device's Valid Known Device status. AirMagnet will treat such devices as rogue devices once their "Valid Known Device" status expires. This feature is very useful for managing devices used by visitors to your organization who may need to access your wireless network for a certain period of time.

Table 4-5: Adding Devices

Option	Description
Device Locator	• Let system determine a floor for this device based on max signal strength received by sensors – If selected, in situations in which the device is detected by sensors deployed on different floors, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server will automatically assign the device to the floor where sensors detect the strongest signal strength from it.
	• <b>Manually assign a location for this device</b> – If selected, you can manually assign the device to a floor of your choice in case it is detected by sensors from different floors.

### **Table 4-5: Adding Devices**

3) Click OK when completed.

Once a device is added to your AirMagnet Enterprise system, you can then assign it to the appropriate ACL group using the procedures discussed in the previous section.

# AirMagnet Enterprise Console User Management

Each AirMagnet Enterprise Console can be used by multiple users. Each user can have her or his own user name and password assigned by the network administrator, who can also assign different roles and privileges to different users and make such changes at any time. This not only helps delegate network management responsibilities but also protects the integrity of your network.

You can add or remove users, and assign or modify their roles and privileges using the **Manage>Users & Roles...** menu on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen.

Notes: Only 1000 objects can be queried in Active Directory at a time.

# **User Roles and Privileges**

There are three kinds of users: Administrators, Power User, and Basic User. Table 4-6 illustrates their roles and privileges.

Table 4-6: AirMagnet Enterprise Console User Roles & Privileges

	User Role				
Privileges	Administrator (WLAN Administrators)	Power User (Engineers)	Basic User (Technicians)		
Manage Policy Profiles	x				
Manage Users and Roles	х				
Manage Sensor Tree	х				
Manage Location	х				
Manage Server Configuration	х				
Manage Sensor (Including Shared Secret Key)	х				
ACL Export and Import	х				
Enterprise Server Web Logon	х				
Sensor Web Page Configuration	х				
Acknowledge Alarms	х				
Database Utilities	х				
Manage Location Services	х				
Delete Forensic Files	х				
Configure Compliance Report	х				
Configure Report Book	х				
Manage ACL	х	х			
Remote Analyzer Tools	х	х			
Disable Switch Port	х	х			
Wireless Block	х	х			
Open Remote Analyzer	x	х	x		
Remote Analyzer Decodes	х	х	х		
Remember password on login	х	х	x		

	User Role			
Privileges	Administrator (WLAN Administrators)	Power User (Engineers)	Basic User (Technicians)	
Display Security Policies and Events	x	х	х	
Display Performance Policies and Events	х	х	х	
User can Change Password	х	х	х	
View Scheduled Auto Report Task	х	х	х	
View Report	х	х	х	
Manage AHC Job	х			

### Table 4-6: AirMagnet Enterprise Console User Roles & Privileges

# Adding Users to AirMagnet Enterprise Console

Network administrators can add new users to the Console at any time as needed. This can be easily done using the Manage menu.

### To add a user to AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

1) Click Manage>Users & Roles.... The Manage Users and Roles dialog box appears. See Figure 4-31.

Mana	ge Users and Roles		$\otimes$
User	S Roles		
Role	Filter: All Users	⊽	+ ×
	User Name 🔬	User Role	Authenticati
9	admin	Administrator	AirMagnet
			Close

Figure 4-31: Manage Users and Roles dialog box

Each AirMagnet Enterprise Console comes with a default "admin" user account with the Administrator role. This account is empowered with all the privileges the system allows for and, therefore, should be handled by a person with the highest level of management responsibility of the network. No change is allowed for this account.

New	v Usei	-			$\otimes$	-AirMagnet
Auth	hentical	ion Type 🚦	AirMagnet 😪			ActiveDirectory
	He	er Name:				Open LDAP
						Radius
	P	assword:				- Raulus
		V	Enable user account			
			-			
	Roles	Location	Profile			Administrator
		and and a second se				Auministrator
		User Role:	Administrator	~		Power User
		Access		~		Basic User
		Manage Po	blicy Profiles			Custom User
		Manage Us	ers and Roles	_		Custom Coor
		Manage Se	ensor Tree			
		Manage Se	arver Configuration			
		Manage Se	ensors (Including Shared Secret Key)			
		ACL Export	and Import			
		Enterprise 9	Server Web Logon			
		Sensor We	b Page Configuration	3		
		Acknowled	ge Alarms			
		DataBase L	Jtilities			
		Manage Lo	cation Services	- 2		

\*

2) Click + (New User). The New User screen appears. See Figure 4-32.

### Figure 4-32: Using AirMagnet for user authentication

Cancel

3) Click the down arrow and select an Authentication Type from the drop-down list, as described in Table 4-7.

Table	4-7:	Authentication	Types
			.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,

Delete Forensic Files

😡 Configura Compliance Bapart

0K

Туре	Description
AirMagnet	If selected, the user needs to create a user name and a password which will then be stored in the AirMagnet Enterprise Server database. When the user logs in, the Server will verify the log-in information against the data in the database to determine whether to grant or deny his or her access.

Туре	Description
ActiveDirectory®	In order to use this option, make sure that the user information is in the Active Directory service database.
	If selected, the administrator needs to find the user name in the ActiveDirectory service and add it to AirMagnet Enterprise Server. Later, when the user logs onto the AirMagnet Enterprise Server through an AirMagnet Enterprise Console, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server will contact the Active Directory server to authenticate the user.
Open LDAP	In order to use this option, make sure that the user information is in the Open LDAP (Lightweight Directory Access Protocol) service. If selected, the administrator needs to find the user name in the Open LDAP service and add it to AirMagnet Enterprise Server. Later, when the user logs onto the AirMagnet Enterprise Server through an AirMagnet Enterprise Console, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server will contact the Open LDAP service to authenticate the user.
Radius	If selected, the password box will be disabled and a "Find User" button will appear. Clicking the button will take you to the Radius Authentication User screen. The administrator needs to fill out the information on the Radius Authentication User dialog properly. The Verify button can be used to make sure that the user is in the Radius server. The list of users can be on the radius server itself or can be linked from the radius server to Active directory or LDAP server database.

## Table 4-7: Authentication Types

**4)** If AirMagnet is selected as the Authentication Type, enter the user name and password and click **OK**.

- **5)** If Active Directory or Open LDAP is selected as the Authentication Type, the screen will refresh the moment you make the selection.
- 6) If you know the user information in the Active Directory or Open LDAP, enter the complete string of the user name of the Active Directory or Open LDAP service in the

hentica	tion Type	Activ	veDirectory 👻		
Us	er Name:				Find User
F	assword	i i		Ch	ack for validitu
		🗹 Er	nable user account	Us	er's properties
Roles	Location	Prof	ile		_
	User Rol	e: A	dministrator	*	
	Access			^	
	Manage I	Policy	Profiles		
	Manage I	Jsers	and Roles		
	Manage 9	Senso	r Tree		
	Manage 9	Server	r Configuration		
	Manage 9	Senso	rs (Including Shared Secret Key)		
	ACL Expo	ort and	d Import		
	Enterprise	Serv	er Web Logon		
	Sensor W	/eb Pa	age Configuration		
	Acknowle	edge A	Alarms		
	DataBase	e Utiliti	es		
	Manage l	ocati	on Services		
	Delete Fo	rensic	: Files	Color C	
	Configure	Com	olionaa Danast	~	

format as shown on the screen. See Figure 4-33.

### Figure 4-33: Entering Active Directory user name

7) If you do not know the user name or the related information in the Active Directory or Open LDAP, click **Find User**. This will open a Find User screen. See Figure 4-34.

Authentication Type:	Open LDAP 🖌 🖌	
Server Name:		
Server name should be fi IP address, ex: svr.doma	ully qualified domain name or in.com or 10.10.10.10	
DN:		
In DN field, input the ful CN=Username, OU=US	l domain string, format ex: , OU=Users	
Search Name:	Use SSL	
In search name field, ple you can put in the initial	ase type the name to search; or wildcard character	

Figure 4-34: Searching users in Open LDAP

# **8)** Make the following entries as described in Table 4-8.

# Table 4-8: Searching for Users in Active Directory

Entry	Description
Authentication Type	Select either ActiveDirectory or Open LDAP.
Server Name	Enter the name of the Active Directory or Open LDAP server, e.g., svt.domain.com
Object Type	Use the drop-down to select whether you are finding user(s) based on the Active Directory group structure or searching all users in the Active directory.
User Name	Enter the user name of the account granted access to the Active Directory database.
Password	Enter the password for the user name entered above.
Use SSL (Secure Socket Layer)	• If unchecked, AirMagnet will communicate with the Active Directory or Open LDAP server through a standard connection (Port 389).
	• If checked, AirMagnet will communicate with the Active Directory or Open LDAP through a secure connection (Port 636).
Remember	Check this box to have the console store the user name and password credentials entered the next time the Active Directory dialog box is accessed. This is useful for adding multiple different users or groups in a row.
Location	After the logon credentials have been entered, click the Location button to connect to the Active Directory server to retrieve all Container or Organization Units defined in the directory.
Use Criteria	The Search Criteria section allows you to search for specific text within the Active Directory results. You can search based on text within the user's Display Name, First Name, Last Name, email address, or logon name.

**9)** Click **Find Name.** The user list on the right displays the accounts detected that match the specified criteria. See Figure 4-35.

Authentication Ty	pe:	ActiveDirectory	~	smagee@airmagnet.com (CN=Shawn Magee,CN	
Server Name: (Ex:server.domain.com)		AD.airmagnet.com 🗸		100 840 23 103	
Object Type:		User	~		
User Name:	smagee	@airmagnet.com			
Password:	*****				
🔲 Use SSL		Remember			
DC=airmagnet, D	)C=com	La	ocation		
🔽 Use Criteria					

### Figure 4-35: Account Located

- **10)** Select the account(s) to be added and click **OK**.
- 11) Click the User Role drop-down list, and select one of the following:
  - Administrator
  - Power User
  - Basic User
  - Custom User (role defined manually)
- 12) Assign privileges to the user as described in Table 4-9.

#### **Table 4-9: User Privileges**

Option	Description
Manage Policy Profiles	Has the authority to create and modify WLAN security and performance policy.
Manage Users and Roles	Has the authority to add and delete users, and to assign and modify their management roles.
Manage Sensor Tree	Has the authority to modify the network tree structure, allowing the user to move sensors and add or remove floors, buildings, or cities/ campuses.
Manage Server Configuration	Has the authority to set or change Enterprise Server configuration.
Manage Sensors	Has the authority to manage sensor list as well as change the Sensor Shared Secret Key.

Option	Description
ACL Export and Import	Has the authority to import or export ACL to or from the AirMagnet Enterprise.
Enterprise Server Web Logon	Has the authority to log onto the AirMagnet Enterprise Server Web page.
Sensor Web Page Configuration	Has the authority to log onto the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page.
Acknowledge Alarms	Has the authority to acknowledge alarms that have been reviewed.
Database Utilities	Has the authority to back up and restore the database from the Database Utilities screen, which can be accessed by selecting <i>Manage&gt;Database Utilities</i>
Manage Location Services	Has the authority to change location information within your network.
Delete Forensic Files	Has the authority to delete files generated by the forensic analysis.
Configure Compliance Report	Has the authority to modify the alarms included in Compliance Reports.
Configure Report Book	Has the authority to change the contents of report books.
Manage ACL	Has the authority to create or modify the WLAN's access control list.
Remote Analyzer Tools	Has the authority to use the active tools from the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer screen.
Disable Switch Port	Has the authority to disable the switch port on the wired side of the network.
Wireless Block	Has the authority to conduct wireless rogue block.
Open Remote Analyzer	Has the authority to launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer from the Enterprise Console.
Remote Analyzer Decodes	Has the authority to use view decodes packets from the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer interface.
Remember Password on Login	If checked, the system will automatically remembers/enters the password each time you log in to AirMagnet Enterprise Console.
Display Security Policies and Events	If <u>unchecked</u> , all security-related policies and events will NOT be displayed on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console user interfaces.
Display Performance Policies and Events	If <u>unchecked</u> , all performance-related policies and events will NOT be displayed on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console user interfaces.

# Table 4-9: User Privileges

Option	Description
User Can Change Password	Has the authority to change the server password.
View Scheduled Auto Report Task	Has the authority to view scheduled auto reports.
View Report	Has the authority to access and view reports.
Manage AHC Jobs	Has the authority to manage AHC jobs.

### **Table 4-9: User Privileges**

Although a user in the Administrator or Power User role could have more privileges than a user in the Basic User role, the network administrator may still tailor their privileges. However, the privileges of the Administrator in the default "admin" account cannot be modified.

13) Click the Location tab, the New User dialog box refreshes. See Figure 4-36.



### Figure 4-36: Designating location of user access

**14)** Expand the structure of the network, highlight the node where you want to allow or deny the user the access and click **Allow Access** or **Deny Access**.

In order to have a network tree structure shown under the Location tab, a network tree must be constructed first. Otherwise, only the name or IP address of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server shows on the screen when you click the Location tab.

15) Click the Profile tab, the New User dialog box refreshes. See Figure 4-37

	ntical	ion Type	ActiveDirectory	
	Us	er Name:	\\anvil.airmagnet.com\CN=smagee	Find User
Password:				Check for validity
			Enable user account	User's properties
B	oles	Location	Profile	
	_			
,	_			_
		Profile N	ame	

### Figure 4-37: Assigning policy profiles to user

**16)** Select the policy profile(s) by checking the check box(es).

The Profile dialog box will display the default policy profile and any newly created policy profiles. For this reason, the network administrator should have all the policies configured prior to adding users to the AirMagnet Enterprise Console. For information on how to create policy profiles, see Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles.".

17) Check Enable user account to activate the account.

*Enable user account must be checked in order to activate the account.* 

18) Click OK. The newly added user will appear in the user list in the Manage User screen.

# **Removing Users from the Console User List**

The Manage Users and Roles dialog box makes it easy to manage your AirMagnet Enterprise Console users and their responsibilities. To make it useful, it is important that the information be kept up to date. This involves the removal of users who are no longer using the Console.

#### To remove a user from the Console user list:

1) From the Manage Users and Roles dialog box, highlight the user account, and click **x** (Delete User).

## **Choosing User Display Options**

If you have multiple users, you may want to have a quick way to differentiate one type of users from the another. This is where the user filter can help. It allows you to choose to display the users in the Manage Users and Roles dialog box.

#### To filter users for display:

1) From the Manage Users and Roles dialog box, click the down-arrow on top of the screen to display the user list. See Figure 4-38.

Users Roles				
All Users		🔁 😣		
All Users Administrator	Role	Authenticati		
Power user	histrator	AirMagnet		
Basic User	histrator	ActiveDirec		

#### Figure 4-38: Selecting user display category

**2)** Select a user category (e.g., Power Users). The Manage Users and Roles dialog box refreshes, displaying all the users in the selected category.

Users can add additional categories by using the Roles tab in the Manage Users and Roles dialog box.

# Managing AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors

AirMagnet Enterprise allows network administrators to easily monitor the operating status of all AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors deployed on various locations on their network directly from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console. They can know in real time the status of any Sensor and perform some basic management tasks on the Sensors remotely.

### Accessing the Manage Sensors Screen

You need to bring up the Manage Sensors screen in order to view and manage the Sensors deployed on your network.

### To access the Manage Sensors screen:

1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, click **Manage>Sensors.** The Manage Sensors screen appears. See Figure 4-39.

				Edi	t Sensor	Delete S	ensor			Close_
ation			Status	Filter		Fir	nd Se	nsor	•	
) Manage S	ienso	15								
• GILROY				II All	⊽	0 🔕 🔕	(	90	Delete sensor(s) not import sensor list	in Clo
Approved	<b>@</b>	Sensor Name	NAT	Wired MAC	IP Address	Wireless MAC	Profile		Last Heartbeat time	Location
Yes	Up	SMSensor3	× No	00:0D:C8:08:19:99	10.1.8.60	00:02:6F:36:A3:65	Default		10/02 09:20:57	\GILROY\Sunnyv
Yes	Up	SMSensor2	🗙 No	00:0D:C8:08:03:02	10.1.8.59	00:02:6F:20:2F:FF	Default		10/02 09:20:53	\GILR0Y\Sunnyv
🖊 Yes	Up	SMSensor1	🗙 No	00:0D:C8:08:19:96	10.1.8.62	00:02:6F:36:A5:E8	Default		10/02 09:20:53	\GILROY\Sunnyy
🗸 Yes	Up	SMSensor4	🗙 No	00:14:A5:49:D8:FE	10.1.8.142	00:14:A5:49:D8:FC	Default		10/02 09:20:39	\GILROY\Sunnyy
									E 10	

Figure 4-39: Manage Sensors screen

### **Sensor Screen Control Buttons**

As shown in Figure 4-36 above, the Manage Sensors screen contains the following components:

- Location (Filter) allows you to select Sensors by location on the network.
- Sensor Status (Filter) allows you to select Sensors by operating status.
- Edit Sensor brings up the Sensor Properties dialog box which allows you to modify the parameters of a Sensor selected from the Sensor Table.
- **Delete Sensor** allows you to delete all data related to the Sensor or Sensors selected from the Sensor Table.
- Find Sensor brings up the Find Sensor dialog box which displays information about all the sensors deployed near the Enterprise Console. You can then open the Web page of any sensor to configure it or change its existing configuration. See "Finding Sensors" on page 110 for more information.
- Export Sensors allows you to export Sensor data as a .txt file.
- **Import Sensors** allows you to import Sensor data (i.e., a .txt file) into AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- Close allows you to close the AirMagnet Sensors screen with a click of the button.

# **Sensor Table Data Fields**

The AirMagnet Sensors screen provides an interface for monitoring and managing Sensors that are deployed in your network. It displays some basic information about the Sensors that match the location and the operating status of your choice. Table 4-10 briefly describes the information contained in the Sensor Table.

# Table 4-10: Sensor Table Data Fields

Field	Description
Approved	<ul> <li>Allows you to approve or disapprove (.i.e., enable or disable) a sensor by clicking this field. <i>Note:</i> A Sensor must be enabled in order to communicate with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. This field toggles between two options:</li> <li>Yes – Enabled</li> <li>X No – Disabled</li> </ul>
(Operating Status)	<ul> <li>Indicates the working status of the Sensors.</li> <li>Up – In service.</li> <li>Down – Out of service.</li> </ul>
Sensor Name	Shows the names of the Sensors, which are identical to the Sensor names in the network tree.
NAT	Allows you to turn on or off the Sensor behind NAT feature.
Wired MAC	The MAC address of the Sensor's Ethernet interface which connects the Sensor to the wired corporate network.
IP Address	The Sensor's IP address.
Wireless MAC	The MAC address of the Sensor's wireless network card which connects the Sensor to the wireless network.
Profile	The AirMagnet policy profile used on the Sensor.
Last Heartbeat Time	The time when the Senor's last heartbeat was detected.
Location	The location of the Sensor on the network tree.

# **Monitoring Sensors on the Network**

The intuitive design of the Manage Sensors screen enables network administrators to view and monitor AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors with great ease. By default, the Manage Sensors screen displays all the Sensors that report to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to which the AirMagnet Enterprise Console is connected. You can customize the contents of the Sensor List using the Location and Sensor Status filters on top of the screen to show Sensors at a specific location or in a specific status or both. To customize the list of Sensors on the Manage Sensors screen:

1) From the Manage Sensors screen, click the Location down arrow and select a location of interest from the network tree. See Figure 4-40.

🖲 GILROY	<b>•</b>
GILROY     Sunnyvale     GILROY     Man Office     Floor 1 <sup>4</sup> Floor 2	5 W R D

Figure 4-40: Selecting a location from the network tree

The drop-down network tree will collapse and the selected location will appear in the Location filter once you click the location of your choice.

 Click the Sensor Status down arrow and select a status option from the drop-down list. See Figure 4-41



Figure 4-41: Selecting a Sensor status option

By default, the Manage Sensors screen displays all the Sensors that report to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, regardless their operating status. With the Sensor Status filter, you can easily fine-tune the list of Sensors displayed on the screen using any of the options in the drop-down list.

The Pending Approval and Pending Deployment filter options are very similar and could be easily confused. The former option displays sensors that already exist on the network and have been detected by AirMagnet Enterprise, and they simply await the user's approval. The latter displays sensors that have been added manually but are not yet connected to the network.

# **Modifying Sensor Properties**

The Manage Sensors screen also allows you to make some changes to the configuration of the selected Sensor remotely from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console.

### To modify the properties of a Sensor:

1) From the Manage Sensors screen, highlight the Sensor of interest and click *i* (Edit Sensor). The default Sensor Properties dialog box appears. See Figure 4-42.

eral Sensor Setup	Network Setup Wireless Blocking
Sensor name:	SMSensor3
Policy Profile:	Default 🗸
Status:	Active
Last Heartbeat:	10/02 17:07:42
License Granted:	10/02 16:22:00
Sensor Model:	AM5010
Sensor Behind NAT:	No
External Address External address firewalls. For exa port forwarding 8 external address	is used to reach the Sensor through mple, if the firewall (11.22.33.44) is 888 to Sensor port 443, then the would be 11.22.33.44:888.
external address	

Figure 4-42: Changing Sensor Policy Profile

- 2) Click the down arrow and select a different policy profile, if desired.
- **3)** Enter the external address of the Sensor, if applicable. This field is only necessary if your network requires that connections be established through a proxy server.

4) Click the Sensor Setup tab. The Sensor Properties dialog box refreshes. See Figure 4-43.

Sensor Properties		$\otimes$
General Sensor Setup	Network Setup Wireless Blocking	
Sensor Name:	SMSensor3	
Policy Profile:	Default	
Log level:	Log Debug Message 🗸 🗸	
✓ Enable Telnet :	Server	
Enable SSH Se	erver	
Time Zone:	r daylight saving	
GMT-08: Pacific Time	(US & Canada)	~
	OK Cancel	

### Figure 4-43: Changing Sensor Setup

- 5) If desired, highlight the sensor name and overwrite it with a new one.
- 6) Click the Log Level down arrow and select an option from the drop-down list. See Figure 4-44.



Figure 4-44: Selecting a log level for the Sensor

- 7) Check the Enable Telnet Server check box or Enable SSH Server check box, if applicable.
- 8) If applicable, click the down arrow to select a different time zone from the drop-down list.
- 9) Check the Adjust clock for daylight saving check box, if applicable.

Wireless MAC Address	Senao:36:A3:65
Wired MAC Address:	00:0D:C8:08:19:99
Obtain an IP addres	s automatically
Use the following IP	address:
IP address:	10 . 1 . 8 . 60
Subnet mask:	255 . 255 . 255 . 0
Default gateway:	10 5. 1 5. 8 5. 1
Domain name:	
Obtain DNS server a	address automatically
Use the following DI	NS server addresses:
Preferred DNS server:	10.1.1.15
Alternate DNS server:	10.1.1.19
Alternate DNS server:	

**10)** Click the Network Setup tab. The Sensor Properties dialog box refreshes. See Figure 4-45.

#### Figure 4-45: Modifying Sensor's network settings

11) Make the applicable changes, and click OK.

All the changes you have made will be reflected on the AirMagnet Sensors screen once the screen refreshes. You can refresh the screen by closing it and then opening it again.

The Wireless Blocking tab shown in Figure 4-42 allows the user to view a list of the devices that the selected sensor is currently blocking.

# **Deleting Sensors**

You can remove from the network Sensors that are not functioning or are physically taken off the network for repair. However, the Sensors will show up in the Sensor List once they are redeployed on the network.

### To delete a Sensor from the network:

- 1) From the Manage Sensors screen, highlight the Sensor in the Sensor List.
- 2) Click 🔀 (Delete Sensor).

# **Finding Sensors**

AirMagnet Enterprise allows you to view all sensors deployed in the vicinity of the Enterprise Console from the Console user interface. You can then log on to the Web page of any of the sensors to perform a number of tasks about the sensor, including configuring or modifying the sensor's settings. This is feature is especially useful for users of A5023 sensors which do not have a Sensor Serial Console Port interface.

To find sensors close to your AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

1) From the Manage Sensor screen, click 🖾 (Find Sensor). The Find Sensor dialog box appears. See Figure 4-46.

$\otimes$
2
(ab )
-eb
lose

### Figure 4-46: Finding sensors close to the Console

**2)** Highlight a sensor of interest from the list of sensors on the screen, and click the **Web...** button. An Internet browser is launched. See Figure 4-47.

C Certific	ate Error: Navigation Blocked - Windows Inter	net Explorer		
00.	https://10.1.8.59/		🖌 🛃 🗙 Coople	[ <b>P</b> ]•]
File Edit	View Favorites Tools Help			
* *	Certificate Error: Navigation Blocked			<u>۵</u>
~				4
8	There is a problem with this w	rebsite's security certificate.		
	The security certificate presented by the	his website was not issued by a trusted certific	ate	
	The security certificate presented by the	his website was issued for a different website's	address.	
	Security certificate problems may indic send to the server.	ate an attempt to fool you or intercept any dat	ta you	
	We recommend that you close this	webpage and do not continue to this web	site.	
	🦉 Click here to close this webpage.			
	Continue to this website (not recon	nmended).		
	More information			
				×
Done			😜 Internet	R 100% ·

Figure 4-47: Launching Microsoft Internet Explorer

**3)** Click **Continue to this website** to continue. The Sensor login dialog box appears. See Figure 4-48.

Connect to 10.1	.8.59	? 🗙
	T I	K
The server 10.1.8. requires a usernam	59 at AirMagnet SmartEdge S ne and password.	ensor
<u>U</u> ser name:	<b>S</b>	~
Password:		
	Remember my passwor	d
	ОК	Cancel

Figure 4-48: Logging onto a sensor

**4)** Enter the user name and password of the sensor, and click **OK** to continue. The sensor's Web page appears. See Figure 4-49.

C AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor	Windows Internet Explorer		
- https://10.1.8.59/m	śek.htm	V Centificate Error + X Coogle	• ۾
File Edit View Favorites Tools	Help		
👷 🕸 🝘 ArMagnet SmartEdge Ser	neor		<u>ه</u> -
General Information	AirMagnet Sm. SmartEdge Sensor Status Pag	MAGNET. artEdge Sensor <sup>ge</sup>	
Diagnostic Information	SmartEdge Sensor Name	SMSensor2	
and the second se	Software Version	8.0.0-11219	
Configuration	Sensor Started Time	[Oct 03, 07] 03:01:02	
	SmartEdge Sensor Status	License Granted	
More Information	IP Address	10.1.8.59	
	Current Profile	Default	
	Last HeartBeat	[Oct 03, 07] 09:49:45	
	Connecting to Enterprise Server	10.1.8.57	
Oone		🍙 😋 Internet	* 100% +

Figure 4-49: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page

Once you are on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page, you can perform a number of tasks using the menu buttons on the left-hand side of the Web page.

### **Importing Sensor Data**

The Import Sensor feature allows network administrators to create and save the plan of their wireless networks in a text file and then import it into the AirMagnet Enterprise system before the Sensors are physically deployed on the network. The file contains some basic information of all the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors to be deployed, their names, MAC addresses, policy profiles, and location on the network. In this way, once the Sensor are physically deployed on the network, they will automatically find their respective locations on the network tree and start to communicate with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

### To import Sensor data into the AirMagnet Enterprise system:

1) From the Manage Sensors screen, click 🗟 (Import Sensors). The Import Sensors dialog box appears. See Figure 4-50.

Import Sensor	8				$? \times$
Look in:	Diff View D	emo	•	🗈 👉 💷	
My Recent Documents					
Desktop					
$\bigotimes$					
My Documents					
My Computer					
	9				
My Network Places	File name:	Import Sensors		~	Open
	Files of type:	Sensor Files (*.txt)		~	Cancel

#### Figure 4-50: Importing Sensor data

2) Locate and select the Sensor data file on your machine or network, and click Open. The Sensors contained in the imported Sensor data file appear in the Sensor List on the Manage Sensors screen.

When you import sensors, information about all Sensors contained in the imported Sensor data (.txt) file appears not only on the AirMagnet Sensors screen, but also in the network tree on the Start screen.

## **Exporting Sensor Data**

Not only can you plan your network deployment ahead of time, but also back up the configuration of your network by exporting data of your Sensors in a text file in the same format as illustrated in Figure 4-47. This also can be done from the Manage Sensors screen.

### To export your Sensor data:

1) From the Manage Sensors screen, click 🕞 (Export Sensors). The Export Sensor dialog box appears. See Figure 4-51.

xport Senso	15				(?)(?
Save in	Diff View De	emo	~	+ 🗈 📸 📰 •	
My Recent					
Documents					
Desktop					
$\geq$					
My Documents					
My Computer					
My Network Places	File name:	ExportSensors		× (	Save
	Save as type:	Sensor Files (* txt)		×	Cancel

### Figure 4-51: Exporting Sensor data

2) Specify an export location and a file name, and click Save.

Make sure that the .txt file extension is selected in the Save as type field.

# Managing AirMagnet Enterprise Database

The AirMagnet Enterprise database contains important data of the system parameters used on your AirMagnet Enterprise as well as various events that have occurred on your network. However, as time passes by, the size of the database can grow significantly as more data are added into the database. As a result, your database may become less efficient to operate and need more staff to maintain. Therefore, it is important that you manage your database properly to ensure that your AirMagnet Enterprise system operates smoothly and provides the security and performance services you need. This section discusses how to manage your AirMagnet Enterprise database using the Database Utilities on the Enterprise Console. Managing AirMagnet Enterprise database involves the following tasks:

- Backing up the current database;
- Restoring an database backup file;
- Deleting a database backup file; and
- Resetting the database table.

Although AirMagnet Enterprise supports Microsoft Access, SQL, PostgreSQL, and Oracle databases, the Database Utilities discussed here apply to the Microsoft Access, SQL, and PostgreSQL databases ONLY, and cannot be used with the Oracle database.

The following paragraphs provides detailed instructions for performing each of the tasks.

To access the Database Utilities:

1) From the Enterprise Console screen, click **Manage>Database...** The **Database Utilities** dialog box appears. See Figure 4-52.

Database Utilitie	15			X
Backup Database	Reset DB Table	1		_
Backup - To take	a backup of the o	current database	e to a file.	
Restore - To bring the current databa	) back data from tł ase .	ne selected bac	k up file onto	
Delete - To delete list.	e an already back	ed up database	file from the	
Backup file path o	on the database se	erver		
C:\Program Files	Microsoft SQL Se	erver\MSSQL\B	ACKUP	
List of backed up	database files			
			Backup	
			Restore	
			Delete	
			Close	5

Figure 4-52: AirMagnet Database Utilities

# **Backing Up the Current Database**

The AirMagnet Enterprise Database, whether it is on a Microsoft Access Server or SQL Server, consists of more than half a dozen tables, each containing a specific type of data. Backing up your database means storing the current data on the AirMagnet Enterprise into a file so that you can revisit the data at a later time if you wish. It also keeps a record of data on your network at different times so for future auditing purposes.

#### To back up your current AirMagnet Enterprise database:

1) From the **Database Utilities** dialog box, highlight the path of the backup file and overwrite it with a unique path of your choice.

You may also accept the default destination for the backup file. However, if you want to back up the file at a location of your choice, it is important that you make a note of it because you need this information in order to restore the file. For illustration purposes, we just use the default path.

2) Click the **Backup** button. The current database will be stored to a backup file at the specified location and the name of the backup file appears the Database Utilities dialog

box. See Figure 4-53.

ackup Database Reset DB Table	
Head by Table	
Backup - To take a backup of the current	t database to a file.
Restore - To bring back data from the selection the current database .	ected back up file on
Delete - To delete an already backed up list.	database file from th
Backup file path on the database server	
C:\AirMagnet\Access\DBBackup	
List of backed up database files	
October 08 2007 16:02:13	
	Backup
	Restore
	Delete

Figure 4-53: A database backup file

The current database is backed up each time you click the Backup button, and the name of the database backup file automatically appears in the Database Utilities dialog box when the backup is completed. By default, the time of the backup is used as the name of the backup file, which makes it easier for differentiating the database backup files made at different times in the past. Also, all backup database files are linked to the locations they are stored, and AirMagnet Enterprise can automatically locate the path of a database backup file and displays it in the Database Utilities dialog box.

### **Restoring a Database Backup File**

The Database Utilities also allows you to restore any database backup file so that you can restore your AirMagnet Enterprise database to a certain point of time in the past. In this way, you can revisit some historical data that AirMagnet Enterprise has captured in your network.

### To restore a database backup file:

1) From the Database Utilities dialog box, highlight the name of the database backup file of interest. See Figure 4-54.

Database Utilitie	45	$\otimes$
Backup Database	Reset DB Table	
Backup - To take	a backup of the current of	atabase to a file.
Restore - To bring the current datab	) back data from the selec ase .	ted back up file onto
Delete - To delete list.	e an already backed up d	atabase file from the
Backup file path o	on the database server	
C:\AirMagnet\Ac	cess\DBBackup	
List of backed up	database files	_
October 08 2007	/ 16:02:13 / 16:11:57	
October 08 2007	16:16:10	Backup
		Restore
		Delete
		Close

Figure 4-54: Selecting a database backup file

2) Click the Restore button. A warning message appears. See Figure 4-55.



Figure 4-55: A warning message on database Restoration

Make sure you read the message on the screen before you proceed with restoring the old database.

3) Click Yes to continue. Another message may appear. See Figure 4-56.



### Figure 4-56: A reminder on database restoration

4) Click OK to continue.
*Upon restoration of the database backup file, the data contained in the backup file appear on the Enterprise Console.* 

# **Deleting a Database Backup File**

As mentioned earlier, a database backup file is created each time you click Backup button, and the name of the file automatically appears in the Database Utilities dialog box. As a result, the Database Utilities dialog box may become over-crowded, making it difficult to find the correct database backup file you want. To solve this problem, you may want to delete those database backup files that you may not need any more.

### To delete a database backup file:

- 1) From the Database Utilities dialog box, highlight the name of the database backup file.
- 2) Click the Delete button. A message appears on the screen. See Figure 4-57.

AirMag	ien	$\otimes$
?	Are you sure you want to Delete the selected Database Ba	ckup file?
	Yes No	

#### Figure 4-57: A reminder on deleting a database backup file

**3)** Click Yes to continue. The Database Utilities dialog box refreshes, with the selected database backup file removed.

# **Cleaning Up Database Tables**

AirMagnet Enterprise uses tables to organize your network data. Each database table contains a specific type of data. As the amount of data grows, so does the size of the database table. It is for this reason that AirMagnet Enterprise provides the option for cleaning up some or all the database tables from the Database Utilities dialog box.

# To clean up database tables:

1) From the Database Utilities dialog box, click the Reset DB Table tab. The dialog box refreshes. See Figure 4-58.



# Figure 4-58: Resetting database table

2) Read the instructions on the screen.

Database Utilities	$\otimes$
Backup Database Reset DB Table	
Reset will permanently delete ALL the ent from the database that is used by Airmang	ries in the selected table let Enterprise.
Note: Alarm Summaries and Device Sumn generate reports for time periods older tha	naries are used to n 24 hours.
V Alams	
Alarm Daily Summaries	
Alarm Monthly Summaries	Select All
Devices	
Device Daily Summaries	Clear All
Device Monthly Summaries	Dent
Sensors	Reset
Profiles	
User Accounts	
Audit Logs	
	Close

3) Select the database table or tables to be cleaned up. See Figure 4-59.

Figure 4-59: Selecting database tables

You must exercise caution when deleting the Sensors and User Accounts tables because they contain very important system configuration data which, if deleted, will be gone forever. If that happened, you would have to re-create your network (Sensor) tree structure and reconfigure all the user accounts. For this reason, a warning message automatically pops up on the screen when you select either of the tables.

4) Click Reset to proceed. A message appears on the screen. See Figure 4-60.



#### Figure 4-60: A reminder on resetting database table

5) Click Yes to continue. Another message appears on the screen. See Figure 4-61.

AMConsola 🛞
Information on the console after RESET will not take effect until the console is closed. Please close the console and relaunch the console application after RESET.
ОК

Figure 4-61: A message box

- 6) Click OK to close the message box.
- 7) Exit the AirMagnet Enterprise Console and then restart it.

The database tables that have been reset will appear empty when the Console restarts. You may need to wait for a few seconds for data to start appearing in the tables. However, if you reset the Sensors table, then the network tree you had created would be gone and you have to reconstruct your network hierarch from the scratch. If you reset the User Accounts table, then all information related to the accounts will be wiped out and those users can no longer access the AirMagnet Enterprise.

# **Chapter 5: Using the Start Screen**

# Introduction

This chapter discusses the major sections of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console Start screen, and describes how to use the various sections of the screen to identify, analyze, and solve your WLAN security and performance issues.

The Start screen provides network administrators with a quick overview of all network activity detected within the last 24 hours. Note that the Start screen contains two viewing options: Overall View and Classic View. By default, the Overall View is displayed, but users can switch to the Classic View by using the tools provided at the top of the screen. Each view option is discussed in its own section of this chapter.

By default, the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Start screen automatically appears once the Console is successfully connected to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. If you are working on any of the other screens, you can switch to the Start screen by clicking **start**.

# **Overall View**

The Overall View is divided into several sections that each provide a summary of specific network information. The links displayed by the Overall View allow the user to focus on the problems displayed, making it easier to remedy network issues as quickly as possible.

# **Major UI Components**

The Overall View has several main components, as shown in Figure 5-1.



Network Tree

### Figure 5-1: Overall View Components

Each portion of the interface is described in a section below.

# **The Toolbar**

As most of the Toolbar's major buttons have been discussed in "The Toolbar" on page 76, this section describes the two buttons specific to the Start screen. These buttons simply allow users to toggle between Overall View and Classic View.

#### To switch Start screen views:

- To access the Classic View, click 🗖 (Classic View).

# **Network Tree**

The Start screen's Network Tree operates in the same manner as described in "Network Tree" on page 70. Users can select specific cities, buildings, floors, or sensors to view data from.

## **Network Information**

The Network Information section provides data regarding a variety of categories on the network. Users can view a summary of network activity over the past 24 hours, and by using the links provided on the screen can drill-down to analyze specific issues as they are detected. The Network Information is described in greater detail in the following section.

# **Network Information Components**

The Network Information portion of the screen is divided into eight major components, as shown in Figure 5-2.

	Today Score 25 01 K (*56%) Yesterday Score 37.14 K	
😭 Security Status	🕍 Rogue Device Status	🧭 Compliance Status
0 VIP Security Issues     15 Critical Security Issues     27 Urgent Security Issues	3 Active Rogue APs Detected 0 Rogue Devices Traced & 0 Blacked 0 Active Monitored Devices Detected	3 Violating Compliance Section 9 Compliance Violating APs 35 Compliance Violating Stations
📻 Performance Status	VIP Device Status	Roblem Device Status
0 VIP Performance Issues     1 Critical Performance Issues     0 Urgent Performance Issues	2 Active VIP Devices (2 APs, 0 Clients) 0 Inactive VIP Devices (0 APs, 0 Clients) 0 VIP issues(0 Security, 0 Performance)	3 Corporate APs are Inactive 0 AP Down Alarmo Top Problem Devices
Top Security Alarm Types		- Def-De-Juth flood attack (21000)
Top Security Alarm Types		DoS: De-Auft Rood attack [21000]     Rogue AP by MAC address (ACL) [2000]     Cradable WIP IV key uses [1350]
Top Security Alarm Types		DoS: De-Auth flood attack (21000) Royur. AP by MAC: Address (ACL) (3000) Cradiable WIP TV key used (1300) AP configuration damaged (900) WIEP TV key reused (500)
Top Security Alarm Types		Do5: De-Auth flood attack (21000)     Royar. AP by MAC. Address (ACL) (5000)     Cradable WIP IV key uses (1300)     A do-ordynation changed (500)     WIP IV key result (500)     Expond Wiveless Station detected (480)     A-host station detected (480)     Liba detected (490)
Top Security Alarm Types		DoS: De Auth flood attack (21000)     Royue AP by MAC address (ACL) (2000)     Cradable WIP 1V key used (2300)     A* Configuration changed (900)     WIP 1V key result (900)     Expored Wieless Station detected (480)     A4-hoc station detected (450)     Unauthorized association detected (200)
Top Security Alarm Types		DoS: De-Auth Rood attack [21000]     Rogue AP by MAZ-dobres (ACL) [2000]     Cradable WIP 71 key used [2300]     A* Configuration changed [900]     WIP 71 key result [900]     Exposed Wieless Station detected [480]     A+hoc station detected [480]     Unsurforized association detected [200]

## Figure 5-2: Network Information Components

The fields highlighted in Figure 5-2 are described in the following sections.

## **Server Summary**

The Sever Summary shows a summary of the network's status over the course of the past 24 hours. These data are based on the alarm scores generated in that time interval. As shown in Figure 5-2, the portion of the Network Tree selected is displayed at the far left of the Server Summary section. This allows the user to easily determine the location that data are being displayed for.

#### **Security Status**

The Security Status frame shows a summary of security alarms currently detected on the network. By clicking the title of the frame, users can display the top security alarm types in the Chart Display frame. Clicking the links contained in the Security Status frame filters the chart further, allowing users to view security issues specific to VIP devices, critical issues, or urgent issues.

Users can drill-down on the issues listed by double-clicking each link. This opens the AirWISE screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **Rogue Device Status**

The Rogue Device Status frame shows a summary of rogue device information currently detected on the network. By clicking the title of the frame, users can display the top rogue device alarm types in the Chart Display frame. Clicking the links contained in the Rogue Device Status frame filters the chart further, allowing users to view data specific to rogue APs, traced and blocked devices, or monitored devices.

Users can drill-down on the device issues listed by double-clicking each link. This opens the Infrastructure screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **Compliance Status**

The Compliance Status frame shows a summary of the network's compliance with the directive selected in Enterprise's configuration (for more details, see "Server Settings" on page 252). Users who must follow a specific compliance type can use this field to easily view and fix issues that cause compliance violations.

By clicking the Compliance Status title, users can display the compliance issues by section of the compliance report. Clicking the links contained in the frame filters the chart further, allowing users to view the sections violated, APs causing violations, or stations causing violations. Double-clicking any of the links opens the AirWISE screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **Performance Status**

The Performance Status frame shows a summary of performance alarms currently detected on the network. By clicking the title of the frame, users can display the top performance alarm types in the Chart Display frame. Clicking the links contained in the Performance Status frame filters the chart further, allowing users to view security issues specific to VIP devices, critical issues, or urgent issues.

Users can drill-down on the issues listed by double-clicking each link. This opens the AirWISE screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **VIP Device Status**

The VIP Device Status frame shows a summary of VIP device information currently detected on the network. By clicking the title of the frame, users can display the top VIP device alarm types in the Chart Display frame. Clicking the links contained in the VIP Device Status frame filters the chart further, allowing users to view data specific to active VIP devices, inactive VIP devices, or the types of issues associated with VIP devices. Users can drill-down on the device issues listed by double-clicking each link. This opens the Infrastructure screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **Problem Device Status**

The Problem Device Status frame shows a summary of devices currently experiencing unusual problems on the network. By clicking the title of this frame, users can display the top problem devices in the Chart Display frame.

Users can drill-down on the device issues listed by double-clicking each link. This opens the Infrastructure screen with a filter set up to display the information that was double-clicked.

#### **Chart Display**

As described in the preceding sections, the Chart Display frame adjusts to display any data that has been selected by the user in the status frames. The chart displays a graphical view of the selected data, with chart entries listed in order of alarm score.

# **Classic View**

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Classic View serves as a WLAN Network Operating Center (NOC). It provides WLAN network administrators with comprehensive information about their WLAN network security and performance status, WLAN assets, and aggregated data about any selected segment on the WLAN in the following categories:

- Security IDS/IPS policy violations, separated into each IDS/IPS category;
- Performance policy violations, separated into each Performance category;
- The top 10 APs with the most events;
- The top IDS/IPS events detected;
- The top performance intrusion events detected;
- The top 10 active APs, as listed by the number of stations associated to them;
- APs detected on the network, sorted by ACL status;
- Stations detected on the network, sorted by ACL status;
- New devices detected within the last hour.

# **Major UI Components**

This section discusses the various sections of the Classic Start screen and the information that each of these sections contains as well as the ways to use the screen to identify, analyze, and solve your WLAN security and performance issues.



#### Figure 5-3: Classic View Components

As shown in Figure 5-3, the Classic Start screen can be divided into several main sections. These sections are interrelated and presents WLAN data from different perspectives. The following is a summary of the main functions of each of these sections.

The screens of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console vary depending on the roles or privileges of the user who is using the Console. For a user who is assigned to manage only performance policies and events, the screen will not show any security-related policies or events, and vice versa.

### **Network Tree**

The Start screen's Network Tree operates in the same manner as described in "Network Tree" on page 70. Users can select specific cities, buildings, floors, or sensors to view data from.

# **Time Frame Selector**

The Time Frame Selector shows the time period of the data shown on the current screen. You can change the time frame by clicking a bar in a bar chart (e.g., Security Policy by Hour, AP Information by Hour, etc.), or by choosing a time period from the Time Frame Selector drop-down list. See Figure 5-4.

GILROY		Current Hour 2 PM - 3 PM	T
Policy by Ho	ur 50	Perform Today at 1 PM - 2 PM	30
		Today at 12 FM - 12 FM Today at 11 AM - 12 FM Today at 10 AM - 11 AM	
4 5 6 7 8 9 1	0 11 12 1 <b>2</b>	3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Today at 9 AM - 10 AM	0
	22	Deployment an Today at 6 AM - 7 AM	
k –	7	🔽 Problematic TraToday at 5 AM - 6 AM	
ition	3	🔽 RF Manageme Today at 4 AM - 5 AM	
	3	Channel or Dev Today at 3 AM - 4 AM	
	2	IEEE 802.11e	
		Today at 12 AM - 1 AM Today at 12 AM - 1 AM	

Figure 5-4: Time frame selector drop-down list

# **Alarm Overview**

The Alarm Overview shows what problems have occurred on your WLAN and when they occurred. This section contains three parts. The top part displays in bar charts the number of security and performance alarms that have occurred in the last 24 hours. Each bar indicates the density and severity of alarms at a given hour. Clicking a bar will refresh the screen to reflect the data of the selected hour.

Under the bar charts are security and performance alarms grouped into five general categories respectively.

The Security IDS/IPS policies are divided into the following five general categories:

- Configuration Vulnerabilities
- IDS Denial-of-Service Attack
- IDS-Security Penetration
- Rogue AP and Station
- User Authentication & Encryption

The Performance Intrusion policies are divided into five general categories:

- Channel or Device Overload
- Deployment & Operation Error
- IEEE 802.11g Issues
- Problematic Traffic Pattern
- RF Management

For information about AirMagnet Enterprise's Security IDS/IPS and Performance Intrusion policies, see Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles", or refer to the "AirMagnet Enterprise Policy Reference Guide" on the AirMagnet Enterprise software CD.

The number for each general policy category indicates the number of alarms that have occurred in that category.

*If you mouse over a general policy category with a total number of alarms, a tool tip screen will pop up, showing the number of alarms at each of the four severity levels, i.e., Critical, Urgent, Warning, and Informational. See Figure 5-5.* 



Figure 5-5: Tool tip screen showing alarm statistics

The bottom part of the Alarm Overview displays the top events for the selected general alarm category. It breaks the alarms into four severity-based categories (i.e., Critical, Urgent, Warning, and Informational) and shows the specific number of alarms for each category.

### **AP Information by Hour**

The AP Information section displays the data of all access points detected at the selected segment of the WLAN in the last 24 hours. See Figure 5-6.



Figure 5-6: AP Information by Hour

The top part of this section is a color-coded bar chart, each column of the bar chart representing AP information at a specific hour. Clicking a column will refresh the screen to display the AP information of that hour. The bottom part of this section provides detailed information about the APs by media type and status, as described in Table 5-1.

**Table 5-1: AP Information** 

Field	Description
ACL-Active	The AP is in the WLAN access control list and is working properly. (Green)
ACL-Down	The AP is in the WLAN access control list, but is down (not working). (Light Blue)
Rogue	The AP is a rogue device. (Red)
Neighbor	The AP belongs to a neighboring business. (Yellow)

Double-clicking the data shown in any of the ACL columns will open the Infrastructure screen.

## **STA Information by Hour**

The STA Information by Hour section displays the data of all stations detected at the selected segment of the WLAN in the last 24 hours. See Figure 5-7.

STA Information by Hour																								
																								30
2		-	-	7	•		10		12		2		,		-	-			10		12		2	0
3	•	°	°	'	Ľ	2	10		12	<u> </u>	4	°	•	°		<u>'</u>	°	2			12	Ľ	14	
					A	CL	A	eti	ve	Exposed					Rogue Ad H						н	oc		
802.11abg			5				5						0				)				0			
802.11g 0				1						0				)				1						
802.11b 5							3 0						0											
T	ota	I							10					9					0	)				1

Figure 5-7: STA Information by Hour

The top part of this section is a color-coded bar chart, each column of the bar chart representing STA information at a specific hour. Clicking a column will refresh the screen to display the STA information of that hour. The bottom part of this section provides detailed information about the STAs by media type and status, as described in Table 5-2.

**Table 5-2: Station Information** 

Field	Description
ACL-Active	The station is in the WLAN access control list (ACL) and is working properly. (Green)
Exposed	The station is in the ACL but with open WLAN connection, thus running the risk of exposing the corporate network to the outside world. (Light Blue)
Rogue	The station is a rogue device. (Red)
Ad Hoc	The station is part of an ad hoc network, where wireless stations communicate directly to one another without using an access point (AP) or connection to a wired network. (Yellow)

# Most Events per AP/STA/AdHoc

The top section of the right column of the Start screen is used to show the APs, STAs, or AdHocs that have experienced the most events during the selected time frame. See Figure 5-8.

Most Events per AP	¥	# Eivents
tech-1100		2
Proxim:53:8E:73	2	
QA_VoFi_3		
QA_VoFi_3		
192.168.12.1		1
Proxim:52:8F:65		
Belkin:2E:D7:C0		1

Figure 5-8: Most Events per AP by # Events

The left column displays the MAC addresses or the combination of Names and MAC addresses of the devices, while the right column shows the number of alarms that have been triggered by each of the devices. You can display any category of the devices by clicking the down arrow and selecting an option from the drop-down list.

*If you mouse over any field in the* **#** *Events column, a tip screen will appear showing the numbers of alarms at each severity level.* 

## Most Active APs/SSIDs

The middle section of the right column of the Start screen is used to display the most active APs or SSIDs by the number of stations that were associated with them (APs or SSIDs). See Figure 5-9.

Most Active APs	~	# 9	STAs	
QA_VoFi_3	4			
QA_VoFi_3	2			
10.1.8.1			1	
ea-eng-local			1	
Cisco_1200_G_3			1	
QA_VoFi_3			1	
Cisco:AF:3A:7C			1	
Proxim:53:8E:72			1	
QA-1200-7			1	
QA-1200-7			1	

Figure 5-9: Most Active APs by # STAs

The left column displays the names, MAC addresses, or name-MAC address combinations of the APs or the names of the SSIDs. The right column shows the number of stations associated with each AP or SSID.

Placing the cursor over any field will display a tip screen showing the breakdown of the number of stations connected to the AP or SSID. The colors of the STAs indicates the types of media the stations use. Double-clicking any field will open the Infrastructure screen.

#### **New AP/STA/AdHoc**

The bottom section is used to display the new APs, STAs, or AdHocs, if any, that are added to the network. There are two filters on top of the screen: one for selecting a device category and the other for setting the time frame. See Figures 5-10 and 5-11.



Figure 5-10: Selecting a device category

Senao:20:13:D5 in last 24 hours in last 12 hours fin last 12 hours fin last 3 hours in last hour
in last 10 mins in last minute

Figure 5-11: Selecting a time frame

11 New STA 👻 in last	24 hours	~
Senao:20:19:D5	14:59:12	^
Intel:CC:50:17	14:00:58	
00:0D:02:3B:0B:4A	13:13:50	
00:19:7E:46:63:1A	12:45:41	
Cisco:A1:9C:63	11:38:01	
00:1B:77:B0:7E:A7	11:35:19	
00:0F:B5:35:09:48	10:51:04	
00:1B:77:C4:A1:00	02:26:57	
00:1C:B3:C0:13:79	17:21:28	
Cisco:B8:BC:21	16:32:48	~

Figure 5-12: List of newly detected stations

# Using the AirMagnet Alert Window

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console comes with an Alert Window that displays alarm data captured by the selected AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor(s) as well as the working status of all the Sensors deployed on the network.

Note that the Alert Window is not available in the Start screen's Overall View. If users have the Overall View active, the Alert Window cannot be accessed from any screen.

The Alert Window can be activated from all major screens of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console by selecting **Manage>AirMagnet Alert Window**.

The Alert Window appears different on the screen, depending on the size and/or resolution of your screen. It may float on top of the screen, if the screen is of a smaller size or a lower resolution, and become docked at the bottom of the screen, if the screen is of a larger size and/or a higher resolution. Figure 5-13 shows the Alert Window docked at the bottom of the Start screen, whereas Figure 5-14 shows the Alert Window floating on top of the screen.



Figure 5-13: Alert Window docked at bottom of Start screen



Figure 5-14: Alert Window floating on top of Start screen

Whether it is floating on top of a major screen or docked at the bottom of it, the Alert Window is a narrow scrolling window when it first appears on the screen, as shown in Figure 5-13 or 5-14. Because of this, you may not be able to see all the contents inside the window at a glance. If you want to view all the contents at once, you must stretch the Alert Window vertically by dragging either the top or the bottom edge of the window until all its contents is shown. This can be done only when the Alert Window is in a floating state. Therefore, if the Alert Window is docked at the bottom of the screen, you need to make it float first in order to stretch it. To do this, simply click the title bar of the docked Alert Window and drag it away from the bottom of the screen.

Figures 5-15 offers a close-up look at the controls contained in the Alert Window. These controls are described further in "Controls on the Alert Window" on page 135.



Figure 5-15: Alert Window Fields

# **Controls on the Alert Window**

As shown in Figure 5-15, the AirMagnet Alert Window contains the following components:

- **Events** This section displays the specified number of the latest events, i.e., alarms, that have occurred on the network and are captured by the selected sensor or sensors.
- Sensor Status This section shows the number of sensors in each of the five categories as described in Table 5-3.

# **Table 5-3: Sensor Status Options**

Status	Description
Active	Sensors that are functioning properly.
Down	Sensors that have shut down or are disconnected. If a sensor goes down unexpectedly, unplugging its power and plugging it back in after 5 seconds will often remedy the problem.
No License	Sensors that do not have a license granted
	<b>Note:</b> Once the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is up and running, the Sensor will automatically contact the Server for a license. The Server may grant a license to the Sensor or reject its request. If rejected, the Sensor will keep asking the Server for a license. Any Sensor in this state falls into the No License category, and cannot send any data to the Server.
Upgrading	Sensors that are in the process of upgrading.
	<b>Note:</b> Sensor upgrade occurs automatically each time the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is being upgraded. Since a Sensor cannot send data to the Server when it is being upgraded, you have to wait until the upgrade is completed before you can see data from the Sensor.
Disabled	Sensors that are disabled. You can disable a Sensor if you do not want it to send data to the Enterprise Server. This can be done simply by right-clicking the Sensor icon in the Network Tree and deselecting (unchecking) <b>Approve</b> from the pop-up menu.
Upgrade Pending	Sensors that are waiting to be upgraded. Networks that utilize large sensor deployments may often limit the number of sensors that can upgrade simultaneously; the sensors that are waiting to receive the upgrade are listed here.

• **Blocked Devices** – This section lists the devices that are currently being blocked on the network. It reflects the results of the rogue-blocking actions taken on the Infra-

structure screen using the Pisable Switch and Start Wireless Block buttons. It identifies the blocked devices by IP or MAC address and the Sensors that are used to execute the blocking action. It also provides brief descriptions of the blocking actions.

- Config (Configuration) This button opens the Alert Configuration dialog box where you can customize the display options of the Alert Window. See "Customizing Alert Window Display" on page 136.
- Filter by Location (Check Box) If checked, the Alert Window displays only the data captured by the Sensor or Senors at the selected location in the Network. Otherwise, you will see data captured by all Sensors in the network.
- Close Button This button allows you to close the Alert Window with a click of the button.
- Title Bar It enables you to dock or float the Alert Window by dragging it to or away from the bottom of the screen. It also allows you to move the Alert Window around by dragging and dropping it to any location on the screen.

# **Customizing Alert Window Display**

You can customize the information displayed in the Alert Window to focus on the types of data that are most important and of the greatest concern to you.

#### To customize the Alert Window display:

1) From the Alert Window, click comp (Configuration). The Alert Configuration dialog box appears. See Figure 5-16.



# Figure 5-16: Configuring AirMagnet Alert Window

2) Make the selections as described in Table 5-4.

**Table 5-4: Alert Window Display Options** 

Parameter	Description
Display latest # events	This allows you to set the number of the latest alarms that appear in the Alert Window. Click the down arrow to select a value from the drop-down list.

Parameter	Description
Security	This allows you to specify the type or types of security alarms to be displayed in the Alert Window.
Performance	This section allows you to specify the type or types of performance alarms to be displayed in the Alert Window.
Sensor Statistics	If selected, this option allows you to have Sensor status data displayed in the Alert Window.

**Table 5-4: Alert Window Display Options** 

3) Click OK. The AirMagnet Alert Window refreshes to reflect the changes.

# **Chapter 6: Using the AirWISE Screen**

# Introduction

This chapter discusses the various sections of the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's AirWISE screen and shows how to use each of the sections to identify and solve various security and performance issues on your wireless network.

Uncontrolled and unplanned addition of wireless devices to a corporate network has always been a security concern for network administrators because such devices could inadvertently expose the entire network to external intrusions and attacks. The AirWISE expert analysis engine is a very important component of the AirMagnet WLAN Enterprise solution. It can automatically identify more than 120 security and performance violations on a WLAN and generate alarms in real time according to pre-defined policies. *See Chapter 11: "Managing Policy Profiles"*.

As a wireless performance and security monitoring platform, AirWISE can help network administrators in the following ways:

- Automatically collecting network performance data;
- Identifying and tracking wireless devices and their distinguishing characteristics;
- Monitoring and analyzing the health of a WLAN;
- Providing context-driven advice for problem resolution;
- Allowing network administrators to manage the entire WLAN right from AirMagnet Enterprise Console.

You can navigate to the AirWISE screen from any of the other screens by clicking **V** AirWise on the Navigation Bar.

# **Major UI Components**

The AirWISE screen has several major screen components, as indicated in Figure 6-1



Policy/Alarm Description

### Figure 6-1: AirWISE Location-Policy screen

The Network Tree has been described in Chapter 4, but the remaining portions are unique to the AirWISE screen. Each portion of the screen is described in the following sections of this chapter.

# **Easy View Options**

The Easy View filter located at the top of the screen allows the user to automatically filter the AirWISE display according to the present need.

Note that the tabs located on the right-hand side of the AirWISE screen match the options contained within the Easy View category currently selected. Thus, when a Security View is selected, the other Security Views are shown as tabs along the side.

# To access Easy View options:

1) Click the Easy View button in the Console's toolbar. The Easy View drop-down list appears. See Figure 6-2.

<b>O</b> E	asy View 👻	
	General Alarm Views	•
	Security Views	•
	Performance Alarm View	•
	Problem Device View	•
	VIP Views	•
	Compliance View	•

# Figure 6-2: AirWISE Easy View Categories

2) Select the desired Easy View option. The AirWISE screen refreshes.

The following sections describe the different Easy View categories.

# **General Alarm Views**

The General Alarm Views category contains options that correspond to the default view tabs located long the right-hand side of the AirWISE screen. These viewing options use the default View Filter selections, and therefore the most comprehensive view of alarm data among the various viewing options. Table 6-1 describes each General Alarm selection.

View	Description
Policy Tree	The default view upon navigating to the AirWISE screen. This option lists alarms by policy; expanding the tree reveals detailed information about each alarm. The sum of all alarm scores within each category is displayed in brackets alongside the category title.
Alarm List	Displays a list of all alarms currently detected on the enterprise network. This view allows users to easily display and sort alarms based on alarm score in order to remedy critical alarms immediately.
Security Correlation	Displays a list of all security violations on the enterprise network. These alarms are summed up in a bar chart that provides an easy view of the total score in each major category. As alarms are acknowledged, the chart refreshes with new totals.

# Table 6-1 General Alarm View Options

View	Description
Performance Correlation	Displays a list of all performance violations on the enterprise network. These alarms are summed up in a bar chart that provides an easy view of the total score in each major category. As alarms are acknowledged, the chart refreshes with new totals.
Alarms with Forensics Attachments	Displays all alarms that have forensics (either 802.11 or spectrum) attachments.

# Table 6-1 General Alarm View Options

# **Security Views**

The Security Views list provides several different options that filter and display alarms specific to security violations on the network. These selections allow the user to easily focus on security issues related to specific categories, rather than having to sift through combined security and performance violations. Table 6-2 describes each Security View option.

# Table 6-2 Security View Options

View	Description
Top Security Alarms	Displays all security alarms detected on the network, sorted from highest to lowest score.
VIP Security Alarms	Displays all security alarms related to VIP devices.
Top AP with Security Alarms	Displays all security alarms triggered by APs, sorted from highest to lowest score.
Critical Security Alarms	Displays all critical-level security alarms.
Urgent Security Alarms	Displays all urgent-level security alarms.
Security Alarms by Category	Displays all security alarms listed by their policy categories.
Top Floors with Security Alarms	Displays all security alarms by floor.

# **Performance Alarm Views**

The Performance Alarm Views filter the display to show only performance alarms, sorted by various criteria. Each selection in the list allows the user to focus on performance-related issues, eliminating the need to manually sift out security alarms. Table 6-3 describes each Performance Alarm View.

# Table 6-3 Performance Alarm View Options

View	Description
Top Performance Alarms	Displays all performance alarms detected on the network, sorted from highest to lowest score.
VIP Performance Alarms	Displays all performance alarms related to VIP devices.
Top APs with Performance Alarms	Displays all performance alarms triggered by APs, sorted from highest to lowest score.
Critical Performance Alarms	Displays all critical-level performance alarms.
Urgent Performance Alarms	Displays all urgent-level performance alarms.
Performance Alarms by Category	Displays all performance alarms listed by their policy categories.
Top Floors with Performance Alarms	Displays all performance alarms by floor.

# **Problem Device Views**

The Problem Device Views filter the display to show only device-related alarms (excluding those that are channel-specific or have other sources). Each selection in the list allows the user to view device alarms sorted by different criteria. Table 6-4 describes each view.

# Table 6-4 Problem Device View Options

View	Description
Alarms by Type	Displays a list of alarm types. Each entry can be expanded to reveal the devices triggering the alarm.
Top Problem Devices	Displays a list of all devices triggering alarms, sorted by score. Each entry can be expanded to reveal the alarms triggered by the device.

# Table 6-4 Problem Device View Options

View	Description
Top Security Problem Devices	Displays a list of all devices triggering security alarms, sorted by score.
Top Performance Problem Devices	Displays a list of all devices triggering performance alarms, sorted by score.

# **VIP Views**

The VIP Views filter the display to show information specifically about devices flagged as VIPs. This allows the user to focus primarily on devices of the utmost importance to the enterprise network; since these issues should be resolved as soon as possible, the VIP Views provide a means of quickly identifying and fixing problems with important devices. Table 6-5 describes each view.

## Table 6-5 VIP View Options

View	Description
VIP Alarms	Displays all VIP devices with alarms detected.
VIP Security Alarms	Displays all VIP devices with security alarms.
VIP Performance Alarms	Displays all VIP devices with performance alarms.
VIP Devices with Security by Floor	Displays VIP devices with security alarms, sorted by floor.
VIP Devices with Performance by Floor	Displays VIP devices with performance alarms, sorted by floor.

#### **Compliance Views**

The Compliance Views filter the displayed alarms to allow the user to view only the alarms that affect the enterprise network's compliance with a specific standard. The compliance type can be specified using the Server tab in Enterprise Console's configuration (for more details, see "Server Settings" on page 252). Table 6-6 describes each view option.

# Table 6-6 Compliance View Options

View	Description
Compliance Alarms by Section	Displays all compliance violations, arranged by section of the compliance regulation.

View	Description
Compliance Alarms by Device	Displays all compliance violations, arranged by device.
Compliance Violating APs	Displays all compliance violations caused by APs.
Compliance Violating Stations	Displays all compliance violations caused by stations.

Table 6-6	Compliance	View O	ptions
-----------	------------	--------	--------

# **Policies & Alarms Tree**

The Policies & Alarms Tree displays the various AirWISE policies and the alarms detected on the network. Users can easily navigate through the tree structure to find information on the specific policy in question. The alarm table structure provides detailed data for each alarm. See Figure 6-3.

🖉 🗹 Source	Time	Score 🗸	Location	^
🖃 🚺 Rogue AP and Station [105000]				
🖃 🛐 Rogue AP [105000]				
Rogue AP by channel [5000]				
Proxim:52:8F:64	10/11 08:36:26	1000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
Airespace: 79:03:C0	10/11 08:42:55	1000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
Aruba:C2:34:F0	10/11 08:36:17	1000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
Aruba:C2:34:F1	10/11 08:40:11	1000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
Proxim: 53:8E:72	10/11 08:18:42	1000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
Rogue AP by MAC address (ACL) [100000]				
🔲 🎇 Cisco:4D:E8:41	10/11 08:30:22	100000	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor	
🛨 💽 IDS - Security Penetration [140]				
🗊 🕅 IDS - Denial of Service Attack [4000]				¥

Figure 6-3: Policy/Alarm Tree

You can expand all security or performance policies by right clicking the Security IDS/IPS or Performance Violation entry and then selecting Expand All from the pop-up menu. Or you may expand a specific policy by right-clicking the policy folder and then selecting Expand All from the pop-up menu. You can also collapse an expanded policy by right-clicking it and then selecting Collapse All from the pop-up menu. As shown in Figure 6-2, the Policies & Alarms tree contains several descriptive columns that provide information about each alarm. Table 6-7 describes each column and its purpose.

 Table 6-7
 Policies & Alarms Tree Columns

Column	Description
Attachment	This column displays a color-coded icon for alarms that have stored forensic information. These icons vary depending on the type of forensic data stored: (blue) represents standard 802.11 data stored, (c) (pink) represents spectrum forensic data, and (c) (both) means that both 802.11 and spectrum forensic data are available. Users can double-click the icon to view the forensic data. Double-clicking any other column opens up a Remote Analyzer session with the sensor that detected the alarm.
Acknowledge	Check the box in this column to acknowledge the selected alarm. Acknowledged alarms will vanish from the list unless the "Show Acknowledged" option is checked in the View Filter tab.
Alarm Description	This column displays the title for the selected alarm. The alarm descriptions are color-coded depending on the type of alarm: Security IDS/IPS alarms are displayed in blue text whereas Performance Violations are displayed in green. <i>Note: This column does not appear when the Policy Tree tab is selected.</i>
Source	<ul> <li>This column displays information about the device causing the alarm. The field is divided into two components:</li> <li>The Device Type icon is color- and letter-coded to help users quickly recognize the device's media type and band. Device icons display the media type letter (a, b, or g) on top of a color-coded icon. The icon is green ( ) for devices utilizing the 2.4GHz band and blue ( ) for the 5GHz band.</li> <li>The device name is displayed following the icon. This name generally consists of the device's vendor name followed by the last three portions of its MAC address.</li> <li>Note: If the source is a channel, the channel number is displayed.</li> </ul>
Time	The Time field displays the time at which the alarm was generated. This field is color-coded according to the alarm's severity: Light orange corresponds to Information alarms, yellow to warnings, orange to urgent, and red to critical-level alarms.
Score	This column displays the score associated with the alarm. Any alarm's score can be customized using the Score Wizard in the Policy Manager.
Location	This column displays the location of the sensor that detected the selected alarm. If multiple sensors detected the device, the sensor with the strongest signal strength for the device triggering the alarm is displayed.

# **Policy/Alarm Description**

The Policy/Alarm Description portion of the screen provides specific details for the selection made in the Policies & Alarms Tree. When a policy or policy category is selected, a detailed description of the selection is displayed in the Policy/Alarm Description section. This information can help the user identify and repair problems on the enterprise network. See Figure 6-4.

Rogue AP	2
AirMagnet Enterprise detects rogue AP by MAC address, vendor ID, SSID, media type, and RF channels. For AirMagnet Enterprise, the AirMagnet ser can be configured to auto-respond to detected rogue APs. In such a case the AirMagnet Smartedge Sensor emulates a wireless client using the rogue announced SSID to associate with the AP. After associating, the sensor performs an IP level trace to track down the IP address that is being use enter your enterprise wired network. This IP address can then be used by IT personnel to track down to a switch port to which the rogue AP is connected. Disabling the switch port will then effectively disconnect the ro AP from your enterprise network immediately.	radio nsor 2, 2 AP's 2d to an ogue
	~

#### Figure 6-4: A Sample Policy Category Description

When a specific alarm is selected, this section provides a series of tabs that each contain detailed information for the device triggering the alarm. These tabs are described in greater detail in the following sections.

### Alarm Tab

The Alarm Tab is the default tab when an alarm is selected. It provides details about the alarm itself, including the number of occurrences detected, notifications associated with it, and any forensics attachments. See Figure 6-5.



#### Figure 6-5: Alarm Tab Information

As shown in Figure 6-4, the Alarm tab is divided into two portions: the left-hand side contains a detailed description about the alarm selected. This provides information about the device that caused the alarm as well as recommended means of resolving the problem.

The right-hand side of the tab contains a table that shows the device's channel as well as the severity of the alarm. The information below the table is composed of three tabs, as described in Table 6-8.

Tab	Description
Occurrences	This tab lists all detected occurrences of the alarm associated with the device. The table provided shows the time of the alarm and the sensor that detected it.
Notifications	The Notifications tab lists all notifications that are triggered as a result of the selected alarm.
Forensics	The Forensics tab lists any forensics attachments for the selected alarm. Users can double-click forensic files to view the stored data.

Table 6-8 Alarm Information Tabs

#### **Live Stats**

The Live Stat Tab displays detailed information regarding the selected device in real time. These statistics can help users diagnose and troubleshoot the selected device. See Figure 6-6.

] P <sup>&gt;&gt;</sup> AP Detail		^		RX Total	TX Tot	tal	
<ul> <li>First seen time</li> </ul>	17:06:38.000000		- Speed				T
<ul> <li>Last updated time</li> </ul>	17:06:38.000000		- Frames				1
— Latitude	(N/A)		- 1 Mbits Frames		19	0	-
– Longitude	(N/A)				141	0	-
- Announced SSID	Yes				6533	275506	-
- SSID	AirMagnetGuest		Bytes				-
— Channel	6 (2.437 GHz)		- 1 Mbits Bytes		646	0	ī
- Manufacturer	Cisco		<ul> <li>2 Mbits Bytes</li> </ul>		4794	0	1
- MAC address	00:11:5C:4D:E		<ul> <li>11 Mbits Bytes</li> </ul>		222382	52477564	i
<ul> <li>IP address</li> </ul>	(N/A)		- Media Type		ada a canada a		-
<ul> <li>Assigned name</li> </ul>	(N/A)		- 802, 11b Frames		6693	275506	-
- AP name	Cisco 1200 G 4	Y	902 11c Framos		0	0	-

Figure 6-6: Live Statistic Information

As shown above, the Live Stat tab contains two major sections: AP/Station Details on the left and packet statistics on the right. These sections are briefly described in Tables 6-11 and 6-12, respectively.

## Table 6-9 AP/Station Details

Field	Description
First Seen Time	The first time the device was detected.
Last Updated Time	The last time the device information was updated.

Field	Description
Announced SSID	Displays "Yes" if the selected AP broadcasts its SSID.
	This field does not appear when a station is selected.
SSID	The SSID used by the device.
Channel	The channel and band that the device is operating on.
Manufacturer	The name of the device's manufacturer.
MAC Address	The device's MAC address.
IP Address	The IP address detected for the device (if available).
Assigned Name	The name assigned to the device (if available). This name can be specified using the Infrastructure screen.
AP/STA Name	The broadcast name of the AP or station selected.
WEP	Displays "Enabled" if the device is using WEP encryption.
WPA Type	Displays the type of WPA encryption (if any) in use by the device.
802.1X EAP Type	Displays "Enabled" or "Disabled", depending on the status of 802.1X EAP on the selected device.
TKIP/MIC	Displays "Yes" if TKIP/MIC is enabled for the device.
VPN/Type	
Auth. Algorithm	Displays whether open or shared key authentication is used for the device. This field shows "unknown" if the algorithm cannot be determined.
PCF/DCF	Displays whether PCF (Point Coordination Function) or DCF (Distributed Coordination Function) is implemented on the device. PCF and DCF are collision avoidance algorithms designed to reduce unnecessary network traffic.
RTS/CTS	Displays "Yes" if the RTS/CTS (Request to Send/Clear to Send) function is enabled on the selected device. This function can help alleviate collisions and retransmissions.
Channel Agility	Displays "Yes" if channel agility is enabled on the selected AP. Channel Agility is a function on APs from certain vendors that can theoretically reduce adjacent channel interference. <i>This field does not appear if a station is selected.</i>
Rate Supported	Lists the transmission rates detected from the device. The rates are listed in terms of Mbps.
Ext. Rate Support	Lists the rates supported by the device that have not been detected thus far.
Network Mode	The network mode enabled on the selected device (Infrastructure, Ad-Hoc).

Table 6-9 AP/Station Details

Field	Description
Preamble Mode	Displays whether a "long" or "short" preamble mode is active on the device.
# STA	Displays the number of stations associated to the selected AP. <i>This field does not appear if a station is selected.</i>
Beacon Missed %	The percentage of missed beacons recorded by the AP. <i>This field does not appear if a station is selected.</i>
Cell Power, dBm	The power of the AP listed in dBm. <i>This field does not appear if a station is selected.</i>

# Table 6-9 AP/Station Details

# Table 6-10 Packet Statistics

Field	Description
Speed	The sections listed in the Speed tree display statistics about the number of frames or bytes detected at various speeds from the selected device.
Media Type	The Media Type sections display statistics about the number of frames or bytes detected in each media type supported by the device.
Alert	The Alert section displays all alert packets detected. These packets include transmission errors, reassociation failures, and timeouts.
Frames	The Frames tree displays the types and number of frames detected from the selected device. These frames are grouped into Control Frames, Management Frames, Data Frames, and Other Frames.

# **Live Graphs**

The Live Graph tab can display various graphs that allow the user to gain a visual idea of the selected device's performance. By default, the graph displays Signal/Noise data for the selected device. See Figure 6-7.

Live Graph		
Signal / Noise		<b>≥</b> 1⊽
Signal Noise	68	
Alarm	S) 🛐 Live Stat) 📦 Live Graph / 📆 Assocat	ion 🚰 Sensor /

Figure 6-7: Live Graph Tab

The user can adjust the graph display to show different statistics using the drop-down menu located at the top-left. See Figure 6-8.



Figure 6-8: Graph Options

Additionally, users can display up to four different graphs at the same time by using the dropdown located at the top-right.

# **Association Tab**

The Association tab displays the association history for the selected device. Consequently, its contents will vary depending on whether an AP or a station is selected. For a station, the tab displays information about any APs the device has attempted to associate to in the past. For an AP (shown in Figure 6-9), the tab shows any stations that have attempted an association with the device selected.

l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WEP	02/25/2011 17:59:54	02/25/2011 17:59:54
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WPA2-P	02/25/2011 17:54:27	02/25/2011 17:56:54
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WPA2-P	02/25/2011 17:58:25	02/25/2011 17:59:06
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WPA2-P	02/25/2011 17:53:04	02/25/2011 17:58:18
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WPA2-P	02/25/2011 17:49:27	02/25/2011 17:54:01
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	WPA2-P	02/25/2011 17:56:34	02/25/2011 17:57:21
l	90:27:E4:0D:6E:03	?	02/25/2011 17:56:49	02/25/2011 17:56:49
l	,			
Ŀ				
	👔 Detail 👔 Rogue/IDS 🔳 Live Stat 📦 Live Graph 🛱 Association 🔮 Sensor			

#### Figure 6-9: AP Association History

The Association tab contains several informative columns to provide details about each association attempt. These columns are described in Table 6-13.

# **Table 6-11 Association History Columns**

Column	Description	
Device Display Name	The name of the device (generally the device's vendor ID followed by the end of its MAC Address).	
(Encryption)	The method of encryption used by the device.	
Start Time	The time when the association was started.	
End Time	The time when the association was ended.	
Location	The location of	
# **Sensor Tab**

The Sensor tab lists all sensors that have detected the selected device, as well as their locations, last time the device was detected, and signal strength detected from the device. See Figure 6-10.

Sensor			
Sensor Name	6	Last Signal Time	Location
SMSensor2	-68	11/16 15:52:54	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\SMSensor2
SMSensor4	-66	11/16 16:00:53	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor 2\SMSensor4
SMSensor3	-59	11/16 15:54:54	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor 1\SMSensor3
SMSensor1	-65	11/16 15:53:07	\GILROY\Sunnyvale\Main Office\Floor 2\SMSensor1
Alarm [ 🔏 Rogue/IDS	👔 Live Stat	e Graph ( <sup>30)</sup> Associa	tion

Figure 6-10: Sensor Tab Information

# Table 6-12 Sensor Tab Columns

Columns	Description
Sensor Name	The name of the sensor (generally the device's vendor followed by the end of its MAC Address).
Signal Strength	Displays the signal strength in dBm
Last Signal Time	Displays the last signal time recorded for the sensor.
Location	MAC address of sensor or starts with server MAC address, name of sensor, city, building etc.
Device Distance to Sensor	Displays approximate distance of sensor to AP device using signal strength.

	100 0100	400
ľ.	00	100m
0	164	328 ft.
٩ <u>ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ</u>	50	100 m
1	164	328 ft

Figure 6-11: Device Distance to Sensor

# **Using Forensics Information**

AirMagnet's built-in forensics system creates a trace file on the server that stores information regarding specific violations that have come up. Thus, you can use these data to analyze past events and compare them with current ones, or simply review what has happened on your network. You can access your stored forensics data by clicking **Easy View>General Alarm Views>Alarms with Forensics Attachments**.

# Activating Forensic Logging

Before AirMagnet Enterprise will log any forensics data, you must activate forensics notifications in your policies list. This process consists of two steps, as described in the following sections.

#### Adding Forensics Notifications

The user must first activate forensics notifications on the Enterprise Server before the notifications can be applied to specific alarms.

#### To add forensics notifications:

- 1) From the Enterprise Console, click **Manage>Server Options...**. The Manage Server Configuration window appears.
- 2) Click the Notifications tab to view the notifications currently on the server.
- 3) Click 🕂 (Add New Notification) to bring up the Notification Type Selection dialog box.
- **4)** Select Forensics and click OK. Follow the instructions under "Configuring Forensics Notifications" on page 273 to finish setting up the notification.

*It is recommended that users configure standard (802.11) forensic notifications for Security-related alarms and Spectrum forensics for Performance alarms.* 

#### **Configuring Forensics Notifications on Specific Alarms**

Now that the forensic notification option has been added to the Enterprise Server, the user must select the specific alarms that will trigger a forensics notification.

#### To configure forensics notifications:

- 1) From the console, click Manage>Policy Profiles....
- **2)** Double-click the policy on which forensics notifications will be configured. The Policy Management window appears.
- 3) Click the Notification Wizard button to access the Notification selection page.
- 4) Check Forensics Notification and click Next.
- **5)** Browse through the policy selection page and check the alarms you wish to save as forensic files.
- 6) Use the severity drop-down list to specify the notification severity that the forensic notification should apply to. In general, forensics notifications are considered critical, as they should usually be restricted to alarms that threaten network security.

Important: Be aware that storing forensics files will utilize system resources (CPU and memory) extensively. To avoid consuming the server's processing capacity, you must limit the number of total forensic alarms for the system. The ideal total forensic alarms count should not exceed five.

7) Click Next, and then Finish.

# **Viewing Forensics Data**

Users can easily view forensics attachments by navigating to the Alarms with Forensics Attachments option from the Easy View. A list of all forensics files currently saved on the server is displayed. See Figure 6-12.

AirMagnet Enterprise Console - GILROY				(	
P Connect + 📓 Manage + 🔃 View Reports + 🎫 🎕 🚳 East	y View 🕶 💋 📛			• 🖬 🕻	• 🕲 🧧
AirWISE	🖉 🗹 Alarm Description	Source		Time	P
Sensors V B ID	🔓 🗔 Rogue AP by MAC address (ACL)	Gisco: 40	):E8:41	10/23 13:15:33	olicy Fill
	📭 🞵 Unassociated station detected	Cisco: 59	:A9:39	10/23 12:43:30	
	🕞 🔲 Unassociated station detected	💂 00:19:7	:75:FF:32	10/23 13:19:59	9 (ð
⊞ III Sunnyvale	🔓 🔲 Unassociated station detected	Rephilips:4	3:78:C2	10/23 13:22:13	3 Aar
	🔓 🔲 Unassociated station detected	Eisco:D5	5:84:08	10/23 13:25:03	3 큰
	🕞 🔲 Unassociated station detected	antel:A6	:50:89	10/23 13:12:13	2 9
	🕞 🔲 Unassociated station detected	ag 00: 19:D	2:85:A0:99	10/23 13:26:46	3
	🔓 🔲 Unassociated station detected	Intel:CO	:5D:AE	10/23 13:09:55	5 Sec
	📑 🔲 Unassociated station detected	Intel:2F	:02:4C	10/23 13:36:55	5 H
	📭 🞵 Unassociated station detected	🔙 Intel: 1A	:51:96	10/23 13:00:06	S CO
	🕞 🔲 Unassociated station detected	💂 00:0D:0	2:38:08:ED	10/23 13:19:33	B B
	🔓 🔲 Unassociated station detected	🔙 GemTek	:DF:F2:23	10/23 13:29:13	2 ation
	🕞 🔲 Unassociated station detected	a Cisco: AF	:3A:7C	10/23 13:35:33	13
	Alarm				ance Correla
			Severitu	Critical	- B
			Channel	6	B
	Rogue AP by MAC address		Stc Device	Ciscor4D:E8:41	A
	(ACL)		Dst Device	N/A	Ĩ
	(ICL)				
	Rome AP Cisco: 4D-F8:41 (Namo: Cisco 1200	G A.	Time	Sensor Name	5
	SSID : AirMagnetGuest) is detected This device	is not in	10/23 13	:23:41 SMSensor3	8
	the authorized access control list but is currently activ	e in the	10/2313	15.32 SMSensor1	sics
	radio range Unauthorized and unmanaged wireless	A De or	<b>h</b> 10/2313	10:58 SMSensor2	Att
	stations open up a back door to your corporate wire	d	<b>10/2312</b>	46:16 SMSensor4	ach
	network and imnose a high security risk. If this wirely	966	10/2312	23:02 SMSensor3	8
Location (24 Hours) Security IDS/IPS Performance Intrusion	device is indeed authorized, you may add it to the ac	cess	10/2312	10:30 SMSensor1	1
Sunnyvale 582 200	control list from the configuration menu. Once a Rog	ue 🗸	Notifica	tions Forensics	7
🛄 🍕 🐹 🛅 🛍 🎽	Alarm 🕼 Rogue/IDS 📳 Live Stat 🕼 Live Graph 📊 A	ssocation 🔀	Sensor		
	Ready				

Figure 6-12: AirWISE Forensics screen

#### To view forensics data:

1) From the Alarms with Forensics Attachments view, double-click the 👔 (Forensic File) icon beside the file to be opened.

Note that the forensic file can be opened from the icon located in the Policy/Alarm Description area as well as the icon in the Policies & Alarms tree.

**2)** The forensics log appears. See Figure 6-13.

			1.00		-		~	1.00	-			1
rt	Туре	C3	V Device	MAC	8	0	( Security		SSID	ACL	BI	F ·
ignal Level 2.4GHz(802.11b/g/n) 🛠	STA	?	Cisco:A2:AA:5A	00:0A:8A:A2:AA:5A	0	6	?	Ν		U		1)
	STA	?	Airespace: 79:03:C0	00:0B:85:79:03:C0	0	0	?	Ν		U		1)
	STA	7	SpectraLink:05:2E	00:90:7A:05:2E:AA	0	15	WEP	Ν	QASpectralink	U		1)
	STA	?	Senao: 3F:9E:88	00:02:6F:3F:9E:88	0	0	?	N		U		10
	STA	?	SpectraLink:05:9F	00:90:7A:05:9F:8D	0	0	?	Ν		U		1)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14	STA	?	Cisco:D5:84:08	00:07:50:D5:84:08	0	8	?	Ν	EagerWireless	U		10
ignal Level 5 GHz(802.11a/n) 🐼	STA	?	C6:AF:60:99:C0:12	C6:AF:60:99:C0:12	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
	STA	?	Cisco: 59: A9: 39	00:40:96:59:A9:39	0	8	?	N	QA-350-2	U		10
	STA	?	E0:1E:13:E7:8F:28	E0:1E:13:E7:8F:28	0	0	?	Ν		U		1/
	STA	?	Cisco: 44:5E:B1	00:11:5C:44:5E:B1	0	0	?	Ν		U		1)
	STA	?	Cisco: 44: 5E:B0	00:11:5C:44:5E:B0	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
8 12 16 34 36 38 40 42 44 46 48 52 56 60	STA	?	Cisco:57:A0:21	00:15:F9:57:A0:21	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
	STA	?	Cisco:92:76:58	00:1A:A1:92:76:58	0	0	?	Ν		U		1)
SU2.11 Information	STA	?	Cisco:AC:CB:CF	00:15:28:AC:CB:CF	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
- 22 33D (+0)	STA	?	Senao: 20: 18:85	00:02:6F:20:18:85	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
- 🙀 Infrastructure	STA	?	Cisco:41:C4:46	00:15:F9:41:C4:46	0	0	?	Ν		U		10
(79) AP (79)	STA	?	Intel: 77: 23:ED	00:13:02:77:23:ED	0	0	?	Ν		U		1)
	1.22.222											
AirWISE Advice	.11:	g										_
Berformance Violation (0.0.3.0)	AP	6	Gisco_1200_G_4	00:11:5C:4D:E8:41	0	8	0 WPA-P	Ν	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	10
T circliniance violation (0,0,0,0)	AP	<b>V</b> 5	Belkin: 2E:D7:C0	00:11:50:2E:D7:C0	0	8	0 Open	Ν	belkinAP	U	100	1)
	AP	5	QA_VoFi_2	00:12:44:B8:9C:34	0	8	0 ?	Ν		U	20	1
	AD K	<b>4</b> 5	P)) OA VAEL 2	00+17+44-RR+0C+33	0	8	0 1/0 A .D	N	OAVorers		20	11
No Data Available		VISE Security Cor DS IDS S Verform S Dep	IDS/IPS figuration Vulnerabilities - Security Penetration r Authentication & Encryption ance Violation Joyment and Operation Error	Security IDS/IPS	S		A	irV	/ISE			]
					_	_	$ \rightarrow $			<i></i>		ļ

Figure 6-13: Forensics Evidence File

**3)** You can now browse through the detailed information using the Remote Analyzer interface.

# **Chapter 7: Using the Infrastructure Screen**

# Introduction

The AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen shows detailed information about all the wireless real estate on your network, such as APs, STAs, and SSIDs. You can view your wireless assets at any location of your WLAN. Not only does it show what assets you have, but also tells where they are deployed. You can even check against a policy to see who is violating it and where.

You can navigate to the Infrastructure screen from any of the other screens by clicking S Infrastructure on the Navigation Bar.

# **Major Components of the Infrastructure Screen**

The Infrastructure screen has several major screen components, as indicated in Figure 7-1.

Network Tree Easy View Filter Device Management Tools Device List

AirMagnet Enterprise Console - GILROY		e	
P Connect + 📷 Manage + 🔃 View Reports + 📰 🎲 🚯 Eas	/View - OKRNMUALL + 2 🕞 🖛	• 🔯 🤅	• 🕲 🗧
Infrastructure	SSID List		) ))
Sensors V 1	Display Name / ALL @ .11 🛞 C 🖨 Security Owner	ress 🛕	APL
GILROY	± 10 [AP-0,STA-3]		SS SS
	+ 101 [AP-0,STA-1]		D List
SMSensor3	+ 1166 [AP-0,STA-1]		2
SMSensor1	+ 11d0a20c-1c796d97-18a7e9c3-ec1c [AP-0,STA-1]		Station L
SMSensor2	* 2WIRE257 [AP-0,STA-1]		ISI.
	± 2WIRE741 [AP-0,STA-1]		Ad-ho
	2WIRE838 [AP-0,STA-1]		oc List
	★ 5028-356 [AP-0,STA-1]	120	Active
	K	>	MPL
	No Information Mac address: 00:14:A8:53:4C	60 💌	
			active
			VIP Lis
			Ina
			ctive A
ACL Rogue Neighbor Monitored Total			CL AP
AP 67 2 0 0 81			No.
AdHoc 0 0 0 0 9			Grou
			p List
🐘 🥪 🐹 📷 🛎	No Information		
	Ready		

Device Count

Device Information

### Figure 7-1: Infrastructure location tree screen

The Infrastructure screen can be divided into three major sections: the Network Tree, the Device List, and Device Information.

The Infrastructure screen delivers a whole wealth of information in great detail about your wireless assets and various options for viewing and managing data. The following sections discuss the major portions of the Infrastructure screen and their functions.

# **Network Tree**

The Network Tree portion of the Infrastructure screen works in the same manner as it does on other screens. However, it also contains a brief summary of the devices currently detected on the network, as indicated in Figure 7-1. See Figure 7-2 for a more detailed image.

	ACL	Rogue	Neighbor	Monitored	Total
AP	150	1	0	0	199
STA	55	0	0	18	370
AdHoc	0	0	0	0	15

Figure 7-2: Device Summary

As shown above, the device summary simply lists the total number of APs, Stations, and Ad-Hoc devices in each ACL category. This can provide the user with a quick reference to determine whether any problems have occurred on the network that require closer inspection.

# **Easy View Options**

The Easy View filter located at the top of the screen allows the user to automatically filter the Infrastructure display according to the present need.

Note that the tabs located on the right-hand side of the Infrastructure screen match the options contained within the Easy View category currently selected. Thus, when a Rogue View is selected, the other Rogue Views are shown as tabs along the side.

#### To access Easy View Options:

 Click the Easy View button in the Console's toolbar. The Easy View drop-down list appears. See Figure 7-3.



Figure 7-3: Infrastructure Easy View Categories

2) Select the desired Easy View option. The Infrastructure screen refreshes.

The following sections describe the different Easy View categories.

#### **Infrastructure View**

The Infrastructure Views provide quick access to device lists, allowing the user to filter the display to show only the devices of interest. Table 7-1 describes each Infrastructure View selection.

# **Table 7-1: Infrastructure View Options**

View	Description
AP List	Displays a list of all APs detected on the network.
SSID List	Displays a list of all SSIDs detected on the network. Each SSID may be expanded to view the devices utilizing it.
Station List	Displays a list of all stations detected on the network.
Ad-Hoc List	Displays a list of all Ad-Hocs detected on the network.
Infrastructure Hierarchy List	Displays a list of all devices and their associated stations detected on the network.
Active VIP List	Displays a list of all VIP devices active on the network.
Inactive VIP List	Displays a list of all VIP devices inactive on the network.
Inactive ACL APs	Displays a list of all valid APs that are currently inactive.
ACL Group List	Displays a list of all ACL Groups in use on the network. Each group can be expanded to view the devices classified in it.

### **Infrastructure Hierarchy List Tab**

The Infrastructure View Options now includes a new tab. It provides details on all devices and ethir associated stations. THe usual ACL status Field which categorizes devices appears as well. All other fields which are present in other tabs are also available in this new tab.

Concours.	100	Durales Home (116)	AND LONG	arcity L				A french Duter	MIC Liferer	First Case Tim-
DITISIONS		Display Name (116)	ML VP	4.76	CIT-II	0 3		Security Owner	MAC ADDRESS	Parst Seen Tarrs
• 10 250 183	9	152-COM:20:20:16	0	T	1 0	-09		1 Includes	00:00:83:28:20:16	2011/01/13 08:
AM5020	01	Ta Ximus:03:3A:F2	U	T	64 0	-51	xerrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:F2	2011/01/03 09:
ansense	r-5225-1 [Network E	Lg XETUSCO3C3ACE1	U	T	0 9	.03	xerrus-16-b	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:E1	2011/01/04 15:
		Ximus:03:3A:02	U	T	48 0	-91	xerrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:70:03:3A:02	2011/01/03 09:
		Ta Ximus:03:3A:C2	U	T	153 0	-63	xorrus-16-a	WFA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:C2	2011/01/03 09:
		Xamus:03:3A:82	U	·I.	60 8	-50	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:82	2011/01/03 09:
		Ly Ximus:03:3A:A1	U	·1.	11 9	-64	xerrus-16-b	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:A1	2011/01/03 09:
		Ximus:03:3A:92	U	•1•	44 0	-56	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:70:03:3A:92	2011/01/03 09:
		12 Ximus:03:3A:82	u	*I*	157 8	-59	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:82	2011/01/03 09:
		1 X0mus:03:3A:72	U	1 <sup>4</sup>	56 0	-48	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:72	2011/01/03 09:
		12 Ximus:03:3A:62	U	* <b>1</b> *	36 0	-57	xerrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:62	2011/01/03 09:
		12 Xirrus:03:3A:52	U	*1*	40 0	-49	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:70:03:3A:52	2011/01/04 15:
		10 Ximus:03:3A:42	U	*1*	149 8	-59	ximus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:42	2011/01/03 09:
		12 Ximus:03:3A:32	U	*1*	52 n	-50	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:32	2011/01/03 09:
		1g Ximus:03:3A:21	U	*1*	1 g	-58	xerrus-16-b	WPA2-E	00:0F:7D:03:3A:21	2011/01/03 09:
		Ximus:03:3A:12	u	*1*	36 8	-55	ximus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:70:03:3A:12	2011/01/03 09:
		12 Ximus:03:3A:02	U	*1*	161 0	-68	xirrus-16-a	WPA2-E	00:0F:70:03:3A:02	2011/01/03 09:
		Senao:40:E0:65	U	110	1 b	-89	Junxion_Box	Open	00:02:6F:40:ED:65	2011/01/03 21:
		SAMSUNG:69:A4		*1*	10 0	-81	airportthru	Open	00:15:99:69:A4:23	2011/01/12 17:
		QA-1200-7	U	110	11 17 0	-48	QA-1200-25, QA	Encrypted,En		2011/01/03 09:
		La QA-1200-50	U	111	6 11 0	-85	QA-1200-30, QA	WFA-P, WFA		2011/01/03 09:
		La Netgear:9E:85:4	s U	111	11 0	-38	tb-netoear624	WPA-P	00:18:4D:9E:85:48	2011/01/03 09:
		4		1000	100		10.46500.0011			>
		Detail							Macaddyna 0060832	E-2D.16
		Display Name Z	COM:2E:2	D:16			SSID	Privacy	Notes for device: Z-COM 2E 2D 15 (00.6	0 B3 2E 2D 16)
		MAC Address 0	0:60:83:2E	20:16			05-60-83-26-20-10	-		
		11				-	00000000000000000			
		G Sinnal Status	cThe .							
		The first of the second	rease finist							
		AP Group	COTOS / GIVE							
		Channel 1	2 41204							
		Outer	ectaeure.							
ACI.	Roman A	Card Cardo Times - A								
Actin	Act ActinAct	Last Seen Time	1/12/2011	11-12-22						
10/0	0/0	Last Seen Time 0	11112011	11/17/23						
0/1	0/0									
Uri										
	(A)									

### **Rogue View**

The Rogue Views allow the user to filter the displayed devices to show only those marked as rogues on the enterprise network. This feature can help network administrators focus specifically on devices that are or may be hazards to network security without having to manually sort through valid known devices as well. Table 7-2 describes each Rogue View selection.

Table	7-2:	Rogue	View	Options	

View	Description
All Rogue Devices	Displays all rogue devices detected on the network.
Rogue APs	Displays all rogue APs detected on the network.
<b>Rogue Stations</b>	Displays all rogue stations detected on the network.
Rogue Ad-Hoc	Displays all rogue Ad-Hocs detected on the network.
Active Rogue Devices	Displays all rogue devices currently active on the network.
Traced or Blocked Devices	Displays all devices that have been traced or blocked.

### **Table 7-2: Rogue View Options**

View	Description
Monitored Devices	Displays all devices currently marked to be monitored.

Note that although Monitored devices are not actually rogues, they do appear when the Rogue *View options are selected.* 

# **Device Management Tools**

The Infrastructure screen's toolbar contains some very useful buttons for managing the network's wireless assets. This section describes each button and its purpose for assisting network administrators manage the devices found on the network. Note that this section describes those buttons unique to the Infrastructure screen; for the tools common to all screens, see "The Toolbar" on page 76. Figure 7-4 displays the Infrastructure tools.



Figure 7-4: Managing tools on Infrastructure screen

These buttons allow you to properly categorize and tag the devices detected by AirMagnet Enterprise on your enterprise network. Table 7-3 briefly describes these tools and how to use them to effectively manage wireless devices.

ΤοοΙ	Description
oк (Set as Valid Known Device)	Sets the selected device as a valid known device. Valid devices are those that are known and permitted on the enterprise network.
R (Set as Rogue Device)	Sets the selected device as a rogue. Rogue devices are those that may be malicious, and therefore must be watched closely.
N (Set as Neighbor Device)	Sets the selected device as a neighbor. Neighbor devices are those that are known to exist in a neighboring environment, such as an adjacent business/ network.

<b>Table 7-3:</b>	Infrastructure	<b>Screen Tools</b>
-------------------	----------------	---------------------

ΤοοΙ	Description
M (Set as Monitored Device)	Sets the selected device as a monitored device. Monitored devices are those that should be watched but are not known to be threatening enough to be considered rogues. This flag is also useful for users who wish to track down a device that appears sporadically on the network.
u (Set as Unknown Device)	Sets the selected device as unknown. By default, all new devices are considered unknown until the network administrator adjusts them or a device classification rule is applied.
ALL (ACL Groups)	Opens the Manage ACL Groups dialog box, which allows the user to add, remove, or modify ACL groups on the Enterprise Server. See "Managing ACL Groups" on page 87 for more information.
🕂 (Add Device)	Opens the Add New Device dialog box, which allows the user to manually add a new device to the network. This is useful for users who wish to apply an ACL group and device classification for a device that has not been deployed on the network yet.
🥖 (Edit Device)	Opens the Edit Device dialog box, which allows the user to adjust properties of an existing device.
► (Export/Import)	Allows the user to export or import an ACL for backup purposes.

#### **Table 7-3: Infrastructure Screen Tools**

#### Importing and Exporting ACL Data

The **B**- (Export/Import) button allows you to easily import or export ACL files for your enterprise network. This helps you to share or back up your ACL data.

*The ACL files you import or export must be in text format (.txt).* 

If you have an ACL file stored on a local machine or your enterprise network, you can easily import it to AirMagnet using the product (Export\Import) button on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen. This not only enables you to make full use of your existing resources, but also saves your the time and effort you would otherwise have to spend creating ACLs from scratch.

#### To import an ACL file:

- From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen, click (Export\Import) and select Import. The Import ACL dialog box appears.
- 2) Locate the ACL file on a local machine or on your enterprise network and click Open.

If you want to share your current ACL file or have a back-up copy of it just in case something unexpected happens that may cause the loss of the data, you can export the file using the (Export\Import) button.

#### To export an ACL file:

- From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen, click (Export\Import) and click Export. The Export ACL dialog box appears.
- 2) Select a destination, name the file, and click Save.

The file saved can be opened with a text editor and has nine columns of data. They are, from left to right:

- MAC address Media Type
- SSID
- Node Type (0 = Unknown; 1 = in ACL; 2 = rogue; 4 = neighbor; 8 = monitored device)
- Alias
- Device name
- ACL expiration time
- Owner
- Notes
- ACL Group Name

# **Device List**

The Device List contains a brief table describing the devices detected within the enterprise network. The display varies depending on the view selected in the Easy View drop-down. Figure 7-5 shows a sample AP List view.

👔 AP List						
isplay Name (162) 🦷	ACL VIP		27 😶 C 👔	° .11	( <mark>5</mark> ) S	🗁 🎰 SSID
g Xirrus:09:EE:F1	U	(P)	9	g	-68	xirrus-b
Xirrus:09:EE:E0	U	(cp)	48	n	-52	xirrus-a
Xirrus:09:EE:D1	U	(cp)	11	g	-48	xirrus-b
Xirrus:09:EE:C0	U	(° <b>1</b> °)	56	а	-52	xirrus-a
Xirrus:09:EE:B1	U	(CL))	6	g	-28	xirrus-b
Xirrus:09:EE:A0	U	1	?	g	-46	xirrus-a
Xirrus:09:EE:A0	U	(CP)	161	а	-53	xirrus-a
Xirrus:09:EE:91	U	( <b>1</b> )	1	g	-44	xirrus-b
Xirrus:09:EE:80	U	((***)	64	а	-54	xirrus-a

Figure 7-5: AP List View

As shown above, the Device List generally contains a number of informative columns that summarize information about each device. These columns are described in Table 7-4.

Column	Description
Display Name	This column displays the names of the WLAN components, i.e., SSIDs, access points, stations, or Ad-hoc stations detected by AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors.
ALL (ACL Status)	<ul> <li>This column indicates the ACL status of the WLAN devices:</li> <li>OK – Valid Known Device</li> <li>N – Neighbor Device</li> <li>M – Monitored Device</li> <li>R – Rogue Device</li> <li>U – Unknown Device</li> </ul>
VIP	This column indicates displays a 🔯 for devices flagged as VIPs.
🖗 (RF Signal)	<ul> <li>This column indicates the operating status of the WLAN devices, i.e., access points, stations, and ad-hoc stations.</li> <li><sup>(1)</sup> – The device is active.</li> <li><sup>(1)</sup> – The device is inactive.</li> </ul>
🛃 (In Network)	This column indicates whether or not the device has been traced within the enterprise network. This will only display information if tracing is configured. If the device has been located within the network, a 실 (In Network) icon is displayed.
<b>AHC Results</b>	Indicates that AHC (Automated Health Check) has run for this AP and there are results available.
🙆 (Channel)	This column shows the RF channels the devices are using as indicated by the channel numbers.
.11	This column indicates the 802.11 media type the device is using, i.e., 802.11a/b/g. The field is color-coded to show the device's band: 2.4GHz devices are displayed with a green background and 5GHz devices are shown with blue.
🖉 (Notes)	This column allows you to add notes about the devices. Double-clicking in this column will bring up a note screen where you can enter a short note about a device. Right-clicking the note screen will open a pop-up screen that allows you to manage the note in a number of ways.
(SSID)	This column shows the names of the SSIDs to which the network devices belong. It appears only when AP, STA, or Ad hoc Lists are selected in the primary filter.
(Security)	This column displays the security mechanism employed by the device, i.e., Open, WEP, 802.1x, or WPA/WPA2 (Enterprise or Personal).

Table 7-4: Device List Columns

Column	Description
Owner	This field shows the names of the owners of the network devices, if such information is configured. It helps keep track of all devices in the enterprise network. You can specify the owner of a device by right-clicking the device and selecting <b>Edit Device</b> or <b>Add New Device</b> from the pop-up menu, and then entering the owner's in dialog box.
MAC Address	This column displays the MAC address of the device.
AP Group	This column displays the AP Group that the device belongs to (if any).
First Seen Time	This column shows the time at which the device was first detected.
Last Seen Time	This column shows the most recent time at which the device was detected.

#### **Table 7-4: Device List Columns**

# **Device Information**

The Device Information section contains detailed information about the device selected in the Device List. As this area is nearly identical to the Policy/Alarm Description on the AirWISE screen, users can browse through these data in the same manner as described in the previous chapter. See "Policy/Alarm Description" on page 147 for more details.

# **Adding Devices to the Device List**

By default, AirMagnet Enterprise will mark all the devices it detects that are not defined in its access control list (ACL) as unknown devices. Unknown devices are indicated by a  $\upsilon$  in the [MI (In ACL) column on the Infrastructure screen. In order to maintain the most accurate list of network devices, it is recommended that users classify unknown devices as soon as a more accurate status is determined for them. For devices that are expected to be added to the network, users should add the device to the ACL manually before deploying it on the network.

# To add a device to the device list:

1) From the Infrastructure screen, click 🔸 (Add New Device). The Add New Device dialog box appears. See Figure 7-6.

Add new Dev	vice	$\otimes$
📃 Mark as V	/IP device	
MAC :		
	Enter MAC address - (format) 00:00:00:00:00:00	
Alias Name:		]
Owner:		]
Media Type:	802.116 🗸	
Device	Access Point	
ACL Type:	Rogue Device 🗸	
ACL Expir	ation: 10/24/2007 💙	
Device Locat	or	
<ul> <li>Let system signal structure</li> </ul>	m determine a floor for this device based on max ength received by sensors	
O Manually	assign a location for this device:	
i GILF	- 30Y •	ĩ
10 and		
OK	Cancel	

Figure 7-6: Adding a new device to device list

2) Make the entries and/or selections as described in Table 7-5.

**Table 7-5: Add New Device Options** 

Option	Description
Mark as VIP Device	Check this box to flag the device as a VIP. VIP devices are those that are critical to the network, and must be monitored at all times.
MAC	Enter the MAC address of the new device.
Alias Name	Enter an alias for the device. The alias provides a means of identifying the device other than the MAC address.
Owner	Enter the name of the user who owns the device.

Option	Description		
Media Type	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow to select the device's media type as described below.</li> <li>802.11a – A supplement to the IEEE 802.11 wireless LAN specification that describes transmission through the Physical layer (PHY) at a frequency of 5 GHz with data rates up to 54 Mbps.</li> <li>802.11b – A supplement to the IEEE 802.11 wireless LAN specification that describes transmission through the Physical layer (PHY) at a frequency of 2.4 GHz with data rates up to 11 Mbps.</li> <li>802.11g – A supplement to the IEEE 802.11 wireless LAN specification that describes transmission through the Physical layer (PHY) at a frequency of 2.4 GHz with data rates up to 54 Mbps.</li> <li>802.11g – A supplement to the IEEE 802.11 wireless LAN specification that describes transmission through the Physical layer (PHY) at a frequency of 2.4 GHz with data rates up to 54 Mbps.</li> <li>802.11a/b – A dual-mode device that supports both 802.11a and 802.11b.</li> <li>802.11a/g – A trio-mode device that supports 802.11a, 802.11b, and 802.11g.</li> </ul>		
Device	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow, and categorize the device using one of the choices:</li> <li>Access Point – Any device acting as a communication hub by connecting wireless mobile 802.11 stations such as PCs to a wired backbone network. Also known as AP.</li> <li>Station – Any device with a MAC address and a Physical layer (PHY) interface to the wireless medium, both of which comply with the 802.11 standard.</li> <li>Ad Hoc – A wireless station in a Ad Hoc network that communicates directly with other stations without using an AP or any connection to the wired network.</li> </ul>		
ACL Type	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow, and define the status of the device by selecting an option from the drop-down list:</li> <li>Rogue – Any device that is not authorized to operate within a wireless network.</li> <li>Valid Known – Any device that is authorized to operate within the wireless network. If selected, the user may also need to specify the duration (i.e., the number of days) the device is to be in this status.</li> <li>Neighbor – Any device that belongs to a neighboring business.</li> <li>Monitored – Any device that may pose a potential threat to the enterprise network and, therefore, must be kept an eye on. For example, unreturned devices used by ex-employees, lost devices, and devices once used to attack the enterprise network.</li> <li>Unknown – Any device that does not properly fit into the above categories should be flagged as unknown until further categorization can be performed.</li> </ul>		

# Table 7-5: Add New Device Options

Option	Description
ACL Expiration	Click in the check box and specify a date the device's status as a Valid Known Device is to expire.
	Note: This option is available ONLY when the device is defined as a Valid Known Device. The time is based on the system time of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. You can only specify a future date, but NOT a past or present date. An error message will pop up if a present date is used. The time expires at mid-night on the date you specify.
Device Locator	Select to allow the system to automatically place a device or to place it manually. Each option is described below.
	• Let the System—If selected, AirMagnet Enterprise will automatically decide on which floor the device should be based on the maximum signal strengths received by the sensors that detected the device. This feature applies if the device is detected by more than one sensor
	• Manually Assign – If selected, you will have to manually assign the device to a floor when it is detected by more than one sensor on different floors. In this case, you will have to click the down arrow and select a floor to which the device is to be assigned.

### Table 7-5: Add New Device Options

3) Click OK. The device will be added to the device list on the Infrastructure screen.

# **Re-categorizing Devices**

As we have mentioned earlier, AirMagnet Enterprise automatically flag all new devices it detects as unknown devices and displays them in the at column on AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen as  $\mathbf{u}$ . However, in reality, not all devices marked this way are unknown devices. Therefore, it is up to the network administrator to look into all unknown devices the system has detected on the enterprise network to determine their true status and properly tag them in the ACL. As a result, some of the unknown devices may be recategorized as valid known devices; some may turn out to be neighbor devices; some may need to be marked as monitored devices; and some as rogue devices that will be traced or blocked.

While the 🔸 (Add New Device) button allows you to add a new device to the device list with a properly defined ACL status (prior to plugging it into the network) to avoid false alarms, the (Edit Device) button lets you re-categorize those "unknown" devices to determine their true status upon further investigation. You may assign an unknown device to a specific ACL group, or even to several.

#### To re-categorize a device:

1) Highlight the device from the device list, and click *⊘* (Edit Device). The Edit Device dialog box appears. See Figure 7-7.

Edit Device	$\otimes$	
🔲 Mark as \	/IP device	
MAC :	00:14:6A:F0:64:A1	
	Enter MAC address - (format) 00:00:00:00:00:00	
Alias Name:		
Owner:		
SSID:	QA-1200-26	
Media Type:	802.11g 🔽	
Device	Access Point	
ACL Type:	Unknown Device 💌	
🔄 ACL Expir	ration: 10/25/2007 💉	
Device Locat	nor	
<ul> <li>Let system determine a floor for this device based on max signal strength received by sensors</li> </ul>		
Manually assign a location for this device:		
I GILROY		
OK Cancel Delete		

Figure 7-7: Editing a Device

The Edit Device dialog box looks exactly the same as the Add New Device dialog box, but the main purpose of this dialog box is to let the user change the ACL status of any device from the device list. Notice that the fields for MAC address, Media Type, and Device Type are automatically interpolated by the system and cannot be modified.

- 2) In the Alias Name field, enter an alias (if it does not yet have one) or change the alias (if it already has one), if you wish to.
- 3) Add or modify the displayed Owner, if desired.
- **4)** Use the ACL Type drop-down list to change the ACL Type into the proper category, if needed.

This information in the ACL Type field is identical to what is shown in the column on the Infrastructure screen. In other words, if the device is marked by R on the Infrastructure screen, the ACL Type field will show "Rogue Device" when the Edit Device dialog box opens. If you want to change a device's ACL Type to a Valid Known Device, you may also have to specify an ACL Expiration date. This feature is most useful in a situation where you have an outside contractor

come in to do some temporary work. You can mark the contractor's wireless station as Valid Known Device and use the last day of the contract as the ACL Expiration date.

- 5) Enter the name of the user who uses (owns) the device.
- 6) Click OK when done. You may remove the device from the network at any time by clicking **Delete**.

# Chapter 8: Rogue Management View

# Introduction

The Rogue Management view provides network administrators with a quick overview of rogue management information such as newly detected unknown devices, devices categorized as Rogue and blocked devices. It also provides quick links to rogue management functions.

This view is opened by clicking the IDS/Rogue icon on the navigation bar (see "Navigation Bar" on page 68).



Figure 8-1: Rogue Management view

**Rogue Definition:** A rogue access point is defined as any unauthorized wireless access point connected to the enterprise's internal wired network. This solution does not address rogue stations or peer-to-peer (ad hoc) wireless networks.

The AirMagnet Enterprise rogue management solution described herein works like this:

1) Classify Known APs into ACL Groups: When AirMagnet Enterprise is launched for the first time, it will classify all detected AP devices as "Unknown." The network engineer can then create Access Control List Groups (ACLs) and classification rules that will

automatically classify APs as known devices. For information about ACL groups see "Managing ACL Groups" on page 87 and "Importing and Exporting ACL Data" on page 164.

- 2) Establish Multi-layered Tracing to Identify Rogue APs: Once the ACL Groups are established and all known APs have been automatically or manually classified as such, the network engineer can establish several methods of tracing to identify a rogue device. The types of tracing supported by Airmagnet Enterprise includes wireless tracing, switch tracing, wired Listening (Hub Correlation), Passive Detection (DHCP Fingerprinting), Enhanced Rogue on Wire (ARP Broadcasting) and Wireless Triangulation.
- **3) Manage Rogue APs:** Policy profiles can be established within AirMagnet Enterprise that will deter-mine system response to rogue APs. This includes implementing manual or automated rogue blocking along with various types of notification options such as system alarms, email notifications and text messaging alerts.

# **Rogue Management View Sections**

# Rogue

The Rogue section of the Rogue Management view provides some options for viewing information about unauthorized devices such as those categorized as Unknown and Rogue as well as those devices that have been traced and/or blocked. Click a link in this section to view the related information in the main area.

Option	Description
Default View	<b>Top 10 Locations by Rogue Devices Count:</b> The X axis lists up to 10 locations while the Y axis indicates the total number of unathorized devices for each location.
	<b>Last 24 hours Rogue Devices Count:</b> The X axis indicates time intervals for the last 24 hours while the Y axis indicates the total number of Rogue and Unknown devices detected.
Unauthorized	<b>Unauthorized (ALL):</b> This table lists all devices categorized as Rogue or Unknown.
	<b>Device Detail View:</b> This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the All Unauthorized table.
	<b>Switch Trace History View:</b> If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.
	Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.

#### Table 8-1: Rogue Devices section of the Rogue Management view

Option	Description
Rogue	<ul> <li>Rogues (ALL): This table lists all devices categorized as Rogue.</li> <li>Device Detail View: This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the Rogues table.</li> <li>Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.</li> <li>Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.</li> </ul>
Unknown	<ul> <li>Unknown (ALL): This table lists all devices categorized as Unknown.</li> <li>Device Detail View: This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the Unknown table.</li> <li>Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.</li> <li>Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.</li> </ul>
Devices Traced	<ul> <li>Devices Traced (ALL): This table lists all devices that are being traced via the switch.</li> <li>Device Detail View: This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the Wired Traced table.</li> <li>Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.</li> <li>Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.</li> </ul>
Wireless Blocked	<ul> <li>Wireless Blocked (ALL): This table lists all devices that have been blocked via wireless blocking.</li> <li>Device Detail View: This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the Wireless Blocked table.</li> <li>Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.</li> <li>Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.</li> </ul>
Wired Blocked	<ul> <li>Wired Blocked (ALL): This table lists all devices that have been blocked via wired blocking.</li> <li>Device Detail View: This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the Wired Blocked table.</li> <li>Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.</li> <li>Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.</li> </ul>

# Table 8-1: Rogue Devices section of the Rogue Management view

### **Newly Detected Rogue**

This section of the Rogue Management view lists newly detected unauthorized devices for up to the last 24 hours. A device will be listed in this view if it was detected and categorized as Unknown or Rogue within the specified time interval.

A device may categorized by three methods:

- When a device is newly detected, its default categorization is Unknown.
- The user may manually change the categorization of a device.
- A Policy or Device Classification rule may automatically change the category of a device based on the device's attributes such as vendor type, SSID, MAC address or other criteria.

**Device Detail View:** This table provides detailed information about the device selected in the time interval table.

Switch Trace History View: If a device was traced via a switch, the devices are listed here.

Action History View: If a port block action was taken on a device, the devices are listed here.

### **Rogue Management**

The Rogue Management section of the Rogue Management view provides links to a few rogue management configuration dialogs.

Option	Description
Device Classification Configuration	This link opens the Auto Device Classification Rules. This enables the user to create rules that can automatically re-categorize a device based on rule application. "Device Classification" on page 283.
Server Tracing Configuration	See "To establish Server-based switch tracing" on page 180
Sensor Tracing Configuration	See "To establish Sensor-based switch tracing" on page 179

#### Table 8-2: Rogue Management section of the Rogue Managment view

# **Establishing Multi-layered Tracing to Identify Rogue Devices**

AirMagnet Enterprise Tracing informs the user that an unknown device is connected to the enterprise wired network. When this occurs, AirMagnet Enterprise may also be configured to automatically re-classify the target device, trigger alarms, send out notifications, and implement device blocking.

AirMagnet Enterprise enables the user to implement one, two or all tracing options to accomplish a customized multi-layered security approach.

The methods of tracing are as follows:

- Wireless Tracing
- Switch Tracing
- Wired Listening (Hub Correlation)
- Passive Detection
- Enhanced Rogue on Wire
- Wireless Triangulation (device locator) See "Locating Rogue Devices" on page 199
- Defining Policy Profiles to Detect Rogue Devices

# **Rogue Identification by Wireless Tracing**

Wireless tracing is limited to tracing APs with open security using a DHCP IP assignment.

Wireless tracing can be summarized as comprising the following steps:

- 1) The AirMagnet SmartEdge sensor associates with the unknown AP.
- 2) The sensor sends a UDP packet through the unknown AP onto the wired network.
- 3) The destination address for the packet is the IP address of the sensor's Ethernet port.
- 4) The packet collects the IP address of the wired interface of the unknown AP.
- 5) The device shows up as "traced" on the AirMagnet Enterprise IDS/Rogue view.

If the sensor receives the packet via its Ethernet interface, it can conclude that the AP is connected to the enterprise wired network. Rogue classification is therefore completed by the reception (or non-reception) of the UDP trace packet.

In terms of collecting rogue information, the SmartEdge sensor can determine if the rogue AP is performing NAT (Network Address Translation) from the source IP address of the received loop-back UDP packet. Rogue AP IP addresses can also be determined thereafter.

# To establish wireless tracing:

- 1) Click the **IDS/Rogue** icon on the navigation bar.
- 2) Click Sensor Tracing Configuration. Double-click an existing profile.
- 3) Check Auto wireless trace APs.

#### Click OK. 4)

Auto wireless trace APs		
Auto wired trace APs		
Switch Port Tracing		
Listen to detect APs in net	work	
ERoW (Enhanced Rogue-O	n-Wire)	
Conf	que FRoW	
Com	gue erovi	
Enable switch auto discovery		100
Enable switch auto discovery Time to run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM	0
Enable switch auto discovery Time to run switch discovery : Run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM Once a day	\$ •
Enable switch auto discovery Time to run switch discovery : Run switch discovery : Corp. SNMP String	2:00:00 AM Once a day Configure Swite	th List

Figure 8-2: Sensor Configuration profile

# **Rogue Identification by Switch Tracing**

AirMagnet Enterprise switch tracing queries the switch for MAC addresses and then correlates and compares the MAC addresses to identify a rogue AP.

Table 8-3:         Switch Tracing by MAC Address
ab:cd:12:34:56:76
ab:cd:12:34:56:77
ab:cd:12:34:56:78 = Unknown wireless device
ab:cd:12:34:56:79
ab:cd:12:34:56:80
bb:cc:dd:ee:ff:11 = wireless client (STA)

It does this by using SNMP to query the CAM table of the switch. If the rogue is not connected to the target switch then, using CDP or LLDP, the neighboring switches are queried.

CDP is a data layer (a layer two protocol). It discovers any next hop device information. A CDP enabled device will broadcast its device information to a multicast address (limited to the same layer) and does not route device information to a higher level layer.

AirMagnet Enterprise supports Cisco Discovery Protocol (CDP) switch tracing as well as Link Layer Dis-covery Protocol (LLDP). It should be noted that some non-Cisco switches support CDP. Check the technical specifications for your switch to determine if it supports CDP.

AirMagnet Enterprise provides two methods of switch tracing (sensor-based and serverbased) in order to meet the needs of the particular enterprise architecture:

**Sensor-based switch tracing:** Generally, this option is used when there are a large number of sensors organized in distributed networks. If the VLAN is not interconnected then the sensor and VLAN need to be in the same VLAN. If the VLAN is interconnected, it doesn't matter because the sensor can do cross VLAN connecting.

**Server-based switch tracing:** This option is centric to a particular server and where switch security is high with restricted access to the switch.

For both sensor and server switch tracing, there are two methods to discover the switches on the net-work:

- Auto Switch Discovery: All the corporate switches on the network use the same SNMP string. Air-Magnet Enterprise Auto discovery uses CDP protocol neighbor information to discover the switch information as well as SNMP with the CDP MIB to query the switch to find out the device information. There is no set limit to the number of devices AirMagnet Enterprise Auto Discovery will find, in fact it can traverse the whole network, however, auto discovery depends somewhat on how the network is structured, such as whether it is connected through layer two or three.
- Switch List: When different SNMP strings are used for different switches, then the different SNMP strings may be manually created into a switch list

Note: If you do not have a global SNMP read or read/write password, you cannot use AirMagnet Enterprise Auto Discovery, however, you can manually set tracing by using the manual switch list creation method. Also, SNMPv3 is not supported for sensor tracing.

Alarm: Rogue AP traced on enterprise wired network

To establish Sensor-based switch tracing

- 1) Click the IDS/Rogue icon on the navigation bar.
- 2) Click Sensor Tracing Configuration. Double-click an existing profile.
- 3) Check Auto wired trace APs.

Auto wireless trace APs	
Auto wired trace APs	
Switch Port Tracing	
Listen to detect APs in net	work
ERoW (Enhanced Rogue-O	n-Wire)
Confi	que ERoW
	gue Liton
	gueenon
✓ Enable switch auto discovery	
Enable switch auto discovery Time to run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM
Enable switch auto discovery     Time to run switch discovery :     Run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM
Enable switch auto discovery     Time to run switch discovery :     Run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM
Enable switch auto discovery     Time to run switch discovery :     Run switch discovery :	2:00:00 AM

#### Figure 8-3: Sensor Configuration profile

- **4)** For auto switch discovery: Check Enable switch auto discovery. Click Corp SNMP String and type the Read and Write strings. Click OK.
- 5) To create a Switch List: Click Configure Switch List.
- 6) Click 🛨 to add a switch to the list. Add the switch details. Click **OK**.

To establish Server-based switch tracing

- 1) Click the **IDS/Rogue** icon on the navigation bar.
- 2) Click Server Tracing Configuration.
- **3)** Check **Auto trace APs from Server**. Corp SNMP String and Configure Switch List become active.
- **4)** Click **Corp SNMP String** to set a single SNMP string for all switches that use the same SNMP string –and/or –
- **5)** Click **Configure Switch List** to set an individual SNMP string per switch. Click **\*** to add a switch to the list. Add the switch details. **Click OK**.

### Rogue Identification by Wired Listening (hub correlation)

Wired Listening (hub correlation) builds upon a foundation of switch tracing by additionally listening to broadcast traffic on the same broadcast domain network to discover an out-of-sequence MAC address that may indicate a rogue AP. In other words, switch tracing may be "enhanced" in order to further enlarge the scope of rogue detection.

Alarm: Rogue AP traced on enterprise wired network

#### To establish Wired Listening:

- 1) First, follow the procedure for Switch Tracing to establish Switch Tracing.
- 2) Check Listen to detect APs in network.

# **Rogue Identification by Passive Detection**

Each device on the network has a unique DHCP signature that AirMagnet Enterprise uses to identify whether a device may be unauthorized (rogue). With passive monitoring, any new DHCP packets that are injected into the network are identified and detected as a Rogue AP using the device unique DHCP signature.

*Note:* By establishing switch tracing and wired listening, passive detection is automatically established.

Alarm: Rogue AP traced using passive detection

### Rogue Identification by Enhanced Rogue on wire

When this option is enabled, AirMagnet Enterprise scans all the IPs in the sensor network range in order to detect any new IP that can indicate a rogue device by default. Since this option will generate ARP broadcasting traffic to the corporate network, the user has a choice to customize the sensor network range.

Alarm: Rogue AP traced on enterprise wired network

To establish Enhanced Rogue on Wire:

- 1) Follow the procedures for switch tracing and wired listening
- 2) Check Enable Enhanced Rogue-On-Wire (ERoW).
- Click Configure ERoW. This displays Enhanced Rogue-On-Wire Configuration
- 4) Choose the desired subnet mask option:
  - Sensor Subnet Mask
  - Use Configure Subnet Mask: Customize to a smaller subnet mask range
- **5)** Set the time interval:
  - Per IP: How frequently to scan
  - Sleep timer: Time between scanning loops
- 6) Click OK.

# Automatic Rogue Traffic Blocking

Real-time automated or manual rogue device containment is usually the first step to plug the rogue device security hole. AirMagnet Enterprise provides two distinct mechanisms for rogue containment – wire and wireless rogue blocking. The User can choose the suitable blocking methods according to the practical scenarios.

Device blocking may be established and canceled from the Rogue Management view, Rogues section.



Figure 8-4: Rogue Management view blocking options

# Wired Traffic Blocking

AirMagnet Enterprise supports a rogue policy that automatically blocks the rogue device from its directly connected switch by shutting down the switch port.

Some key AirMagnet advantages are:

- Both automated blocking and manual blocking are supported. For automated blocking action, a time period can be specified so that the switch port will be automatically unblocked making the switch port functional again. If the rogue device continues to be detected at the time when the blocking action expires, a rogue alarm will be regenerated to trigger the reinstated blocking action.
- When automated device blocking is used, the user needs to be aware that the notification action will work in combination with the device policy and classification rules. Once the rogue devices are detected according to the policy and classification rules, AirMagnet Enterprise will start device blocking either from the sensor or the server depending on the tracing configuration.

The AirMagnet SmartEdge sensor traces and blocks across VLANs on a switch. It also traverses down-stream to find the cascaded terminal switch to block the rogue port.

#### **Enabling Wired Blocking**

- 1) Click the IDS/Rogue icon on the navigation bar.
- **2)** In the Rogue (ALL) section, click **Disable Port.** Select the desired method of disabling the port. See Figure 8-5.
- 3) Click OK.



Figure 8-5: Disable Switch Port options

It may take several minutes for the port to be disabled. The status of the action may be viewed in the Action History section.

To re-enable the port, double-click **Disable Port** and click **OK**.

### Wireless Traffic Blocking

Similar to the wired-side switch port blocking, AirMagnet Enterprise supports a rogue policy to automatically block the rogue device from the wireless side. Whether the rogue device is a client station, ad-hoc station or an AP, AirMagnet SmartEdge sensor can terminate its wireless communication.

The block is ingenious in that it blocks bi-directionally, spoofing the AP to the station and the station to the AP (or ad-hoc to ad-hoc) without interrupting normal (authorized) wireless traffic. This is true even of a blocked station attacking an AP.

The AirMagnet sensor will continue to scan as it blocks the devices and can adjust its blocking to "follow" a blocked device if it changes channels, SSIDs, Media bands etc. Additionally, the sensor will continue to generate alerts on other devices that may or may not be associated with the blocked device as normal with no interruption of service.

AirMagnet Management Server coordinates the blocking effort so that the closest sensor (sensor with the strongest rogue signal strength) does the tracing (if not already traced) and blocking. Each sensor can effectively block up to ten devices on the same channel.

#### **Enabling wireless blocking**

- 1) Click the **IDS/Rogue** icon on the navigation bar.
- In the Rogue (ALL) section, click Block. Select the desired method of wireless blocking. See Figure 8-6.
- 3) Click OK.

Start Wireless Block	$\otimes$
Do you want to START WIRELESS BLOCK of the device [Meru:03:29:10]?	
Select the SmartEdge sensor to start wireless block. This SmartEdge sensor will BLOCK the device and continue MONITORING.	
<ul> <li>NG5-1-DUAL (Recommended)</li> </ul>	
🔿 am5020	
🔿 am5225-01	
OK Cancel	

#### Figure 8-6: Start Wireless Blocking options

It may take several minutes for the wireless blocking to be enabled. The status of the action may be viewed in the Action History section.

To stop wireless blocking, double-click **Block** and click **OK**.

# **Defining Policy Profiles to Detect Rogue Devices**

AirMagnet Enterprise can create a bullet-proof shield over your enterprise network by identifying and neutralizing in real time any threat as it arises. This is done through the integration of the industry's best intrusion detection system with a suite of proactive rogue tracing and blocking tools to respond to any intrusion automatically.

This section discusses the general procedures on how to set up the system to effectively detect, trace, block, and remove rogue devices that find their way into your enterprise network.

#### To manage rogue devices:

1) Create a network policy profile that specifically targets rogue devices. This can be done by selecting policies in the "Rogue AP and Station" category under "Security IDS/IPS" on

the AirMagnet Policy Management screen. See Figure 8-7.



Figure 8-7: Setting rogue-control policies

As shown in Figure 7-8, you can set the system to automatically detect rogue APs or stations by the following criteria:

- **Channel** This option enables the system to detect rogue devices by checking against the pre-assigned enterprise network's radio channels for the 802.11a, 802.11b, or 802.11g standards. When an AP operating in a non-enterprise standardized radio channel is discovered, a "Rogue AP/Station Found" alarm will be generated.
- IEEE ID (OUI) This option enables the system to detect rogue devices by checking against the enterprise network's pre-configured authorized AP equipment vendor list. It will raise a rogue AP/station alarm whenever a device is discovered outside the vendor list.
- MAC address (ACL) This option enables the system to detect rogue devices by checking against the enterprise networks's list of pre-configured MAC addresses of the devices used on the network. The system will issue a rouge AP/station alarm upon discovering any device whose MAC address falls out of the pre-configured MAC address list.
- **SSID** This option enables the system to detect rogue devices by checking against the enterprise network's pre-configured authorized SSID list. The system will raise a rouge AP/station alarm when an AP from a foreign SSID is discovered on the network.
- Wireless media type This option enables the system to detect rogue devices by checking against enterprise standardized operating radio media types, such as 802.11a, 802.11b, or 802.11g. Whenever an device operating outside of the enterprise standardized radio media is discovered, a rogue AP/station alarm will be generated.
- **Rogue AP detected inside** This option enables the system to detect rogue APs inside a specific marked area, using the Device Locator.

• **Traced on Enterprise wired network** (*for rogue APs only*) – Once a rogue AP is identified, it can be successfully traced to the enterprise switch port using the AirMagnet Enterprise wired trace feature provided by the AirMagnet Enterprise Console on the Infrastructure page. This is used to track down the wired-side IP address of the rogue AP and then disable the switch port manually. AirMagnet Enterprise also provides the feature of wired auto-trace and blocking, in which the rogue AP will be traced and blocked automatically as soon as it is detected.

Once the rogue-detection policies are in place, the system will automatically generate alarms when rogue devices are discovered on the network. You can view the alarms from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console's AirWISE screen. For instructions on how to configure network policies, see Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles".

**2)** Configure methods of notification and integrate them with the alarms. AirMagnet Enterprise can generate up to 11 notifications.

*For instructions on how to configure notifications and integrate them with policy alarms, see* Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles" *and* "Configuring Notification List" on page 257.

**3)** Configure the system's automatic rogue tracing and blocking feature. See the following sections for more details.

Note that Automatic tracing and blocking features work only with rogue APs. Rogue stations must be blocked manually when detected.

# **Rogue Management Examples**

1) How can a WLAN administrator see the entire rogue devices status of my enterprise WLAN if the rogue devices are the main threat of enterprise WLAN network?

The Rogue view provides a very efficient way to view all the unauthorized devices within enterprise WLAN in a centralized place, including the status of rogue devices lately found in the enterprise WLAN.

Location (24 Hours)	Security IDS/IPS	Per
🛅 Beijing	0	0
🛅 Chicago	0	0
🛅 HongKong	0	0
🛅 San F.	0	0
🛅 Seattle	0	0
🛅 Shanghai	0	0
🔟 💜 🕻	8 🖧 🗷 🖾 🕻	i »

Statistic matrix dashboard of unauthorized devices classified shows a one glance of WLAN rogue devices status in number format.

efault View	ALL	AP	S	ADH
Jnauthorized	90	-54	- 36	0
Rogue	- 77	54	23	0
Unknown	13	0	13	0
Wired Traced	0	0	0	0
Wireless Blocked	0	0	0	0
Wired Blocked	0	0	0	0

List top 10 locations with the most rogue devices for the large scale WLAN deployment enterprise.



Fast drill down on the location bar clicking to show rogue devices detected in the specific location.



Newly Detected Rogue panel provides a quick view of lately detected rogue devices by different time filter. IT administrator can take action on these new threatens appear on enterprise WLAN in time.


Rogue devices trend of last 24 hours.



2) How could WLAN administrator manage the rogue devices once system identified?

User can view the details of rogues classified from rogue details panel on clicking the numbers of the rogue panel.

🔓 Rogue					
Default ∀iew	ALL	AP	STA	ADH	
Unauthorized	470	300	169	1	
Rogue	0	0	0	0	
Unknown	470	300	169	1	
Wired Traced	43	43	0	0	
Wireless Blocked	0	0	0	0	
Wired Blocked	0	0	0	0	

IT administrator can take wireless/wired blocking actions of the rogue devices conveniently on the same rogue detail panel.

WPA2-P WPA2-P WPA2-E WPA2-P WPA2-P 4 Open WPA-E	(°1°)   Solick	
WPA2-P WPA2-E WPA2-P WPA2-P 4 Open WPA-E	Image: Sector of the sector	
WPA2-E WPA2-P WPA2-P 4 Open WPA-E	(°1°)   Solock	
WPA2-P WPA2-P 4 Open WPA-E	(°p) Solution Solution<	
WPA2-P 4 Open WPA-E	(1)     (1) <td></td>	
4 Open WPA-E	《1》 🚫 Block 🕹 🕥 Disable Port 8 g 《1》 🚫 Block 🕹 🕥 Disable Port 10 g	
WPA-E	👘 🕥 Block 🛛 🕹 🚫 Disable Port 🛛 10 🔤 🗌	
WPA2-E	👘 🚫 Block 🕹 🚫 Disable Port 🛛 10 🔤	
WPA2-P	🖓 🚫 Block 🛛 🕹 🚫 Disable Port 🛛 10 🔤	
WPA2-P	💱 🚫 Block 🛛 🕹 🚫 Disable Port 🛛 10 🔤 🔤	
Open	👘 🕥 Block 📣 🕥 Disable Port 🛛 56 🛛 a	
WPA-E	👘 🕥 Block 🛛 🕹 🕥 Disable Port 🛛 56 🛛 a	
WPA2-P	👘 🕥 Block 📣 🚫 Disable Port 🛛 56 🛛 a	
11 MILLORY	😢 🔊 Block 斗 🔊 Disable Port 56 a 🗎	1
	WPA-E WPA2-P WFP	WPA-E (1) OBlock (1) Obisable Port 56 a WPA2-P (1) OBlock (1) Obisable Port 56 a WFP (1) OBlock (1) Obisable Port 56 a

**3)** How could WLAN administrator quickly find out reason of the specific device classified as rogue and also other rogue related alarms?

Show the rogue alarms of the specific rogue device on right-click.

😕 Unauthorized (AF	?)					
Display Name 🛛 🖉	ALL 🐲 SSID	🔒 Security	🖗 😵 Block	🕹 🕹 Disable Port	( <b>0</b> ) с	.11
CISCO-LINKSYS:11:88:F9	U linksys	WPA2-P	😗 🕥 Block		6	g
PACISCO-LINKSYS:11:89:8C	U subbas	WPA2-P	((t) N Block		11	a
CISCO-LINKSYS:14:14:DF	ME TOOL AD 6	00000	😲 🚫 Block	💩 🚫 Disable Port	8	Ь
g CISCO-LINKSYS:63:B0:5C	Show Alarms	2-P	👘 🕥 Block		6	g
g CISCO-III IKSYS:90:40:E9	U WEA 24	WPAZ-P			1	y
Cisco-linksys:95:E4:44	U WFA 5G	WPA2-P	👘 🕥 Block		36	а
Cisco1131-QA	U QACiscoVoice	Open	(p) 🔊 Block		48	a
Cisco1131-QA	U QACiscoVoice	Open	(p) 🔊 Block		1	g
Cisco1242-engla	U QACiscoVoice	Open	(p) 🔊 Block		64	а
Cisco:6A:E2:31	U AHC-E1	WPA2-E	(1) Slock		11	g
Cisco:6A:E2:32	U ahc	WPA2-P	(p) Slock		11	g
Cisco:6A:E2:34	U WPA-E CCMP	Encrypted	(p) Slock		11	g
Cisco:6A:E2:34	U ScottOpen	Open	(n) Slock	🕹 🔕 Disable Port	56	a
Cisro:6A:E2:35	II simontest	WPA2-F	(t) 🔊 Block	_	11	<mark>∩</mark> ~

📰 🎬 | 💮 Easy View 👻 🍃 🖛 🔗 🗹 Alarm Description Time Score Source 🔲 Rogue AP traced on Enterprise wired network CISCO-LINKSYS:14:14:DF 01/09/2012 14:35:26 1000 Critical Severity Channel 8 2.447GHz Rogue AP traced on Enterprise wired network Src Device 68:7F:74:14:14:DF 68:7F:74:14:14:DF **Dst Device** Rogue AP CISCO-LINKSYS: 14:14:DF (SSID : AME Test AP 6) is traced to be connected to your enterprise Time Sensor Name wired etwork through switch 129.196.34.2 port Fa0/7. This device in not in the authorized access control list but is currently universe in the radio range. Uncollogical and annual god wiredess APs or stations open up a back door to your amisnr5020-34 corporate wired network and impose a high security risk. If this wireless device is indeed authorized, you may add it to amisnr5020-34 the access control list from the configuration menu. amisnr5020-34 amisnr5020-34 amisnr5020-34 amisnr5020-34. Occurre /Notificati /Foren

Only focus on the rogue alarms of the specific unauthorized device cares about.

4) How could WLAN administrator configure the rogue management now?

User does not have to click around on different policies and find options to generate the rogue management strategy, the centralized management options of rogue screen provides WLAN administrator new interface to define all the related configurations.



Now it takes 3 steps to define the rogue management strategy

Classify the devices as rogue by device classification rules



Define the server trace options

Rogue Management Server	Config	$\otimes$
Auto trace APs from Server		
Corp. SNMP String	Configure Switch List	
ОК	Cancel	

Define the sensor trace option to profiles



Then done!

# **Chapter 9: Viewing Top Analyses**

## Introduction

This section discusses the various portions of AirMagnet Enterprise's Top Analysis screen as well as its major components and their basic functions.

## **Major UI Components**

The Top Analysis screen allows you to display and analyze WLAN data using graphs. You can navigate to the Top Analysis screen from any of the other screens by clicking **Top Analysis** on the Navigation Bar.

The Top Analysis screen consists of two major sections, as shown in Figure 9-1.



Figure 9-1: Top Analysis Screen UI Components

## **Using the Easy View**

Users can view charts on a variety of different network data; different chart types are accessed by using the button located at the top of the screen. Clicking this button displays a list of different charts that can be displayed. See Figure 9-2..

¢۵	Easy View 🔻 🕤 🖛 💿 🗸			
	AirWISE			
	Report Card			
	Trending by Type			
	Trending by Location			
	Summary by Type			
	Summary by Location			
~	Top APs			
	Device			
	Trending			
	Compliance			
	DOD			
	HIPAA			
	GLBA			
	SOX			
	PCI-DSS			
	FISMA			
	BASEL			
	CRD			
	ISO27001			

Figure 9-2: Easy View Options

The Top Analysis screen can display three types of data, which are represented by the three different categories shown by the Easy View:

- AirWISE AirWISE charts give the user a basic idea of the alarms status at the selected location. These charts make it easy to identify alarm trends (both in frequency and alarm type) as well as which types of alarms are occurring at each location in the network tree.
- Device Device charts provide a basic overview of the devices detected on the network. Users can easily narrow down the focus of the chart to view only rogue or monitored devices, or gain an overall view of all devices and media types in use. This information can be further defined by selecting only stations or APs to view, depending on the information required by the user.
- **Compliance** Compliance charts provide a quick overview of how well the enterprise network complies with the selected regulation. Each compliance chart consists of a pie chart that displays the number of violations for the network under each regulation, and the lower portion displays the number of violating and compliant devices overall.

## **Chart Display**

The main chart display consists of two sections, as shown in Figure 9-3..



Figure 9-3: Main Chart Display

The upper portion of the screen simply displays the selected chart along with a descriptive legend to help users quickly view data of interest. The lower portion will vary depending on the type of chart selected and is divided into two portions. The left-hand portion provides a selection tree, which allows the user to narrow the focus of the displayed data. In Figure 9-3, the AirWISE Report Card chart is shown and the policy tree is displayed in the bottom-left. Since the root of the tree is currently selected, the chart displays information regarding all alarms within the last 24 hours. Selecting a branch on the tree (such as the Configuration Vulnerabilities policy tree) will subsequently display data specific to that area.

The right-hand portion of the lower frame displays the actual numbers behind the chart above (in this case, the number of alarms in each severity level). With different chart type selections, this data can display the top 10 active devices, a list of devices based on their ACL status, or various other options.

## Working in the Top Analysis Screen

To use the Top Analysis screen, you first need to select a node from the network tree on the left. It can be the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, which is the highest level in the network hierarchy, or a city, building, floor, or sensor, depending on how broad or specific you want the data to be. Once a node is selected, the next step is to decide what type of information you want to display in the charts, i.e., security and performance alarms, devices, or compliance. You can make a selection simply by clicking the DEasy View (Easy View) button and clicking your choice.

## **Sample Analysis Charts**



Figure 9-4 and Figure 9-5 are sample chart selections from the Top Analysis screen.

Figure 9-4: An Alarm Trending by Location chart



Figure 9-5: A Devices Trending chart

# **Chapter10: Locating Rogue Devices**

## Introduction

AirMagnet Enterprise's Device Locator is a powerful yet easy-to-use tool that enables WLAN administrators to easily and quickly locate any wireless device (i.e., APs, stations, and ad hoc stations) on a wireless network. You can identify the location of virtually any device of interest that AirMagnet has detected on the network or track down any device that has violated your wireless network security or performance policies, thus triggering the alarm or alarms.

It is important to note that this feature applies only to the floor level in the network tree structure. Therefore, the user must select the floor where the device or devices are or may be located. Also, in order to ensure the accuracy (or level of confidence) of the result of a device-locating operation, you must have at least three sensors deployed on the same floor and make sure that the sensors are deployed where they can have good FOV (field of view) and are about 60 to 90 feet apart from one another.

This chapter describes how to use AirMagnet Enterprise's Device Locator to identify the location of any wireless device that AirMagnet has detected on your wireless network. However, for illustration purposes, we focus our discussion on using the Device Locator to locate rogue devices even though the same procedures can be applied when locating all types of devices.

## **Enabling the Device Locator**

Before users can access the Floor Plan screen, the Device Locator service must be enabled in the Enterprise configuration.

#### To enable Device Locator:

- 1) Click Manage>Server Options....
- 2) Select the **Server** tab.
- 3) Check Enable Device Locator Service. See Figure 10-1.

Automatically locate	tor service the following de	vices
Rogue	ОК	Unknown

#### Figure 10-1: Enabling the Device Locator Service

4) Click **OK** to save the changes.

The following sections of this chapter assume that the Device Locator is enabled. If users attempt to navigate to the Floor Plan page before following these steps, an error message appears.

## **Major UI Components**

To access the Device Locator, click Floor Plan from the Navigation Bar. Figure 10-2 highlights the main components of the Floor Plan screen.



Figure 10-2: Floor Plan Components

Each portion highlighted above is covered in the following sections of this chapter.

## **Network Tree**

The Floor Plan screen's Network Tree operates in the same manner as described in "Network Tree" on page 70. Users can select specific cities, buildings, floors, or sensors to view data from.

Note that in order to view a floor plan, a site image must be applied to the floor selected. Images can only be applied for floors in the network structure.

### **Toolbar**

The Floor Plan screen contains several toolbar options that do not appear on the other screens. See Figure 10-3.

🔆 Config 🗸	💮 Easy View 👻	🚍 <del>Q</del>	Θ	Ð	9	弃
------------	---------------	----------------	---	---	---	---

#### Figure 10-3: Floor Plan Toolbar

These buttons are described in Table 10-1.

### Table 10-1: Toolbar Buttons

Button	Description
Config	Allows the user to configure various aspects about the Floor Plan, including the site image used, amount of usable space, and site boundaries. See "Configuring the Floor Plan" on page 202 for more information.
Easy View	Allows the user to switch between the Device Locator and Survey Heatmap views.
Print	Prints the current site map.
Zoom In	Zooms in on the current image.
Zoom Out	Zooms out from the current image.
Zoom to Fit	Fits the image to fill the entire Map Frame.
Zoom Reset	Resets to the default zoom level.
Show Device Name	Toggles the device names on and off on the site map.

#### **Map Frame**

The Map Frame displays the map for the selected floor. All devices detected as well as the sensors deployed on the floor are displayed along with their names (unless the Show Device Name option is turned off).

Note that the devices displayed can be filtered or modified by using the View Filter tab. This can be useful for floors with large numbers of active devices cluttering the display.

### **Probability Meter**

The Probability Meter allows the user to customize probable location of any given device. When a device is selected in the Map Frame, a blue "halo" should appear about the device, indicating the possible location(s) of the device. As the Device Locator service cannot be 100% accurate (due to varying wireless environment issues, such as site-specific interference), this allows the user to customize the percentage of error to be built in to the device's location. By using the Probability Meter, users can customize the view to see the varying certainty of the device's location; as the slider bar is dragged downwards (towards the "Least" tag), a greater percentage of the area is shown.

## **Configuring the Floor Plan**

As discussed earlier in this chapter, users must first configure a site map for the Floor Plan page before attempting to locate devices. This can be done using the <code>#config-</code> button in the Toolbar. See Figure 10-4.

*	Config -
	Config <u>Fl</u> oor
	Config Space
	Config Border
	Delete Floor Plan

Figure 10-4: Configure Menu

As shown in the Figure above, the Config menu has several different options. These are described in the following sections.

*The Delete Floor Plan option will delete any site map associated with the selected floor. Note that this also erases any areas or boundaries drawn on the plan.* 

## **Configuring a Floor Map**

The Config Floor... option from the Config menu allows the user to import a site map for the floor selected from the Network Tree.

#### To apply a map to the current floor:

1) Click Config>Config Floor.... The Floor Plan Wizard appears. See Figure 10-5.

Isor Plan Wixard	. 🗵
Please complete this four step Floor Plan Wizard	
Step One: Import floor plan image	
Import Floor Plan	
Step Two: Select measurement units	
OMetric	
(e) English	
Step Three: Set floor plan scale	
Use one of the three tabs below to set floor plan scale	
Image Scale Image Dimensions Measure Distance	
the second of the second	
reet	
Step Four: Set environment type	
C Restricted Closed Office - Hotel, Walled Office	
Open Space Office - Cubicles, etc.	
C Commercial - Warehouse, Airport, Convention Center, Mall	
OK Cancel	

#### Figure 10-5: Floor Plan Wizard

- 2) Click Import Floor Plan... to import a site map. The Open Picture File window appears.
- **3)** Browse to the desired floor plan image and click Open. The Floor Plan Wizard refreshes. See Figure 10-6.



#### Figure 10-6: Imported Floor Plan

- 4) Select the measurement standard to be applied to the floor plan (Metric or Standard).
- **5)** Enter the scale for the selected floor plan. This is easiest if the user knows that the image is drawn to a specific scale. Alternatively, users can use the Measure Distance tab to measure a small portion of the map that is a known length. For example, if a cubicle is known to be eight feet wide, this distance can be measured on the map and entered manually.

*To measure a location manually, click and hold at the start location and drag the mouse cursor to the finish location.* 

- 6) Select the type of environment represented by the map from the options provided. This helps the Device Locator determine standard measurements for network impedance and interference based on the general location.
- 7) Click OK to save the new plan. The map is applied to the current floor.

## **Configuring the Network Space**

After the site map has been imported for the selected floor, it is recommended that the user specify the actual portion of the map that is used for network traffic. This helps the Device Locator determine where devices are expected to be, limiting inaccurate results.

#### To configure the network space:

1) Click Config>Config Space.... Additional toolbar buttons appear to help users configure the different types of network space to be drawn. These buttons are color-coded, as

-

described in Table 10-2.

Table 10-2:	Space Types
Color	Description
Red	Used to draw out walled office locations.
Yellow	Used to draw cubicle spaces.
Green	Used to draw warehouse areas.

2) Use the tools to draw the regions appropriate to the site map. See Figure 10-7.



#### Figure 10-7: Configured Network Space

3) Click Track Devices from the Toolbar to return to the Device Locator screen.

## **Configuring Site Boundaries**

After the regions of the site have been designated properly, the user must draw out the site boundaries. This allows the Device Locator to determine the region that devices must be contained within.

#### To draw a site boundary:

- 1) Click the corner of the building or site from which the boundary should start.
- **2)** Click a corner adjacent to the first. A red line will appear between the first point and the second. See Figure 10-8.



Figure 10-8: Red Boundary Line

3) Continue clicking the site corners until the building is completely outlined.

*If a mistake is made in the drawing, the user can restart by right-clicking anywhere on the map. The drawing will restart when the user left-clicks the new starting point.* 

4) Click Track Devices from the Toolbar to return to the Device Locator screen

## Placing Sensors on the Floor Plan

Unlike APs and stations, the sensors on the Floor Plan will not auto-place themselves, and thus the user must place each sensor by hand. To do so, simply drag the sensor image displayed on the plan to the appropriate location on the floor map. Sensors will automatically appear if they are placed on the floor in the Network Tree frame.

It is important that sensors are placed on the floor plan correctly. Misplaced sensors could cause discrepancies in the Device Location process, causing skewed results.

## Locating Rogue APs

This section discusses the procedure used for identifying the location of rogue APs on a wireless network. Despite the heading of this section, the same procedure described here can be used for locating APs in any of the other categories as well, such as neighbor APs, monitored APs, guest APs, etc.

#### To show all rogue APs:

- 1) From the Floor Plan screen, open the View Filter tab.
- 2) Use the View Filter drop-down box to select Rogue APs. See Figure 10-9.



Figure 10-9: Filtering on Rogue APs

Note that the View Filter can also allow the user to manually filter results. By checking specific devices in the View Filter tab, the user can select precisely which devices should be displayed. Users can also "pin" devices by dragging them to the correct location on the map. A pushpin icon appears on the pinned device to show that it has been manually placed.

**3)** Click Apply. The Floor Plan screen refreshes, displaying only Rogue APs on the network. See Figure 10-10.



Figure 10-10: Rogue APs Displayed

*In* Figure 10-10, two of the rogue *APs* displayed have a red dot on them. This indicates that the *APs* have triggered alarms on the Enterprise network.

## **Locating Rogue Stations**

As shown in Figure 10-9 earlier in this chapter, the Floor Plan's View Filter tab only allows filtering on APs. While the user can locate stations as well, the process is slightly different, and must be conducted from the Infrastructure screen.

To locate a rogue station:

- 1) From the Infrastructure screen, identify a rogue station that needs to be located.
- **2)** Right-click the rogue station and select "Show location in Floor Plan". The Floor Plan screen appears with the selected station displayed. See Figure 10-11.



Figure 10-11: Rogue Station Shown

Note that the process outlined for locating rogue stations may also be applied to rogue APs or Ad-Hocs, if desired.

## **Displaying AirMagnet Survey Heat Maps**

Enterprise users who have purchased AirMagnet Survey can import the heat map generated by a site survey to overlay onto the site plan. This can be useful for showing the actual wireless environment on the Floor Plan screen, which can help highlight discrepancies in the projected locations of devices.

#### To view a Survey heat map:

- 1) Click Easy View>Survey Heatmap. A new button appears on the toolbar, which allows the user to import a heat map.
- 2) Click 👞 (Import SVD File). The Import SVD File window appears.
- **3)** Browse to the .svd file of interest and click Open. The heat map appears in the Map Frame. See Figure 10-12.



Figure 10-12: Survey Heat Map Data

# Chapter 11: Using the Reports Screen

## Introduction

The Reports screen provides a powerful reporting utility that automatically converts all sorts of WLAN data into professional reports and presents them in an organized, easy-tounderstand fashion. Not only does it allows you to view and output various reports, but also lets you compile your own custom report books using selected individual reports.

## **Major UI Components**

You can bring up AirMagnet Enterprise Reports from any of the major screens of the Enterprise Console by clicking Reports from the Navigation Bar. Several screens also allow quick access to specific reports by clicking View Reports, and then selecting a report option from the list menu. The image below displays the major UI components in the Reports screen. See Figure 11-1.



Pre-defined Books

**Report Window** 

Figure 11-1: AirMagnet Enterprise Reports screen

Each entry in the View Report drop-down menu represents a specific type of report. The content of the drop-down menu varies depending on the Console screen you are on. Clicking an entry in the drop-down menu opens the Reports screen, which by default displays the report you have selected. The Reports button provides easy and quick access to reports that are specific to the Console screen you are currently on.

## **Managing Report Books**

The Reports screen uses the book concept to enable users to compile report books, which are collections of selected reports. It provides a convenient way for organizing, sharing, and archiving your WLAN data. The Report Books portion of the screen contains two separate sections, as shown in Figure 11-1.

- User Books This part of the screen allows you to compile your own report book, which is a collection of reports selected from the Pre-defined Books section of the screen.
- Pre-defined Books This part of the screen shows the collection of all the reports that the program has generated. The reports are grouped by the screen to which the data are related. Clicking an entry opens the report in the report window.

The words "At Root, Within 24 hours" in parentheses following Pre-defined Books in Figure 11-1 indicate the location and time frame of the reports that AirMagnet Enterprise uses when generating the reports listed in the Pre-defined Books section. The word "root" refers to the segment or location of the network tree structure which the reports are all about. It could be an Enterprise Server, a city/campus, a building, a floor, or a Sensor that you select from the network tree. To this extent, the words in parentheses simply tells you that those pre-defined reports are based on data collected at the selected location during the specified time frame.

### **Creating a Report Book**

#### To create a report book:

1) Right-click **User Books** and select **New Book...** from the drop-down menu. The AirMagnet Report Book Detail dialog box appears. See Figure 11-2.

linlagnet Repo	ri Book Deisil		(
Book Name:	New Book		
Main Title			
Subtitle			
Author Info:			
Company Info:			
	ОК	Cancel	

#### Figure 11-2: Creating a new report book

2) Make the following entries and/or selections as described in Table 11-1.

## Table 11-1: Parameters for a Report Book

Entry	Description
Book Name	Enter a title for the report book. This title will appear on the highest level in the report book structure on the left-hand side of the Reports screen.
Main Title	Enter a main title for the book. This title will appear on the top of the book's cover page.
Subtitle	Enter a subtitle for the book. It should help explain the main title.
Author Info	Enter some information about the person who compiles the book, e.g., name, title, etc.
Company Info	Enter some information about the entity which the report is all about.

3) Click OK. The newly created book will be added in the User Books section.

You can view the cover page of any book by clicking the Book Title or Cover. The table of contents for new books start out empty since no reports have been added yet.

#### Adding Reports to a Book

The Reports screen provides two ways for creating custom report books: using **L** (Add to Book) or dragging and dropping reports from the Pre-Defined Books section to a new book created in the User Books section. The following discussion covers both scenarios.

#### Adding Reports with the Add-to-Book Button:

- 1) From the User Books section, highlight the title of the newly created book.
- 2) From the Pre-defined Books section, click to select a report.
- **3)** Click **(**Add to Book). The report will be added to the user book, and the title of the report will be added to the table of contents.
- 4) Repeat Steps 2 and 3 to add more reports to the report book.

#### Adding Reports by Drag-and-Drop

- 1) From the Pre-Defined Books section, select the report of interest and drag it to the newly created report book in the User Books section.
- **2)** Release the mouse button when the title of the book or any chapter of book becomes highlighted. The report will appear in the book.
- 3) Repeat Steps 1 and 2 to add the other reports.

#### **Deleting Reports from a Book**

You can delete any part of a report book, including the cover page, table of contents, and individual chapters.

#### To remove a part from a report book:

- 1) From the User Books section, right-click the part of the book to be deleted.
- 2) From the pop-up menu, click Delete.... A confirmation message appears.
- **3)** Click **Yes.** The selected item will be deleted from the report book when the screen refreshes.

### Searching Text through a Report

You can conduct text-based searches through a report using the Reports screen's **Search Text** tool, which allow you to find any alphanumeric characters or string of characters.

#### To search text in a report:

- 1) Open a report from the Report screen.
- 2) Click **M** (Search Text). The Search dialog box appears.
- 3) Enter the text you want to find, and click Find Next.
- 4) The program will find the text, if it exists, and highlight it in the report window.
- 5) Keep clicking Find Next until you reach the end of the report.

## **Modifying Book Properties**

You can modify a report book by changing the book title, cover page, and the title of the reports inside the book. You can also add or delete reports to or from the book. All these operations can be carried out using the pop-up menu that appears when you right-click any component of a book in the User Books section. Book properties refer to all the information you entered in the AirMagnet Report Book Detail dialog box at the time a report was created. They include the book title, cover page, table of contents, etc.

#### To modify the properties of a book:

- 1) From the Custom Books section, right-click the book title and select **Properties...** from the pop-up menu. The AirMagnet Report Book Detail dialog box appears, showing the information that was entered when the report book was created.
- **2)** Make the desired changes by highlighting the text and overwriting it with new information.
- 3) Click OK when completed.

## **Modifying Report Contents**

This feature allows you to modify the content of the chapters (or reports) in a report book.

#### To modify the contents of a report:

1) Right-click the chapter of interest in a report book, and select Properties from the dropdown list. The AirMagnet Report Detail dialog box appears. See Figure 11-3.

Report Title	Alarms Report Card	4
Report Type:	Alarms Report Card	•
Location Filter:	GILROY	•
Time Filter	Last 24 hours	~
irWise Type Filter	AirWISE	•

Figure 11-3: Modifying contents of a report

You can also open the AirMagnet Report Detail dialog box by selecting a report and then clicking the  $\mathbf{n}$  (Report Properties) button.

2) Make the desired changes as described in Table 11-2.

**Table 11-2: Report Detail Options** 

Field	Description
Report Title	Overwrite the report's current title with a title of your choice. This title can also be automatically created using the (Generate report title from filters) button.
Report Type	This drop-down allows the user to change the type of report selected. Adjusting this field works in a similar manner to simply selecting a different report from the pre-defined books.
Location Filter	This drop-down allows the user to specify that the report display data only from a specific building, floor, etc.
Time Filter	This drop-down allows the user to narrow the report's data to within a specific time frame. Users can select from a list of pre-determined time intervals or select a custom one by selecting Custom Times. This field will not appear if the Report Type currently selected is Sensors or Policy Profile.
Policy Profile	This drop-down allows the user to specify the policy profile to be used in the report. This field only appears when the Policy Profile Report Type is selected.
AirWISEType Filter	This drop-down allows the user to select a specific policy or policy tree to view report data on. This field only appears if one of the Alarms Reports is selected.
Device Filter	This drop-down allows the user to select certain types of devices to view, based on their status in the ACL (Monitored, Rogue, etc.) This field only appears if one of the Devices Reports is selected.
Generate report title from filters	This button generates a descriptive title for the report based on the filters selected.

**3)** Click **OK**. The selected chapter will be modified based on the entries or selections you have made.

## **Printing Data Reports**

You can print any report or report book by right-clicking the corresponding entry in the User Books section and then selecting **Print** from the pop-up menu.

### To print a report or report book:

1) From the User Books section, right-click the report or report book and select Print (you may also print a report by selecting it and then clicking the B button). The **Print** dialog

box appears. See Figure 11-4.

Print			
Printer:	System Printer PS)	r (HP LaserJet P30	05 ОК
Print Ran All Page From	ge s om: 1	To:	Copies: 1 ÷

#### Figure 11-4: Print dialog box

2) Make the desired selections and click OK.

## Exporting a Report or Report Book

You can export a report or report book directly from the Reports screen. You can save the reports to a disk using any of the file formats that AirMagnet supports.

### To export a report or report book:

1) From the Reports screen, right-click the report or report book of interest, and click **Export** from the pop-up menu. The Report(s) Export dialog box appears. See Figure 11-5.

Report(s) Export	
Export into Folder	-
C:\Program Files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Management Cons	ol Ic
Export File Format	
Acrobat Format (*.pdf)	•
OK Cancel	

### Figure 11-5: Report(s) Export dialog box

- **2)** Select a destination to which the report(s) will be exported, if it is different from the default.
- 3) Click the down arrow and select a file format from the drop-down list.

AirMagnet reports can be exported in .pdf, .html, .xml, .doc, .rtf, and .xls formats.

#### 4) Click OK.

## **Automatic Report Generation**

Report scheduling lets users configure Enterprise to automatically generate a specific report book (or books) at regular intervals in order to maintain records of company data. These reports may then be automatically emailed to any number of users who require this information. Automatic report generation requires that the user create a report book and configure the Report Email Server before scheduling the process. The following sections describe these steps.

## **Configuring the Report Email Server**

The Report Email Server settings provide Enterprise with the email account information to be used when automatically sending generated reports and report books to selected users/email addresses. Users must provide this information before automatic report generation can be used to send reports to other users.

#### To configure the report email server:

- From the Console, click Manage>Auto Report Task.... The Schedule Auto Report Task window appears.
- **2)** Click the **Mail Server...** button located at the lower-right portion of the window. See Figure 11-6.

Schedule Auto Repor	r Task		$\otimes$
Task List			
Task Name	Email List	Report Name	Add
Test Task	smagee@airmagnet.com	Other Book;Test Book	
			Modify
			Delete
			Test Task
			Mail Server
<			>

#### Figure 11-6: Mail Server Button

3) The Email Notification Configure for AUTO Report dialog box appears. See Figure 11-7.

Email Notification Dialog for AUTO Report	×
From (email address) :	
Outgoing email server :	
Outgoing server port : 25	
🗖 Authentication required 🛛 🗖 Use SSL	
Email server username :	
Email server password :	
DK Cancel	

Figure 11-7: Mail Server Info

4) Enter the required information as described below.

**Table 11-3: Mail Server Configuration** 

Field	Description
From (email address)	Enter the email address that will be used to send the reports (e.g., AutoReports@airmagnet.com)
Outgoing email server	Enter the outgoing email server for the email address entered in the From field (e.g., mail.airmagnet.com).
Outgoing server port	Enter the port used by the outgoing email server. As shown above, this value defaults to 25.
Authentication Required	Check this box if the email server requires authentication information.
Use SSL	This box will only be available if the Authentication required box has been checked. Check this box if the email server uses the Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) protocol for sending secure email.
Email server Username	This field will only be available if the Authentication required box has been checked. Enter the username required to log into the email server.
Email server Password	This field will only be available if the Authentication required box has been checked. Enter the password required to log into the email server.

**5)** Click OK to save the changes.

## Scheduling a New Auto Report Task

After configuring the Report Email Server, the user can schedule a new automatic report task.

#### To schedule auto report generation:

1) From the Console, click **Manage>Auto Report Task...**. The Schedule Auto Report Task window appears. See Figure 11-8.

Schedule Auto Repor	i Task		$\otimes$
Task List			
Task Name	Email List	Report Name	Add
			Modify
			Delete
			Test Task
			Mail Server
<			>
E.			

### Figure 11-8: Auto Report Task List

2) Click Add to bring up the Add a New Auto Report Task dialog box. See Figure 11-9.

Fask Name:		E	Book Format:	Acrobat For	nat (*.pdf)	*
mail List	>	Book List Other Book Test Book		⇒ €	Selected Book List	
Ctrl+Enter will be used Report Generation Start From: Generate Period:	to create new line.	9:33:06 AM 🗢	Report D Delete a	eletion (ter:	1 Day(s	2

Figure 11-9: Add New Auto Report Task

3) Enter the required task information as described in Table 11-4.

**Table 11-4: New Report Task Options** 

Field	Description
Task Name	Enter a unique name for this report task. This name will be used to identify the task in the Schedule Auto Report Task window displayed above.
Book Format	Use this drop-down to select a format for the book(s) to be sent in.

Field	Description
Email List	Enter the email addresses that the book(s) should be sent to. As described in the dialog box, separate multiple email addresses with semicolons (;). Press Ctrl+Enter to start a new line.
Book List	This area allows the user to select the report book(s) to be emailed. Simply click each book that should be scheduled; after all required books are selected, click to add them to the Selected Book List. To remove books from the list, simply select them and click
Start From	Specify the date and time that this auto report task will first be performed.
Generate Period	Specify the frequency with which the task should be repeated. By default, the task will be run once every hour.
Delete After	Specify how long the Enterprise Server should retain a copy of the book(s) generated. The book(s) are stored on the server so that users can download them. This field lets the server administrator specify when old report data will be eliminated.

### Table 11-4: New Report Task Options

- **4)** Click **Save** to save the new Report Task and return to the Schedule Auto Report Task window.
- **5)** The user can test the new task by clicking **Test Task**. A message appears describing whether the task passed or failed the task. If a failure message appears, the Report Email Server configuration may be incorrect.

## **Compliance Reports**

Compliance reports provide you with an easy-to-view summary of your network's compliance with various industry standards. The following sections briefly describe some of the compliance reports provided by AirMagnet.

## **Department of Defense Directive 8100.2**

The Department of Defense (DoD) Directive Number 8100.2 (the Directive hereafter) stipulates the key policy sections regarding the use of commercial wireless devices, services, and technologies in the DoD. Its purpose is to safeguard the DoD networks from the security vulnerabilities inherent with wireless networks, making security a prerequisite for the deployment and use of commercial wireless technologies in the DoD.

### Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act

HIPAA was passed to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the nation's health care system and promote the use of EDI (Electronic Data Interchange) in health care. To accomplish its purpose, regulations were issued by HHS (Department of Health and Human Services) to safeguard the privacy and security of the PHI (Protected Health Information). PHI is any health information that identifies an individual and relates to his or her physical or mental health.

#### **Gramm-Leach Bliley Act**

The "Gramm-Leach Bliley Act" (GLBA), also known as the Financial Services Modernization Act of 1999, mandates that financial institutions protect the security and confidentiality of their customers' personally identifiable financial information.

#### Sarbanes-Oxley Act

The Sarbanes-Oxley (SOX) Act, also known as the Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act, was passed by the US Congress in 2002 as a comprehensive legislation to reform the accounting practices, financial disclosures, and corporate governance of public companies.

### **Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard**

The PCI Data Security Standard was developed by Visa and MasterCard to prevent identity theft and credit card fraud. It is a standard required of Visa and MasterCard Members, service providers, and merchants and one voluntarily adopted by other card associations like American Express and Discover Card as a condition for participation. Participating businesses must comply with 12 "best practice" requirements for wireline and wireless networks and validate their compliance periodically. AirMagnet Enterprise supports PCI v2 reports.

#### Basel II

The Basel II Accord promotes greater consistency in the way banks and banking regulators approach risk management. It is designed to establish minimum levels of capital for internationally active banks. In specific regard to AirMagnet, Basel II incorporates an explicit capital charge for operational risk. Operational risk includes the security risks in operating a wireless network. Basel II succeeds the Basel I Accord. Both were developed by the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (hereinafter, the Committee). The Committee is made up of bank supervisors and central bankers from the Group of Ten (G10) countries. The G10 countries include: Belgium, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States. International banks can use AirMagnet products and Compliance Reports<sup>™</sup> to identify and mitigate the operational risks of maintaining a wireless network.

## **EU CRD/CAD3**

The European Union (EU) Capital Requirements Directive, popularly known as CAD3 (Capital Adequacy Directive), implements the Basel II Accord and introduces new capital requirements for internationally active banks, credit institutions, and investment firms in the EU. It succeeds earlier directives that implemented the capital requirements found in the Basel I Accord. AirMagnet System- and Device-level Compliance Reports<sup>™</sup> will identify the operational risks in wireless networks that may lead to system disruptions or failures and external fraud.

## **ISO 27001**

ISO/IEC 27001:2005 (hereinafter ISO 27001) is an International Standard designed for all sizes and types of organizations (government and non-government). At base, the International Standard should be used as a model to build an Information Security Management System (ISMS). An ISMS is part of an organization's system that manages networks and systems. It is premised on business risks and aims to "establish, implement, operate, monitor, review, maintain, and improve information security." Going beyond the model, organizations can attain an ISO 27001 certification from independent auditors. A certification can show an organizations commitment to security and instill trust with partners and customers. It can also be used as evidence in compliance with legal requirements, but it will not, in itself, satisfy legal requirements. Independent auditors like ISOQAR and Lloyd's Registered Quality Assurance (LRQA) certify an organization's compliance with ISO 27001. Note that the American National Accreditation Body (ANAB) in the United States and the United Kingdom Accreditation Service in the United Kingdom regulate ISO 27001 auditors. AirMagnet Enterprise can satisfy ISO 27001 and 17799 requirements for wireless networks and devices with System Level, Policy Level, and Device-Specific Compliance Reports. Using the ISO 27001 Plan-Do-Check-Act model, AirMagnet solutions can help an organization PLAN, CHECK, and ACT to improve an ISMS.

## **FISMA**

FISMA (Federal Information Security Management Act) mandates that Federal agencies like the Department of Health and Human Services, the FCC (Federal Communication Commission), and the FTC (Federal Trade Commission) develop, document, and implement an information security program to provide security for the information and information systems that support the operations and assets of the agencies. This includes the information and information systems provided to the agency from another agency or from a contractor.

FISMA applies to the following:

- All information in the Federal government except information marked as classified.
- All information systems except those operating as national security systems.
- Any organization that is a government agency, sells hardware and/or software to a government agency, or supports the information or information systems of a government agency.

## **Compliance Reports Disclaimer**

AirMagnet DoD 8100.2, GLBA, HIPAA, Sarbanes Oxley, and Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard (PCI DSS) Compliance Reports provide a security framework to comply with regulations in the financial services, health, public accounting, and government sectors. The Policy Compliance Reports focus on wireless network security and aim to guide network administrators in documenting their security policies and responding to security threats and incidents in compliance with industry best practice and government regulations.

AirMagnet Policy Compliance Reports provide information about the law and are designed to help users satisfy government regulations. This information, however, is not legal advice. AirMagnet has gone to great lengths to ensure the information contained in the Policy Compliance Reports is accurate and useful. AirMagnet, Inc. recommends you consult legal counsel if you want legal advice on whether our information and software is interpreted and implemented to fully comply with industry regulations.

The information contained in the Policy Compliance Reports is furnished under and subject to the terms of the Software License Agreement ("License"). The Policy Compliance Reports do not create a binding business, legal, or professional services relationship between you and AirMagnet, Inc. Because business practice, technology, and governing laws and regulations vary by location, full compliance with regulations will depend on your particular circumstances.

### **Customizing Compliance Reports**

If the data reported by the existing compliance reports provided by AirMagnet Enterprise don't match the requirements of the user's corporate network, users may customize the information used by each type of compliance report. The ability to configure specific report information can help users to tailor Enterprise's reporting abilities to the needs of the company.
#### To customize compliance report data:

1) From the Console's Reports screen, click 🛠 (Config Compliance Report). The Configure Compliance Report dialog box appears. See Figure 11-10.

Image: Section 1		411		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1 M	412844		
★ 1.3           ★ 4.1.4           ★ 4.1.4           ★ 4.1.5           ★ 4.2           ★ 4.3           ★ 5<	# 12	4.1.2 & 4.4		
★         +.1.4           ★         +.1.5           ★         ✓           ★	± M	4.1.3		
w         4.1.5           w         4.2           w         4.2           w         4.2           w         4.3           w         4.5           w         5.1.7.1           w         5.1.7.3           w         5.6.5.1           w         5.6.5.2	1 1	4.1.4		
■     ✓     4.2       ■     ✓     4.3       ■     ✓     5.1.7.1       ■     ✓     5.1.7.3       ■     ✓     5.6.5.1       ■     ✓     5.6.5.2	+ 🗹	4.1.5		
a (2 4.3 a (2 4.5 b (2 5.1.7.1 b (2 5.1.7.3 c (2 5.6.5.1 b (2 5.6.5.2)	t 🖸	4.2		
4.5 4 ☑ 4.5 4 ☑ 5.1.7.1 4 ☑ 5.6.5.1 4 ☑ 5.6.5.2	+ 🗹	4.3		
▼         5.1.7.1           ■         ✓           ■         ✓           ■         ✓           ■         ✓           ●         ✓<	+ 🗹	4.5		
★         ✓         5.1.7.3           ★         ✓         5.6.5.1           ★         ✓         5.6.5.2	+ 🖂	5.1.7.1		
<ul> <li>★ ≤ 5.6.5.1</li> <li>★ ≤ 5.6.5.2</li> </ul>	+ 🔽	5.1.7.3		
± 🗹 5.6.5.2	+ 🖂	5.6.5.1		
	+ 🔽	5.6.5.2		

#### Figure 11-10: Compliance Report Customization

- **2)** Use the drop-down box at the top of the window to select the compliance report to be customized. The lower pane displays all the sections in the selected report.
- **3)** Use the '+' buttons to expand each section. This will reveal the alarms reported on a section-by-section basis.
- 4) Uncheck the alarms that should not be included in the report.
- 5) Click **Apply** to save the changes, and click **OK** to close the dialog box.

# **Chapter 12: Managing Policy Profiles**

# Introduction

This chapter discusses the ways to create and modify security and performance policy profiles and assign them to various locations on your WLAN network. From our discussions in the preceding chapters, it is apparent that WLAN policies play an important role in the AirMagnet Enterprise solution. Therefore, the ability to create and manage policies to address the specific needs of your network is essential to successful implementation of the AirMagnet Enterprise technology solution.

Network administrators must keep the following important questions in mind when configuring a policy profile:

- Which part of the WLAN do you want to monitor (location and Sensor)?
- What policy or policies do you want to implement (Security IDS/IPS vs. Performance Intrusion, general policies vs. specific policies within a policy category)?
- Which WLANs (i.e., SSIDs) do you care most (e.g., VoWLAN, corporate WLAN, neighboring WLAN, Guest WLAN, etc.)?
- Who should be notified in case of policy violations?
- How should the person be notified (e.g., via email, sound, SNMP, etc.)?

The comprehensive security IDS/IPS and Performance Intrusion alarms generated by AirMagnet's AirWISE expert engine have proved powerful in WLAN intrusion detection & prevention and performance monitoring. This patent-pending intelligent network management technology is a major component of the AirMagnet Enterprise, especially for managing large-scale enterprise Wireless networks. The AirMagnet Enterprise uses a layered policy structure that greatly facilitates WLAN event management and analysis. Understanding this structured policy configuration not only helps WLAN administrators characterize and interpret the nature of various policy violations, but also enables them to take the right course of action when needed.

# **Policy Profile Creation Procedures**

You can manage your network policies by selecting **Policy Profiles...** under the Manage menu. Managing network policies involves creating new policy profiles and modifying or removing existing ones. You can do this by configuring or modifying alarm notifications, policy settings, and sensor options.

#### The procedure for managing network policies is as follows:

- 1) Select a location on your WLAN (i.e., city>building>floor).
- 2) Select the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor that covers the location.
- **3)** Determine what policy you want to manage:
  - Security IDS/IPS
  - Performance Intrusion

- 4) Select a policy category, its subcategory, and then a specific policy within the category.
- 5) Configure the following policy settings:
  - Threshold
  - SSID
  - Notification
  - Severity

The AirMagnet Enterprise system allows you to configure multiple Threshold, SSID, Notification, and Severity settings. See the sections later in this chapter for more information.

# **Creating Network Policy Profiles**

AirMagnet Enterprise provides a number of ways to streamline and simplify policy configuration. Depending on the user's experience with the system or preference, new policy profiles can by created by:

- Starting from scratch;
- Adapting a default policy profile; or
- Importing a policy profile.

## **Creating a Policy Profile from Scratch**

This method is used for creating new policy profiles without using any pre-configured policy profile as a reference. It is often used by advanced users of AirMagnet Enterprise who are familiar with all the intricacies involved in policy configuration.

#### To create a policy profile from scratch:

1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, click **Manage>Policy Profiles....** The Manage Policy Profiles screen appears. See Figure 12-1.

	Manage Policy	Proilles	8	_ Import Profile and
New Profile			K 🕞 🕞	Notifications
Edit Profile —	Profile name	Last updated time		Export Profile and
Doloto Profilo	Default	11/13/2007 11:21:53 AM		Notifications
Delete i follie				
	Show Profile Re	port	Close	

#### Figure 12-1: Manage policy profiles screen

2) Click 🛨 (New Profile). The New Profile Name screen appears. See Figure 12-2.

New Profile N	ame		$\otimes$
Profile Name:	New Profile		
Copy From:			~
ОК		Cancel	

Figure 12-2: New Profile Name screen

**3)** Enter a name for the new policy profile, and click **OK**. The AirMagnet Policy Management screen appears, which allows you to modify the policy settings. See

#### Figure 12-3.



Figure 12-3: AirMagnet Policy Management screen

## **Using a Pre-Configured Policy Profile**

This is perhaps the easiest and quickest way to create a new policy profile. All you need to do is to copy a pre-configured policy profile and adapt it to the needs of your network environment.

#### To adapt a policy profile:

1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, select **Manage>Policy Profiles...** The Manage Policy Profiles screen appears. See Figure 12-4.

5 5	F1911199
	+ 🛛 🗙 🗟
Profile name	Last updated time
Default	11/13/2007 11:21:53 AM
Show Profile Ba	not Olog

Figure 12-4: Manage Policy Profiles screen

2) Click 🛨 (New Profile). The New Profile Name screen appears. See Figure 12-5.

New Proiile Name	
Profile Name: New Profile	
Copy From:	
OK Cancel	

Figure 12-5: New Profile Name screen

**3)** Enter a name for the new policy profile, check the **Copy From** check box, click the down arrow to select a pre-configure policy profile from the drop-down list. See Figure 12-6.

New Profile N	lame	0
Profile Name:	New Profile	
Copy From:	Education	~
01	Default Education	
	educationnew EnterpriseBest	45
	EnterpriseBogue enterpriseRogue	~



**4)** Click **OK**. The AirMagnet Policy Management screen appears, which allows you to modify the policy settings. See Figure 12-3.

## **Exporting and Importing Policy Profiles**

Any policy profile can be exported (saved) from one AirMagnet Enterprise Server and then imported into another AirMagnet Enterprise Server. This makes it easier to share policy profiles between AirMagnet Enterprise Servers on a large enterprise network. In this sense, new policy profiles can also be created by importing and adapting existing policy profiles.

It is important to note that, since policy profiles are associated with notifications, AirMagnet Enterprise makes the export and import of notifications an integral part of policy profile export or import.

#### **Exporting Policy Profiles and Notifications**

#### To export a policy profile:

- 1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, click **Manage>Policy Profiles....** The Manage Policy Profiles screen appears.
- 2) Click (Export Profile and Notification). The Export Profile dialog box appears. See Figure 12-7 and Figure 12-8.

Each AirMagnet Enterprise policy profile consists of two types of files: Profile Files (.aci) and Notification Files (.ali). Then exporting a policy profile, you are required to export both the profile (i.e., .aci file) and the notification list (i.e., .ali file) that is used in the profile. For this reason, you will see two different dialog boxes that appear one after the other as shown in Figure 12-7 and Figure 12-8.



Figure 12-7: Exporting a profile

**3)** Specify the export destination and click **Save.** The Export Profile dialog box closes and the Export Notifications dialog box appears. See Figure 12-8.

Export flottites	เมือกร				$? \times$
Save in:	🚞 Diff View De	emo	~	+ 🗈 💣 📰	
					2
My Recent Documents					
G					
Desktop					
My Documents					
My Computer					
My Network Places	File name:	NotificationList		~	Save
	Save as type:	Notification Files (*.a	əli)	~	Cancel

Figure 12-8: Exporting a list of notifications

4) Click Save.

*As shown in* Figure 12-7 *and* Figure 12-8, *Profile Files use the .aci file extension while Notification Files use the .ali file extension. The two files are related and, therefore, should be stored in the same location. This will make importing the policy profiles much easier.* 

#### **Importing Profiles and Notifications**

#### To import a profile and notifications:

- 1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen, click **Manage>Policy Profiles....** The Manage Policy Profile screen appears.
- **2)** Click **(Import Profile and Notification)**. A confirmation message appears. See Figure 12-9.

inequil	Profile and Hotifications	$\otimes$
?	Importing the Profile and Notifications will overwrite the existing notificat Do you want to continue the import?	ions.

Figure 12-9: A warning message

Each AirMagnet Enterprise Server can only have one notification file (i.e., Actionlist.ali). Therefore, when you import an policy profile, you are overwriting the .ali file with the one that comes with the profile you are importing. The confirmation message is to tell the user what's going to happen to the existing .ali file.

3) Click OK. The Import Profile dialog box appears. See Figure 12-10.

aliior4 iroqul	ł			?×
Look in	: 🗀 Diff View D	emo	- 🖬 📩 🚽	
My Recent	🗊 Default.aci			
Documents				
My Documents				
My Computer				
<b>S</b>		-		
My Network Places	File name:	Profile Files (* aci)	<u> </u>	Open

Figure 12-10: Importing a profile

**4)** Highlight the name of the profile and click Open. The Import Profile dialog box closes and the Import Notifications dialog box appears. See Figure 12-11.

mbott tlottites	utions		1	00
Look in:	Diff View D	emo	🚽 🗧 🖻 🕂 💽	
My Recent Documents Desktop	NotificationL	ist.ali		
My Documents				
My Network Places	File name:	NotificationList	<u> </u>	Open
	Files of type:	Notification Files (* ali)	v [	Cancel

Figure 12-11: Importing notifications

5) Highlight the name of the file and click **Open**.

## **Managing Network Policies**

After a policy profile has been created, users can set up which policies should be activated within that profile using the AirMagnet Policy Management window. This window appears automatically after a policy is created or is double-clicked from the Manage Policy Profiles dialog box.



Figure 12-12: AirMagnet Policy Management Window

The left-hand side of the AirMagnet Policy Management screen displays all the policy violations that could happen to a WLAN. The events are divided into 10 major categories which fall evenly under two groups: Security IDS/IPS and Performance Intrusion. The user must fully expand each event category to see all the specific policy violations within that category. By default, all policy violations are enabled (checked) when the AirMagnet Policy Management screen opens (i.e., when you create a new policy profile).

#### To modify activated policies in the current profile:

1) From the left-hand side of the screen, deselect (uncheck) the policy violations that are irrelevant or unimportant to your network.

When a specific policy violation is selected, a list of policy rules will appear at the bottom of the right-hand side of the screen. In the upper right-hand corner of the screen are three control buttons. The policy rules are numbered, each row representing a specific network policy rule. While most policy violations can have multiple policy rules, certain violations can have only one policy rule. For this reason, you may get the error message "Multiple policy rules are not allowed for this alarm," when you try to add a new policy rule to certain alarms.

**2)** To modify the notification(s) associated with a specific alarm, select the alarm in the policy tree and select the notification of interest in the bottom right.

You may use either the buttons (Edit/Add/Delete Notifications) or the Wizards (Policy/ Notification Wizard, and Options...) or a combination of the two to change the settings of the notification associated with a policy violation. While the buttons limit the changes only to a selected policy violation, the wizards allow you to apply the changes to any level of the policy violation event structure.

**3)** To edit the notification, highlight it from the list of notifications and click *≥* (Edit Notification), or simply double-click the notification. The AirMagnet Policy Notification

AirMagnet P	olicy Rule	$\otimes$
AP using of Severity: Notification:	Orley nulls	n Score: 10 Notification List
SSID 💌	Guest VAry Neighbor MyWLAN Other	Edit SSID Groups Cancel

screen appears. See Figure 12-13.

## Figure 12-13: Editing alarm notification

4) Make the desired changes as described below.

#### **Table 12-1: Configuring Policy Notification Settings**

Parameter	Description
Severity	Adjust the level of severity of policy violation at which the alarm is to be triggered.
Notification	<ul> <li>Change the method by which the notification is to be sent in case the alarm is triggered.</li> <li>This part of the screen displays all the available ways of notification that can be used with the alarm. You can link a method of notification with the alarm by checking the corresponding check box.</li> <li>You can modify the list of notification using the Notification List See "Configuring Notification List" on page 257 for more information.</li> <li>An alarm can have multiple ways of notification.</li> </ul>
Thresholds	Adjust the value of the threshold used to trigger the alarm, if necessary. The parameters used as thresholds may differ, depending on the type or nature of the policy violation. Also, not all the events have thresholds.

**5)** Click OK to close the AirMagnet Policy Notification screen when all notification changes have been performed.

6) To delete a notification from the screen, highlight it and click ★ (Delete). The notification will disappear from the list of notifications.

Each policy violation MUST have at least one notification associated with it. Therefore, you will get the error message "Must have one notification" if you are trying to delete a notification which is the only one for the alarm.

**7)** From the AirMagnet Policy Management screen, click OK to implement the policy profile, or click Cancel to void it, or click Reset to restore the manufacturer setting.

## Working with the Policy Wizard

The Policy Wizard provides an simple, intuitive, and easy-to-follow approach for configuring WLAN security and performance policies. Users can quickly and effectively configure their WLAN policies based on their knowledge of their own networks. This is especially helpful for first-time users of the AirMagnet Enterprise, who do not have much experience with the product but would like to get up and running in no time. The Policy Wizard walks the user through the policy configuration process in three easy-to-follow steps:

- **a** Configuring SSID groups
- b) Specifying method of authentication
- c) Specifying vendor list

#### To configure a policy profile using the Policy Wizard:

 From the AirMagnet Policy Management screen, click Policy Wizard. The Setup SSIDs screen appears. See Figure 12-14.

SSID page in the Policy Wizard helps you configure y you know that belong to your enterprise. You can isol APs based on their SSIDs.	our policies very easily by specifying the SSID's ate Performance and Security issues caused by
SSID groups set in thresholds of events trigger these problems in the networks you manage or own,leaving not interested in.	events helping in identifying and solving specifi aside the issues of other networks that you are
5SID Assignment	
Enter the SSIDs used in your enterprise, separated by commas. These SSIDs will be configured in your MyWLAN SSID group.	
Enter the SSIDs used by your Neighbors,separated by commas. These SSIDs will be configured in your Neighbor SSID group.	
Enter the SSIDs used by your Guests,separated by commas. These SSIDs will be configured in your Guest SSID group.	
	< Back Next > Ca

Figure 12-14: Configuring SSID groups

- 2) Enter the SSIDs for the following networks:
  - MyWLAN SSID group Enter the SSIDs used for your own enterprise network.
  - Neighbor SSID group Enter the SSIDs used on the networks of your neighboring businesses.
  - Guests SSID group Enter the SSIDs used by visitors to your business.
- 3) Click Next. The Setup Authentication Types dialog box appears. See Figure 12-15.

hat kind (	of Authentications are yo	u using in you	r enterprise?		
Aut	thentications used				
On/Off	Authentication Type	MyWLAN	Neighbor	Guest	Other
•	WEP	2			
Ē.	VPN	2			E
	802.1x				
E)	TKIP	12			<b></b>
6	PEAP	E .			
1712	Fortress	17			
100	Cranite	RET.			10

#### Figure 12-15: Selecting authentication methods

4) Select the types of authentication for each of the SSID groups.

*Be sure to check the On/Off check boxes corresponding to the Authentication Types you have configured. Otherwise, the authentication types will not be implemented.* 

5) Click Next. The Setup Vendor List appears. See Figure 12-16.

you have MyWLAN group setup then th iggered for the SSIDs within MyWLAN g ne vendor details Select your vendor for APs and Stations s	ne events generated based on vendors will be roup. If not they will be triggered just based on senerately.
1 <sup>3))</sup> ✓ Vendor names for the APs :	Select from vendor list
Vendor names for the stations :	Select from vendor list

## Figure 12-16: Configuring WLAN card vendor lists

6) To specify vendors for the APs in use, click Select from vendor list. The Vendor List dialog box appears. See Figure 12-17.

Vendor Lisi	$\otimes$
Check Vendor Names used in V	/LAN:
2Wire	^
🗆 3Com	
Accton	
Acer	
Actiontec	
Aerohive	
Agere	
Airespace	
Ambit	
AMI	Enable All
ANI	
Aruba	Clear All
Askey	
Astarte	
Atheros	
Belkin	
Bromax	
🗌 Buffalo	
Cabletron	
CardAccess	
Cisco	
Cisco-linksys	
Compag	
Crystal	
DeltaNet	~
OK	Cancel

Figure 12-17: Selecting device vendors

- 7) Check off the vendors that are in use on the network and click OK to save the selections.
- 8) Repeat steps 6 and 7 for the stations on the network as well. Click Next to continue.
- 9) The Confirmation page appears. Click Finish to save the changes to the policy.

## Working with the Notification Wizard

The Notification Wizard lets you assign notifications to policies so that AirMagnet Enterprise can automatically notify the responsible party of the policy violations that occur on the enterprise network.

AirMagnet Enterprise can generate up to 13 types of notifications. For instructions on how to add or change notification options, see the following section "Configuring Alarm Notification Options".

## **Assigning Notifications to Alarms**

#### To assign a notification to an alarm:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Management screen, click **Notification Wizard**. The Notification Selection Page appears. See Figure 12-18.

Select the Notifications you want to configure notifications in your syster. This is an easy way to configure all planning on enforcing in your enter,	Add or Remove from each policy, in to the policies you are interested the selected notifications for all th prise without having to configure ea	The wizard helps you in. e policies that you are ach one individually.
Use Notification wizard to	policies	
Remove notificatio	ns from policies	
Add/Edit Notification List	Beep Forensics Notification RogueAPSound RogueClientSound	

Figure 12-18: Notification Selection page

Figure 12-18 shows the default notifications that are available with AirMagnet Enterprise. The user can modify the list by adding more options or changing the existing ones using the Add/Edit Notification List button. All notifications that are added will end up in this table. For more instructions on how to add or change notification options, see the section "Adding Notification Options". To link notifications with a policy profile, you need to select (check) the notifications

from this screen and then assign them to policies (See Step 2 below). Furthermore, you must check the *Add notification to policies* radio button to activate notifications that you configure.

**2)** Check the **Add notifications to policies** radio button (if not already clicked), select the notification(s) to which you want to link to the policy profile, and click **Next.** The Policy Selection Page appears. See Figure 12-19.

Choose Policies to Add notifications select	ed in the notification page.	
E Security IDS/IPS		^
🖃 🔽 % User Authentication & Encry	ption	
Static WEP encryption		
Other Encryption and Ar	thentication Methods	
IDS - Security Penetration		
DS - Denial of Service Atta	sk.	
😥 🗖 🎭 DoS Attack Against Stat	ion	
🕕 🗹 🦠 DoS Attack Against AP		
🗄 🔲 🧠 DoS Attack Against Infra	astructure	~
and appretic level to apply the patifications		
ect security level to apply the notifications		

Figure 12-19: Assigning notifications to alarms

- **3)** Select the alarms to which you want to assign the notifications, click the down arrow to select a level of severity from the drop-down list, and click **Next.** The Confirmation Page appears.
- 4) Click Finish. The selected notifications will be assigned to the policies or alarms.

## **Adding Notification Options**

By default, each alarm is associated with only one notification option. For most alarms, the default is a beep, whereas for rogue APs and stations, the default is a voice message "Rogue AP/Client Found". However, the user can also add, change, or delete notifications as needed.

#### To add a notification:

1) From the Notification Selection Page (Figure 12-19), click Add/Edit Notification List. The AirMagnet Policy Notification List screen appears. See Figure 12-20.

Name A	Description
Beep	Play Sound - Chimes
Forensics Notific	Forensics - Trace File
RogueAPSound	Play Sound - Rogueap
RogueClientSound	Play Sound - Rogueclient

#### Figure 12-20: AirMagnet Policy Notification List screen

- 2) Click 🛨 (Add New Notification). The Notification Type Selection Dialog screen appears.
- **3)** Select a notification, configure it, and click **OK**. See "Configuring Notification List" on page 257 for more information on setting up individual notification types.

## Modifying Existing Notification Settings

You can also modify existing notifications by making changes to their settings as necessary.

#### To modify an existing notification:

- 2) Make the desired changes to the settings of the notification, and click OK.

#### **Deleting a Notification**

Notifications that are no longer needed for a policy profile can be removed from the policy.

#### To delete a notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List screen (Figure 12-20), highlight the notification, and click ∠ (Delete Notification).

## Working with the Score Wizard

The Score Wizard allows users to customize the scores associated with various alarms. These scores help to classify different alarms beyond the standard levels of Critical, Urgent, Warning, and Informational. This can be useful for two alarms that are both Critical in nature but present very different threats to the network. For example, an Access Point Down alarm is labeled Critical, but a Rogue AP Traced on Enterprise Wired Network alarm is generally far more dangerous to network security.

Using the Score Wizard, users can tailor the scores of each alarm to distinguish sub-categories within the different levels of urgency.

#### To modify alarm scores:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Management window, click **Score Wizard**. The Score Wizard dialog box appears. See Figure 12-21.

				The second second	
Alarm Title	Category	Threshold	ACL/SSID Group	Score 🗸	1
🖃 Severity: 1. Critical					1111
DoS: Authentication-failure attack	Security	50	😥 Any	1000	
Rogue AP by MAC address (ACL)	Security	Signal Strength:	ALL Corp	1000	
Rogue station by MAC address (ACL)	Security	Signal Strength:	💷 Any	1000	
DoS: Association table overflow	Security		900 MyWLAN	1000	
DoS: Authentication flood	Security	80	💷 Any	1000	1
DoS: EAPOL-Logoff attack	Security	10	💷 Any	1000	
DoS: EAPOL-Start attack	Security	20	💬 Any	1000	
DoS: Premature EAP-Success attack	Security	10	any Any	1000	
DoS: Premature EAP-Failure attack	Security	10	🗐 Any	1000	
DoS: De-Auth broadcast attack	Security		🗐 Any	1000	
DoS: De-Auth flood attack	Security	10	💷 Any	1000	
DoS: Dis-Assoc broadcast attack	Security		💷 Any	1000	
DoS: Dis-Assoc flood attack	Security	10	💷 Any	1000	
SmartEdge Sensor down	Performance			1000	~

#### Figure 12-21: Score Wizard

- **2)** Select the alarm to be adjusted from the list. By default, the alarms are sorted by their scores, from highest to lowest.
- 3) Use the 🛨 and 😑 buttons to add to or subtract from the selected alarm's current score.

To adjust an alarm's score by a large amount quickly, double-click the alarm to open the AirMagnet Policy Rule dialog box. The score can be entered by keyboard in the **Score**: text field.

4) Click OK to save the changes.

# **Configuring Policy Options**

The **Option...** button allow you to customize the settings of a network. You can tailor the settings of a network's 802.11 settings or rogue management mechanisms.

#### 802.11 Settings

The 802.11 tab manages various transmit and receive settings for the sensors using the current policy profile. Users can use this tab to configure authentication settings for SSIDs known to exist in the current enterprise network.

## To customize your WLAN/LAN options:

 From the AirMagnet Policy Management window, click the Options... button. The WLAN/LAN Option box appears, with the 802.11 tab selected by default. See Figure 12-22.

WLANVLAN Options
802.11 Rogue Management Scan
SSID: ANY
Network type Infrastructure Ad-Hoc
Tx Rate: Auto  Delete Channel:  Default
Packet Retries: 1
RTS Threshold: 2048 🗸 Bytes
Frag. Threshold: 2048 V Bytes
Power Save Mode: Active
Preamble Mode: Long 🗸
Auth. Algorithm: Open
OK Cancel Apply

Figure 12-22: Configuring 802.11 settings

2) Make the selections as described in Table 12-2.

Table 12-2: Configuring 802.11 Settings

Option	Description
SSID	Select ANY or specify a SSID group (i.e., My WLAN, Guest, Neighbor, Other). If ANY is selected, the configured parameters will be applied to all the SSIDs names above.
Network Type	<ul> <li>Select the type of network to which the selected SSID belongs.</li> <li>Infrastructure – This mode bridges a WLAN with a wired Ethernet LAN.</li> <li>Ad-Hoc – This is a method for wireless devices to directly communicate with each other, i.e., all wireless devices within reach of each other are able to communicate in a peer-to-peer fashion without involving any access point.</li> </ul>
Tx Rate	Select a transmission speed at which your AirMagnet Enterprise is to be operated. Keep in mind that the higher the speed, the more bandwidth you will consume. The default setting is Auto, which allows the system to select whatever speed that is appropriate.

Option	Description
Channel	Select a channel. <i>The option applies only for an Ad-Hoc network.</i>
Packet Retries	Specify the maximum number of transmission retries at the 802.11 protocol level.
RTS Threshold	Specify the maximum packet length to trigger the use of the 802.11 RTS/CTS mechanism.
Frag. Threshold	Specify maximum value of the 802.11 frame fragmentation.
Power Save Mode	Choose Active or Power Save. The former will keep the system active all the time whereas the latter will switch the system to an energy-saving mode when it is left idle for some time.
Preamble Mode	Choose Long or Short (for 802.11 preamble).
Auth. Algorithm	Select <b>Open</b> if you do NOT wish to use a secret key; choose Shared Key if you require the use of a shared secret key for authentication.
Delete	Click this button to delete the selected SSID.
Default	Click this button to restore the 802.11 settings to the manufacturer's configuration.
WEP	Click this button to open the WEP configuration dialog box where you can configure the WEP settings of your system.

#### Table 12-2: Configuring 802.11 Settings

3) Click OK.

*These* 802.11 *settings are used only when the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer is used with the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor and active tools such as Ping, DHCP, etc.* 

#### **Configuring WEP Authentication**

Security is a big concern for wireless LAN administrators. AirMagnet supports the latest wireless network security technologies to ensure your network security. Currently, AirMagnet supports the following WEP authentication:

By default, your AirMagnet Enterprise comes without any authentication mechanism preconfigured. You can configure WEP security settings based on the needs of your wireless network.

#### To configure WEP authentication:

1) Click the WEP (None) button. The Wireless Authentication dialog box appears. See Figure 12-23.

(ey set	ting
<b>⊙</b> 1.	*****
02.	****
<b>O</b> 3.	NHXXH
<b>0</b> 4.	мини
	⊙ Char O Hex
ley len	gth one 🔿 40 bits 🔿 128 bit

Figure 12-23: Configuring WEP

2) Make the desired selections and click Apply.

## **Rogue Management**

The Rogue Management tab functions in a similar manner to the same tab found in the IDS/ Rogue section. However, configuring settings from the IDS/Rogue area applies globally to the entire Enterprise system, whereas any changes made from the policy page will affect only sensors utilizing the policy profile in which this configuration takes place. This is useful for systems that need to configure rogue management settings specific to a given city or building, but do not wish the settings to apply to an entire network of sensors.

## **Channel Scan**

The scan tab allows you to select the channels you wish to scan. By default, you have all standard channels selected for scanning. However, in order to successfully detect rogue APs in all channels supported by the 802.11 standard, you may wish to click on the Extended... button in order to expand your search.

#### To configure channel scan settings:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Management window, click the Options... button and select the Scan tab. See Figure 12-24.

WLAN/LAN Opti	ions	$\otimes$
802.11 Rogue M	anagement Scan	
CH	Scan	Enable All
1	✓	Clear All
2	✓	=
		-
5	V	
6	V	
7	~	
8	~	
9	<b>v</b>	
10	<b>V</b>	
11	<b>V</b>	Extended
12	<b>V</b>	
13	<b>~</b>	
14	~	
8		~
<		
		Coursel Analy
	UK	

#### Figure 12-24: Channel Scan Tab

- 2) Check or uncheck the channels as required by the enterprise network configuration.
- **3)** Optionally, click the Extended... button to check and uncheck channels in the extended spectrum.
- **4)** Click OK to save the changes. The channels selected will be applied to the sensors on which the current policy is active. Those sensors will consequently focus scanning on the selected channels in order to provide more specialized rogue detection capabilities.

#### Scanning Extended 802.11a Channels

Extended channels refer to the 802.11a channels not normally used by most businesses or countries. Since attacks from outside sources may not always choose to attack from the usual channels, you may scan the extended ones that are normally unused by clicking the Extended... button. Scanning extended channels takes longer than the standard ones, so they are scanned separately from the basic set. You may alter the scan time and scan window to your liking.

# **Implementing Policy Profiles**

A policy profile will not go to effect until it is assigned to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors that are deployed on an enterprise network.

#### To implement a policy profile:



Figure 12-25: SmartEdge Sensor right-click menu

Once you click Properties, a dialog box pops up from which you can choose and assign a policy profile. Depending on the level of the node in the network structure selected, the dialog box that pops up may differ, as sensors will have more properties to configure than buildings or floors.

neral Sensor Setup Network Setup Wireless Blocking		
San	sor name:	SMSensor4
Jun	sor nume.	
Polic	cy Profile:	Default 🗸
Stat	us:	Active
Last	Heartbeat:	11/13 17:23:44
Lice	nse Granted:	11/13 13:46:22
Sen	sor Model:	AM5020
Sensor Behind NAT: No		
xterr	nal Address	
	External address firewalls. For exa port forwarding external address	s is used to reach the Sensor through ample, if the firewall (11.22.33.44) is 888 to Sensor port 443, then the s would be 11.22.33.44:888.
Addr	ess:	

## Figure 12-26: Assigning policy profile to Sensor

2) Click the Policy Profile drop-down list and select the policy to be applied.

Note that a policy profile can be applied to multiple sensors on the same floor by applying that policy to the floor itself in the Network Tree.

**3)** Click OK to save the changes.

# **Chapter 13: Configuring System Settings**

# Introduction

The AirMagnet Enterprise system allows WLAN administrators to quickly and easily configure or modify the system settings for their AirMagnet Enterprise Console, Server, Sensor, shared secret key, and notification list right from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console user interface. This section describes each of the tabs within the main configuration menu of AirMagnet Enterprise.

To access the AirMagnet Enterprise Configuration menu, click Manage>Server Options....

# **Console Settings**

The Console tab allows users to customize the display and operation of the Enterprise Console. These options do not apply to the Enterprise Server, and so are specific to the computer that the Enterprise Console is installed on.

#### To configure Console settings:

1) From the Enterprise Console, click **Manage>Server Options...**. The Manage Server Configuration screen appears. By default, the Console tab is selected. See Figure 13-1.

Sensor	Notifications Vendor IEEE OUIs AP Grouping
Device Cla	assification   Custom   WLC   DTU   Shared Secre
Console	Server Zero Configuration Database
General	
~	Enable Alarm Sounds
Г	Show classic start view at launch
Browse	Sensors
C (	Open each sensor in the same window
	Open each sensor in its own window
2	aunch Spectrum remote analyzer when connecting to Spectrum sensor
Show d	w device name on floor map evice on floor map based on location accuracy
Low	High

Figure 13-1: Configuring Console settings

Managing system configuration involves several tasks as indicated by the tabs across the top of the Manage Server Configuration screen. Each task is carried out in a separate screen. You need to use the tab to bring up the screen for the task you want to perform. Figure 13-1 shows the default

Manage Server Configuration screen, where you can configure or change Management Console settings.

2) Make the selections as described in Table 13-1.

Table 13-1: Console Settings

Parameter	Description
Enable Alarm Sounds	Check this check box if you want AirMagnet Enterprise Console to send out sounds to alert you when alarms are generated.
Show Classic Start View at Launch	Check this box if you would prefer to view AirMagnet Enterprise's "Classic" start page upon launching the Console.
Open each sensor in the same window	If selected, all AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors will use the same AirMagnet Remote Analyzer window. In this case, you can view the Remote Analyzer UI of only one Sensor at a time. In other words, opening the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer of one Sensor will automatically close the screen of another Sensor.
Open each sensor in its own window	If selected, each AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor will be displayed in its own AirMagnet Remote Analyzer window.
Launch Spectrum XT when connecting to Spectrum Sensor	If checked, the Spectrum XT will be activated when the Console is connected to an AirMagnet Spectrum Sensor.
Show device name on floor map	Check this box to have device names displayed beneath the icons on the Floor Plan screen.
Show device on floor map based on location accuracy	This slider allows the user to specify how accurate a device's location must be before it is placed on the Floor Plan screen. Increasing the required accuracy will help reduce the clutter of devices on the page, making it easier to see devices that have static locations.

3) Click OK.

# **Server Settings**

The Server tab allows users to customize various AirMagnet Enterprise Server settings, providing many different options for rogue and alarm management.

## To configure Server settings:

**1)** From the Manage Server Configuration screen, click the **Server** tab. The Manage Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 13-2.

User Shared Secre ation Database
ation Database
4 hours v hour v days v 90 v
known
dBm 💉
80 🗘
e Switch List

Figure 13-2: Configuring Server settings

**2)** Make the selections as described in Table 13-2.

## Table 13-2: Server Settings

Parameter	Description
Remove alarms after (age out time)	Select the maximum time alarms will be kept in the system. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server will remove the alarms from the system once the time expires.
Reclaim license for device not active in	Specify the maximum idle time a device is allowed. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server will reclaim the license from the device once the idle time is exceeded.
Remove unknown device if no activity in	Specify the maximum time unknown devices are allowed to stay idle. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server will remove such devices off the system once the time is exceeded.
Mark a sensor down if no activity in	Specify the maximum number of hours allowed for a sensor to be inactive before the system marks it as down (not functioning).
Controlled Sensor Upgrade	Check this box if you want to specify the maximum number of sensors that may upgrade from the server at one time.

Parameter	Description
Act as a Hot Swap Server	<b>IMPORTANT:</b> Check this check box <u>ONLY</u> if the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is configured as a backup server. See "Configuring a Hot-Swap Server" on page 255 for more information.
Overall view Compliance type	Use this drop-down list to select the compliance type to be used on the CIO view and AirWISE screens.
Enable device locator service	When Enable Device Locator Service is checked, you will be able to use the Floor Plan screen to identify the location of any device detected by a Sensor or Sensors. Checkbox options indicate ACL status of the devices that will be located on the floor plan.
Lowest Signal Strength to be shown	Devices below the signal strength will not be shown on the floor plan when Enable Device Locator is enabled.
Generate Inside Rogue Alarm if device location accuracy is greater than	AirMagnet Enterprise is capable of finding devices within a specific area of the network. This option will cause AirMagnet Enterprise to generate an Inside Rogue alarm if a device is detected and located within the boundaries defined on the Floor Plan screen. Click the up or down arrow to set a level of confidence for AirMagnet to generate rogue inside alarms. The value can range from 0% to 100%. The higher the value, the greater the accuracy.
Device locator sleep factor	Enables the user to set CPU sleep timer in milliseconds. A higher number will release the CPU longer for other activities. This may be useful in environments with a large volume of sensors.
Generate single notification per building	When this box is checked, if multiple sensors all detect a single event, their alerts will be consolidated into one notification.
Only grant inheritance access right when adding new location or sensor	This option is useful for systems that manage multiple different areas or businesses that each have custom access privileges to the network tree. With this option checked, new buildings, floors, and sensors added to the tree will only be visible to users who have access to that particular city in the tree.
Enable association tracking	When this option is checked (enabled), the server will track STAs that are associated with the selected AP. This information will be reflected in the Infrastructure view when the Association tab is selected
Auto trace APs from server	When this option is checked (enabled), the server will be enabled to perform wire tracing on the network against any Unknown or Rogue device.

## Table 13-2: Server Settings

3) Click OK.

## **Configuring a Hot-Swap Server**

Sometimes, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server may be down for one reason or another. If this happens, you may lose valuable WLAN data due to the interruption of communication between the Sensor and the Server. To prevent this from happening, AirMagnet Enterprise has the hot swap server feature that allows users to set up a backup server so that the Sensors can automatically connect to it in case the primary server is down.

Keep in mind that the hot-swap (backup) server and the primary server must be installed on two different machines and that the hot-swap server option should be selected ONLY if the Server is configured as a backup server.

#### To set up a backup server:

1) From the Enterprise Server Configuration screen, check the Act as Hot Swap Server check box. See Figure 13-3.

Act as Hot Swap S	erver
Primary Server:	

#### Figure 13-3: Configuring hot swap Server

- 2) Enter the name or IP address of the primary server.
- 3) Click OK to save the changes.

Each AirMagnet Enterprise system has two sets of serial numbers and serial keys: one for the primary server and the other for the hot-swap (backup) server. Make sure that they are used correctly.

# **Sensor Settings**

The Sensor tab allows the user to manage the settings for all sensors connected to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

## To configure Sensor settings:

**1)** From the Manage Server Configuration screen, click the **Sensor** tab. The Manage Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 13-4.

Device Classification Custom	WLC DTU Shared Secret
Console Server	Zero Configuration Database
Sensor Notifications	Vendor IEEE OUIs AP Grouping
Heart Beat Interval :	Auto Set Interval
ACL Update Interval :	Every 15 Minutes
Reboot sensor if not connected :	Every 48 hours
Channel Scan Time:	250 ms 💌
Packet sliced size:	128 💌
Propagate settings to every set	nsor
Propagate settings to every set     Enable Telnet Server     Enable SSH Server	nsor
Propagate settings to every set     Enable Teinet Server     Enable SSH Server	nsor
Propagate settings to every set     Enable Telnet Server     Enable SSH Server	sor
Propagate settings to every set Enable Telhet Server Enable SSH Server	nsor
Propagate settings to every see Enable Telhet Server Enable SSH Server	nsor
Propagate settings to every see Enable Telnet Server Enable SSH Server	nsor
Propagate settings to every see     Enable Telnet Server     Enable SSH Server	nsor

## Figure 13-4: Configuring Sensor settings

**2)** Make the selections as described in Table 13-3.

#### Table 13-3: Sensor Settings

Parameter	Description
Heart Beat Interval	Use the drop-down field to adjust the heart beat interval for sensors. The heart beat is a signal that the sensor sends to the server periodically to confirm that the sensor is still active.
ACL Update Interval	Use the drop-down field to adjust the frequency with which sensors will download ACL information from the server. If ACL information on the network changes frequently, sensors will need to download the updates often in order to prevent false rogue alarms.
Reboot Sensor if not connected	Use the drop-down field to specify how long a sensor should wait after being disconnected from the server before rebooting.
Channel Scan Time	Use the drop-down field to specify how long sensors should focus on a channel at any given time. By default, sensors will scan each channel for 250ms before moving on to the next channel.

Table 13-	3: Sensor	Settings
-----------	-----------	----------

Parameter	Description
Packet Sliced Size	Specify the size at which you want AirMagnet to truncate the packets it captures for analysis. The smaller the size, the shorter the processing time.
Send ACL station information to Enterprise Server	Check this box if you want the sensors to send ACL station information to the server. On large deployments, sensors that send both station and AP information can quickly overload the server with data. This option allows the user to focus specifically on ACL AP data.
Propagate settings to every sensor	This box allows the user to enable Telnet and SSH connections to sensors.

3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Notification List**

The Notifications tab allows users to customize the types of notifications that will be sent upon various events as configured in the server policy. The notification list can include a variety of different types of alerts, as described in the following sections.

## To configure Notification List:

1) From the Manage Server Configuration screen, click the Notifications tab. The Manage Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 13-5.



Figure 13-5: Configuring notification list

2) Click + (Add New Notification). The Notification Type Selection Dialog appears. See Figure 13-6.

Notification Type Selection Dialog 🛛 🛞
Pick the notification type you want to add
<ul> <li>SysLog</li> </ul>
🔘 Email
○ SNMP
🔘 SMS via Email
Page over Phone
Page over Internet
O Play Sound
<ul> <li>Instant Messenger</li> </ul>
O Event Log
O Print
O Device Block
<ul> <li>Forensics</li> </ul>
O Device Classification
OK Cancel

#### Figure 13-6: Notification Type Selection dialog box

**3)** Select a type of notification, and click **OK**. This will open the dialog box for configuring the notification.

*Each of the notifications must be configured separately using a specific screen. The following subsections discuss in detail how to configure each of these notifications.* 

## **Configuring SysLog Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to send notifications to the Syslog server when alarms are triggered.

#### To configure SysLog notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List (Figure 13-6), check the SysLog radio button. The SysLog Notification Dialog box appears. See Figure 13-7.

SysLog Notification D	ialog 🛛 🚺	
Notification name :	SysLog Notification	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	<b></b>	
SysLog server name :		
Facility code :	User-level messages 📃 💌	
C TCP  C UDP Port: 514		
ОК	Cancel	

#### Figure 13-7: Configuring SysLog notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-4.

## Table 13-4: Configuring a Syslog Notification

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the <b>New</b> or <b>After Dormancy</b> option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
SysLog Server Name	Enter the name of the SysLog server.
Facility Code	Select a facility code from the drop-down list.
Protocol	Select the protocol and the port number to be used.

## 3) Click OK.

## **Configuring Email Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to send email messages to the specified email account when alarms are generated.

## To configure email notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Email radio button. The Email Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-8.

Email Notification Dial	log	X
Notification name :	Email Notification	1
Generation :	Every 24 hours	[
Dormancy duration :	<u></u>	I
To (email address) :		1
From (email address) :		1
Outgoing email server :		
Outgoing server port :	25	
Authentication requir	red 🔲 Use SSL	
Email server username :		
Email server password :		
🔲 Custom Email Text		
	•	
	^	Ī
	~	
OK	Cancel	

#### Figure 13-8: Configuring Email notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-5.

#### **Table 13-5: Configuring Email Notification**

Parameter	Description	
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.	
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.	
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.	
To (email address)	Enter the email address of the account to which the email message is to be sent when an alarm is generated.	
From (email address)	Enter the email address of the account from which the email message is to be sent.	
Parameter	Description	
--------------------------	--	--
Outgoing email server	Enter the name of the outgoing email server.	
Outgoing server port	Specify the communication port used by the outgoing email server.	
Authentication required	Check this check box if you want to add authentication to the email communication.	
Use SSL	Check this check box if you want to use SSL.	
Email server username	Enter the user name of the email server.	
Email server password	Enter the password of the email server.	
Custom Email Text	Check this box if you wish to customize the text included in the email. Use the drop-down and the text field provided to enter the text to describe the alarm message.	

# Table 13-5: Configuring Email Notification

# 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring SNMP Notification**

If configured, AirMagnet Enterprise will send SNMP traps to the SNMP server when alarms are generated.

# To configure SNMP notification:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the SNMP radio button. The SNMP Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-9.

S١	IMP Notification [	Vialog	X
	-Common SNMP para Notification name :	meters SNMP Notification	
	Generation :	Every 24 hours	
	Dormancy duration :	<b></b>	
	SNMP Version :	SNMP v1 V MIB Type: 1 V	
	SNMP Manager :	Port : 162	
	Community String :		
	SNMP v3 parameters	3	
	Context String :		
	C Authentication	Protocol Password	
	E Privacy		
	🔽 Include event o	lescription as part of SNMP trap	_
		OK Cancel	

### Figure 13-9: Configuring SNMP notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-6.

### Table 13-6: Configuring SNMP Notifications

Parameter	Description	
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.	
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.	
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.	
SNMP Version	Select the version of the SNMP server application.	
MIB Type	<ul> <li>Select Type 1 or Type 2 MIB.</li> <li>Type 1 traps are the standard types of SNMP traps, and contain basic information about the trap.</li> <li>Type 2 transmits more data fields but truncates extended descriptions. This selection is useful for SNMP trap receivers that require a limited message length.</li> </ul>	

Parameter	Description	
SNMP Manager	Enter the name of the SNMP Manager (server).	
Port	Enter the port (number) of the SNMP server.	
Community String/User Name	Enter the Community String used by the SNMP. When SNMP v3 is selected, this field will change to User Name and you must to enter that information.	
SNMP v3 Parameters	<ul> <li>The parameters described here only apply to SNMP version 3.</li> <li>Context String – Enter the context string for the SNMP.</li> <li>Authentication – If selected, specify the type of authentication to be used.</li> <li>Privacy – If selected, specify the type if privacy to be used.</li> </ul>	
Include event description as part of SNMP trap	This check box is checked as default setting where all information defined from the MIB will be reported on the trap message. When the check box is unchecked, the SNMP trap that is sent out to the SNMP manager from the AirMagnet Management server will not include the description of the alarm. This is created to avoid information getting truncated at the trap receiver such as KIWI Daemon, or some other trap receiver.	

# Table 13-6: Configuring SNMP Notifications

# 3) Click OK.

When configuring the SNMP notification, make sure that the parameters match those used in the SNMP trap collector.

# **Configuring SMS-via-Email Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to send SMS messages via email to the recipient when alarms are generated.

To configure SMS-via-Email Notifications:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the SMS via Email radio button. The SMS via Email Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-10.

SMS via Email Notification	Dialog 🛛 🔀
Notification name :	SMS via Email Notification
Generation :	Every 24 hours 💌
Dormancy duration :	<b></b>
Phone/Pager number :	
SMS server :	
SNPP server port :	444
My email address :	
Outgoing email server :	
Outgoing email server port :	25
Email server username :	
Email server password :	
OK	Cancel

### Figure 13-10: Configuring SMS notification

2) Make the entries and selections as described in Table 13-7.

## Table 13-7: Configuring SMS-via-Email Notifications

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Phone/Pager number	Enter the phone or pager number of the party to whom the SMS message is to be sent when an alarm is generated.
SMS server	Enter the name of the SMS application server.

Parameter	Description	
SNPP Server Port	The Simple Network Paging Protocol (SNPP) port is hard-coded as 444. This value cannot be changed.	
My email address	Enter the email address of the party to whom the message is to be sent.	
Outgoing email server	Specify the name of the outgoing email server.	
Outgoing email server port	Enter the port (number) of the outgoing email server.	
Email server username	Enter the user name of the email server.	
Email server password	Enter the password of the email server.	

### Table 13-7: Configuring SMS-via-Email Notifications

3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Page-Over-Phone Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to page the responsible party over the phone when alarms are generated.

### To configure Page-over-Phone notifications:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Page over Phone radio button. The Page over Phone Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-11.

Page Over Phone Notification Dialog		
Notification name :	Page Over Phone Notification	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	<b></b>	
Phone/Pager number :		
TAP Server Number:		
SNPP server port :	444	
My email address :		
Outgoing email server :		
Outgoing email server port :	25	
Email server username :		
Email server password :		
OK	Cancel	

Figure 13-11: Configuring Page-over-Phone notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described Table 13-8.

### **Table 13-8: Configuring Page-Over-Phone Notifications**

Parameter	Description	
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.	
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.	
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.	
Phone/Pager number	Enter the phone or pager number of the party to whom the SMS message is to be sent when an alarm is generated.	
TAP Server Number	Enter the number of the TAP server.	

### 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Page-over-Internet Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to page the responsible party over the Internet when alarms are generated.

### To configure Page-over-Internet notifications:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Page over Internet radio button. The Page over Internet Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-12.

Page Over Internet Notification Dialog		
Notification name :	Page Over Internet Notification	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	<b>_</b>	
Phone/Pager number :		
SNPP Server :		
SNPP Server Port :	444	
My email address :		
Outgoing email server :		
Outgoing email server port :	25	
Email server username :		
Email server password :		
OK	Cancel	

# Figure 13-12: Configuring Page-over-Internet notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-9.

# Table 13-9: Configuring Page-Over-Internet Notifications

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Phone/Pager number	Enter the number of the Internet phone or pager.
SNPP Server	Enter the name of the SNPP server.
SNPP Server Port	Enter the SNPP Server Port number.

3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Sound Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to send out the specified sound to alert the responsible party when alarms are generated.

### To configure a sound notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Play Sound radio button. The Sound Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-13.

Sound Notification Dialog		
Matification name :	Sound Notification	
Reneration :	Even 24 have	
Demonation .	E vely 24 nouis	
Domancy duration :		
Sound name :	Bonk	
OK	Cancel	

#### Figure 13-13: Configuring sound notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-10.

### **Table 13-10: Configuring Sound Notifications**

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Sound name	Select a sound option from the drop-down list. You may either select from the included sound files or select (browse) from the drop-down list to choose your own.

# 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Instant Messenger Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to send messages to the responsible party through the Instant Messenger application when alarms are generated.

### To configure Instant Messenger Notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Instant Messenger radio button. The Jabber Instant Messenger Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-14.

Jabber Instant Mess	enger Notification Dialog	×
Note : IM support is fo	r Jabber compliant clients only.	
Notification name :	IM Notification	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	· ·	
Server name :	jabber.org	
IM Login :		
IM Password :		
Send to :		
OK	Cancel	

### Figure 13-14: Configuring Instant Messenger notification

2) Make the entries and selections as described in Table 13-11.

# Table 13-11: Configuring Instant Messenger Notifications

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Server name	Enter the name of the Jabber Instant Messenger server.
IM Login	Enter the login name of the Jabber Instant Messenger account.
IM Password	Enter the password of the Jabber Instant Messenger account.
Send to	Enter the destination information of the Instant Messenger notification.

3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Event Log Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to log events in the Event Log server when alarms are generated.

### To configure Event Log notification:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Event Log radio button. The Event Log Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-15.

Event Log Notification Dialog		
Notification name :	Event Notification	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	<b></b>	
Event Server :		
ОК	Cancel	

#### Figure 13-15: Configuring Event Log notification

2) Make the entries and selections as described in Table 13-12.

### **Table 13-12: Configuring Event Log Notifications**

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Event Server	Enter the name of the event server to which the notification is to be sent and logged.

# 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Print Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to print out notification messages when alarms are generated.

### To configure a print notification:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Print radio button. The Print Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-16.

Print Notification	Dialog 🛛 🔀
Notification name :	Print Notification
Generation :	Every 24 hours
Dormancy duration :	<b>_</b>
Print Server :	Search
OK	Cancel

### Figure 13-16: Configuring print notification

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-13.

# **Table 13-13: Configuring Print Notifications**

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Print Server	Click the Search button to locate the print server and configure the printer settings.

# 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Device Block Notification**

This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to automatically block rogue APs when they are detected.

# To configure rogue device blocking:

**1)** From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the AP Block radio button. The Device Block Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-17.

Generation :	Every 24 hours 🛛 👻
Wire / Wireless O Disable Switch	Port OWireless Block

# Figure 13-17: Configuring automatic rogue AP blocking

2) Make the entries and selections as described in Table 13-14.

### Table 13-14: Configuring Automatic Rogue AP Blocking

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising you to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Wire/Wireless	<ul> <li>Select a method for blocking rogue APs:</li> <li>Disable Switch Port – This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to disable the switch port of rogue APs when they are detected.</li> <li>Wireless Block – This option allows AirMagnet Enterprise to block rogue devices wirelessly when they are detected.</li> </ul>

3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Forensics Notifications**

This option allows you to log specific policy violations for future reference.

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Forensics radio button. The Forensics Notification dialog box appears. See Figure 13-18.

Forensics Notificat	ion Dialog 🛛 🛛 🔀
Notification name :	Forensics Notification
Forensic Information • 80	02.11 C Spectrum C Both
Generation :	Every 24 hours
Dormancy duration :	<b>_</b>
OK	Cancel

#### Figure 13-18: Configuring forensics notification

2) Make the entries and selections as described in Table 13-15.

### **Table 13-15: Configuring Forensics Notifications**

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.
Forensic Information	<ul> <li>Select the type of forensic information to be saved. Users can choose to save standard 802.11 information, Spectrum information, or both.</li> <li>802.11 Forensic files contain data relating to the alarm that triggered the notification. This helps users establish if a specific device is triggering repeated alarms.</li> <li>Spectrum Forensic files contain a brief snapshot of the RF spectrum, which helps identify sources of non-802.11 problems (such as bluetooth devices, cordless phones, etc).</li> <li>Note: Spectrum Forensics data can only be captured by spectrum-enabled (A5120 and A5123) sensor models.</li> </ul>

**3)** Click OK to save the changes.

Note: Forensics notifications consume a large amount of network bandwidth. Consequently, they are not intended to be continuously active on the network. It is recommended that users activate forensic notifications for specific recurring problems, and disable the notification once the problem is resolved.

# **Configuring Device Classification Notification**

This option allows you to set AirMagnet Enterprise to automatically flag a device as a Rogue upon triggering a specific alarm. As certain alarms tend to be generated by malicious devices, those alarms can be configured with a Device Classification notification to ensure that the responsible devices are marked as rogues on the network.

### To configure Device Classification Notifications:

1) From the AirMagnet Policy Notification List, check the Device Classification radio button. The Rogue Device Classification Notification dialog box appears.

Rogue Device Classification Dialog		×
Notification name :	Device Classification Notificati	
Generation :	Every 24 hours	
Dormancy duration :	<b></b>	
ОК	Cancel	

### Figure 13-19: Device Classification Notification Dialog Box

2) Make the entries or selections as described in Table 13-16.

### Table 13-16: Configuring Device Classification Notifications

Parameter	Description
Notification Name	Replace the default with a unique notification name. Otherwise, an error message will pop up, advising to rename it.
Generation	Select one of the time intervals at which the notification is to be generated.
Dormancy Duration	This field is only available if the New or After Dormancy option is selected in the Generation field (above). The Dormancy Duration allows users to specify that an alarm shall trigger only if the same alarm hasn't triggered within a specified time interval. For example, if the Dormancy Duration selected is 90 minutes, the alarm will trigger only once every 90 minutes, even if a rogue device is detected multiple times. This option can be useful for users who have alarms trigger in clusters, and wish to only be alerted once.

3) Click OK to save the changes.

# **Configuring the Shared Secret Key**

The Shared Secret tab allows the user to modify the shared secret key used by the sensors connected to the Enterprise server.

#### To configure a shared secret key:

1) From the Manage Server Configuration screen, click the Shared Secret Key tab. The Manage Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 12-24.

lanage Server Configuration	
Sensor         Notifications         Vendor IEEE OUIs         AP Grouping           Console         Server         Zero Configuration         Database           Device Classification         Custom         WLC         DTU         Shared Secret           The Sensor Shared Secret Kay is used by SmartEdge Sensors to validate with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.         Vendor IEEE OUIS         AP Grouping	
Sensor Shared Secret Key:	
Confirm Sensor Shared Secret Key:	
Provide all the approved sensors with the updated Sensor Shared Secret	
NOTE: When the above check box is NOT turned on or "Zero Configuration" is NOT turned on, ALL Sensors must have their configuration updated. Open a web browser to https://Sensor and then click on "Sensor Setup" menu for all the Sensors.	
OK Cancel	

#### Figure 13-20: Configuring a shared secret key

- 2) Enter and confirm the Sensor Shared Secret Key.
- **3)** Check **Provide all the approved sensors with the updated Sensor Shared Secret** check box. (*Highly recommended.*) This should remain unchecked in FIPS-approved mode.
- 4) Click OK.

*Be sure to update the configuration for all the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors each time the Sensor Shared Secret Key is changed.* 

# **Database Settings**

The Database tab allows you to schedule some routine database management tasks that AirMagnet Enterprise Server can perform automatically.

### To set your database management schedule:

**1)** Click the Database tab. The AirMagnet Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 13-21.

Sensor Notifications Vendor IEEE evice Classification Custom WLC Console Server Zero Configu	DTU	AP Groupin Shared Sec Database
Enterprise Database Options		_
Only ASCII printable characters allowed in	the database	•
Entermise Database		
Padam Evanday Information Summary at	09-56 AM	-
Classes De3-Command Table Harter	00.00 Min	
Clean up Usiny Summary Table older than	12	days
Clean up wonthly Summary Table older than	12	months
Delete ell records older than	00	
	P~	days
Limit the forensic files disk space to	2	GB
Earnada Evidence Eilen		
Forensic Evidence Files	Ingentingen	
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airly C1Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma	fagnet serve	r
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh C:\Program Files\AirMagnet Inc\AirMagnet Ma C:\Program Files\AirMagnet Reserve:	fagnet serve nagement Se	r. er
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh [C1Program Files]AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Management Server>(web)AMom)	lagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. br
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airl [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma <airmagnet <="" amon="" management="" server?web="" td=""><td>fagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile</td><td>r. ens</td></airmagnet>	fagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. ens
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh [C'[Program Files]Airklagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma <airmagnet <="" amon="" management="" server?="" td="" web=""><td>lagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile</td><td>r. or s</td></airmagnet>	lagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. or s
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh [C:[Program Files]Airhlagnet Inc.[VirMagnet Ma <airmagnet <="" amon="" management="" server?]web="" td=""><td>lagnet serve nagement S</td><td>r. br 9</td></airmagnet>	lagnet serve nagement S	r. br 9
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airth [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma (AirMagnet Management Server?web)(AMom)	lagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. or 9
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airt [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma <airmagnet management="" server="">tweb/AMom/</airmagnet>	fagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. or
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma <airmagnet <="" amom="" management="" server-iweb="" td=""><td>tagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile</td><td>r. or s</td></airmagnet>	tagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r. or s
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic evidence files path relative to the Airh [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma <airmagnet <="" amom="" management="" server-iweb="" td=""><td>tagnet serve nagement S</td><td>r. 6n</td></airmagnet>	tagnet serve nagement S	r. 6n
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic Evidence files path relative to the Airl [C1Program Files]AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma «AirMagnet Management Server>iveb)AMomi	lagnet serve nagement S	5 9
Forensic Evidence Files Forensic Evidence files path relative to the Airt [C:Program Files/AirMagnet Inc/AirMagnet Ma cAirMagnet Management Server>web/AMom/	lagnet serve nagement S ForensicFile	r 9

### Figure 13-21: Scheduling database management

2) Make the desired entries or selections as described in Table 13-17.

### Table 13-17: Database Settings

Parameter	Description
Only ASCII printable characters allowed in the database	Check this box if you wish to limit the database input to standard characters.
Perform Everyday Information Summary at	Set a time (hour) at which AirMagnet automatically consolidates the total number of captured alarms in each of the four categories (i.e., Critical, Urgent, Warning, Informational). The data are categorized by policy and device and consolidated on a daily or monthly basis.
Clean up Daily Summary Table older than	Specify the number of days captured alarms are to be kept in the daily summary table of the database. Any alarm that has been in the daily summary table longer than the specified number of days will be automatically deleted from the table.

Parameter	Description
Clean up Monthly Summary Table older than	Specify the number of months captured alarms are to be kept in the monthly summary table of the database. Any alarm that has been in the monthly summary table longer than the specified number of months will be automatically deleted from the table.
Delete all records older than	Check the check box to enable this field, and then specify the number of days all the alarms can be kept in the database. Data that have been in the database longer than the specified number of days will be automatically deleted.
Limit the forensic files disk space to	Input the amount of free space you wish to allocate towards storing backlogged forensic data.
Forensic evidence files path	Enter or browse () to the location where you would like to store the forensic data.

### Table 13-17: Database Settings

### 3) Click OK.

# **Enabling Sensor Zero Configuration**

This feature must be disabled in FIPS-Approved mode.

The zero configuration feature in AirMagnet Enterprise 7.5 release is designed to obviate the cumbersome procedures of configuring and managing AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors in WLAN deployment and to reduce the overhead during regular maintenance cycles.

This feature spans across various components/modules of the AirMagnet Enterprise system, which include, but are not limited to, the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, and the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. This AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Zero Configuration feature functions in two operating models:

### **Pre-Installation Model**

In this scenario, the user knows the exact locations of the Sensors in the WLAN and has mapped them out accordingly in the Network Tree on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console user interface. Once plugged into the actual network, the Sensors will automatically contact the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to get the needed network settings such as user name, password, shared secret key, etc. that are required for secure Sensor-Server communication. In this case, the Sensors only report to the governing Enterprise Server to which they are assigned, as shown in the Network Tree on the Enterprise Console. This model works best for large-scale Sensor deployment involving hundreds of Sensors.

# **Post-Installation Model**

In this scenario, the Sensors are plugged into the network after the Enterprise Server is deployed. In other words, the locations of the Sensors are NOT mapped out in the Network Tree on Enterprise Console user interface. Once plugged into the actual network, the Sensors will automatically contact the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to get the needed network settings such as user name, password, shared secret key, etc. that are required for secure Sensor-Server communication. Unlike the pre-installation model, once the Sensor-Server connection is established, the Sensors will show up as Not Approved under the Sensors which indicate that they (the Sensors) are up and running. These pending-approval Sensors do not send any alarm or ACL to the Enterprise Server. To enable these Sensors, the user needs to right-click and approve them in the pop-up menu. The model is ideal for small-scale Sensor deployment in a lab setting or for an evaluator who wants to test-drive the AirMagnet Enterprise system.

**Note:** The network on which the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor(s) and the AirMagnet Enterprise Server reside must have either a DHCP server or a DNS server with an entry for the AirMagnet Enterprise Server (by default, the Sensor's DNS Entry is "AirMagnetEnterprise"). In case there is no DNS server with a DNS entry for the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, they (Sensor and Server) must be on a network where the broadcast messages can be sent and received between the Sensor and the Server.

#### To Enable sensor zero configuration:

1) Click the Zero Configuration tab. The AirMagnet Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 13-22.

Provide sensor with   Senver IP address  Senver INS name   Senver INS name   Sensors set to request IP address from DHCP server  Sensors set to use static IP address  Setter IP stering from:  Number of IP addresses:  Subnet mask:  Default gateway:  DNS Server:	F E	nterprise Zero Configuratio	on -	ang to t	IIG Selve		
	Provi	de sensor with					
Server DNS name      Sensors setto request IP address from DHCP server     Sensors setto use static IP address     Static IP starting from:     Number of IP addresses:     Deddresses:     Deddresses:     Deduit getewby:     DNS Server:		Server IP address					
Sensors set to request IP address from DHCP server     C Sensors set to use static P address     Static IP storling from:     Number of IP addresses:     O     Subnet mask:     Default gateway:     DNS Server:	C	Server DNS name					
Number of IP addresses : 0 Subnet mask : · · · · Default gateway : · · · · DNS Server : ·	SI	Sensors set to use static atic IP starting from :	IP add	0.55	-		
Subnet mosk :	N	mber of IP addresses :	0				
Default gateway :		bnet mask :					
DNS Server :	De	dault gateway :			1.	-	
	DI	IS Server :					

#### Figure 13-22: Enabling Sensor zero configuration

- 2) Check the Enterprise Zero Configuration check box.
- 3) Make the required selections and entries that are applicable.
- 4) Click OK.

# **Vendor IEEE OUIs**

The Vendor IEEE OUIs tab allows the user to customize the vendor OUIs for the authorized devices in use on the network. OUIs are assigned by the IEEE to vendors of network components, and AirMagnet Enterprise comes with several common vendors automatically built-in. If your network utilizes vendors that are not included already, this feature will allow you to ensure that Enterprise doesn't generate an alarm because your network vendor is not recognized.

The Vendor IEEE OUI list is updated daily and synced up to all sensors (instead of updating on the server only). With this feature, any new network vendor will be recognized by both servers and sensors faster and device display names will be consistent on both servers and sensors. If your network utilizes vendors that are not included already, this feature ensures that AirMagnet Enterprise does not generate an alarm simply because a network vendor is not recognized. **Note:** For customers who do not provide internet access to their server farm VLANS and thus AirMagnet Enterprise servers are not able to retrieve OUI updates, the customer security team may create targeted firewall rules allowing the specific server access to the specific sites to pull the OUI update information. OUI gets its list from here: http://standards.ieee.org/develop/regauth/oui/ oui.txt (140.98.193.16).

### To configure the Vendor ID:

**1)** From the Manage Server Configuration screen, click the Vendor IEEE OUI(s) tab. The Manage Server Configuration screen refreshes. See Figure 12-23.

evice Classifi	cation Custom	WLC DTU Use	er Shared Secre
Console	Server	Zero Configuration	Database
Sensor	Notifications	Vendor IEEE OUIs	AP Grouping
Please enter MAC Addre	vendor MAC addre ss	ess and name Vendor Name	
			1.1.1.1
Note: 1. Please en the format: F	ter only the first thre F:FF:FF	ee bytes of the MAC address	in
Note: 1. Please en the format: F 2. Please vis Profile to aul	ter only the first thre F:FF:FF horize the newly ac	ee bytes of the MAC address tation by IEEE ID (OUI)' Poli Ided Vendors	in
Note: 1. Please en the format: F 2. Please vis Profile to aut The last upd	ter only the first thre F:FF:FF horize the Rogue AP/S horize the newly ac late time of OUI: 18	ee bytes of the MAC address tation by IEEE ID (OUI)' Poli ided Vendors :07 01-11-2012	in cy

#### Figure 13-23: Configuring Vendor IEEE OUI(s)

- 2) Click + to add a new vendor to the list.
- **3)** Enter the first three bytes (six digits FF:FF:FF) of the MAC address, and then enter the Vendor's name on the right.
- 4) Click OK.

# **AP Grouping**

AirMagnet Enterprise's AP Grouping feature allows users to create labels for APs that utilize multiple SSIDs under different BSSIDs (or MAC addresses). Infrastructure vendors provide multiple BSSIDs to allow a single AP to support multiple security configurations. These BSSIDs can each implement a different SSID, which would each display as a separate device

entry in AirMagnet Enterprise's Infrastructure screen. With AP Grouping active, all BSSIDs that belong to a single device will be grouped as a single device entry. For example, if a given AP utilizes five different SSIDs under different MAC addresses, the user can create an AP group classification for them so that they are grouped together when viewing the data.

# To configure AP Grouping settings:

**1)** From the Manage Server Configuration window, click the AP Grouping tab. See Figure 13-24.

Console Server Sensor Notifications	m Z	WLC ero Config endor IEE	DTU uration E OUIs	Sha Di AP	red Secret atabase Grouping
Auto Group Rules					
New Edit Del					
Group Rule Name		Enabled			
"Aruba-5GHz"XX:XX:X8			~		
"Aruba-2.4GHz"XXXXXX					
"Airespace-5GHz"XX:XX:X0					
"Airespace-2.4GHz"XXXXXXF					
"Cisco-5GHz"XXXXXXXX	_		4		
AP Name	AP G	roup			4
06:06:01:1A:51:96 - 802:11gn					=
06:06:01:0D:6E:03 - 802.11					
06:24:01:9F:4F:36 - 802:11a					
06:24:01:87:55:50 - 802.118					
06-24-01-78-30-84 - 802-11a					
06:24:01:5F:D3:2C - 802.11a					
06:06:01:5F:D9:76 - 802.11g					
					٣
06:24:01:A4:03:22 - 802.11a				P	
06:24:01:A4:03:22 - 802.11a					

#### Figure 13-24: AP Grouping Tab

This tab provides two different types of rules for grouping APs. See the sections below for instructions on configuring each type.

# **Auto Group Rules**

AirMagnet Enterprise comes with several built-in "automatic" AP Group rules. If you enable them, they will automatically clump all devices meeting the criteria specified in the rule under a single AP Group. This is helpful if your company uses devices from a specific vendor; Enterprise will recognize those devices and group them accordingly. To see the criteria that the auto group rules use, select one and click the "edit" button. See Figure 13-25.

Auto Group AP Rule	0
Vendor ID: Aruba	
Media Type: a 💌	
MAC address last hex-digit starting 8	
Number of contiguous MAC address: 8	
MAC address order	
Ascending     O     Descending	
OK Cancel	

#### Figure 13-25: Auto Group Rule Configuration

The table below describes the various configuration fields for auto group rules.

### Table 13-18: Auto Group Rule Configuration

Field	Description
Vendor ID	This field allows you to specify the vendor name that the rule will apply to.
Media Type	This field specifies what device media type the rule is intended to classify.
MAC address last hex-digit starting	Select the hex digit you wish the grouping to start from.
Number of contiguous MAC address	Select the number of consecutive devices you wish to classify in the group.
MAC address order	This determines whether your rule will count up or down towards your specified maximum.

# **Manual Group Rules**

The lower half of the AP Grouping tab allows you to set up manual groups for your devices. Using this feature, you can create your own AP Group name and then select exactly which devices you wish to be classified under it. To create a new group, simply click the "Add" button.

Manual Group	$\otimes$
New AP Group Name:	
ОК	Cancel

Figure 13-26: Manual Group Configuration

After entering your new AP Group name, click OK, and then simply click the devices you wish to add to it. Whenever you select a device, a drop-down box will appear to the right of its name, allowing you to select which group it belongs to. See Figure 13-27.

AP Name	AP Group
00:18:11:62:A6:F0 - 802.11g	NewGroup 🦰
00:18:63:D6:4F:97 - 802.11g	NewGroup
10.0.0.1 (10) - 802.11g	
10.1.8.1 (3) - 802.11g	NewGhup
169.254.139.245 - 802.11ag	
169.254.139.245 - 802.11g	
192.168.100.220 (1) - 802.11g	~
<	

Figure 13-27: Applying Manual Groups

# **Device Classification**

The Device Classification tab allows users to set up various "rules" that can be used to automatically classify new devices as they are detected. By setting up and activating classification rules, new devices can be automatically tagged to their appropriate ACL categories based on device vendor, SSID, or minimum signal strength.

#### To set up automatic device classification:

**1)** From the Manage Server Configuration window, click the Device Classification tab. The AirMagnet Server Configuration screen refreshes.

Sensor Not Console Device Classification	ifications Server Custom	Vendor IEEE C Zero Configura WLC	IUIs   tion   DTU	AP Grouping Database Shared Secre
Enable ACL in	tegration with oth	er vendors	Cor	fgure
	Device Class	incation Rules	1	
	Device Class	ification Rules		
	Device Class	ification Rules		

#### Figure 13-28: Device Classification Tab

**2)** Click Device Classification Rules to open up the Auto Device Classification Rules dialog box. See Figure 13-29.

Auto Device Classification Rules			×
+ ×	🕘 💿 🛛 Name	: New Rule	🔽 Enable
New Flule		Change the ACL status of <u>all Devices</u> to <u>Roque</u> for which <u>New Classification Type</u>	
🔽 Enable STA Association Inheritance			
OK Cancel	Te	est All Rules	

#### Figure 13-29: Device Classification Settings

- 3) Click 🛨 (Add new Classification Rule) to create a new rule to be customized.
- **4)** Use the right-hand pane to customize the rule's function. The rule may be modified by clicking on the hyperlinks in the rule description; for example, the user can click on "all Devices" and modify the rule to only apply to APs, stations, or Ad-Hocs as needed.
- **5)** If more than one criteria is needed, click on the Add... hyperlink to create additional specifications.

When multiple criteria are specified for a rule, the entries will be chained together using "and" or "or" operators. The user can remove criteria by clicking on the and/or operator and selecting Delete Statement.

6) Click OK when finished to save the rule. It will automatically be applied within 15 minutes.

# Importing ACL from Other Vendors

AirMagnet Enterprise also allows you to import ACL from other vendors. This feature lets the user import ACL data collected by comparable products by other device vendors.

To import ACL from another vendor's device:

1) Check the Enable ACL integration with other vendors check box. See Figure 13-30.

Enable ACL integration with other vendors	
$\mathbf{k}$	Configure
U	

Figure 13-30: Importing ACL from other vendors

2) Click Configure. The ACL Integration screen appears. See Figure 13-31.

		🔁 🖉 🔇
Vendor Info	Details	Integration time

#### Figure 13-31: Configuring AirWave Server information

**3)** Click + (Add Info). The ACL Integration Information dialog box appears. See Figure 13-32.

ACL Integration	Information 🛞
Type of integration :	AirMagnet XML Integration 🛛 💌
Perform Integration :	Every hour 🔽
ОК	Cancel

Figure 13-32: Importing an ACL

- 4) Click the down arrow and select an option from the Type of Integration drop-down list.
- 5) Select the integration frequency using the Perform Integration drop-down list. This specifies how often the system will attempt to import ACL information from the device.
- 6) Click OK to save the new settings, and click Close to close the ACL Integration dialog.
- 7) Click OK to save the settings.

Figure 13-33 shows all the ACL options that AirMagnet Enterprise supports. If you import from ACL File Integration, you input the name of the file you wish to import. Use the format below for the XML file: For the other options, you will need to enter the server name and username/ password.

Sample of XML file for AirMagnet XML Integration:

<Device Type="AP">

```
<MACAddress>06:24:01:C0:C6:FC-a</MACAddress>
```

<SSID>meru-eng</SSID>

<ACLStatus>0</ACLStatus>

<AliasName></AliasName>

<NodeName></NodeName>

<ACLToRogueTime></ACLToRogueTime>

<Owner></Owner>

<Note></Note>

<ACLGroupName></ACLGroupName>

<VIP>0</VIP>

</Device>

#### Table 13-19: Description of codes for XML Integration

Code	Description
<device type="AP"></device>	Specify type of device. There are three types: AP (Access Point), STA (Station), ADHOC (AD-HOC).
<macaddress>06:24:01:C0 :C6:FC-a</macaddress>	Specify the MAC address and media type of the current device, media type could be a, b, g, n.

Code	Description
<ssid>meru-eng</ssid>	The current SSID the device is using.
<aclstatus>0<!--<br-->ACLStatus&gt;</aclstatus>	Specify the ACL Status including Valid Known Device (In ACL "1"), Rogue Device (illegitimate, malicious "2"), Neighbor Device (belonging to a neighboring network "4"), Unknown Device "0".
<aliasname></aliasname>	An alias name in text format (optional).
<nodename></nodename>	Another name for the device.
<acltoroguetime><!--<br-->ACLToRogueTime&gt;</acltoroguetime>	A time in the following format: yyyy/mm/dd, used to record when the device becomes a rogue.
<owner></owner>	Used to specify the owner of the device (optional).
<note></note>	Provides more information about this device (optional).
<aclgroupname><!--<br-->ACLGroupName&gt;</aclgroupname>	The ACL Group Name in text format, users can add devices in different ACL groups (optional).
<vip>0</vip>	Specifying whether a device is a VIP or not. 0 means it is not a VIP device, while 1 means it is a VIP device

### Table 13-19: Description of codes for XML Integration

AirMagnet XML Integration AirMagnet XML Integration AirWave Integration ACL File Integration Cisco WLAN Controller Integration

Figure 13-33: Supported ACL Integration

# **Custom Settings**

The Custom tab allows users to customize the appearance of the Enterprise Console interface. Any changes made to the Custom tab are saved and applied any time Console is loaded after making the alterations. The Custom tab contains several different options to modify the user interface. See Figure 13-34.

Manage Server Configuration
Sensor Notifications Vendor IEEE OUts AP Grouping Console Server Zero Configuration Database Device Classification Custom WLC DTU Shared Secret
Skin Style: Classic 💌
Custom Skin Name:
Overall view style: Overall Style 1
Security Status
124 Critical security issues
<ul> <li>or organic security issues</li> </ul>
OK Cancel

### Figure 13-34: Custom Tab

Table 13-20 describes the use of each option.

Table 13-20: Custom Tab Modifications

Field	Description
Skin Style	This drop-down allows the user to select a skin style to apply to the interface. The Enterprise Console comes with three built-in skins, but users can download additional skins from the Internet if desired. <i>Skins use a standard .msstyles file for custom styles.</i>
Custom Skin Name	This field can only be used if the user has selected "Custom" from the Skin Style drop-down. Users can browse to the directory of their custom skins in order to apply them to the Console interface.
Overall View Style	This drop-down adjusts the appearance of the Overall View on the Start screen. Enterprise comes with three different styles for the Overall View.

# **WLC Settings**

The WLC tab allows collection of RSSI data from an AP's near device of interest, used as input to AirMagnet Enterprise devices locator/floor plan mapping. It allows IT staff access to realtime spectrum analysis remotely over any routed network-expanding cases where IT can reach, runing full Spectrum XT interface to troubleshoot interference problems. Users will benefit from expanded flexibility for sensor designs (without min. 3 sensors per floor) and more aggressive position on device location, enabling low cost options and saving time.

- Adding Cisco WLAN Controllers
  - 1) Click on the 🛨 icon to begin adding your Cisco WLAN Controller.
  - 2) In the IP address/Hostname field, enter in your Cisco WLAN Controllers IP or Hostname.
  - Enter in the Community String that you have setup on your Cisco WLAN Controller (A Read-Only community string is all that's needed).
  - 4) Select your SNMP version and Port. Click Ok when done.

Common SNMP parameters	
IP Address/Hostname	
Ip Address O Hostname	
Community String:	
SNMP Version:	v2c 💙
Port:	161
SNMP V3 Parameters	
Context Name	
User Name:	·
Auth Algorithm A	Auth Password
NO_AUTH	
Privacy Algorithm P	rivacy Password
NO PRIV	

Figure 13-35: SNMP Configuration window

Your WLC Controller list should look like the following:

	CHINDAY .
LAN IF Address	SNMP Version

Figure 13-36: WLC List

After about a minute you should see a new item appear in the sensor tree. It will contain the WLC, labeled using its IP address and all of the Cisco AP's that are connected to that WLAN Controller.



Figure 13-37: Sensor Tree

- Moving the Cisco AP's into place:
  - 1) In order to utilize the RSSI information from the Cisco AP's to help determine location, you will first need to drag and drop them onto the correct floor that they are currently located on. Right click on the floor that you are working on and select 'Move Sensors'.



#### Figure 13-38: Cisco AP Floorplan

**2)** Once you are done moving the Cisco AP's into place, Right Click again on the floor and select 'Refresh'.

By Default, all of the Cisco AP's that have been moved onto the floor will be located up in the left corner of your floor map. You will now need to move them to their correct location. Again, just drag and drop them on the floor map page. When complete, you should have your AirMagnet sensors + your Cisco AP's placed correctly on the floor map.



Figure 13-39: Cisco AP Floorplan

The WLC tab includes icons which allow the user to add a new controller, edit it, remove it or export/import a controller list. The WLC Update Interval option enables you to set how frequently to perform a WLC update.

Sensor	Notifications	Vend	or IEEE OL	lls	AP Grouping
Console	Server	Zero	Configurati	on	Database
evice Classifica	tion Custom	WLC	DTU	User	Shared Secret
WLC Update Int	s) for Location info erval: 1 minute	rmation.	~		
WLAN Control	ler List		+ 🛛	× 💽	<u> </u>
WLAN IP Ad	dress		SNMF	Version	
<					2

Figure 13-40: WLC Tab

# **DTU Settings**

Dynamic Threat Update (DTU) is the next generation answer for users to address new threats to their wireless networks between major releases of AirMagnet Enterprise. Through the user of custom signature files, new alarms can be added to a Policy on the fly. These new alarms will be indistinguishable from alarms that AirMagnet Enterprise ships with in both form and function. This interface is handled through the DTU tab on the Server Configuration screen, as seen below in Figure 13-41.

**Note:** For customers who do not provide internet access to their server farm VLANS and thus AirMagnet Enterprise servers are not able to retrieve DTU updates, the customer security team may create targeted firewall rules allowing the specific server access to the specific sites to pull the DTU update information. DTU gets its signatures from here: airmagnet.flukenetworks.com (209.220.161.135 and 209.220.161.140).

ensor	Notifica	tions	Vend	or IEEE OUIs	AP Gro	uping	Dev	ice Cla	ssification
Console		Server		Zero	Configuration		Database		
Custom		WLC		DTU	User		Shared Secret		
DTUS	ignatures:				View	Activ	rate [[	Delete	
Signature		Status	-			_			
2010 December 15 (Air101			Downloaded	5			_		
2010 December 17 (Air101			Downloaded						
2010 December 16 (Air101			Downloaded						
2010 0	December	20 (A	ir101	Downloaded					
20101	lovember	19 (A	ir1011	Downloaded					
2010 1	lovember	19 (A	r1011.	Downloaded					
< ]				00				2	
< Inquire ☑En	s Signature	Jownlo	ads of n	ew signature		Downl	) bad No	) DW	
< Inquire ☑En	s Signature able auto o	downlo	ads of n	ew signature	[	Downli	) bad Nor	2 DW	
< Inquire ☑En: ☑En:	Signature able auto o	downlo	ads of n	ew signature w signature	[	Downli	oad No	»	
< Inquire ⊻En: ⊻En: ∵En:	e Signature able auto o able auto o able DTU	downlo	ads of n	ew signature w signature	[	Downl	oad No	ÞW.	
< Inquire ⊻En ⊻En Lasts	Signature able auto o able DTU sync Time	downlo	ads of n on of ne Janua	ew signature w signature ny 03, 2011 09:2	[	Downli	oad No	2. DW	
<li>Inquire</li> <li>☑ En</li> <li>☑ En</li> <li>Laste</li> <li>Laste</li>	Signature able auto o able DTU sync Time sync status	a downlo activati	ads of n on of ne Janua Succe	ew signature w signature ny 03, 2011 092 ss Sync	[ [ 11:33	Downli	oad New.	DW.	
<ul> <li>Inquire</li> <li>Inquire</li></ul>	s Signature able auto o able DTU sync Time sync status sync Time	downlo activati	ads of n on of ne Janua Succe Janua	ew signature w signature ny 03, 2011 09:2 ss Sync ny 04, 2011 09:1	[ [ 11:33 12:57	Downl	oad Ne	ÞW	
<ul> <li>Inquire</li> <li>✓ En</li> <li>✓ En</li> <li>Laste</li> <li>Next</li> </ul>	a Signature able auto o able DTU sync Time sync status sync Time	a downlo activati	ads of n on of ne Janua Succe Janua	ew signature w signature ny 03, 2011 09:2 ss Sync ny 04, 2011 09:1	( [ ] 11-33 1257	Downlo	oad New.	2	

Figure 13-41: DTU tab

# Table 13-21: DTU Feature Components

Component	Function
Signature	This field has information on the signature files on the server. The data includes the date of their creation as well as the filename.
Status	This field shows which signature file is currently active.
View	This button will show information about the alarms contained within the signature file.
Activate	This button will activate the selected signature file and turn on its contained alarms in all profiles.
Delete	Delete the selected signature file.
Download Now	Initiates a download of signature files(s) from the AirMagnet server.

Component	Function
Load New	Allows the user to select a signature file manually to be loaded into the server.
Enable auto- download of new signature	Causes the server to automatically query the AirMagnet signature server for new signature files.
Enable DTU	Allows the DTU feature to be turned on or off.
Last Sync Time	Records the last time the Enterprise server successfully queried the AirMagnet signature server.
Last Sync Status	Reports the outcome of the last sync to take place.
Next Sync Time	Holds a record of when the next signature server sync will take place automatically.

# Table 13-21: DTU Feature Components

# Chapter 14: Automated Health Check (AHC)

# Introduction

The Automated Health Check (AHC) feature verifies availability and connectivity of the network from the perspective of a wireless real user, from the AP connection all the way to application services or the internet. It does this by simulating an actual client connection, fully authenticating to the enterprise network, then running various availability and performance tests against multiple network resources. Tests can be configured to connect to a specific Access Point (AP) or SSID in the wireless network environment, and can be run either manually or on a scheduled basis. The device that is used for the Automated Health Check must be in the ACL with OK status. The results and analysis can be viewed from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console UI.

# In order to enable the AHC feature, an additional license is required. For more information, please contact your AirMagnet/Fluke Networks sales representative.

The AHC feature may be enabled in the following two types of sensors:

- AirMagnet 52xx sensor models (hardware sensor)
- Software Sensor Agent (SSA software sensor)

# Enabling AHC mode on a sensor

**To enable a AHC in a sensor:** Right-click on the hardware sensor or software sensor in the sensor tree. Select **AHC mode**. On the AHC tab, check the box **Enable AHC Mode**.

### Notes regarding hardware sensors in AHC mode:

- The color of the sensor in the tree view will change to purple, indicating that it is set to AHC mode.
- The hardware sensor will no longer perform passive scanning and will only perform the AHC jobs. Thus, it is a best practice to have another hardware sensor (in non-AHC mode) in the area.
- Enabling a hardware sensor in AHC mode will reboot the sensor.

#### Notes regarding software sensors:

• When AHC mode is enabled on software sensor, the software sensor does not need to be rebooted.

# **Configuring AHC in the AME console**

From the Menu bar, select **Manage > AHC Jobs**. Under the AHC Jobs tab, click + to add new entry which will bring up the AHC Configurations screen.

*Note: The time filter selected in View Filter tab, does not apply to the list in the SSID (ACL=OK) drop down box and in the AP (ACL=OK) drop down box when configuring an AHC Job.* 

### Table 14-1: AHC Configuration dialog

Option	Description
Audit Name	The SSID of the target AP is auto-filled. However, any alpha-numeric text string may be typed here to identify this profile.
SSID	Choose this radio button to create a profile based on an SSID. In the case of a roaming SSID (multiple APs), the sensor will associate with the AP having the strongest signal.
АР	Choose this radio button to create a profile for a specific AP. This will auto-fill with the SSID of the AP. Note that the status of an AP must be OK in order for the AP to show up in this drop-down list.
Security Profile	A security profile will need to be established that corresponds to the security set-up of the target AP in order for the sensor to establish a connection when running the test. Click <b>New</b> to create a security profile. Once one or more security profiles have been created, a profile may be selected from the drop-down. With a profile selected, click <b>Edit</b> in order to edit an existing profile. A hardware sensor uses the AHC Security Profile as configured. SSA uses the security profile configured in Windows Zero Config on the machine where SSA client is installed on. The contents in the AHC Security Profile do not apply to SSA
Option	Description
------------------------------	---
Action Profile	The action profile establishes the type of test to run and the schedule for running the tests. Click <b>New</b> to create an action profile. Once one or more action profiles have been created, a profile may be selected from the drop-down. With a profile selected, click <b>Edit</b> in order to edit an existing profile. When using any of these special characters (%, /, +, ?, #, =, &) in the download path tests in AHC Action Profile, the download test might fail. The download file size is limited to 2MB for both hardware sensor and SSA regardless of the large size file configured by user. Examples: <b>Ping Host:</b> airmagnet.flukenetworks.com <b>FTP Server:</b> ftp:// <ftp-server-ip>/testdocument.txt (Make sure to supply the credential to access the FTP server) <b>Https server:</b> https://<ame-server-ip>/Doc/ Enterprise_User_Guide.pdf (Make sure to supply the credential to access the AME server) <b>Http server:</b> http://www.wireshark.org/download/docs/user-guide- us.pdf <b>Trace Route:</b> airmagnet.flukenetworks.com</ame-server-ip></ftp-server-ip>
Signal Strength Threshold	If the signal strength of the target AP falls below this threshold, the test will not be run.
Enable Quiet Mode	If the connection with the AP is established, the AHC job will skip the connection step and run the tests without attempting to re-connect first.
Manual Test	Once a profile is configured, click <b>Manual Test</b> to perform an ad hoc test. There must be at least one sensor enabled in AHC mode to run a test. This test only applies to hardware sensors. The test will run and a pop-up notification will open that indicates whether the test succeeded or failed. To end the test before completion, click <b>Cancel Test</b> .
ОК	Click <b>Okay</b> to save the profile. Click <b>Cancel</b> to close the AHC Configuration dialog without saving the profile.

# Table 14-1: AHC Configuration dialog

# Table 14-2: AHC Security Config dialog

Option	Description
Security Profile	Any alpha-numeric text string to name and identify this profile
Security Type	Choose the APs established authentication type from the drop-down menu.

Option	Description
Security Login Detail	Depending on the Security Type selected, the login details will reflect authentication options for that security type.
	<b>Key:</b> The security code for the Security Type selected. Check Show Characters to display actual characters rather than asterisks.

# Table 14-2: AHC Security Config dialog

### Table 14-3: AHC Action Profile Config

Option	Description
Action Profile	Any alpha-numeric text string to name and identify this profile
Audit Schedule	Use the radio buttons and calendar drop- down options to set up the schedule to run the AHC.
	<b>Time Out:</b> Specify the number of minutes the AHC will run before it is canceled.
	<b>Repeat:</b> Specify the number of times to repeat the schedule.
Ping Host	Type an IP address or URL to ping
FTP Server Https server	Type (or copy and paste) the path and file name.
Http server	For example: ftp://IPaddress/ftpfile.txt Use the supplied text boxes to include the user name and password if required.
Trace Route	Only used for SSA performance test. Type the IP address or URL.

# Table 14-4: Supported AHC Security Types

Security Type	Authentication	Data encryption
OPEN		
WEP(64 bits)	OPEN	

Security Type	Authentication	Data encryption
WEP (64 bits)	Shared	
WEP (128 bits)	OPEN	
WEP (128 bits)	Shared	
WPA-P/WPA2-P		TKIP/ AES-CCMP
WPA-E/WPA2-E	EAP-TLS	TKIP/AES-CCMP
WPA-E/WPA2-E	LEAP	TKIP/AES-CCMP
WPA-E/WPA2-E	PEAP	TKIP/AES-CCMP
WPA-E/WPA2-E	EAP-TTLS	TKIP/AES-CCMP

#### Table 14-4: Supported AHC Security Types

*Note:* The security types in Table 14-4 are only supported for hardware sensors. Software Sensor Agent (SSA) uses the security profile configured in Windows Zero Config on the SSA machine.

# Assigning AHC jobs to a sensor

Note: Up to five AHC jobs may be assigned to one sensor. This limit applies to both the hardware sensor and the SSA in AHC mode.

AHC jobs may be assigned to sensors using the AME console by two methods:

• In the Infrastructure screen, right-click the desired sensor, select **AHC mode** (If AHC mode is already checked, select **Properties**). Under the AHC tab, check the desired AHC Job. This will assign it to that particular sensor.

Sensor P	roperiies	$\otimes$
General	Sensor Setup Network Setup Wir	eless Blocking AHC
Wami scan : ✓En	ng: Enable sensor AHC mode will stop and rogue management functions vable AHC Mode ct AHC Job	all sensor normal
	Name	Schedule
	ahc-ent	Every 30 Minut(s)
	Cisco:92:94:3E-n	Every 30 Minut(s)

#### Figure 14-1: Sensor Properties AHC tab

• From the Menu bar, select **Manage > AHC Jobs**. Under the AHC Jobs tab > AHC Job Assignment, click the Sensor list link for each job to assign it to one or more sensors.

+ 🛛 🗙 📑 📑				OK Cancel
AHC Jobs Securi	ty Profiles Action Profiles S	Sensors		
fanual AHC for SSA	Name	Security Profile	Action Profile	AHC Job Assignment
	SSA - 1	wpa2-psk	qa	Sensor list for job SSA - 1
	1130-a	wpa2-psk	qa	Sensor list for job 1130-a
-	air-tek-01	wpa2-psk	qa2	Sensor list for job air-tek-01
	AHC Job Assignment			8

#### Figure 14-2: AHC job assignment

# **Viewing AHC Results**

Once any scheduled AHC Jobs have completed running, the Infrastructure view will display a check mark in the AHC Status column for the associated AP.

- 1) In Infrastructure screen, highlight an AP showing the AHC Result icon and click the Automated Health Check tab in the Details panel at the bottom.
- 2) Use the drop-down menu on the left to view jobs and trends:
  - Manual AHC Audit (manual jobs)
  - Schedule AHC Audit (scheduled jobs)
  - Trends (trends data can be exported to Microsoft Excel)

If the machine running AirMagnet Enterprise Console does not have Excel 2007 or Excel 2010 installed, the AHC result will not be able to export to Excel successfully.

When viewing the averaged AHC result for the particular SSID in the SSID List tab, the user can select the floor level or the sensor level in the sensor tree. There is no AHC result available at Campus/City level or the Building level in sensor tree.

Only the last month of AHC results are retained in the AirMagnet Enterprise system (30 days before the current day).

**Note:** AHC results pertaining to a particular Software Sensor Agent (SSA) may also be viewed on the SSA host machine. Right-click the SSA icon in the system tray and select "Show SSA Agent" – or – Start>Programs>AirMagnet Enterprise SSA>SSA.

#### Trends

The Trends option plots all the AHC results records for the selected AP over the time frame specified in the X axis. The Y axis plots the job completion time in milliseconds. If the job failed, zero milliseconds will be plotted for that job.

You may view data by selecting an option from the Trends drop-down:

With a Trend option selected, you may click Export to open the data in Microsoft Excel. Microsoft Excel (version 2007 or 2010) must be installed on the machine hosting the AirMagnet Console to use this feature.

# Part III: AirMagnet Remote Analyzer

# **Chapter 15: Introducing Remote Analyzer**

# **Chapter Summary**

AirMagnet Remote Analyzer (the Remote Analyzer hereafter) is part of the AirMagnet Enterprise network management system. Although it presents pretty much the same types of data as AirMagnet Enterprise Console does, the Remote Analyzer focuses exclusively on data captured by the specific AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor that is being selected. In this sense, the data shown on the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer user interface are sensor-specific. You can launch a separate Remote Analyzer session for each Sensor from AirMagnet Enterprise Console; you can also open multiple Remote Analyzer sessions at the same time.

This section provides a brief overview of the Remote Analyzer. It covers the following topics:

- Launching Remote Analyzer
- Major UI Components
- Major Screen Options
- Common Menu Options
- Applying View Filters
- Accessing Remote Spectrum Analyzer User Documentation
- Device Detection

# Launching Remote Analyzer

There are a number of ways to launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console:

- From a major screen of the Console, click Connect>Sensor....
- Select and click a Sensor icon from the location tree.
- From the AirWISE screen, double-click an alarm.



Figure 15-1: Start screen

# **Navigation Bar**

At the bottom left of the Remote Analyzer screen is the program's navigation bar, which contains navigation buttons for accessing different screens and tools. You can navigate from one screen to another using these buttons. See Figure 15-2.



Figure 15-2: Navigation Bar

You can expand the navigation bar for easier viewing by clicking and dragging the dotted line across the top of the buttons upwards. Depending on your computer's screen size and resolution, this may cause the pie chart above the navigation bar to vanish.

Table 15-1 contains brief descriptions of each of these buttons.

# Table 15-1: Navigation Bar and Buttons

Button	Description
1 Start	<b>Start</b> button opens the Start screen, which shows the overall health of the wireless LAN environment.
📵 Channel	<b>Channel</b> button opens the Channel screen, which allows you to visualize 802.11 traffic by channel.
W Interference	<b>Interference</b> button opens the Interference screen, which allows you to view the levels of interference each channel on your network is experiencing.
🚱 Infrastructure	<b>Infrastructure</b> button opens the Infrastructure screen, which displays the WLAN's structure and components.
<b>AirWISE</b>	<b>AirWISE</b> button opens the AirWISE screen, which lists the performance and security alarms detected by AirWISE.
Top Traffic Analysis	<b>Top Traffic Analysis</b> button displays the top 10 bandwidth consumers in the wireless LAN, and allows you to view many other common charts.
Reports	<b>Reports</b> button allows you to view custom and default reports, including compliance and alarm detail pre-generated reports.
Decodes	<b>Decodes</b> button opens the Decode screen, which displays the 802.11 packet summary in real time.
💱 WiFi Tools	<b>WiFi Tools</b> button opens the Tools screen, which contains more than a dozen easy-to-use WLAN tools for you to choose from.

# **View Filter**

The View Filter tab located in the top right portion of Remote Analyzer user interface provides the user with an easily accessible means of filtering the data displayed. To access the different filter options, simply move the mouse cursor over the tab and the View Filter pane will expand. See Figure 15-3.

View Filter	-12	.≤
Enable Channel Filter	Apply	N.
Enable SSID Filter		ter
Enable Device Filter Check All		
Enable AirWISE Filter	Uncheck All	Ho
Channel 🔕 SSID Device AirWIS	E	∿≁To
🛨 🔽 🛛 Include 5 GHz Channels		

Figure 15-3: View Filter Pane

The View Filter pane automatically collapses when you click an area outside of it. You can anchor the pane to keep it visible by clicking the thumbtack icon in its upper-right corner.

## **Applying Filters**

As shown in Figure 15-3, the View Filter pane contains four tabs: Channel, SSID, Device, and AirWISE, each representing a specific type of filters. You may filter on any or any combination of the four categories. By default, all filters are turned off. If you wish to enable a given filter category, you must first check the corresponding check box in the top portion of this pane. Then you need to click to open the corresponding filter tab below to select the entries to be filtered, i.e., channels, SSIDs, devices, or AirWISE alarms. You then need to make your desired selections individually or use the Check Al I button. Finally, you need to click the Appl y button to activate your filters.

#### **Channel Tab**

The Channel filter allows you to define the channels whose data are shown on the screen. It differs from changing the channel scan settings (see "Configuring SmartEdge Sensor's 802.11 Settings" on page 399) in that by using the View Filter, you are simply altering the data that will be displayed, not the data that are actually processed. In other words, Remote Analyzer will continue to monitor the unchecked channels, but it will not display data from them until you disable the filter.

#### **SSID** Tab

The SSID filter allows you to display data regarding specific SSIDs of interest. As with the channel filter, it affects the data display only. Once you disable the filter, data detected from other SSIDs will appear onscreen as well.

#### **Device Tab**

The Device filter allows you to define the devices of interest to be shown on the screen. For example, you can filter out devices that have been inactive for a certain period of time or those whose signal strength fall below a certain value.

#### **AirWISE Tab**

The AirWISE filter allows you to specify alarms to be shown onscreen based on the level of severity you specify. This way, you can focus your attention more on alarms that are of great interest to you.

# **How-To Guide**

The tab located below the View Filter opens up an interactive guide that helps the user troubleshoot problems or configuration issues for the wireless environment. The guide contains links that allow the user to select from a variety of common wireless network scenarios. The major categories are:

- Device Monitoring Issues
- Remote Analyzer Configuration
- Troubleshooting WLAN Networks
- Security Auditing
- Performance Auditing
- 802.11n Troubleshooting

After selecting the desired option, the user is presented with a step-by-step process for analyzing and repairing the issue at hand. Links contained within the steps help the user easily navigate to the necessary screens within Remote Analyzer itself. You can activate the How-To guide from any major Remote Analyzer screen by clicking the tool button along the right edge of the user interface, as shown in Figure 15-4.



Figure 15-4: How-To guide main page

# **Toolbar**

Across the top of Remote Analyzer is a toolbar that contains a collection of buttons and dropdowns that provide tools for using the program. While some contents of the toolbar may be available only on certain screens, the major options remain the same on all major screens. Figure 15-5 shows the common options on the toolbar.



Figure 15-5: Common tools

Table 15-2 describes the common tool options on the toolbar and their functions.

# Table 15-2: Common Toolbar Options

ΤοοΙ	Description
Ele •	<ul> <li>The Fill e menu provides the following command options:</li> <li>Open – brings up the Open dialog box which allows you to browse for and open a file in a .amc, .ecp, or .cap format.</li> <li>Close – closes the file currently opened on the screen.</li> <li>Save – saves the data the application has captured as a file using any of the supported formats. See Open above.</li> <li>Save As – saves the file currently opened on the screen using a different file name or format.</li> <li>Configure – Opens the Ai rMagnet Config dialog box which allows you to set or change the settings of the application.</li> <li>Recent Files – Shows a list of recently opened files.</li> <li>Reset – This option erases all collected data from the buffer, effectively restarting Remote Analyzer.</li> <li>Exit – Closes the application.</li> </ul>
2.4/5 GHz 🔻	<ul> <li>The Band button allows you to select one of the following 802.11 bands you wish to scan:</li> <li>2.4 GHz (for 802.11b/g/n channels)</li> <li>5 GHz (for 802.11a/n channels)</li> <li>2.4/5 GHz (for 802.11a/b/g/n)</li> </ul>
<b>*</b>	The Confi gure button contains two options in its drop-down menu: Confi gure and Pol i cy Management Note: Policy Management is not available in the Remote Analyzer interface. Policies for AirMagnet Enterprise sensors must be applied using the Enterprise Console. See Chapter 12, "Managing Policy Profiles" for more details.
%-	This button allows you to show data on screen either by percentage or by dBm.
> 81 🖬	These buttons allow you to control the application's live capture mode. They are from left to right, Start Li ve Capture, Pause Li ve Capture, and Stop Li ve Capture. Note: Pause Live Capture applies only to the Decodes screen.
	The Vi ew Reports button allows you to view reports based on data on the current screen and to set up your printer settings.
	The Import-Export button allows you to import or export an ACL as well as some important data captured by the application.

ΤοοΙ	Description
<u>.</u>	<ul> <li>The Hel p button contains three options in its drop-down menu:</li> <li>Contents – opens Remote Analyzer's online Help.</li> <li>About – opens the About AirMagnet dialog box which contains important information about this product.</li> <li>Check Update – allows to check the availability of software update.</li> </ul>

#### Table 15-2: Common Toolbar Options

# Working on Start Screen

Remote Analyzer's Start screen serves as a dashboard of your WLAN and is loaded with comprehensive, summarized information about RF signal quality, network infrastructure, security and performance status, and frame communication in your wireless LAN environment. You can get to the Start screen when you launch the program or by clicking from the Navi gati on Bar if you are on another screen.

By default, Remote Analyzer starts in live capture mode, as indicated by Li ve Capture on its title bar. (Refer to Figure 15-1.) From the Start screen, one can easily drill down to a specific channel, a WLAN component (e.g., an AP or client station), or a security or performance alarm for further information or analysis.

# **Start Screen UI Components**

As shown in Figure 15-1, Remote Analyzer's Start screen can be divided into the following sections as indicated by the boxed areas, each showing a specific type of information of the wireless network. On the left, from top to bottom, are the RF Signal Meter, 802.11 Information and Alarm Summary, and Frame Address Type Table. On the right, from top to bottom, are Device Data and Alarm Details.

## **Toolbar Options**

The Start screen's toolbar contains several tools that are available only on this screen: the text-search tool, the Easy View button, and OK/Rogue buttons. See Figure 15-6.

Eile 🔹 2.4/5 GHz 💌 🍪 👻 % 🔹 🔝 🔳 🗮 🖶	т 💐 📄 ок 🖪 💮 Easy View т 📄 т 🕜 т
------------------------------------	----------------------------------

#### Figure 15-6: Start Screen Toolbar

#### **Text-Search Tool**

The text-search tool allows you to easily find a node based on device name, AP Group, MAC address, or SSID on the Device Data section of the Start screen. Simply enter your search criteria into the box and click the a (Find in this view) button. Click the button repeatedly to continue finding the next device that meets your criteria.

#### **Easy View Button**

The Easy Vi ew button allows you to open a drop-down menu that contains the preconfigured viewing options for you to choose from:

- Vi ew by SSID— This option allows you to sort all devices in the Device Data section by SSID.
- Vi ew by Devi ce This option groups all devices by device name. It is especially useful if you have multiple devices using the same name.
- Vi ew by Medi a Type—Devices will be grouped based on their media types: 802.11a devices show up first, then 11b, 11g, and 11n. If your devices use a different media type (such as FCC 4.9GHz), they show up only if your card supports that mode.
- Vi ew by Channel This option sorts devices based on the channel on which they are detected.
- Vi ew by Node Type This (default) option allows you to sort all devices by device type (i.e., AP, STA, or Ad-Hoc).
- Vi ew by 802. 11n This option allows the user to view only 802.11n devices currently active. Note that this option only appears if a supported 802.11n adapter is in use.
- Advanced This option allows you to customize the way devices are sorted. After it is selected, a new grey field will appear above the Device Data pane. You can drag and drop column headings into this field to define your sorting tree structure. For example, if you wish to sort based on Type first, then channel, and then device name, drag the Type column heading into the grey area first, followed by the Channel heading, and finally the Device heading. The devices will be sorted accordingly. To remove a heading from your tree, simply drag it back into the column headings below.

#### **OK/R(ogue) Buttons**

The OK and R buttons next to the Easy Vi ew drop-down menu allow you to mark a selected device as authorized or rogue device with a click of the button. Simply select the device of interest in the Device Data pane and click the status option (OK or R) you wish to use. The changes will be immediately reflected in the ACL column of the Device Data pane.

#### **RF Signal Meter**

The upper-left part of the Start screen is the RF signal meter, which provides an overview of RF signal quality on all available channels, each represented by a bar. The bars implement a high watermark feature that shows the highest point each channel has reached within a user-specified interval (configurable via the General tab of the Configure menu). See Figure 15-7.



Figure 15-7: Signal meter

#### **RF Signal Quality Codes**

As seen from the screen, the channel bars are color-coded, and the colors change dynamically to reflect the changes in RF signal quality. Also note that the color coding schemes for 802.11a and 802.11b/g differ slightly, as shown in Figure 15-7.

For 2.4-GHz (802.11b/g/n) channels, RF signal quality is color-coded as follows: (Refer to the upper part of Figure 15-7):

- **Green** means that access points (APs) and/or stations (STs) are being detected on the channel. If an unassigned channel shows bright green, it may indicate that there are RF signals coming from APs of a neighboring business or from some other unknown sources, possibly rogue APs. In this case, actions should be taken to look into the sources of all unidentified RF signals.
- **Brown** denotes cross-channel interference or station probing are being detected on the channel. Cross-channel interference is common in an 802.11 network because 802.11 channels tend to overlap each other. Therefore, an AP transmitting RF signals on Channel 2 will inevitably cause noticeable interference on Channels 1 and 3. This is why APs should be assigned to non-overlapping channels. For example, if you have three APs and Channels 1 through 11 available, you may want to assign the APs to Channels 1, 6, and 11, respectively, to minimize the chances of cross-channel interference.
- **Red**—indicates that noise is being detected on the channel. If you have 2.4-GHz cordless phones, Web cameras, microwave ovens, or similar devices operating in the same frequency spectrum, you may see a noise level (red bar) above 10% or 75 dBm. Channel noise could cause high packet error rates and disrupt wireless transmission, resulting in poor network performance or unstable network connectivity.

For the 5-GHz 802.11a/g/n channels, RF signal quality is color-coded as follows:

- Light Blue indicates that access points (APs) and/or stations (STs) are being detected on the channel.
- **Dark Blue** indicates that cross-channel interference or station probing is being detected on the channel.
- **Red**—indicates that noise is being detected on the channel.

#### **Expanded RF Graphs**

You can expand the channel view by clicking (Expand) in the upper-right corner of the signal meter. This allows you to view signal level (Green/Brown), noise level (Red), signal/ noise ratio (Yellow), and interference score (Off-white) in separate graphs. See Figure 15-8.



Figure 15-8: Expanded signal meter

The interference score graph gives you a quick view of the interference currently seen on each channel. For a more detailed view, click the channel of interested and you will be taken to the Interference page with that channel selected.

You can customize the channel scan list by eliminating unused channels and changing the scan frequency (see "Configuring System Settings" on page 251). This allows you to focus your attention on capturing traffic on known active channels while still keeping an eye on the other channels for rogue APs and stations.

You can restore the signal meter to its original state by clicking **(Col l apse)** in the upperright corner of the expanded signal meter screen. Refer to Figure 15-7.

**Tip:** Double-clicking a channel in the signal meter will take you directly to the Channel screen.

## 802.11n 20-/40-MHz Channels

With an AirMagnet-supported 802.11n wireless network adapter, Remote Analyzer is also able to scan 802.11n data traffic on the 20- and 40-MHz channels. The 40-MHz wide band is denoted by a wide bar in the RF Signal Meter section on the Start screen. See Figure 15-9.

Start
Signal Level 2.4GHz(802.11b/g/n) 🕣
Noise Level(%) 100
0
Signal/Noise(%) 100
0
Interference Score
0
<b>1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14</b>

Figure 15-9: 20-/40-MHz channels

# 802.11 Information

The **802.11 Information** is an visual summary of your wireless LAN infrastructure. It categorizes all the components or devices detected on your wireless network and shows the total number of components or devices in each category. See Figure 15-10.



Figure 15-10: 802.11 information

**Tip:** Highlighting a node such as SSID, Ad-Hoc, AP, or STA allows you to display the network infrastructure information in the pie chart below; double-clicking an entry takes you directly to the Infrastructure screen.

# **AirWISE Advice**

Below the 802.11 Information is a section entitled AirWISE Advice, which categorizes all the alarms detected on your WLAN into security and performance. There are four sets of digits for each category, representing different levels of severity. The digits, from left to right, represent alarms that are Critical, Urgent, Warning, or Informational. See Figure 15-11.

	<ul> <li>➡ AitWISE Advice</li> <li>➡ Security IDS/IPS (6,103,21,0)</li> <li>➡ Performance Violation (0,7,70,0)</li> </ul>
44.	Air/MISE advice

Figure 15-11: AirWISE advice

Highlighting an alarm category allows you to display in the pie chart the percentage of alarms of different severity levels; double-clicking an alarm category takes you directly to the AirWISE screen.

# **Pie Chart**

This section summarizes the RF data in the form of a pie chart. It provides an easy visual display of the selected RF data. See Figure 15-12.



Figure 15-12: Pie chart

*The content of the pie chart depends on the item selected from the 802.11 Information and AirWISE Advice sections of the Start screen.* 

**Tip:** To display the pie chart, you may need to maximize the size and/or resolution of your screen. You may also need to have the signal meter in a collapsed state.

## **Packet Frames Summary**

In the lower-left corner of the Start screen is a tabulation of packet frames Remote Analyzer has detected. The frames are categorized into four categories: broadcast, multicast, unicast, and CRC. See Figure 15-13.



Figure 15-13: Packet frames summary

By default, the packet frames summary pane is hidden from view. The user has to enable it by clicking File>Configuration. . . >General > Show Frame Statistics>OK.

Table 15-3 briefly describes each of these frames.

**Table 15-3: Summary of Packet Frames Transmission** 

Frame Type	Description
Broadcast	Broadcast is a term used to describe communication where data are sent for one point to all other points. In other words, there is just one sender, but the information is sent to all connected receivers.
Multicast	Multicast is a communication pattern in which a source host sends a message to a group of destination hosts simultaneously.
Unicast	Unicast is a term used to describe communication where data are sent from one point to another point. There are only one sender and one receiver.
CRC	Cyclic Redundancy Checks are used to verify packet information and reduce the potential for errors.

The Total Frames field displays the total number of frames that have been detected on the network so far. The field to its right allows you to view how much (the percentage) each frame type accounts for in the total number of frames. Simply click the down arrow and select from the drop-down menu the frame type you wish to view.

## **Device Data**

The upper right-hand side of the Start screen is the Device Data section which summarizes the data about all the wireless devices detected on your WLAN. See Figure 15-14.

<b>V</b> 🕑	4	Device	MAC	.11	S	0	Security	0	SSID	ACL	BI	^
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	QA_VoFi_2	00:14:A8:44:13:20	g	51	2	Encrypted	N	QACiscoVoice	R	100	_
<b>V</b>	4	Edimax:0B:8C:C4	00:1F:1F:0B:8C:C4	n	0	2	Encrypted	N	anygate	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	QA_VoFi_2	00:0F:34:A7:78:13	g	0	0	Encrypted	N	QAVocera	OK	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	AP-10(BG)	00:14:69:F3:16:31	g	34	2	WPA-P	N	AirMagnetGuest	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	QA_VoFi_2	00:0F:34:A7:78:12	g	0	0	WPA2-P	N	QAVOFI	OK	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	AP-10(BG)	00:14:69:F3:16:30	g	35	2	WPA2-E	N	Air2	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	QA_VoFi_2	00:0F:34:A7:78:11	g	0	0	WPA-P	N	QASpectralink	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	QA_VoFi_2	00:0F:34:A7:78:10	g	0	0	Encrypted	N	QACiscoVoice	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	D-Link:EC:5D:CB	00:1B:11:EC:5D:CB	g	0	2	WPA2-P	N	Amicus_G1	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	DeltaNet:15:C4:E9	00:30:AB:15:C4:E9	b	0	0	Open	N	Wireless	R	100	
<b>V</b> 3	Ŀ	Netgear:9E:85:48	00:18:4D:9E:85:48	g	31	2	WPA-P	N	chopper	R	100	
<b>4</b>	Ŀ	Cisco-linksys:DB:88:81	00:12:17:DB:88:81	g	35	3	WPA-P	N	QA-linksys-WRT54G-LAB	R	100	
<b>4</b>	Ŀ	Symbol:9E:A7:29	00:A0:F8:9E:A7:29	b	27	3	Open	N	qa_symbol@QA_lab_in_s	R	100	
<b>4</b>	Ŀ	AP-12(BG)	00:11:5C:4D:E8:F1	g	15	3	WPA-P	N	AirMagnetGuest	R	100	
<b>4</b> 4	Ŀ	AP-12(BG)	00:11:5C:4D:E8:F0	g	10	3	WPA2-E	N	Air2	R	100	
<b>V</b> 5	Ŀ	00:11:22:33:44:55	00:11:22:33:44:55	g	0	0	802.1×	N	wIPS_Attack	R	1	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	00:11:22:33:44:66	00:11:22:33:44:66	g	0	0	Open	N	wIPS_Attack	R	69	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	Cisco-Linksys:95:48:E9	00:1D:7E:95:48:E9	n	36	3	Open	N	linksys	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	Cisco-Linksys:0F(BB)F0	00:1D:7E:0F:88:F0	g	27	3	Open	N	linksys-g-tv	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	1200-Calibratio	00:14:A8:53:66:40	g	0	0	Encrypted	N	1200-calibration	R	20	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	AP-11(BG)	00:11:5C:44:5E:B1	g	16	2	WPA-P	N	AirMagnetGuest	R	100	
<b>V</b>	Ŀ	AP-11(BG)	00:11:5C:44:5E:B0	g	17	2	WPA2-E	N	Air2	R	100	
<b>V</b>	4	AP-13(BG)	00:11:5C:4D:E9:11	g	6	2	WPA-P	N	AirMagnetGuest	R	100	
<b>V</b> 7	Ŀ	AP-13(BG)	00:11:5C:4D:E9:10	g	0	0	WPA2-E	Ν	Air2	R	100	~
2		e Million en es			~ *	-			o. o	-	100	Ť

Figure 15-14: Device data

The devices are organized into three categories, as indicated by the collapsible sections: APs, Ad-Hocs, and STAs. You can choose to display a certain category of devices by clicking the '-' button on the fields that you wish to omit to collapse them (for example, to view stations only, collapse the AP and Ad-Hoc sections). The table contains 30 data fields, including Channel, Device/MAC Address, Display 802.11, Signal Strength, Noise Level, Signal-to-Noise Ratio, Security Mechanisms, TKIP & MIC, Bridge Mode, SSID, ACL Status, Rogue in Network, Beacon Interval, Number of Stations, Preamble, PCF/DCF, Latitude, Longitude, Altitude, Distance, First Seen Time, and Last Updated Time.

You can sort the data by any category simply by clicking the title of that column, e.g., SSID. Use the scroll bar at the bottom of the table to view all the data contained in the table. You can also customize the number of columns of data to be displayed.

*In* Figure 15-14, "*n*" *in the .11 column denotes an 802.11n device. An 802.11n wireless network adapter is required in order for Remote Analyzer to detect 802.11n devices on the network.* 

#### To add/remove display columns:

- 1) Right-click anywhere in the data display field and select "Set Display Columns" from the menu. The Field Chooser dialog will appear.
- **2)** Drag-and-drop the column headings from the dialog box into the columns in the table. The heading you dragged in will be added to the Start page.
- **3)** Reverse Step 2 to remove a heading from the table.
- **Tip:** Double-clicking a field in the alarm column takes to the AirWISE screen, which shows all alarms detected from that device; double-clicking in any other column takes you directly to the Infrastructure screen.

Table 15-4 briefly describes the data shown in Figure 15-14.

lcon	Description
Туре	<ul> <li>Shows the category of the device which can be one of the following:</li> <li>AP</li> <li>STA</li> <li>Ad-Hoc</li> </ul>
Alarms	Displays alarms involving the device. An alarm (bell) icon appears in this column if the device has triggered alarms.
Channel	<ul> <li>All available channels detected on the WLAN:</li> <li>Red = Alarms are detected on the channel.</li> <li>Yellow = No alarm is detected on the channel.</li> </ul>
Active Time for Device	<ul> <li>Displays the current status of the device. The icon is color-coded to display how long the device has been active:</li> <li>Green = Device has been active within the last 5s.</li> <li>Yellow = Inactive within the last 5-60s.</li> <li>Red = Inactive within 60-300s.</li> <li>Grey = Inactive for more than 300s.</li> </ul>
AP Group	Shows AP group names if you have set up the AP Grouping feature. See "AP Grouping" on page 280 for more information

lcon	Description
Device	<ul> <li>Displays the name of the device. Often, the name will default to the device's MAC address. This field (and the MAC Address field below) is color-coded to display the activity status of the device:</li> <li>Green = The device has been active within the last 5 seconds.</li> <li>Yellow = The device has been inactive between the last 5~60 seconds.</li> <li>Red = The device has been inactive between the last 60~300 seconds.</li> <li>Grey = The device has been inactive for more 300 seconds.</li> </ul>
MAC Address	Displays the device's MAC Address. This field uses the same color-coding conventions as the Device field (above).
802.11	<ul> <li>Type of 802.11 media, i.e., 802.11b or 802.11g, the device is using.</li> <li>Green = 802.11b</li> <li>Orange = 802.11g</li> <li>Blue = 802.11a</li> <li>Green/Blue = 2.4 GHz 802.11n/5 GHz 802.11n</li> </ul>
Signal	Displays the signal strength in % or dBm.
Noise	Displays the noise level in % or dBm.
Signal-to-Noise Ratio	Displays signal-to-noise ratio measured in % or dBm.
Interference Score	Displays the interference score of the channel.
Security Mechanisms	<ul> <li>Indicates the security mechanisms used on the device:</li> <li>WPA-P = WPA-Personal</li> <li>WPA-E = WPA-Enterprise</li> <li>WPA2-P = WPA2-Personal</li> <li>WPA2-E = WPA2-Enterprise</li> <li>VPN = PPTP, IPsec, Secure Shell, etc.</li> <li>Open = no security mechanism in place</li> <li>Encrypted = packets are encrypted, but the specific encryption mechanism is not known</li> <li>? = Security mechanism is unknown</li> <li>Devices utilizing multiple SSIDs will display the security settings for each SSID implemented, separated by commas.</li> </ul>

lcon	Description
TKIP/MIC	<ul> <li>Shows TKIP/MIC security settings:</li> <li>Y = Enabled;</li> <li>N = Disabled;</li> <li>U = Unknown.</li> <li>Devices utilizing multiple SSIDs will display the security settings for each SSID implemented, separated by commas.</li> </ul>
Bridge Mode	<ul> <li>Y = Bridge Mode;</li> <li>N = Non-Bridge Mode.</li> </ul>
SSID	Displays the SSID of the device.
ACL Status	Shows the ACL status of the device. <b>Note:</b> When Remote Analyzer is launched for the first time upon installation, all devices detected are shown as <b>U</b> ( <b>Unknown</b> ). The user has to change the ACL status of all the devices one by one. This can be done by right-clicking a device and then selecting <b>Rogue</b> <b>Device</b> if it is a rogue device or <b>Valid Device</b> and then a specific ACL group from the submenu if it is a known, valid device on the network. All valid devices are marked by <b>OK</b> . Once a device's ACL status is marked, it will show up on the Start screen with same ACL status the next time you launch the application if the same device is detected. However, if you all devices are marked <b>R</b> ( <b>Rogue</b> ), all devices will show up as <b>U</b> (Unknown) if you restart the application after exiting it.
Rogue in Network	Shows rogue devices traced inside the enterprise network.
BI	Shows Beacon Interval (in milliseconds)
Associated AP	Displays the name of the AP that the device is associated with.
#STA	Shows the number of stations associated.
Preamble	<ul><li>Shows the preamble value which can be either of the following:</li><li>Long</li><li>Short</li></ul>
PCF/DCF	Displays whether Point Coordination Function or Distributed Coordination Function is being used.
Latitude	Shows the latitude of the device (GPS only).
Longitude	Shows the longitude of the device (GPS only).
Altitude	Shows the altitude of the device (GPS only).
Distance	Shows the distance of the device (GPS only).
First	Displays the time the first packet was received.

lcon	Description
Last	Displays the time the last packet was received.
Cell Power	Shows the power level at which the AP is transmitting in dBm.
Note:	The following are applicable to View by 802.11n only.
Tx Ch Width	Shows supported Tx channel width.
Rx Ch Width	Defines the channel width that may be used to transmit to the AP or STA.
РСО	<ul><li>Shows the PCO status which can be either of the following:</li><li>PCO active in the BSS</li><li>PCO inactive</li></ul>
Greenfield Supported	<ul> <li>Indicates whether Greenfield transmission is supported, which can be either of the following:</li> <li>Y = Yes</li> <li>N = No</li> </ul>
SGI	(Short Guard Interval) Shows the Short Guard Interval for 20-MHz and 40-MHz.
2nd Channel	(Secondary Channel Offset) Indicates the offset of the secondary channel relative to the primary channel.
Operating Mode	Indicates the operating mode of the BSS from which protection requirements of HT transmissions are determined.
Non-Greenfield STA Present	<ul> <li>Indicates whether non-Greenfield stations are present, which can be either of the following:</li> <li>N = All stations are greenfield-capable.</li> <li>Y = One or more HT stations associated are not Greenfield-capable.</li> </ul>
Non-HT OBSS	<ul> <li>(OBSS Non-HT STAs Present)</li> <li>Y = Use protection due to OBSS</li> <li>N = No protection due to OBSS</li> </ul>
40 GHz Intolerant	For APs, this indicates whether BSSs within the range are required to prohibit 40- MHz transmissions; for STAs, it indicates to its associated AP that it is required to prohibit all 40-MHz transmissions within the BSS.
<b>RIFS Mode</b>	Displays FIFS mode.
Tx STBC	<ul> <li>(Tx STBC Supported) Indicates whether Tx STBC is supported, which can be either of the following:</li> <li>Y = Supported</li> <li>N = Not supported.</li> </ul>

lcon	Description
Rx STBC	<ul> <li>(Rx STBC Supported) Indicates the state of Rx STBC support, which can be one of the following:</li> <li>0 = Not supported</li> <li>1 = 1 stream</li> <li>2 = 2 one and two streams</li> <li>3 = One, two, and three streams</li> </ul>
LDPC	<ul> <li>Shows LDPC Coding Capability which cab either of the following:</li> <li>Y = Yes</li> <li>N = No</li> </ul>
SM Power Save	Displays SM Power Save.
Dual Beacon	<ul> <li>Indicates whether Dual Beacon is used:</li> <li>Y = Secondary beacon is transmitted by AP.</li> <li>N = No secondary beacon is used.</li> </ul>
Dual CTS Protection	<ul> <li>Indicates wether Dual CTS Protection is required:</li> <li>Y = Required.</li> <li>N = Not required.</li> </ul>
L-SIG TxOP Full Support	<ul> <li>Indicates whether L-SIG TxOP is supported:</li> <li>Y = All HT STAs support LSIG TxOP Protection.</li> <li>N = One or more HT STAs do not support LSIG TxOP Protection.</li> </ul>

# **Using Bubble Help**

The (Show/Hi de Bubbl e Hel p) button allows you to enable or disable the bubble help, which is a context-sensitive tip screen that is only available for the Signal Meter, 802.11 Information and AirWISE Advice, and Device Data sections of the Start screen. It provides helpful information these parts of the screen where text labeling is impossible to implement due to space constraints.

To use the bubble help, click and then mouse over an object in any of the those sections. Refer to Figure 15-15.

0	0	Device	MAC	.11	S		0	Security	0	SSID /	ACL	BI	First	Last
11	G	tech-cisco1200-	00:14:A8:53:4C:60	g	33	0	4	?	Ν	1	U	100	3/11 10:42:07	3/11 10:52
10	G	AP-11(8G)	00:15:F9:57:A0:22	а	24	0	0	?	Ν		U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
86	G	AP-13(BG)	00;15:F9:57:93:92	a	13	0	0	?	Ν		U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
6	•	QA_VoFi_1	00 1-E1-83-18-74		15	0	n	2	N		U	100	3/11 10:42:11	3/11 10:52
6	C	QA_VoFi_1	Detected cha	nnel	8	36			N	1	U	100	3/11 10:42:11	3/11 10:52
	6	Cisco:A9:13:C0				No al	arms	on device	1		U	0	3/11 10:42:46	3/11 10:51
ŝ.	G	AP-11(BG)	Device MAC address			AP-13 00:15	B(BG)	7:93:92	N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:08	3/11 10:52
0	G	AP-11(BG)	802.11 media typ	e		a			N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
4	G	AP-12(BG)	Signal strengt	h		13 %			N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:10	3/11 10:52
6	G	AP-10(BG)	Noise level	Noise level : 0 %					N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
6	G	AP-13(BG)	Interference	atio		13 %			N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-10(BG)	Security used			Unkn	own		N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:18	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-12(BG)	Bridge Mode			No			N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:19	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-13(BG)	@SSID						N	Air2	U	100	3/11 10:42:19	3/11 10:52
0	G	AP-11(BG)	# of stations	(ms)		100			N	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
4	G	AP-12(BG)	The first received	d pad	ket	3/11	10:42	:09	N	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:10	3/11 10:52
6	G	AP-10(BG)	G call Downor/dBr	pac	ket:	3/11	10:52	:13	N	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
б	G	AP-13(BG)	Cen Power(abn	9	8	19	_		N	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:09	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-10(BG)	00:14:69:F3:16:31	g	45	2	3	WPA-P	N	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:18	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-12(BG)	00:11:5C:4D:E8:F1	g	22	2	0	WPA-P	Ν	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:19	3/11 10:52
	G	AP-11(BG)	00:11:5C:44:5E:B1	g	19	0	0	WPA-P	Ν	AirMagnetGuest	U	100	3/11 10:42:19	3/11 10:52
							11			Contraction of the local diversion of the		-		

Figure 15-15: Using Bubble Help

## AirWISE Details

Below the Device Data section is the AirWISE section, which shows alarms data in two major categories, i.e, Security IDS/IPS v.s. Performance Violation. See Figure 15-16.

VikWISE			Secu	rity IDS/	IPS		
Configuration Vulnerabilities  Configuration Vulnerabilities  DS - Denial of Service Attack  DIDS - Security Penetration  P	Configuration IDS - Denial of IDS - Securit User Authen	Vulnerabilitie of Service Att / Penetration	ack ryption				
IFFE 802 11e & Volu/I AN isse	25	50	75	100	125	150	175
🔜 Filter Alarms By Device							



On the left are various types of alarms in each category; on the right is a bar chart that displays the total number of alarms contained in each category that you have selected.

In the lower left-hand corner of this section is the Filter Alarms by Device check box. Normally, the Alarm Summary section displays the alarms that have been generated by all the devices (i.e., APs, STAs, or Ad Hoc). However, if this check box is checked, the Alarm Summary section will only display alarms about the device, whether it is an AP, station, or ad hoc station, you select from the Device Data section.

# **Changing Operating Frequency**

Wireless devices can use different radio operating frequencies to transmit and receive packets on a wireless network, depending on the 802.11 wireless networking protocol being used. Remote Analyzer supports all 802.11 protocols, i.e., 802.11a/b/g /n. Since wireless devices built on different 802.11 standards use different operating frequencies, selecting or changing the operating frequency on Remote Analyzer forces the application to gather packets that are generated only by devices using a specific radio operating frequency. In so doing, it allows you to focus on network traffic involving wireless devices that are using a specific 802.11 protocol. The Operating Frequency drop-down menu lists all the operating frequencies supported by the wireless network card currently used on Remote Analyzer. Figure 15-17 shows the options that are available when an 802.11a/b/g/n wireless network card is used.



#### Figure 15-17: Operating Frequency Drop-Down Box

Changing operating frequency is just like physically changing the wireless network card. Remote Analyzer will empty all the packets captured in the buffer and then start capturing data using the new operating frequency. Any change in operating frequency is reflected in other parts of the UI that are affected. If you are on a screen other than the Start screen, selecting another band will take you directly to the Start screen.

#### 802.11 Protocols and Operating Frequencies

Table 15-5 briefly describes the operating frequencies used by different 802.11 wireless networking standards.

Protocol	Operating Frequency (GHz)	Typical Throughput (Mbps)	Maximum Data Rate (Mbps)	(Indoor) Range (Feet)	(Outdoor) Range (Feet)
80211a	5.15~5.25 5.25~5.35 5.745~5.825	23	54	~90	~300
80211b	2.4~2.5	4	11	~105	~330
80211g	2.4~2.5	19	54	~105	~330
80211n	2.4 and/or 5	74	248	~210	~480

#### Table 15-5: 802.11 Protocols and Operating Frequencies

## **Changing RF Signal Unit of Measurement**

By default, channel RF signal strength, noise level, and signal-to-noise ratio are displayed in percentage (%). However, you can change to dBm by clicking the %/dBm drop-down menu next to the media type button. See Figure 15-18.

%		
45	dBm	
	%	
_		_

Figure 15-18: dBm/% Drop-Down Box

Notice the changes in the Signal, noise, and signal-to-noise ratio fields in the Device Data section as you toggle between % and dBm.

#### Worldwide 802.11 a/b/g/n Radio Channel Allocation

Since regulatory rules dictate the radio frequencies (channels) and emission powers for 802.11 standards in various parts of the world, the number of channels available depends on the geographical location and the media band (2.4 GHz vs. 5 GHz) you select. Table 15-6 shows channel allocation for all both 2.4 GHz and 5 GHz media bands in major parts of the world.

Region/Country	2.4 GHz	5 GHz
Americas	1~11	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64, 100, 104, 108, 112, 132, 136, 149, 153, 157, 161, 165
Most part of Europe and Australia	1~13	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 60, 64, 100, 104, 108, 112, 116, 120, 124, 128, 132, 136, 140
France	$10 \sim 14$	36, 40 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64
Spain	10 ~ 11	36, 40 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64
Japan	$1 \sim 14$	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64,
Pacific Rim (China, Taiwan, Hong Kong, Singapore, Korea, etc.)	1~11	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64, 149, 153, 157, 161

#### Table 15-6: Worldwide Radio Channel Assignment

The Start screen displays the top-level information of your WLAN's RF environment. It is especially useful if you want to have a quick grasp of what is going on in or around your WLAN. However, keep in mind that the data on this screen are real-time and dynamic. Old data get erased as new data come in. It is for this reason that Remote Analyzer comes with a live capture feature that allows you to record (save) data so that they can be replayed at a later time for analysis. The data can be exported as well.

#### Accessing Data Reports

The integrated AirMagnet Reporter automatically converts all on-screen data into reports. The content of the reports are screen-specific, making them easy to view, analyze, share, and archive. You can access the reports by clicking Reports from the Navigation Bar or (Vi ew Reports).

*Detailed instructions on how to use the Reporter can be found in* Chapter 11, "Using the Reports Screen".

# Working on Channel Screen

You can drill down to the Channel screen by clicking any of the channel bars on the signal meter from the Start screen or by clicking room the Navigation Bar. The Channel screen lets you focus on a specific channel for detailed analysis. See Figure 15-19.



Figure 15-19: Channel screen

## **Channel Utilization and Throughput**

The top part of the screen consists of two signal meters: one for channel utilization and the other channel throughput. As a rule of thumb, 60% of utilization or 6 Mbps of throughput is a realistic upper limit for an 802.11b network. Constant high channel utilization with most traffic in 11 Mbps and low packet error rates may indicate that the 802.11b network may not have enough capacity to meet the needs of all its users. One possible solution would be to reduce the cell size and to add access points at strategic locations.

# **Channel Selection Pane**

The left-hand side of the screen contains the channel selection pane. Its contents vary depending on the media type you select. There are four columns in the channel selection pane: Channel , #AP, #STA, and #Ad-Hoc. These columns display the channel numbers and the number of APs, Stations, and Ad-Hoc devices on each channel.

Across the top of this part of the Channel screen are three radio buttons that represent the mode of the network. The buttons are:

- Lower 40 MHz If selected, the 40-MHz lower channel is shown. Both the legacy and HT packets can be transmitted in lower 40-MHz mode. Per 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is optional.
- **20 MHz** If selected, only shows 20-MHz channel. This mode focuses on the 20-MHz channel. According to the 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is mandatory.
- **Upper 40 MHz** If selected, the 40-MHz upper channel is shown. Both the legacy and HT packets can be transmitted in upper 40-MHz mode. Per 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is optional.

You can know whether any or all of these three modes are supported on a certain channel simply by clicking the channel number below. The mode will be automatically greyed out if it is not supported on that channel.

You can switch from one channel to another simply by selecting a from the list. Once a channel is selected, Remote Analyzer will lock on that channel until another channel is selected. The selected channel is indicated by the number inside the circle in the middle of the upper part of the screen. See Figure 15-20.



Figure 15-20: Focusing on one channel

The number "11" inside circle in Figure 15-20 indicates that the channel you are focusing on is a 20-MHz channel. However, a left arrow will appear below the channel number when a lower 40-MHz channel is selected and a right arrow will appear below the channel number when a upper 40-MHz channel is selected. Both arrows indicate that the channel you are focusing on is the primary channel in a 40-MHz channel. Furthermore, the left arrow indicates that the secondary channel is below the primary channel whereas the right arrow indicates that the secondary channel is above the primary channel.

The lower portion of the graph displays the speed at which packets are being transmitted on the selected channel. These fields are color-coded and correspond with the graphs above. If the entire graph is red (as shown in Figure 13-20), virtually all packets on your network are being transmitted at 1 Mbps.

#### Link Speed and Media Type

When you are using 802.11g, a/g, or a/b/g/n for your media type, a filter appears below the channel number, allowing you to toggle the data display between link speed and media type. Both link speed and media type are color-coded. Selecting by Speed will display the different rates at which data are being transmitted in the fields below the graphs; selecting by Medi a will display the media types that packets are being sent using.

#### Channel Data Summary

The middle-left part of the Channel screen summarizes various critical information about the selected channel.

On the top is a channel alarm summary. It shows the number of alarms triggered on the channel. Clicking 👽 will take you to the AirWISE screen, where a detailed explanation about the alarm(s) and expert advice are available.

Below the alarm summary is a list of RF data summary for the selected channel. All the data are displayed in frames or bytes. Each type of data is represented by an icon. You can choose to view the details of any of these data or hide them by clicking the plus or a minus sign next to the corresponding icon. You can also filter the data display either by Channel Rate or by Channel Total using the options from the drop-down menu in the top-right corner of the summary pane. See Figure 15-21.

Alarm 3 💞 Channel Total 🔻			
🗉 🐞 Speed			
🗉 📫 Media Type			
🗉 🔔 Alert	0		
🖃 🌉 Frames/Bytes	2059	1909157	
<ul> <li>Retry frames</li> </ul>	0	0%	
<ul> <li>Fragmented Frames</li> </ul>	345	16%	
🛨 📷 Ctrl. frames	1158	56%	
🛨 💏 Mgmt. frames	2	0%	
🛨 📇 Data frames	1	0%	
<ul> <li>CRC frames</li> </ul>	898	43	
— Ctrl. Bytes	40272	2%	
— Mgmt. Bytes	354	0%	
— Data Bytes	50	0%	
CRC error Bytes	1868481	97%	

Figure 15-21: Viewing channel data summary

Table 15-7 describes the screen information as shown in Figure 15-21.

#### **Table 15-7: Channel Screen Control Buttons**

Button	Description
🛃 🦆 Speed	Summarizes link speed of the channel.
🖽 📫 Media Type	• Summarizes the types of media discovered on the channel.
🔳 🔔 Alert	Lists frame error code information.

Button	escription	
Frames/Bytes	Divides frame and byte counts into retry frames, fragmented control frames, management frames, data frames, and CRC frames, etc.	l frames, error
🕀 🗊 Ctrl. frames	Summarizes control frames/bytes.	
击 밝혔 Mgmt. frames	Summarizes management frames/bytes.	
🕀 🔚 Data frames	Summarizes data frames/bytes.	

Table 15-7:	Channel	<b>Screen</b>	Control	<b>Buttons</b>
-------------	---------	---------------	---------	----------------

The Channel screen makes it easy to detect low link speeds, excessive retries, and cyclic redundancy check (CRC) errors.

#### **Device Data Graph**

The part of the Channel screen displays the various types of network data in the form of line chart. Across the top this screen are two filters: the one on the left provides up to a dozen types of data for you to choose from for the graph and the one on the right allows you to choose the number of graphs (from 1 to 6) to display at one time. See Figure 15-22.

Signal Strength	⊽	<b>≥</b> 1 <sub>7</sub>
		100
	····	
	MAN MAR	
mernan	Margan	10 miles
ALCONDO AND	Man and a show	
192.168.0.1	QA-dlinkdraft2-jav	47 🔨
Cisco-Linksys:95:48:E9	QA-TestNetwork-BC	17
192.168.12.1	AirMagnetNetwork	46
Cisco:59:A9:39	QA-350-2	17 😑
QA_VoFi_1	QASpectralink	19
QA-1200-7	QA-1200-7	38 —
D-Link:EC:5C:97	Amicus_N	23
QA_VoFi_1	QACiscoVoice	16
192.168.2.1	QA-TestNetwork-AT	41
QA-1200-7	QA-1200-32	37 💙

Figure 15-22: Device Data Graph for Selected Channel

Figure 15-22 shows the device data on the selected channel in the lower-right part of the Channel screen. Across the top are two filters: the Data Selector on the left allows you to select the type of data to display and the Graph Options on the right lets you choose to display the data in up to six individual mini screens.

The table below the graph contains information for the type of graph you have selected. The default graph (Signal Strength) displays the all the devices detected on the channel. Each device is coded with a unique color which corresponds to the color of the line chart above. If any of the devices has a value of zero on the far right, then it will not show on the graph at all.

## Analyzing Channel Occupancy

The Channel screen's Occupancy tab allows you to have a "bird's eye view" of RF spectrum usage by 802.11 devices in the 2.4- or 5-GHz frequency band (depending on which channel is selected). It shows in real time the state of occupancy (or usage) of all available channels and provides a simple and straightforward way for the user to know which channels are in use and which channels they should choose in case they want to select a channel for better signal quality (with less interference).

For each 802.11 device, the Channel Occupancy screen displays the following information:

- The device name and media type.
- The device's "center" channel (frequency), as indicated by the position of the redcolored square.
- The device's signal strength, as indicated by the intensity of the red coloring of the "center channel cell": the darker the red, the stronger the signal strength.
- The device's channel, as indicated by the numeric value in the center channel cell; for 40 MHz channels, 1 and -1 are used to indicated 40-MHz Upper and 40-MHz Lower channels, respectively. The center frequency indicated by the red square could shift left by 10 MHz for the lower 40 MHz mode or right by the same amount for the upper 40 MHz mode.
- The device's modulated spectrum usage, as indicated by the yellow cells in its row; and the device's un-modulated spectrum usage, as indicated by the light yellow cells in its row.



Figure 15-23: Channel screen showing channel occupancy
From Figure 15-23 above, we can make the following observations about the first 5 devices listed:

- 1) They are operating on 2.4-GHz Channel 1.
- 2) The 5th device has the weakest signal strength of the 5.
- 3) All 5 devices contribute modulated interference on Channels 2 and 3.
- All 5 devices contribute (at least some) un-modulated interference on Channels 4 through
   7.

We may also make the following observations about the 7th and 8th devices listed:

- 1) These devices are operating on 40 MHz (Lower), Channel 11.
- **2)** The modulated interference extends two additional cells on either side of the center frequency, as compared to the 20 MHz devices discussed above.
- 3) However little, the un-modulated interference extends all the way to Channel 1.
- **4)** We can see the 10-MHz shift in center frequency for the device (as indicated by the fact that the center channel is under Channel column 9, instead of 11).

It should be noted that the 2.4-GHz and 5-GHz channel occupancy differs from each other, in the fact that the 5-GHz channels are spaced 20 MHz apart, as compared to 5 MHz for the 2.4-GHz channels. Thus, devices will take up less cells in the 5-GHz view than the 2.4-GHz view.

## Working on Interference Screen

The Interference screen allows you to view the amount of signal interference that currently exists on a given channel. The selected channel's interference score is displayed numerically as well as graphed on the right of the device listing. The interference score indicates the extent to which signal interference impacts your network's performance. The larger the value, the severe the impact. See Figure 15-24.



Figure 15-24: The RF Interference Page

A channel's interference score is calculated based entirely on standard WiFi devices. Each device operating on the selected channel or on adjacent channels will generate interference on the channel you are focusing on. The displayed interference score adds up the interference from these devices and shows how much interference the channel is experiencing as a result. Each separate channel may have widely varying interference scores due to different numbers of devices operating in the adjacent channels.

The displayed interference score represents the total of all standard interference generated on the selected channel by 802.11 devices, i.e., APs, wireless stations, etc. Any non-802.11 interference will simply show up as noise, which you can view by selecting the Noise option in the graph below.

#### **Interference Score**

A channel's interference score is calculated based entirely on standard WiFi devices. Each device operating on the selected channel or on adjacent channels will generate interference on the channel you are focusing on. The displayed interference score adds up the interference caused by all these devices and shows you how much interference the channel is experiencing as a result. The interference scores may vary widely among channels due to the difference in the number of devices operating on their adjacent channels.

If you are using Remote Analyzer by itself (without Remote Spectrum Analyzer integration), the displayed interference represents the total of all standard interference generated on the selected channel by 802.11 devices, i.e., APs, stations, etc. Any non-802.11 interference will simply show up as noise, which you can view by selecting the Noise graph option in the lower right-hand corner of the screen. To identify the sources of noise (i.e., objects or devices that are causing this noise), you may purchase AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer and integrate it with Remote Analyzer.

## **Channel Interference Calculation**

802.11 defines RF transmit spectrum mask requirements for each of the modulation types supported by the standard. These requirements are used to limit the amount of interference an 802.11 device contributes to channels which are adjacent to the channel on which it is operating. As RF channels do not have exact edges, it is prudent that 802.11 devices employ filtering and/or other techniques to minimize the amount of RF energy they emit outside their operating channel when they transmit. While this "out-of-channel" interference is minimized, it can't be zero.

The following transmit spectrum masks are defined in the 802.11 standard (and/or its amendments):



Figure 15-25: Transmit Spectrum Mask for 802.11b



Figure 15-26: Transmit Spectrum Mask for 802.11a/g (20 MHz)



Figure 15-27: Transmit Spectrum Mask for 802.11n (40 MHz)

As illustrated in Figure 15-25 through Figure 15-27, an 802.11 device is allowed to contribute as much as -28 to -50 dBr (decibels relative to peak) on adjacent channels when they transmit. For 40 MHz transmissions in the 2.4 GHz band, RF energy may be present as far away as 11 channels from the center frequency.

Remote Analyzer uses these spectral properties of 802.11 devices to determine the amount of interference a particular device contributes to a particular (logical) channel.

In calculating an interference score, the following details are taken into consideration:

- 1) The "spectral distance" between the channel of interest and a device's operating channel (including each of the channel's widths).
- 2) Whether or not the interference from a device (to a channel) is caused by modulated spectrum (i.e., within the device's operating channel width), or by the "bleed over" outside the modulated portion of the transmission(s).
- 3) The RSSI (signal strength) of the device.
- **4)** The current "bandwidth utilization" of the device; that is, how often it is currently transmitting.

After performing calculations based upon the above, the interference score is normalized, scaled (and potentially capped) for each device in order to provide some consistency with previous versions of the product.

It should be noted that, in this way, a "busy" AP on Channel 6, with very strong signal strength, may contribute more interference to Channel 1, than a less busy AP on Channel 3, with a weaker signal strength (from the capture vantage point).

The list of interfering devices shown on the Interference screen distinguishes between modulated ( $\triangle$ ) and un-modulated ( $\triangle$ ) interference contributions.

## **Channel Interference Summary**

The left-hand side of the Interference screen allows you to specify which channel you wish to view. The channel listings are divided by media type, with 802.11g channels listed first, and 802.11a channels below. You may collapse list by simply clicking the '+' sign next to the heading. See Figure 15-28.

Interf	erei	nce					
OLowe	er 40 N	1Hz 💿 20	MHz	OL	Ipper	40 MH2	2
Channel	-		#Hi	dden	Nois	е	^
🖃 Band	d: 2.40	GHz					
1	(0-0)	0.000	ð	21	0	0	
2	(0-0)	208.802	3	21	0	28	
3	(0-0)	214.994	ð	22	0	28	
4	(0-0)	239.875	ð	22	0	28	
5	(0-0)	278.203	ð	11	0	27	
6	(0-0)	285.257	ð	11	0	27	
7	(0-0)	333.241	ð	49	0	26	-
8	(0-0)	367.294	3	65	0	26	
9	(0-0)	307.067	3	65	0	26	
10	(0-0)	388.379	ð	64	0	25	
11	(0-0)	368.349	ð	64	0	0	
12	(0-0)	325.095		64	0	0	
13	(0-0)	281.069	3	64	0	28	
14	(0-0)	198.463	ð	26	0	28	
🖃 Band	: 5G	Hz					
8	(0-0)	100.253	ō	0	0	23	
12	(0-0)	4.052	ō	0	0	0	
16	(0-0)	2.834	ō	0	0	23	~

Figure 15-28: Channel Interference Summary

The channels you have available for selection vary depending on the media type you select and geographical location you reside. Different 802.11 media type and countries or regions of the world utilize different channels.

You can filter the content of the channel interference summary by using the radio buttons across the top of this section (Figure 15-28):

- Lower 40 MHz Only the 40-MHz lower channel is shown. Both the legacy and HT packets can be transmitted in lower 40-MHz mode. Per 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is optional.
- **20 MHz** Only 20-MHz channel is shown. This mode is similar to 802.11a/g because the bandwidth required is 20 MHz and the devices present in this network are similar to the legacy devices. Per 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is mandatory.
- **Upper 40 MHz** Only the 40-MHz upper channel is shown. Both the legacy and HT packets can be transmitted in upper 40-MHz mode. Per 802.11n Draft 2 standard, this mode is optional.

The channel interference summary contains four data columns which are intended to provide a brief overview of data on each channel. The columns (from left to right) are as follows:

• The first column - lists all available channels by 802.11 media band (2.4 GHz vs. 5 GHz). You may show or hide the media bands simply by clicking the '+' or "-" signs at the top of each section.

The channels you have available for selection will vary based on the media band you have selected and the country or region Remote Analyzer is used; channel allocation mat differ from country to country.

• The second column - displays the interference scores on the channels in real time.

The icons next to interference scores are color-coded: green for interference scores that aren't considered outside of normal levels (0-4.999); yellow for interference scores that are considered 'warning' signs (5-19.999); and red for severe interference (20 and above) that requires immediate attention. Table 15-8 below provides a list of the color thresholds for each column.

#### **Table 15-8: Channel Pane Color Codes**

	Green	Yellow	Red
Interference	0-5	5.01-20	20.01 or greater
#Hidden	0-1	2-5	6 or greater
#Interferers	0-1	2-5	6 or greater

- The third column displays the number of hidden devices detected on the corresponding channels. Hidden devices can cause interference and traffic collisions within your network, thereby slowing down general network operations (for more details regarding hidden devices, see Hidden Station Detected).
- The fourth column displays the noise level detected on each of the listed devices. It can be in dBm or percentage, depending on the unit of measurement you use from the menu bar.

However, the four column will display the number of non-802.11 interfering devices detected on each of the channels if you have integrated AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer and are using a Spectrum Analyzer card.

When a particular channel is selected, all areas in the right-hand side of the Interference screen will be updated to show interference- or noise-causing devices that are detected on that channel.

#### **Interfering Devices**

The interfering devices pane is made up of two parts. The left part is a table that shows all devices detected on the selected channel as well as the channel, interference score, modulated (
 )/un-modulated (
 ), channel, signal strength, and SSID of each of the devices; the right part is that Interference Score graph that displays the interference scores of selected devices in the form of line charts. The message across the top of the table tells you about the overall state of RF interference on the channel. See Figure 15-29.

💿 WiFi channel inte	erferenc	e sco	ore is low	/ (sco	re <= 5)	Interference Score v
WiFi 🚯	1	-	œ	S	SSID	
🛨 💦 c. 0.067	0		11	47	QA	
🔊 B. 0.206	۲		11	49	QA	
<b>№</b> ⊂ 0.079	0		11	43	QA	
🔊 c. 0.087	0		11	47	QA	
🔊 c. 0.054	۲		11	47	QA	
🔊 1. 0.047	0		11	45	QA	
🖃 🍂 C 0.038	1		1	46	QA-li	
🖃 🆓 A 0.001	1		4	15	AirM	
<b>0.</b> 0.012	1		1	37	olpc	
20 A 0.022	۲		1	44	AirM	$\land$
20 A 0.020	1		1	55	Air2	

Figure 15-29: Devices and Interference Graph

You can use the check boxes in the middle column of the table to select the devices to be graphed on the Interference Score graph. You may select as many devices as you wish (each selected device is represented by a line chart of a unique color). You can also right-click anywhere in the table and select "Enable All" from the pop-up menu to all devices in the list. However, having too many devices selected at one time may result in a cluttered graph that could be difficult to read. For this reason, you may want to select only the devices of interest to you.

Even when you are focusing on a specific channel, devices from other channels will often appear on the RF Interference screen. This is because these devices are also causing interference on the selected channel. Devices on adjacent channels can cause cross-channel interference.

### **Hidden Devices**

The hidden devices pane is located right below the interfering devices pane. It displays all hidden devices, if any, that are detected on your network. It provides information such as device name, channel, signal strength, and SSID of each hidden devices being detected. The message across the top of this section tells about the total number of hidden devices detected on the channel. See Figure 15-30.

Hidden Devices	œ	9	SSID
Eg GemTek:BD:FC:7F	1	43	Air2
Eg GemTek:BD:FC:7F 🔄	1	0	Air2
🔙 Senao:22:78:AB	1	41	ShawnXiong_AP, p
🖳 Intel:63:8B:0A	1	8	
Eg Intel:63:9A:C0	1	15	<no current="" ssid="">,</no>

Figure 15-30: Hidden devices on a channel

Hidden devices represent a problem where two different devices (stations, for example) cannot see each other directly (often due to distance between them). Since the two devices are unaware of each other, they may try to access an AP between them at the same time, causing network collisions. This would result in both stations needing to re-transmit their packets, thus creating a delay in your network traffic. For more information on hidden devices, refer to the "Hidden Station Detected" alarm in the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer Policy Reference Guide.

### **Graph Pane**

As shown in the preceding screen shots, the interference score graph charts the interference score of the selected channel and devices over time. The bottom portion of the graph pane, however, is more flexible. It graphs data involving the specific device you have selected in the interfering devices pane. See Figure 15-31.

Note that the lower graph does not chart the devices you have **checked**, but rather the one you have **selected** at any given time. Selecting a new device will cause the graph to refresh.

1	Signal Strength	V			
	Signal Strength	7			100
	Noise				
	CRC Error/sec				
	CRC Error Frame %				
	Retry/sec				
	Retry Frame %				
	Frames/sec			<u>/</u>	
	Kbits/sec				
	Broadcast, Multicast, Unicast				
	Ctrl, Mgmt, Data, CRC			<u> </u>	0
	Kbit/sec By Media Type			0	^
	Jtilization By Media Type			0	Ξ
	Spectrum Real Time FFT 2.4-2.50	ЭНZ		0	
	Spectrum Real Time FFT 4.9-5.90	ЭНZ		0	
	00:13:CE:CF:4A:D7			0	
	Airespace:01:34:40			0	
	Aruba:84:85:30	aruba-engr-11g		48	
	Proxim:52:8F:65	tv-Wireless Net	work B	46	
	Senao:20:2D:88	belkin54g, qa_v	wireles	0	
	192.168.3.78	QA-1130-11		0	~

Figure 15-31: Lower graph field

Figure 15-31 displays the graph with no device selected. It charts statistics based on all the devices in the channel. The graph options change, however, when you actually select a device to view. Since this graph is based on the selected device (as opposed to a range of devices you have checked), it provides a wider variety of graph types to view.

## Working on the Infrastructure Screen

You can drill down directly to the Infrastructure screen by clicking a node (e.g., an SSID, Ad-Hoc, AP, or STA) from the Start screen. You may also access the Infrastructure screen by tapping Start Infrastructure on the Navigation Bar. See Figure 15-32.



Figure 15-32: Infrastructure screen

## **Network Tree Structure**

The left part of the Infrastructure screen displays in an organized form all nodes detected on your WLAN. You can use the filter at the top of this field to display the network infrastructure by SSID, channel, access point, station, ad-hoc network, 802.1x user, or media type. Selecting an access point will have all associated stations shown under the access point, identified by MAC or IP address. See Figure 15-33.

Infrastructure	
Listed by Media Type 🛛 📐	
isted by SSID	
isted by Channel	
AP List	
STA List	
Ad-Hoc List	
802.1x User List	
isted by Media Type	
н 🦚 зСот 03:04:05 (1)- [Alarm 117]	

Figure 15-33: Infrastructure screen filters

## **Network Infrastructure Color Codes**

As seen from Figure 15-32, SSIDs, APs, and stations on the network tree structure are color-coded. Each color represents a specific RF signal status as described in Table 15-9.

Table 15-9: Infrastructure RF Signal Color Codes

Color	Description
Green	The device has been active for the last 5 seconds.
Orange	The device has been inactive for the last 5 to 60 seconds.
Red	The device has been inactive for the last 60 to 300 seconds.
Grey	The device has been inactive for more 300 seconds.

## **Analyzing Data of Individual Devices**

The right-hand side of the Infrastructure screen displays the data for the selected node on the network tree structure. Selecting an AP or station from the network infrastructure allows you to display various detailed information about the selected device.

### The Infrastructure Data Graphs

The top of the right-hand side of the Infrastructure screen is a graphical display of data for the selected node on the network tree. You can use the Data Selector at the top left of this pane to choose the data to display and the Graph Options at the top right to select a viewing option. This allows you to view up to six graphs simultaneously. The default graph displays the selected device's signal and noise levels, but you may choose from a variety of graphs similar to the options in the RF Interference page. See Figure 15-34 and Figure 15-35.



Figure 15-34: Viewing a single data graph

Signal / Noise		⊽	Rx &Tx CRC Error I	Frame %	V	<b>≣≣</b> 6⊽
		10				10
~~~~~Q	$\sim\sim\sim\sim$	<u>1-1/</u> .	A A			10
Signal	26		Rx CRC Err (%)	0		
Noise	6		Tx CRC Err (%)	33		
Utilization		⊽	Rx & Tx Retry/sec		V	
		10	0			10
				~		
		0	Rx Retry/sec	0		
Utilization	1		Tx Retry/sec	0		
Rx & Tx CRC Error	/sec	⊽	Rx & Tx Retry Fram	e %	V	
		10	0			10
				Δ	Δ.	
Rx CRC Errors/sec	0		Rx Retry (%)	0		
Tx CRC Errors/sec	3		Tx Retry (%)	0		

Figure 15-35: Viewing multiple data graphs

#### **Infrastructure Data Summary**

The lower part of the screen looks almost the same as what is shown on the Channel screen, but the Infrastructure screen focuses more on the WLAN structural components (i.e., SSIDs, access points, stations, etc.). Therefore, the section at the far right could be AP Detail or Station Detail, depending on the selection made on the network infrastructure.

The AP/Station Detail section shows the authentication mechanisms enabled on the selected device. If a particular device utilizes multiple SSIDs, this section will be repeated for each SSID used.

You can click a plus sign to show detailed data in that category. The selected data are also graphed in the pie chart. You can also customize the data display using the filter in the upper-right corner of the pane. See Figure 15-36.

Media Type - Frames	6 📢	Rx Total	Tx Total ⊽		
	🖭 🐞 Speed			^	1
	📃 📫 Media Type				\$
	— 802.11b Frames	<b>(</b>	1 5	5 🗄	ats
	— 802.11g Frames	87	8 3492	2	
	— 802.11n Frames		0 (	)	R
	— 802.11b Bytes	5	4 1199	Ð	D
	— 802.11g Bytes	3245	6 329876	5	stail
	- 802.11n Bytes		0 (	0	
	🔳 🏯 Alert		0 (	D	
802.114 (00.0%)	🛨 🏬 Frames	87	9 3493	7	
002.11g (35.5%)	王 802.11d				
1	=1802.11h			~	

Figure 15-36: Infrastructure data summary

Figure 15-36 shows the AP Detail field on the far right of the screen, but your view may vary depending on your computer's resolution. A laptop PC with a screen resolution below 1600 x 1200

*dpi may show the AP/Station Detail field listed below the other ones to the immediate right of the pie chart.* 

#### **Infrastructure Data Pie Chart**

The pie chart displays data for the selected AP or station from the network tree. You can display the data by Speed, Alert, Frames, Control Frames, Management Frames, or Data Frames by clicking the corresponding icon on the right. The chart is color-coded and each slice is labeled with its data type and percentage of the overall chart.

#### **Alarm Status**

The alarm status above the data summary field shows the number of alarms that have been logged involving the selected network nodes (i.e., SSID, AP, or station). Clicking *vill* take you to the AirWISE screen where you can view detailed information about the alarm(s).

#### 802.11d/h Information

Two additional fields that aren't found in the Channel screen provide information regarding any 802.11d or 11h packets detected. The 802.11d specification is much like 802.11b except that 802.11d allows its configuration to be modified at the MAC layer in order to ensure that a network complies with any local rules or regulations. Systems that utilize 802.11d may adjust frequency settings, power levels, and a number of other specifications; this ensures that 802.11d is ideal for systems that will be used in multiple different areas across the world because it can be adapted to suit almost any standard. AirMagnet Remote Analyzer will allow you to view the settings of any device utilizing 802.11d so that you may ensure that all of your devices use the same settings.

802.11h addresses restrictions placed on the 5-GHz frequency currently used by 802.11a devices. The International Telecommunication Union created this set of standards in order to prevent potential interference between 802.11a devices and satellite communications systems. AirMagnet Remote Analyzer provides an easy view of all the information contained in any 802.11h packets detected on your network.

### Viewing Connections between Devices

Clicking the Peers tab at the bottom of the Infrastructure screen changes the Infrastructure screen display to peer-to-peer mapping. It allows the user to visualize the relationship between wireless stations at Layers 2 and 3 when they are associating with each other. There are two scenarios as indicated by the drop-down menu in the upper-left corner of the graph screen: Peer-to-Peer and Peer-AP-Peer.

#### **Peer-to-Peer Connections**

The Peer-to-Peer graph shows two wireless stations directly associating with each other, without the aid of an AP. All stations are marked in white; the lines joining the stations are of different colors which are assigned randomly for the soles purpose of easy differentiation. See Figure 15-37.



Figure 15-37: Peer-to-Peer connections

## **Peer-AP-Peer Connections**

The Peer-AP-Peer view shows that stations are associating with each other through an AP. See Figure 15-38.



Figure 15-38: Viewing connections between devices

As shown in Figure 15-38, the APs and stations shown in the Peer-AP-Peer connection map are identified by device name, MAC address, vendor name, or a combination of vendor name and MAC address, etc. The entries inside the circle are APs while those outside the circle are stations. The APs are color-coded, reflecting the 802.11 protocols that are used on them:

- Blue 802.11a
- Green 802.11b
- Orange 802.11g
- Green (for 2.4 GHz) and Blue (for 5 GHz) 802.11n

The lines between APs and stations are also of different colors. However, unlike the color scheme used for APs, the colors for the lines are randomly assigned and merely indicate the order in which the connections are established.

## Working on AirWISE Screen

AirMagnet's alarm feature is driven by AirWISE – AirMagnet's patent-pending intelligence analytical engine that helps network professionals monitoring network security and performance status, pinpoint problems, and assist in problem resolution.

You can drill down directly to the AirWISE screen by double-clicking **Security** or **Performance** under AirWISE Advice from the Start screen, by clicking *Q* on any of the screens, or selecting *Q* AirWISE on the Navigation Bar. See Figure 15-39.

VISE						1
by AirWISE Category ⊽	A D hunde	asting CCID				
~	· AP broadd	asting 551D				
Security IDS/IPS (149)	AD Buffalor94:C4:E0		monthy broads	acting its SSID ( OA	-Ooc ) in cloor	
S Configuration Vulnerabiliti	text. For security rea the AP configuration.	sons, it is generally rec For certain vendor APs	mmended that this configur	at the SSID broadcas ation is called "Broad	t be turned off in cast SSID in	
🖃 ≶ AP broadcasting SSID	beacon." Even thoug	h turning off SSID broad	cast does not	secure your WLAN b	by any definition,	
🖓 QA-1200-7	off SSID broadcast a	lso blocks out casual WI	AN hackers w	ho do not have soph	histicated tools	
Ng Buffalo:84:C4:F0	and knowledge. Pleas	se note that the system	can discover	un-broadcasted SSI	D and APs.	
Cisco-linksys:B5:AA:45						
QA-1200-7						
QA_VoFi_2						
AP-10(BG)						
Cisco-1250						
AP-11(BG)						
Cisco-linksys:DB:88:81		0		OT LAND		
AP-10(BG)	Channel	8		Signal / Noise		- 17
AP-12(BG)	Source Device	DUITal0.04.04.FU				
AP-11(BG)	Destination Device	(N/A)				
20 enq-test-ap		Dy Total	Ty Total T			
QA_VoFi_2		RX TUtal	TX TULAT V			
AP-12(BG)	E Speed		^			
Senao:20:21:96	🖻 🌍 меда туре					
Cisco-linksys:40:83:C4	Alert	0	0			2
Buffalo:4F:5E:00	H B Frames	249	2850			
QA_VoFi_2	H 802.11d					
Dragon	± 802.11h					
AP-10(BG)	- N AP Detail					
DeltaNet:15:FD:3B	First seen time	17:10:37.108657				
	- Last updated time	17:25:20.395887		Signal	49	
	- Latitude	(N/A)	-	Noise	0	
🔟 😌 🦦 💙 🕮 🛄 🏥 🐯 🏅	I La Lonaitude	(N/Δ)	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	

Figure 15-39: AirWISE screen

## **AirWISE Screen Viewing Options**

The left-hand side of the AirWISE screen displays network alarms that have been captured by Remote Analyzer since the beginning of the session. The alarms are listed according to the viewing option the user selects. You can select an option using the filter across the top of the screen. Simply click the down arrow and select an option from the drop down list. See Figure 15-40.

AirWISE	
View by AirWISE Category	ĸ
View by AirWISE Category	٦٩
View by Device/Channel	
View by Time	
Classic Tree View	
Classic Grid View	
Advanced Layout	
AP Droaucascing SSID (5	

Figure 15-40: AirWISE screen viewing options

As shown in Figure 15-40, the AirWISE screen offers the following viewing options:

- View by AirWISE Category This option displays alarms by the structure of the AirMagnet AirWISE network policy.
- View by Device/Channel This option displays alarms by channel or by device.
- View by Time This option displays alarms by the time they are captured: alarms that are captured within a certain time frame are grouped together; alarms in the same time frame are then further divided by the structure of the AirWISE network policy.
- **Classic Tree View** This option displays alarms using the classic AirMagnet tree structure which is based on the structure of the AirWISE network policy. All alarms belong to the same policy category are grouped together. It also shows the level of severity of each alarm. In this view, the severity of an alarm is indicated by the icon in front of it, as explained in Table 15-10:

#### Table 15-10: Alarm Icon and Alarm Severity

lcon	Severity
	Critical
	Urgent
•	Warning
0	Informational

#### **Managing Alarm List**

AirMagnet displays all alarms as they occur. Normally, the alarms are listed in the order they were generated, with the oldest one appearing on top of the list.

The alarms, especially those that have been taken care of, can be removed from the Alarm List using the following options:

Delete the selected alarm or the one on top of the list.

📡 – Delete all alarms at once.

You may also right-click any alarm and select "Delete Alarm" from the resulting menu.

## Analyzing Network Policy Alarms

The right hand-side of the AirWISE screen is the Expert Advice screen. It provides eventdriven explanations and detailed analysis of the policy or policy violation selected from the Alarm Tree.

**Tip:** The policy hierarchy on the left-hand side of the AirWISE screen governs the way data are displayed on the Expert Advice screen. As you drill down deeper into the policy structure, the information becomes more specific. See Figure 15-41.



Figure 15-41: AirWISE alarm selected

As shown above, when you have a specific alarm selected, the top pane will display exactly which device caused the alarm and how it did so. The lower pane contains a summary of packet information from the device in question, much like the summary panes in the Infrastructure screen. To find advice regarding how to resolve the alarm, select the alarm subcategory in the AirWISE tree pane on the left.

#### **Expert Advice**

The Expert Advice provides detailed explanation of the selected policy, event, or alarm. It warns of the potential risk of the policy breach and offers solutions for the identified issues or problems. The user may need to use the scroll bar or arrow along the right edge of the screen to access the complete advice.

#### **Data Analysis**

The Data Analysis section shows the channel where the alarm has occurred, as well as the source and destination node of the link. It allows you to conduct detailed analysis of the selected alarm. The screen provides two display options: Details and Graph. The former is a tabulated summary of data in terms of Speed, Alert, Frames, Control frames, Management Frames, Data Frames, and AP Details or Station Detail; the latter provide a graphical display of data in six different viewing options. You can toggle between the two options using the tabs along the right edge of the screen. Figure 15-42 shows the Data Analysis screen when the Graph tab is selected. If the screen resolution is high enough or if the screen itself is wide enough, the contents for each tab will be displayed in a separate screen.



Figure 15-42: Infrastructure screen data graphs

Notice that the data tabulation and graphs are the same as those shown on the Infrastructure screen.

## Viewing All Alarms Generated by a Specific Device

This feature allows you to view all alarms generated by a specific device on the same screen. It provides a way for you to organize and view alarms by device, making alarm analysis device-centric.

#### To display all alarms triggered by a specific device:

- **1)** From the Network Policy Hierarchy section, select a policy category and expand it to the alarm level.
- **2)** Right-click an alarm, and select **View Device Alarms** from the pop-up menu. See Figure 15-43.



Figure 15-43: The right-click menu

Once you click View Device Alarms, the AirWISE screen will refresh and it will focus on all alarms generated by the same device. See Figure 15-44.



Figure 15-44: Viewing device-specific alarms

- 3) Click each alarm to view the information about the device and alarm description.
- **4)** To return to the general AirWISE screen, click the filter down arrow above the Network Policy Hierarchy and select **View by AirWISE Category** from the drop-down list. Refer to Figure 15-44.

# Working on Top Traffic Analysis Screen

The Top Traffic Analysis screen allows you to view and analyze data in the form of charts. There are several options for the screen: most show data about the wireless devices (including 802.11n devices) detected on your WLAN, but the compliance section presents data about your network's compliance with government and industry regulations regarding information security.

To access the **Top Traffic Analysis** screen, click **INTOP Traffic Analysis** on the **Navigation Bar**. By default, the screen displays device data when it opens. See Figure 15-45.



Figure 15-45: Top Traffic Analysis screen

*The Top Traffic Analysis Screen refreshes frequently, which may cause a flickering effect on your screen. You may uncheck the refresh box in the tool bar to prevent this.* 

## **Top Traffic Analysis Screen UI Components**

As shown in Figure 15-45, the Top Traffic Analysis screen has three different panes:

- The charts navigation pane on the left allows you to select the type of data you wish to view a chart regarding.
- The main display pane in the top right displays the currently selected chart.
- The devices pane on the bottom right displays specific statistics regarding the devices shown in the chart above.

## **Viewing Device Charts**

By default, all the channels and SSIDs are selected when the Top Traffic Analysis screen opens. And the screen can provide graphical display of the top 10 devices in the following categories as indicated in Figure 15-46. The Compliance section below displays the various compliance charts, giving you a detailed summary of how well your network complies with regulatory security standards.

Top 10 AP	۲
5 Speed	
Frame	
🐼 Retry/Frag	
Address	
🐻 Media	
Top 10 Stations	۲
5 Speed	
Frame	
Retry/Frag	_
Address	
Media	_
Top 10 Device	۲
Top 10 Device	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media Top 10 Channels	*
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media Top 10 Channels Speed	*
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media Top 10 Channels Speed Frame	*
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media Top 10 Channels Speed Frame Retry/Frag	۲
Top 10 Device Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address Media Top 10 Channels Speed Frame Retry/Frag Address	۲
Top 10 Device         Speed         Frame         Retry/Frag         Address         Media         Top 10 Channels         Speed         Frame         Speed         Frame         Retry/Frag         Address         Retry/Frag         Address         Media	۲

Figure 15-46: Selecting a top 10

Each top 10 category can then be further divided by data type as shown in the Data Type drop-down list displayed under each section heading.

Normally, you can view a device chart by selecting a top 10 category and then choosing a data type. The screen will then display the top 10 most active devices in the selected category. However, if you want to view the most active devices in certain SSIDs or on certain channels, you can do so by using the View Filter tab to select only the SSIDs or channels in which you are interested. In this case, the device chart may still be capable to display data of up to 10 devices, but the actual number of devices displayed depends on the number of devices that are active in the SSIDs or on the channels. Figure 15-47 shows a device chart for only 6 devices on a single SSID.



Figure 15-47: Filtering device chart by SSID

## **Exporting Chart Data**

You can export the data contained in the current chart by clicking **[Export Data**) at the top of the Charts screen and selecting "Export Top Traffic Analysis". A confirmation message will pop up on the screen, indicating that the export is successful. See Figure 15-48.

Ainhlaga	iei 🛞
(į)	Successfully exported data to ExpReport.csv
	ОК

Figure 15-48: Export confirmation

## **Choosing a Graph Option**

AirMagnet allows the user to configure their chart settings using the **Graph Options** button on the Charts screen.

### To configure chart settings:

**1)** Click at the top of the screen. The Graph Options dialog box appears. See Figure 15-49.

Graph Options	$\otimes$
Top Devices sorted by :	Bytes 👻
Update graph every	5 💌 seconds
Export file:	ExpReport.csv
ОК	Cancel

Figure 15-49: Configuring graph settings

2) Make the desired selections, and click OK.

#### **Chart Data Tabulation**

Below the graph is a table that offers a breakdown of the selected data type for the top 10 devices. See Figure 15-50.

CH	Address/Name	SSID	1	6	9	12	18	24	36	48	54 🔨
- 11	🔊 warlord (Cisco:A7:EA:30)	QA-1250-roam	0%	6%	0%	8%	0%	0%	15%	9%	59
4	20 3Com:03:04:05	Alarm 54:DoS EAPStart, A	0%	100%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	02
?	20 Cisco:44:5E:B1		0%	39%	41%	2%	1%	2%	3%	2%	42
?	🆓 Cisco:4D:E8:F1		0%	6%	10%	10%	18%	35%	17%	0%	02 =
13	🔊 QA-Euro-Cisco (Cisco:A7:FC:F0)	QA-EURO-CISCO	27%	71%	0%	0%	0%	1%	0%	0%	02
11	🆓 Buffalo:4F:5E:00	AirMagnetNetworkG@QAL	18%	56%	12%	9%	3%	0%	0%	0%	02
9	20 AMS-1200-5 (Cisco: 44:13:20)	AMS-1200-5	100%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	02
?	🆓 Cisco:4D:E9:11		0%	8%	39%	14%	8%	20%	0%	8%	02
1	🆓 Cisco-linksys:40:B3:C4	XXX-ENG-NGbg	100%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	02 🗸
<											>

Figure 15-50: Data tabulation

This table complements the information displayed in the chart and helps the user to better understand the chart.

The grid in Figure 15-53 expands dynamically. More columns are dynamically added to each speed grid as data at that particular speed are observed. Also, once a column is added, it is retained in the grid for as long as the capture continues even though data at that speed might not be seen anymore.

**Tip:** If the top 10 channels are graphed, clicking in the table will open the Channel screen.

## **Viewing Compliance Charts**

The Top Traffic Analysis screen also allows you to view charts that reflect your network's compliance status with government and industry regulations on information security. The compliance charts give you a general idea of your network's health; for more detailed information regarding a specific compliance regulation, you may generate a comprehensive report for your network and view it using the Reports page. Figure 15-51 shows all options for regulatory compliance.

Compliance	۲
底 BASEL II	
🏹 DOD 8100.2	
📕 EU-CRD	
FISMA	
🐻 glba	
T HIPAA	
iso 27001	
PCI DSS	
sox	

Figure 15-51: Compliance data options

The compliance charts provide you with an easy-to-view summary of your network's compliance with various industry standards. The following sections briefly describe some of the compliance reports provided by AirMagnet.

#### Basel II

The Basel II Accord promotes greater consistency in the way banks and banking regulators approach risk management. It is designed to establish minimum levels of capital for internationally active banks. In specific regard to AirMagnet, Basel II incorporates an explicit capital charge for operational risk. Operational risk includes the security risks in operating a wireless network. Basel II succeeds the Basel I Accord. Both were developed by the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (hereinafter, the Committee). The Committee is made up of bank supervisors and central bankers from the Group of Ten (G10) countries. The G10 countries include: Belgium, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States. International banks can use AirMagnet products and Compliance Reports<sup>™</sup> to identify and mitigate the operational risks of maintaining a wireless network.

#### DOD 8100.2

The Department of Defense (DoD) Directive Number 8100.2 (the Directive hereafter) stipulates the key policy sections regarding the use of commercial wireless devices, services, and technologies in the DoD. Its purpose is to safeguard the DoD networks from the security vulnerabilities inherent with wireless networks, making security a prerequisite for the deployment and use of commercial wireless technologies in the DoD.

#### **EU-CRD**

The European Union (EU) Capital Requirements Directive, popularly known as CAD3 (Capital Adequacy Directive), implements the Basel II Accord and introduces new capital requirements for internationally active banks, credit institutions, and investment firms in the EU. It succeeds earlier directives that implemented the capital requirements found in the Basel I Accord. AirMagnet System- and Device-level Compliance Reports<sup>TM</sup> will identify the operational risks in wireless networks that may lead to system disruptions or failures and external fraud.

#### **FISMA**

The Federal Information Security Management Act (FISMA) mandates that Federal agencies like the Department of Health and Human Services, the FCC (Federal Communication Commission), and the FTC (Federal Trade Commission) develop, document, and implement an information security program to provide security for the information and information systems that support the operations and assets of the agencies. This includes the information and information systems provided to the agency from another agency or from a contractor.

FISMA applies to the following:

- All information in the Federal government except information marked as classified.
- All information systems except those operating as national security systems.
- Any organization that is a government agency, sells hardware and/or software to a
  government agency, or supports the information or information systems of a
  government agency.

#### **GLBA**

The Gramm-Leach Bliley Act (GLBA), also known as the Financial Services Modernization Act of 1999, mandates that financial institutions protect the security and confidentiality of their customers' personally identifiable financial information.

#### **HIPAA**

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) was passed to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the nation's health care system and promote the use of EDI (Electronic Data Interchange) in health care. To accomplish its purpose, regulations were issued by HHS (Department of Health and Human Services) to safeguard the privacy and security of the PHI (Protected Health Information). PHI is any health information that identifies an individual and relates to his or her physical or mental health.

#### **ISO 27001**

ISO/IEC 27001:2005 (hereinafter ISO 27001) is an International Standard designed for all sizes and types of organizations (government and non-government). At base, the International Standard should be used as a model to build an Information Security Management System (ISMS). An ISMS is part of an organization's system that manages networks and systems. It is premised on business risks and aims to "establish, implement, operate, monitor, review, maintain, and improve information security." Going beyond the model, organizations can attain an ISO 27001 certification from independent auditors. A certification can show an organizations commitment to security and instill trust with partners and customers. It can also be used as evidence in compliance with legal requirements, but it will not, in itself, satisfy legal requirements. Independent auditors like ISOQAR and Lloyd's Registered Quality Assurance (LRQA) certify an organization's compliance with ISO 27001. Note that the American National Accreditation Body (ANAB) in the United States and the United Kingdom Accreditation Service in the United Kingdom regulate ISO 27001 auditors. AirMagnet Enterprise can satisfy ISO 27001 and 17799 requirements for wireless networks and devices with System Level, Policy Level, and Device-Specific Compliance Reports. Using the ISO 27001 Plan-Do-Check-Act model, AirMagnet solutions can help an organization PLAN, CHECK, and ACT to improve an ISMS.

#### **PCI DSS**

The Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard (PCI DSS) was developed by Visa and MasterCard to prevent identity theft and credit card fraud. It is a standard required of Visa and MasterCard Members, service providers, and merchants and one voluntarily adopted by other card associations like American Express and Discover Card as a condition for participation. Participating businesses must comply with 12 "best practice" requirements for wireline and wireless networks and validate their compliance periodically.

#### SOX

The Sarbanes-Oxley (SOX) Act, also known as the Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act, was passed by the US Congress in 2002 as a comprehensive legislation to reform the accounting practices, financial disclosures, and corporate governance of public companies.

## **Viewing Compliance Charts**

#### To display a Compliance chart:

1) Select the compliance chart you wish to display from the Compliance section in the lefthand pane. See Figure 15-52.



Figure 15-52: A compliance chart

## Viewing Compliance Reports

Compliance data are also available in compliance reports. You can access the reports screen by clicking from the navigation bar and selecting the type of report you wish to generate. See Chapter 10 for more information.

## **Compliance Reports Disclaimer**

AirMagnet DoD 8100.2, GLBA, HIPAA, Sarbanes Oxley, and Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard (PCI DSS) Compliance Reports provide a security framework to comply with regulations in the financial services, health, public accounting, and government sectors. The Policy Compliance Reports focus on wireless network security and aim to guide network administrators in documenting their security policies and responding to security threats and incidents in compliance with industry best practice and government regulations. AirMagnet Policy Compliance Reports provide information about the law and are designed to help users satisfy government regulations. This information, however, is not legal advice. AirMagnet has gone to great lengths to ensure the information contained in the Policy Compliance Reports is accurate and useful. AirMagnet, Inc. recommends you consult legal counsel if you want legal advice on whether our information and software is interpreted and implemented to fully comply with industry regulations.

The information contained in the Policy Compliance Reports is furnished under and subject to the terms of the Software License Agreement ("License"). The Policy Compliance Reports do not create a binding business, legal, or professional services relationship between you and AirMagnet, Inc. Because business practice, technology, and governing laws and regulations vary by location, full compliance with regulations will depend on your particular circumstances.

## Working on Decodes Screen

You can access the Decodes screen by clicking **Decodes** on the Navigation Bar. See Figure 15-53.

📀 Airhlagnet WiFi Analyzer PRO - Liv	eCapture [My	leliior4						000
Ele •   2.4/5 GHz •   🍪 •   % •   🕨 💵	<b>二</b> 一〇- 同[	] View He	ex Wind	ow   🕞	• ⑦ •			
Decodes	Frame Gap		6	Length	Source	Destination	BSSID	Summary
	0.004471	6	28	188	04:13:80:43:11:52	7F:B7:FF:FF:FF:77	00:93:08:43:11:52	802.11 beacon
ALL Channels 🛛 👻	0.000362	6	42	158	DF:3E:92:32:C0:02	16:51:03:49:FF:40	37:33:EC:77:2E:06	LLC SSAP:34 DSAP:C2
Carble Cher	0.004201	6	38	304	55:20:98:36:0A:0D	B7:AA:95:02:58:09	B7:AA:95:02:58:09	LLC SSAP:A4 DSAP:03
	0.003241	6	45	122		38:96:F7:8C:A8:E9	3B:1C:E4:20:52:EF	802.11 CF-End
(Default) Vew Del	0.005033	6	45	153	C8:C4:5B:E0:37:D5	2D:F8:A1:A9:F3:CF	00:00:00:00:00:00	802.11 encrypted data
BSSID:	0.004520	6	28	188	Cisco:43:11:51	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco: 43:11:51	802.11 beacon
	0.002750	6	45	158	2A:B0:9D:35:C0:02	62:4F:03:49:FF:AF	37:33:EC:77:2E:06	LLC SSAP:43 DSAP:96
Node:	0.013478	6	25	162	Cisco:43:11:50	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco:43:11:50	802.11 beacon
IP:	0.000981	6	45	153	29:C4:5B:F9:A2:99	5A:F6:EC:7F:5C:14	5A:F6:EC:7F:5C:14	LLC SSAP:1B DSAP:95
TCP Ports	0.002161	6	45	146			00:00:00:00:00:00	802.11 unknown ctrl frame
LIDP Ports	0.002323	6	38	242	Cisco:A7:EA:30	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco:A7:EA:30	802.11 beacon
	0.001578	6	45	158	DE:10:FE:17:4E:9F	63:88:0A:7D:8B:A0	4D:18:FE:5D:D7:6B	802.11 reassociation request
Frame Type:	0.000483	6	18	154	37:17:68:76:DB:AC	B7:20:38:12:17:3E	EF:74:4C:29:61:DA	802.11 authentication
E 802.11 Frame	0.003563	6	45	133	31:23:8C:F9:C9:DE	F6:50:7B:E2:06:5F	07:86:9C:CF:E8:60	802.11 beacon
Control Frame	0.004288	6	42	120	FD:28:19:A9:5F:CD	41:DE:05:D5:DA:89	56:52:3C:99:2E:27	802.11 association request
Management Frame	0.005068	6	28	183	Cisco:43:11:55	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco: 43:11:55	802.11 beacon
	0.000341	6	45	153		41:F6:EC:F5:5A:5C	41:F6:EC:F5:5A:5C	LLC SSAP:91 DSAP:5F
	0.003584	6	28	183	Cisco:43:11:55	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco:43:11:55	802.11 beacon
	0.005180	6	45	146	DD:42:18:5F:27:06	6F:1F:7D:76:61:CF	81:D2:9E:45:95:7C	802.11 encrypted QoS data null function
	0.000343	6	45	158	2B:8C:1E:69:50:77	53:D4:DA:49:89:18	38:E2:23:60:9C:8A	802.11 reassociation request
	0.003164	6	45	131			00:00:00:00:00:00	unknown
	0.004219	6	28	162	Cisco:43:11:54	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco: 43:11:54	802.11 beacon
	0.000309	6	45	122			0F:8E:F8:D5:DA:89	802.11 Control Wrapper
	0.007847	6	45	146			0F:1E:50:35:19:40	802.11 Block Ack Request
	0.004076	6	29	123	Cisco-linksys:B5:AA:	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco-linksys:B5:AA:	. 802.11 beacon
	0.000352	6	45	158	DF:10:F2:E1:65:7D	9E:4F:03:49:B1:8C	81:03:FE:00:93:5C	802.11 reassociation request
Developed 50004 Mallinette 110	0.004008	6	28	198	Cisco:43:11:53	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	Cisco:43:11:53	802.11 beacon
Broadcast 03804 Multicast 116	0.000506	6	45	131			00:00:00:00:00:00	unknown
T-1-1 F-2 150350 (DBC 22 21 252)	0.003311	6	45	120			00:00:00:00:00:00	unknown
10terne 100306 [UHU V 31.35%	0.004155	6	42	153	C9:C4:35:E7:CE:D5	2D:F8:80:12:0E:B9	2D:F8:80:12:0E:B9	LLC SSAP:FB DSAP:85
	0.004059	6	45	146			00:00:00:00:00:00	802.11 unknown ctrl frame
5can 2.4GHz Channel: 7								47 8%

Figure 15-53: Decodes screen

The Decodes screen lets you view a scrolling list of packet frames as they are captured. Table 15-11 briefly describes the information on the Decodes screen.

Table	15-11	I: Decode	Screen	<b>Parameters</b>
-------	-------	-----------	--------	-------------------

Field	Description
No	The sequence of the captured packets. Shown only when packet capture is stopped.
М	Check the box in this field to start the frame count from the selected packet. The Delta column will then start with that packet at 0, and number accordingly for future packets. Shown only when packet capture is stopped.
Time	Time the packet was received. Shown only when capture is stopped.
Frame Gap	The time gap between two frames.
Delta	The time elapsed between each packet. Shown only when capture is stopped.
СН	Channel.
S	Signal strength.
Length	Frame length.
Speed	The speed at which the packet was transmitted.
Source	Source node.
Destination	Destination node.
BSSID	The source BSSID.
Summary	Data packet summary.

The bottom portion of the Decodes page provides a meter that gives the user information regarding the current status of the capture buffer. As the buffer fills, the meter will gradually approach 100%. After the first fill, the meter will restart using a different color, thus allowing the user to monitor how many cycles the buffer has been through since the last status check.

## **Filtering Packet Captures**

The left side of the Decodes screen is a Filter pane. When the "enable filter" box is checked, it will activate the filtering feature so that you can define a filter using the fields below. You can configure the capture filter to restrict the capture to a specific channel, SSID, AP, station, or frame type. See the following section for more information.

All filters are optional. They are intended to help the user focus their analysis on a specific channel, SSID, node, IP address, or types of frames if they want to. Also, the filters can be used individually or in any combination that the application allows.

## **Basic Procedures for Using Filters**

The following instructions show how to use the filters on the Decodes scree.

- 1) Decide which channel you want to focus on. If you want to focus on a specific channel, then click the down arrow across the top and select the channel of interest. Otherwise, do nothing so that the screen can show frames captured on all available channels.
- 2) Make sure that the Enable Filter check box is checked. (This is required if you want to use any of the filters below).
- **3)** If you want to focus on a specific SSID, then check SSID check box and select it from the list menu.
- **4)** If you want to focus on a specific node on the network, then check the Node check box and select the MAC address of that node from the list menu.
- **5)** If you want to focus on a specific IP address, then check the IP check box and select the IP address from the list menu. You may also want to specify the TCP and/or UDP port if you have that information available.
- 6) Select the frame or frames of interest.

The data shown in the right-hand side of the screen become more and more specific as more and more filters are applied.

## **Creating Custom Filers**

Remote Analyzer Express allows users to create custom filters using the filter settings of their choice. These custom filters, once created, will be automatically saved in the application for future use until they are deleted.

#### To create a custom filter:

- 1) Click the New button. A [New Filter] entry appears in the list menu.
- 2) Override the [New Filter] with a unique name.
- 3) Set the filters using the instructions above.
- 4) Repeat Steps 1 through 3 to create as many custom filters as needed.

#### **Using a Custom Filter**

Custom filters, once created, can remain available each time you launch the application. They make it easy for monitoring traffic by channel, SSID, node, or frame type.

#### To reuse a custom filter:

- **1)** Make sure the Enable Filter check box is checked.
- 2) Click the down arrow and select the filter of interest. See Figure 15-54.

Decodes	
ALL Channels	~
🗹 Enable Filter	
(Default)	Vew Del
(Default) Marketing	~
R&D Sales	
Warehouse	

Figure 15-54: Choosing a custom filter

## **Deleting a Custom Filter**

Filters, including the Default filter, can be deleted from the filter list menu at any time.

To delete a filter:

- 1) From the filter list menu, select the filter of interest. See Figure 15-54.
- 2) Click the Del button.

## **Conducting Packet Decoding**

By default, the Decodes screen shows the data packets as they are captured live in a first-in first-out scrolling order. To conduct detailed packet analysis, you have to stop the screen from scrolling so that you can take a close look at any packet you are looking for.

#### To conduct packet decoding:

1) From the Toolbar, click (Stop Live Capture). The Decodes screen gradually comes to a standstill. See Figure 15-55.

😡 Airólagnet WiFi Analyzer PRO - (Un	aved)										00	$\otimes$
Elle • 2.4/5 GHz • 🎯 • %• 🕨 💷		V	iew Hex Window   📑+	? •								
Decodes	No	м	Time	Delta	Θ	Length	(5)	٠	Source	Destination	BSSID	~
	1		2/15 17:10:33.000000	0.000000	149	150	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FE:FE:FE:FE:FE:FE	00:21:18:65:A0	
ALL Channels 🛛 👻	2		2/15 17:10:33.028652	0.028652	149	209	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	
Enable Filter	3		2/15 17:10:33.053272	0.053272	149	229	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:18:65:A0	£
	4		2/15 17:10:33.077842	0.077842	149	184	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	
(Default) Vew Del	5		2/15 17:10:33.102379	0.102379	149	150	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:18:65:A0	
BSSID:	6		2/15 17:10:33.131147	0.131147	149	209	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FEIFEIFEIFEIFE	00:21:1B:65:A0	
	7		2/15 17:10:33.155663	0.155663	149	229	37	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	
Node:	8		2/15 17:10:33.180193	0.180193	149	184	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FE:FE:FE:FE:FE:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	4
IP: 🗸	9		2/15 17:10:33.204782	0.204782	149	150	37	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:18:65:A0	
TCP Ports	10		2/15 17:10:33.233455	0.233455	149	209	37	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FE:FE:FE:FE:FE:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	
UDP Ports	11		2/15 17:10:33.258064	0.258064	149	229	37	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:18:65:A0	
E France Trans	12		2/1517:10:33.282643	0.282643	149	184	34	6	AP001e.be25.fed	FF:FF:FF:FF:FF:FF	00:21:1B:65:A0	-
riane Type.	13		2/15 17:10:33.611647	0.611647	157	51	6	6	1200-Calibratio	1200-Calibratio	Cisco:06:77:20	~
B Control Frame B Control Frame B Control Frame B Control Frame CRC Error Frame CRC Error Frame Broadcast 54438 Multicost 119 Unicest 55934 CRC 50404 Total Fra. 151005 045 ♥ 31.31%		redia amp amp n inter supj SSII supj TIM AP N ngth Nan cell ngth JI : C serv ven	Information evader: -body 17505179268 eval:1001Us info (0) order drates (1) (5) ntry (7) ntry (7									
🛄 😔 😔 💥 🕑 🛄 🛅 🐯 😤	æ info: € info:	ven	dor specific (221)									~
Scan Stopped					_		_	_		48	6%	

Figure 15-55: FDecoding a captured packet

- 2) From the screen, select a packet and review all the information about it.
- 3) Start decoding the packet by expanding all entries in the lower part of the screen.
- 4) Repeat Steps 2 and 3 to analyze all packets of interest.
- 5) To resume live packet capture, click 🕨 (Start Live Capture).

#### Finding Packets on Decodes Screen

When decoding packets, you can quickly locate a particular packet on the screen using (Find in This View) if you know some basic information about the packet you are trying to find.

#### To find a particular packet:

- 1) From the Decodes screen, click 💻 (Stop Live Capture).
- 2) From the menubar, click 🔄. The Find dialog box appears. See Figure 15-56.

Figure 15-56: Finding a packet

3) Make the desired entries and selections and click Find.

## The Embedded AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer

AirMagnet Enterprise comes with the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer, which integrates AirMagnet's advanced spectrum-sensing hardware and analytical and visual display software into one application. This new sensor platform brings AirMagnet Enterprise system up to a new level and allows network professionals to use the AirMagnet Enterprise system to monitor and collect spectrum data as the basis for network design and planning, troubleshooting, and optimization.

The Secure Spectrum Protocol (SSP) feature secures communication between the AirMagnet Spectrum XT remote UI on the AirMagnet Enterprise Console application and the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor using the SSL (port 443) protocol. It utilizes an HTTPS connection so that mission-critical user data is secure.

Unlike the regular AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor which comes with only one wireless network card for monitoring network traffic, the AirMagnet Spectrum Sensor comes with an additional wireless card dedicated for spectrum. The AirMagnet Enterprise system is able to differentiate the Spectrum Sensors from the regular SmartEdge Sensors and display them on the Enterprise Console using different icons.

In order to use this feature, you must have the AirMagnet Spectrum Sensors deployed on your network and managed by your AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

## Enabling AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer

By default, the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer is automatically enabled upon completion of the system installation. It is an option that can be turned on or off by the user at any time. However, if you want to view and analyze spectrum data on your network, you must have the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer feature enabled on your system.

#### To enable AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer:

1) From the AirMagnet Enterprise Console, click Manage>Server Settings....

Notificat	ions	Vendor IEE	E OUIs	AP Gr	rouping
Device	Classification	CL	istom	Shared	Secret
onsole	Server	Zero Config	uration	Database	Senso
Browse S O Op O Op O Dp La La Device L	show classic : ensors ben each sen open each sen unch Spectru Spectrum ser ocator v device nam	start view at la sor in the sam sor in its own um remote ana nsor	e window window alyzer when	n connecting	
Shov	vice on floor	map, base or	location a	ocuracy	
Show de					
Show de Low	-0			High	
Show de	-ù			High	

Figure 15-57: Enabling Remote Spectrum Analyzer

- **2)** Check the Launch Spectrum remote analyzer when connecting to Spectrum sensor check box.
- 3) Click OK when completed.

## Launching AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer

Once the Remote Spectrum Analyzer feature is enabled, the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer user interface will appear on the screen when you double-click an AirMagnet Spectrum Sensor icon in the network tree structure.

#### To launch the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer:

1) From the AirMagnet Console screen, double-click a spectrum sensor icon from the network tree. Spectrum Sensors can be identified by a dark blue sensor icon in the Network tree. See Figure 15-58.



Figure 15-58: Launching AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer

Both the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer and the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer will appear on the screen.

**2)** Click the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer window and then select one of the screen options by clicking the corresponding tab across the top of the right-hand side of the screen. Spectrum data appear on the screen. See Figure 15-59.



Figure 15-59: AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer screen

## Accessing Remote Spectrum Analyzer User Documentation

The AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer is a powerful tool for viewing and analyzing spectrum data in the airwave over a wireless network. It's a feature-rich, stand-alone program built into the AirMagnet Enterprise application. This section only shows how to launch the embedded AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer from the AirMagnet Enterprise Console. Detailed instructions on how to use this application are available either in the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer online help or the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer User Guide which can be downloaded from our Website at airmagnet.flukenetworks.com free of charge by registered users.

The following paragraph shows show to access the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer online help from within the application.
1) From the AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer screen, click Help and select Help Topics from the drop-down menu. See Figure 15-60.

Eile 🔹 2.4 GHz 🔹 🧐 Se <u>t</u> tings 🔹 🊳	Easy View 🔹 🕻	③ Help ▼ : 22	
👖 Spectrum - WiFi Summary 🛛 🧉	Real Time	Contents	]
Channel Summary	rtour mile	Search	-
C 🔺   Cur   Avg   Max   Duty Cycle	100	About	
Band: 2.4GHz			



The Remote Spectrum Analyzer online Help appears.

## **Device Detection**

Spectrum XT can detect and identify various 802.11 or non-802.11 devices that are operating in your WiFi network by looking at the unique patterns of energy emitted from those devices. This chapter discusses the major categories of devices that Spectrum XT is able to detect. It talks about the modulation method, typical RF spectrum pattern, impact on WiFi networks of these devices. It also offers recommendations on how to minimize or eliminate the RF interference to the WiFi network caused by these devices.

Spectrum XT has the capability to detect and identify the following non-WiFi devices based on their unique RF spectrum patterns:

- Bluetooth Devices
- Digital Cordless Phones
- Analog Cordless Phones
- Microwave Ovens
- Baby Monitors
- Wireless Cameras
- Digital Video Monitors
- Zigbee
- Wireless Mouse
- Radar
- Motion Detector
- RF and Narrowband Jammers
- RF Signal Generator
- Non-Bluetooth Wireless Mouse

Spectrum XT is also able to detect all WiFi devices and identify their RF spectrum patterns of 802.11 APs:

- 802.11a/g/n APs
- 802.11b APs

Note that the device pattern examples provided with Spectrum XT are intended to be baselines, not exact matches for the devices detected. The device pattern can vary even between two similar devices (i.e., two microwaves from different vendors). Consequently, the device's pattern may not always be an exact match for the example provided in the application.

# Non-WiFi (Spectrum) Devices

The section discusses the various non-WiFi (spectrum) devices that Spectrum XT is able to detect in a wireless network environment. It talks about their typical RF spectrum patterns, impact on WiFi networks, and the best ways to minimize their interference to the 802.11 network.

#### **Bluetooth Devices**

Like most cordless phones on the market today, Bluetooth device also operate in the same 2.4-GHz radio band used by 802.11b and 802.11g wireless LANs (WLANs). The problem is that Bluetooth devices and 802.11b/g WLANs are based on two different modulation technologies, which make their radio signals behave so differently that it is difficult for them to operate in the same band without interfering with each other. Bluetooth devices, on the one hand, are based on Frequency Hopping Spread Spectrum (FHSS) modulation. Their radio signals hop from one frequency to another across the entire 2.4-GHz band, in searching for the best channel or frequency to use. 802.11b/g WLANs, on the other hand, use Direct Sequence Spread Spectrum (DSSS) modulation technology that allocates only three 22-MHz wide bands within the 2.4-GHz spectrum and transmits over only one of those bands at any given time. Because radio signals from Bluetooth devices hop across all channels randomly across the entire 2.4-GHz radio band, they have a detrimental effect on 802.11b/g WLANs that operate in the same 2.4-GHz band. As a result, no matter which channel your WLAN use or switch to (Remember that there are only 3 non-overlapping channels in the 2.4-GHz radio band, i.e., channels 1, 6, and 11), it is hard for 802.11b/g APs to escape the RF interference caused by Bluetooth devices operating on or in the vicinity of your network. Bluetooth devices can cause performance degradation when used in close proximity to 802.11 stations, especially when the latter are relatively far away from the APs or stations they are associating with, because of weak signal strength.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Figure 15-61 shows the RF spectrum pattern of a Bluetooth-enabled iPhone.



Figure 15-61: RF spectrum pattern of a Bluetooth-enabled iPhone

## Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Because the 2.4-GHz radio band is unlicensed (free to all), there are numerous Bluetoothenabled devices by different manufacturers available on the market. The following is a short list of such devices:

- Laptops
- PDAs
- Headsets
- Headphones
- Mice
- Keyboards
- Dongles
- Adapters
- Speakers, etc.

These Bluetooth devices are becoming increasingly popular in homes and businesses where 802.11b/g WLANs are deployed and have been recognized as a source of RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs. You may tackle these interfering Bluetooth devices by identifying and locating them in your WLAN.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once interfering Bluetooth devices are successfully located, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the RF interference they cause to your 802.11b/g WLAN:

- Change your WLAN from 802.11b/g to 802.11a or upgrade it to 802.11n standard and set it up to run in the 5-GHz channels or frequencies, which will not only avoid RF interference from Bluetooth devices operating in the crowded 2.4-GHz band but also offer greater throughput.
- Try to use Bluetooth devices that are based upon Bluetooth specification version 1.2 or later which uses Adaptive Frequency Hopping (AFH) which limit the use of

pseudorandom frequencies by Bluetooth devices when interference is detected. It helps prevent Bluetooth devices from interfering with other transmissions in the 2.4-GHz band.

## **Digital Cordless Phones**

Most digital cordless phones on the market today operate in either the 2.4-GHz or 5.8-GHz radio band, which happen to be the channel or frequencies used by 802.11b/g or 802.11a wireless LANs (WLANs). The problem is that the two are completely different systems that do not understand each other. As a result, radio signals from the two different systems will collide and cause mutual RF interference. This is especially the case when 2.4-GHz FHSS digital cordless phones are involved. Because they use FHSS modulation, their radio signals hop from one frequency to another across the entire 2.4-GHz band, in searching for the best channel or frequency to use. This hopping behavior will cause persistent RF interference to the 802.11b/g WLAN in close proximity. As a result, no matter which channel your WLAN use or switch to (Remember that there are only 3 non-overlapping channels in the 2.4-GHz radio band, i.e., channels 1, 6, and 11), it is hard for 802.11b/g APs to escape the RF interference caused by 2.4-GHz FHSS digital cordless phones. Such sources of interference cause significant disruption in WLAN service and performance degradation.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

There are numerous digital cordless phones available on the market today. They are widely used in homes and businesses and are also a source of RF interference to the 802.11 WLAN.

Below is a short list of digital cordless phones:

- Panasonic KX-TGA271 (2.4-GHz, FHSS)
- Panasonic KX-TG2700S (2.4-GHz, FHSS/DSS)
- Panasonic KX-TG5050 (5.8-GHz, DSS)
- AT&T 2355 (2.4-GHz)
- AT&T E5965C (5.8-GHz, FHSS/DSS. The base transmits in 5.8 GHz whereas the phone transmits in 2.4 GHz.)
- Uniden EX15660 (5.8-GHz)

Figure 15-62 and Figure 15-63 show the RF spectrum patterns of a 2.4-GHz cordless phone and Figure 15-64 shows a 5-GHz digital cordless phone, respectively.



Figure 15-62: RF spectrum pattern of a 2.4-GHz DSSS digital cordless phone



Figure 15-63: RF spectrum pattern of a 2.4-GHz FHSS digital cordless phone



Figure 15-64: RF spectrum pattern of a 5.8-GHz FHSS digital cordless phone

## Impact on 802.11 WLAN

Because the 2.4-GHz and 5-GHz radio bands are unlicensed (free to all), there are numerous 2.4-/5-GHz digital cordless phones by different manufacturers available on the market. They are widely used in homes and businesses where 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs are deployed. They have been recognized as a major source of RF interference for 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs. You may tackle these interfering 2.4-/5-GHz cordless phones by first identifying and locating them in your WLAN.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once interfering cordless phones are successfully located, you can take the following actions to minimize or eliminate their RF interference to your 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLAN:

- Do not waste your time switching AP channels, because RF signals from digital cordless phones spread over all channels or frequencies in the band they operate. Simply adjusting AP channel is not the solution.
- If you have an 802.11b/g WLAN, avoid or stop using 2.4-Ghz FHSS cordless phones. Instead replace them with 5.8-GHz or even old 900-MHz cordless phones which use different radio bands and channels.
- If you have an 802.11a WLAN, avoid or stop using 5-GHz cordless phones. Instead replace them with 2.4-GHz cordless phones.

- If you have an 802.11b/g WLAN and 2.4-GHz cordless phones are a must, try to use those more expensive but less interfering ones which use Digital Spread Spectrum (DSS) technology that offer wider range, better security, with less interference.
- If optimal WLAN performance is not an issue, you may continue use your 2.4-/5-GHz cordless phones along with 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs but try to maximize the distance between APs and cordless phone bases to minimize their RF interference between each other.
- Consider upgrading your WLAN to 802.11n standard, which not only provides better RF interference avoidance mechanisms but also offer greater throughput.

## **Analog Cordless Phones**

Analog cordless phones are another source of interference to 802.11b/g or 802.11a wireless LANs (WLANs). Unlike digital cordless phones, analog cordless phones use narrowband transmission which occupies only a narrow bandwidth of the RF spectrum. Because of this, they can cause severe interference to an 802.11a/b/g AP operating in the same channel or frequency even though no significant interference to APs on other non-overlapping channels has been noticed.

One lab study found that an analog cordless phone transmitting on 2.412-GHz frequency which happens to be the center frequency of Channel 1 of the 802.11b/g WLAN can effectively take out the wireless connection on that channel the moment the phone which is placed next to an AP is turned on, whereas connections on the other two non-overlapping channels (6 and 11) were barely affected. The study also found that network throughput could drop by 99% with the analog cordless phone placed at 50 feet away from the AP, 20% at 100 feet away, and 5% at 150 feet away. The study concluded that analog cordless phones, if placed close to APs, can virtually disrupt wireless connection on the channel they operate.

### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

There are numerous analog cordless phones available on the market today. They are widely used in homes and businesses and are also a source of RF interference to the 802.11 WLAN.

Below is a short list of analog cordless phones:

- GE 27923GE (2.4-GHz)
- Uniden EXP4540 (2.4-GHz)

Figure 15-65 shows the RF spectrum pattern of a 2.4-GHz analog cordless phone.



Figure 15-65: RF spectrum pattern of a 2.4-GHz analog cordless phone

## Impact on 802.11 WLAN

Because the 2.4-GHz and 5-GHz radio bands are unlicensed (free to all), there are numerous 2.4-/5-GHz analog cordless phones by different manufacturers available on the market. They are widely used in homes and businesses where 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs are deployed. They have been recognized as a major source of RF interference for 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs. You may tackle these interfering 2.4-/5-GHz analog cordless phones by first identifying and locating them in your WLAN.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once interfering analog cordless phones are successfully located, you can take the following actions to minimize or eliminate their RF interference to your 802.11 WLAN:

- If you have an 802.11b/g WLAN, avoid or stop using analog cordless phones on the same channel as your 802.11a/b/g APs. Instead try to set them on other non-overlapping channels.
- If you are using an 802.11b/g WLAN, try to use 5.8-GHz or even old 900-MHz analog cordless phones which use different radio bands and channels.
- If you have an 802.11a WLAN, avoid or stop using 5.8-GHz cordless phones. Instead replace them with 2.4-GHz cordless phones.
- If you have an 802.11b/g WLAN and 2.4-GHz analog cordless phones are a must, try to use those more expensive but less interfering ones which use Digital Spread Spectrum (DSS) technology that offer wider range, better security, with less interference.
- If optimal WLAN performance is not an issue, you may continue use your 2.4-/5.8-GHz cordless phones along with 802.11b/g or 802.11a WLANs but try to maximize the distance between WLAN APs and cordless phone bases to minimize RF interference between or among them.
- Consider upgrading your WLAN to 802.11n standard, which not only provides better RF interference avoidance mechanisms but also offer greater throughput.

#### **Microwave Ovens**

Most microwave ovens used in homes and businesses today operate in the 2.45-GHz frequency, which is roughly the frequency of Channel 9 in an 802.11b/g WLAN. When a microwave oven is operating, the radio waves emitted from the radio antenna inside the oven are mostly confined within the oven's case, with only a small amount leaking out sometimes, especially with old ovens. To an 802.11b/g WLAN operating within close proximity, the radio waves that leak out of the microwave oven are a source of RF interference that may cause serious performance issues. This is because the interfering radio signals leaking out of the microwave oven will cause WiFi station to hold off transmission until the airwave is clear, causing network delay in the process. Furthermore, interfering RF signals do not follow the rules of the 802.11 protocols and are rather unpredictable: they can come and go at any time, disrupting normal communications between 802.11 devices in the WLAN. Study found that a microwave oven operating within ten feet of an 802.11b/g access point (AP) could cause a 75% drop in network throughput on Channel 9 (2.45 GHz frequency). Significant drop in throughput was also observed on adjacent channels such as Channels 8, 10, and 11. The impact was more severe near the edges of the AP's coverage area.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Figure 15-66 shows the RF spectrum pattern of radio signal from a microwave oven.



Figure 15-66: RF spectrum pattern of a microwave oven

#### Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Because microwave ovens are widely used in homes and businesses where WLANs are deployed, radio signals leaking out of an operating microwave oven have long been identified as a source of RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs in these settings. They can significantly slow down basic Internet applications such as Web file download and surfing. In the worst cases, they can knock out the network connection completely.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once the interfering microwave oven is successfully located, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the RF interference it causes to the 802.11 WLAN:

- Avoid using 802.11b/g WLAN near a microwave oven.
- When actively using WLAN applications (e.g., downloading files, videoconferencing, searching the Internet), make sure to keep a "safe" distance (at least 10

feet away) from an operating microwave oven. The farther away you are from the microwave oven, the less the interference.

- Find out the center frequency (which may vary depending on make, brand, or model) of a microwave oven from its label, and try to steer your WLAN away from it.
- Change your 802.11b/g WLAN to 802.11a or upgrade it to 802.11n, which will not only avoid RF interference from microwave ovens operating in the crowded 2.4-GHz band but also offer greater throughput.

## Wireless Cameras

A wireless security camera is typically made up of three components: a camera, a transmitter to send the signal, and a receiver to receive the signal. The system works in such a way that the wireless camera transmits video from the built-in transmitter to the receiver, which is connected to a monitor or a recording device.

Most wireless cameras operate on the 2.4-GHz frequency - an unlicensed radio band also used by 802.11b/g WLANs, cordless phones, Bluetooth devices, and microwave ovens, etc. Like the other non-WiFi devices operating in the 2.4-GHz frequency band, wireless security cameras installed in close proximity of an 802.11b/g WLAN can interfere with the normal operation the WLAN. Unlike the other RF interfering devices operating in the 2.4-GHz band, radio signals from the transmitter of a wireless security camera can travel a relatively long range which varies from 200 to 700 feet (line of sight), depending on the physical conditions of the site. Typically, multiple cameras are needed in order to provide full, overlapping coverage of one site. To make matters worse, wireless security cameras installed in homes and businesses are left on all the time. And so is the RF interference they cause to the 802.11 WLAN close to them.

## **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Wireless cameras come in all shapes and sizes. They include wireless surveillance cameras, spy cameras, etc. They are widely used in homes and businesses where the 802.11 WLAN is deployed. Their presence can cause serious performance issues in the WLAN. The figure below shows the RF spectrum pattern of a wireless camera using the 2.4-GHz frequency band.

🕀 🐚 🗊 Real Time FET 2.482

Figure 15-67 shows the RF spectrum pattern of a wireless security camera.

Figure 15-67: RF spectrum pattern of a wireless security camera



#### Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Because wireless cameras are widely used in homes and businesses where WLANs are deployed, radio signals from these devices have long been identified as a source of RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs in these settings. They can significantly slow down Internet applications such as Web file download and surfing.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once the interfering wireless security cameras are successfully identified, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the RF interference they cause to the 802.11 WLAN.

- If you are using an 802.11b/g WLAN, avoid using 2.4-GHz wireless cameras. Instead, use 5.8-GHz wireless cameras that operate in the licensed, less crowded 5-GHz radio band. Or upgrade your WLAN to the 802.11n standard which offers better interference avoidance.
- If you are using an 802.11a WLAN, avoid using 5.8-GHz wireless cameras.
- Check the operating channels on the wireless cameras, making sure that they do not overlap with the operating channels of the WiFi network.

### **Baby Monitors**

Wireless baby monitors (digital or analog) use radio frequencies to transmit their signals. These same radio frequencies are also used by wireless networks installed in the home environment. As a result, RF interference will occur when the two competing systems are operating in the same radio frequencies.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Most wireless baby monitors on the market today use the 2.4-GHz frequency, a bandwidth also used by the 802.11b/g wireless network and many other wireless devices. The figure below shows the RF spectrum pattern of an analog baby monitor in the 2.4-GHz frequency band.



Figure 15-68 shows the RF spectrum pattern of a baby monitor

Figure 15-68: RF spectrum pattern of a baby monitor

AirMagnet Spectrum XT will detect FHSS, DSSS and Single Carrier models ob baby monitors.

#### Impact on WiFi Networks

Generally speaking, RF interference is not an issue when a baby monitor is not in use. However, when it is in operation, it could have a negative impact on an 802.11 network, especially when they are in close proximity. When the baby monitor is turned on, the device will compete for bandwidth with the wireless network that is using the same radio frequency, causing the wireless network to experience performance degradation as a result of RF interference, and vice versa. The impact is more obvious for web applications involving downloading files over the Internet or Voice over IP. The figure below shows the RF spectrum pattern of a wireless analog baby monitor using the 2.4-GHz frequency band.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once an interfering wireless baby monitor is successfully identified, you can take all or some of the following actions to minimize or eliminate the RF interference it causes to your 802.11 WLAN.

- Check the channels or frequencies used by your wireless network and wireless baby monitor to make sure that they are not competing on the same channel or frequency.
- Since most of the wireless baby monitors today operate in the 2.4-GHz frequency band, try to upgrade your wireless network to the 802.11n standard.
- If you do not want to upgrade your wireless network, then try to get a wireless baby monitor that uses any radio frequency other than 2.4 GHz, such as 900 MHz.
- Since a baby monitor does not severely disrupt a wireless network unless the two are installed close together, try to place the wireless baby monitor and the wireless router as far apart as possible.

## **RF and Narrowband Jammer**

RF Jammer is designed to block WiFi/WLAN/Bluetooth networks which work on the 2.4-GHz frequency band. It could help you cut off WiFi connections in targeted areas of a WLAN and prevent leaking out sensitive data.

Narrowband Jammer is deisgned to block Wi-Fi/WLAN/Bluetooth networks for a specific area of the screen on a 2.4GHz frequency. It could help to cut off WiFi connections in targeted areas of a WLAN and prevent leaking out sensitive data.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

RF Jammers operate in the 2.410~2.480 GHz frequency range. Their radio signals can transmit in a 15 feet radius with output power of 7 dB.

Figure 15-69 shows the RF spectrum pattern of an RF Jammer.



Figure 15-69: RF spectrum pattern of an RF Jammer





## Impact on WiFi on WiFi Networks

WiFi Jammers are designed to protect important working area and avoid leakage of sensitive data by blocking WiFi networks. Since it works in the 2.4 GHz frequency band and channels, this type of device can be a good "defensive" tools against data leakage over wireless network, but can also be a "double-edged sword". Anyone could use it to disrupt the operation of a wireless network. Because of its compact design, it can be hidden in a pocket or briefcase or elsewhere and can be carried around and deployed at any location of a network without being discovered.

#### **Recommended Course of Actions**

Since RF Jammers operate in the same 2.4-GHz frequency band as 802.11b/g networks do, the following actions are recommended in order to minimize or eliminate their interference to 802.11b/g WLANs:

- Monitor your WLAN on a regular basis to make sure that no RF Jamter is causing interference to your WLAN.
- Conduct regular WLAN site RF surveys to determine the proper location and use of RF Jammers, if they are necessary.

## **Digital Video Monitors**

A digital video monitor is typically made up of three components: a video camera, a transmitter to send the signal, and a receiver to receive the signal. The system works in such a way that the wireless camera transmits video from the built-in transmitter to the receiver, which is connected to a display device (monitor) or a recording device.

Most digital video monitors operate on the 2.4-GHz frequency – an unlicensed radio band also used by 802.11b/g WLANs, cordless phones, Bluetooth devices, and microwave ovens, etc. Like the other non-WiFi devices operating in the 2.4-GHz frequency band, digital video monitor installed in close proximity of an 802.11b/g WLAN can interfere with the normal operation of the WLAN. Unlike the other RF interfering devices operating in the 2.4-GHz band, radio signals from the transmitter of a digital video monitor can travel a relatively long range which varies from 200 to 700 feet (line of sight), depending on the physical conditions of the site. Typically, multiple cameras are needed in order to provide full, overlapping coverage of one site. To make matters worse, digital video monitors installed in homes and businesses are left on all the time. And so is the RF interference they cause to the 802.11 WLAN close to them.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Digital video monitors come in all shapes and sizes. They include wireless surveillance cameras, spy cameras, etc. They are widely used in homes and businesses where the 802.11 WLAN is deployed. Their presence can cause serious performance issues in the WLAN. The figure below shows the RF spectrum pattern of a wireless camera using the 2.4-GHz frequency band.



Figure 15-71: RF spectrum pattern of a digital video monitor

#### Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Because digital video monitors are widely used in homes and businesses where WLANs are deployed, radio signals from these devices have long been identified as a source of RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs in these settings. They can significantly slow down Internet applications such as Web file download and surfing.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once the interfering wireless security cameras are successfully identified, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the RF interference they cause to the 802.11 WLAN.

- If you are using an 802.11b/g WLAN, avoid using 2.4-GHz digital video monitors. Instead, use 5.8-GHz video monitors that operate in the less crowded 5-GHz radio band. Or upgrade your WLAN to the 802.11n standard which offers better interference avoidance.
- If you are using an 802.11a WLAN, avoid using 5.8-GHz digital video monitors.
- Check the operating channels on the digital video monitors, making sure that they do not overlap with the operating channels of the WiFi network.

## Zigbee

A low-cost, low-power, and short-range wireless mesh networking standard based on the IEEE 802.15.4 specifications. Zigbee devices can operate in the 860-MHz, 915-MHz, or 2.4-GHz band using DSSS modulation. First ratified in 2005, billions of dollars has been invested in Zigbee technology and Zigbee-based devices have now found their way into homes and businesses. Typical applications include:

- Home Entertainment and Control Audio/video systems, smart lighting, temperature control
- Safety and Security Monitoring Sensors (access, water, and power), smoke detectors, smart appliances
- Commercial Property Management Access control, lighting, energy monitoring, HVAC
- Industrial Automation Process and device control, asset/energy/environmental management.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

For network administrators, it is the 2.4-GHz Zigbee devices that cause concern because they use the same radio frequencies as the 802.11b/g wireless networks do. 2.4-GHz Zigbee devices can operate on one of 16 non-overlapping channels (11 in NOrth America) that are 3 MHz wide and 5 MHz apart. Generally, a Zigbee mesh network uses only one channel. Once set up, it stays on tha tchannel until it is changed manually. Zigbee radios use very low transmit power (typically -3dBm or 0.5mW) and receive sensitivity (between -80dBM and -

100dBm depending on radio.) Their maximum bit transfer rate is 250 Hbps. Even though the size and length of Zigbee data packets avry, their target applications are of low duty cycle and low power consumption. Because of this, the Zigbee network does not have as much traffic in comparison to an 802.11b/g network.



#### Figure 15-72: Interference Source - Zigbee

#### Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Given the fact that a 2.4-GHz Zigbee network operates on a fixed 3 MHz of bandwidth in the 2.4-GHz band, the chance of collision between a Zigbee device and an 802.11b or g device depends on the channels on which they operate. If the channels overlap, the chance are high. Otherwise, the chances are very low.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once a ZigBee network or devices are identified, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the potential RF interference that they may cause to the WiFi network:

• Try to set your ZigBee network to a non-overlapping channel not used by an 802.11b or g network.

• Try to keep ZigBee devices physically away from WiFi devices to minimize the chances of interaction.

## Radar

#### Introduction

The 5-GHz band is an Unlicensed National Information Infrastructure (UNII) band, which is divided into several segments, each being designated for a specific use. The UNII-2 (5.25 GHz~5.35 GHz) and UNII-2 extended (5.47 GHz~5.725 GHz) bands used to be set aside exclusively for military and weather radar systems. When the FCC decided to open these bands up for Wi-Fi network, its ruling came with an important caveat: Dynamic Frequency Selection version 2, or DFS2, compliance.

DFS is a mechanism that tells the transmitter to dynamically listen for radar signals in the airwave and automatically switch to another channel if a radar signal is detected. The mechanism is designed to protect the incumbent military and weather radar systems from the RF interference from 802.11a/n devices in their vicinity. With DFSA, the transmitter on a Wi-Fi device will continuously listen for radar signals, both before and during transmission. IF a radar signal is detected on a channel, it will either vacate that channel or flag it as unavailable.

DFS2 is a must-have on 802.11a/n APs in order for 802.11a/n network systems to co-exist with military and weather radar systems. According to the latest FCC ruling, all Wi-Fi devices operating in the UNII-2 and UNII-2 extended bands are required to support DFS, to detect and automatically switch channels to prevent WLAN operations from interfering with military or weather radar systems. The mandate became effective on July 20, 2007 in the US and Canada. A similar mandate became effective on April 1, 2008 in the EU.

Since then, in April 2009 new EN 301 893 v1.5.1 requirements also called DFS-3 Compliance have also been enforced for 802.11 APs operating in Europe.

AirMagnet Spectrum XT can detect all 5 types of radar waveforms as described in "FCC Memorandum Opinion and Order 06-96", bins 1-5 and radars as specified in the ETSI specification EN 301 893 v1.5.1.

#### Impact on 802.11 WLAN

Since the 802.11a/n wireless network shares the same radio frequency bands/channels with military and weather radar systems, the FCC regulation and requirements on DFS/DFS2/DFS3 undoubtedly puts some serious challenge to the operation of the 802.11a/n wireless network. Care must be taken to ensure that WLAN operation will not interfere with or disrupt the normal operation of radar systems.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Based on FCC regulations, the following actions are recommended on the part of the 802.11a/ n wireless network in order to minimize or eliminate its potential inteference with military and/or weather radar systems: • Make sure all 802.11a/n devices that are operating on your WLAN are DFS2 or 3-certified.

• If you have uncertified 802.11a/n devices on your network, make sure that the UNII-2 and UNII-3 bands/channels are blcoked.

• If you have 802.11a/n devices that are manufactured prior to July 20, 2007 (US), then check with the vendors for possible firmware upgrade. The same goes for DFS3 requirements in Europe.

## **Motion Detector**

Motion detectors are devices that use a variety of methods to determine if a body of a significant size is coving through an area, usually as part of a security or energy management system. While most models use infrared detection system, some newer models incorporate a microwave detection system. In some models, this microwave detection system transmits on a narrow band of frequency in the 2.4GHz band. While only active at times of motion detection, in areas of high pedestrian traffic, or areas of high WLAN traffic, these devices present the possibility of isrupting WLAN traffic of the transmitting frequency of the device corresponds with the channel the WLAN is operating on. AirMagnet Spectrum XT will detect S-Band radar based motion detectors that are operating in the environment.

## **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Below is a sample of what the spectrum pattern for a motion detector would look like in a relatively noiseless 2.4GHz spectrum.



Figure 15-73: Interference Source - Motion Detector

## Impact on 802.11 WLAN

The impact on 802.11 networks depends on the amount of pedestrian traffic near the motion detector.

- Because this technology only transmits a signal when the correct parameters for motion detection are met, in areas of low pedestrian traffic, the impact on a WLAN network will be low. The device may cause intermittent interference only if it is transmitting on a frequency within the channel width of a WLAN AP, and only if it is significantly close enough to the WLAN network to have an impact.
- If the motion detector is in an area of high pedestrian traffic, is on a frequency within the channel width of the WLAN AP, and if it is significantly close enough to interfere with the WLAN, this device type can have a signaificant impact on a WLAN, behaving almost as a Narrow-band Jammer would.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

- If possible, change the channel that your WLAN is operating on to one that is unaffected by the Motion Detector.
- You may consider changing from the 2.4GHz band to one of the 5GHz bands, as these bands will not be affacted by the Motion Detector.
- If you have to use your Motion Detectors along with 2.4GHz WLANs, try to maximize the distance between APs and Motion Detectors to minimize their RF interference.

## **RF Signal Generator**

A device that generates repeating or non-repeating RF signals. An example of this type of device is the AirHORN Channel-Signal Generator. This USB PC-based product aids users in testing Wi-Fi antennas, RF shields and wireless networks. This RF Signal GEnerator covers the 2.4 and 5 GHz bands and generated RF signals for each Wi-Fi channels in thos spectrums.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

AirHORN Channel-Signal Generator is a proprietary hardware/software solution sold by Nuts About Nets. Only the devices in this product category will show up as this device type.

Below is an example of what the spectrum pattern for what an AirHORN Channel-Signal Generator would look like in a relatively noiseless 2.4GHz spectrum.

#### Impact on 802.11 WLAN

Used incorrectly, the AirHORN Channel-Signal Generator can create a singal that will essentially block all WiFi and WLAN traffic across a 2.4 or 5 GHz ISM band, until it is either turned off or switched to a different channel.

## **Recommended Course of Action**

Please follow the recommended actions to minimize or eliminate their interference to 802.11a/b/g/n WLANs:

- Monitor your WLAN on a regular basis to make sure that no RF signal generator is causing unintended interference to your WLAN.
- Conduct regular WLAN site RF surveys to determine the proper location and use of RF Signal Generators, if they are necessary.
- If it is necessary to use the RF Signal Generator, only use it on channels that do not overlap with the channels used by your WLAN.
- If optimal WLAN performance is not an issue, you may continue to use your RF Signal Generator along with your WLANs, and try to maximize the distance between APs and RF Signal Generator to minimize their RF interference.



Figure 15-74: Interference Source - AiHorn Signal Generator

## **Non-Bluetooth Wireless Mouse**

Since the 2.4 GHz and 5 GHz wireless spectrums are unregulated, companies are allowed to use those bands for more than just WLAN traffic. In response to some of the concerns about the interference between WLAN and Bluetooth networks, or between WLAN and continuous transmitter technologies like some cordless phones, some companies have developed technologies that allow their devices to operate in a way that minimizes the impact on WLAN networks. With the ability to find a frequency with the least amount of WLAN traffic in the 2.4 GHz spectrum, non-bluetooth wireless mice minimize their impact on the WLAN network. See Figure 15-75 below.



#### Figure 15-75: Non-Bluetooth Wireless Mouse Fill

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

To date, the only devices detected for this device type are made by Logitech. This is based on the new Logitech Advanced 2.4GHz wireless technology. The current models ship with this technology:

- Marathon Mouse M705
- Marathon Mouse M310
- Anywhere Mouse MX<sup>TM</sup>
- Wireless Mouse M510
- Wireless Mouse M305
- Performance Mouse MX<sup>TM</sup>
- Wireless Mouse M505
- MX<sup>TM</sup> 1100 Cordless Laser Mouse
- VX Nano Cordless Laser Mouse
- MX Air<sup>TM</sup> Rechargeable Cordless Air Mouse

Here are some details from the Logitech website on the technology (**Source**: White paper from http://www.logitech.com/en-us/mice-pointers/mice/devices/3443)

In particular, Logitech advanced 2.4 GHz wireless technology hops at 250 times/sec and supports bi-directional data transmission with error correction to maintain a reliable RF link. And Logitech's architecture automatically pairs your peripheral to the provided transceiver that is attached to your computer, while avoiding conflicts with other devices. In other words, when you use a Logitech peripheral with advanced 2.4GHz technology, you can be certain that when you move your mouse or type on your keyboard, your commands will be carried out instantaneously.

Logitech's proprietary wireless protocol is used together with a high-performance RF transceiver. This is a highly integrated, single-chip transceiver that operated in the 2.4 GHz ISM band and is really suited for the most demanding applications. In addition to the technical features described above, this technology also provides the lowest-power RF solution on the market today, translating into significantly longer battery life.

Feature	Logitech advanced 2.4 GHz wireless technology	Bluetooth
Range	10m	10-100 m
Bandwidth	2 Mbps bursts	1-3 Mbps bursts
Latency at reconnection	<90 ms	.5-2 seconds
Interference resistance	Best	Best
Battery life	Best	Good
Report rate	125 rpt/s or faster	80 rpt/s
USB interface	FS	FS

#### Table 15-12: Logitech non-bluetooth vs Bluetooth

Below is a sample of what the spectrum pattern for a Non-Bluetooth Wireless Mouse would look like in a relatively noiseless 2.4GHz spectrum.

#### Impact on 802.11 WLAN

Since this technology is designed to minimize its interference with WLANs, the impact of having a few of these devices in the spectrum should be low. If there are no frequencies that have low levels of WLAN traffic, the device will choose the least use frequency, which may cause minor disruptions to the WLAN.

#### **Recommended Course of Action**

- Ensure that the WLAN network is operating on non-overlapping channels like 1,6, and 11. This will maximize the number of frequencies with little to no WLAN traffic on them.
- If multiple devices of this type exist in the spectrum, begin removing devices until the interference clears up.
- If you have to use your non-Bluetooth wireless mouse along with 802.11b/g WLANs, try to maximize the distance between APs and wirless mice to minimize their RF interference between each other.
- Consider upgrading your WLAN to 802.11n standard, which not only provides better RF inteference avoidance mechanisms but also offers greater throughput.

## Game Controller

Wireless game controllers are handheld devices for gaming consoles without wires. Using wireless technology, wireless game controllers allow players to sit virtually anywhere (up to 30 feet away from the game console) in the room, making game play less restrictive.

For better coverage, most wireless game controllers operate on the 2.4-GHz frequency-an unlicensed radio band also used by 802.11b/g WLANs, cordless phones, Bluetooth devices, and microwave ovens, etc. Like the other non-WiFi devices operating in the 2.4-GHz frequency band, wireless game controllers installed in close proximity of an 802.11b/g WLAN can interfere with the normal operation of the WLAN.

Wireless game controllers are available for all major gaming consoles and computers. The following are some of the major brands:

- Nintendo Wii/Gamecube Classic Wireless
- Sony PS 2 PlayStation 2 Wireless Game Controller
- Microsoft Xbox 360 Wireless Remote Controller, etc.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

Wireless game controllers come in all shapes and sizes. They are widely used in homes and even some businesses settings where the 802.11 WLAN is deployed. Their presence can cause serious performance issues in the WLAN. The figure below shows the RF spectrum pattern of a wireless game controller using the 2.4-GHz frequency band. See Figure 15-76.



Figure 15-76: RF spectrum pattern of a 2.4-GHz game controller transmitter

#### Impact on 802.11b/g WLAN

Because wireless game controllers operate in the same radio frequency as the 802.11b/g WLAN, radio signals from these devices have long been identified as a source of RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs in homes and businesses where they are used. They can significantly slow down Internet applications such as Web file download and surfing.

#### **Recommended Courses of Action**

Once the interfering wireless game controllers are successfully identified, the following actions are recommended to minimize or eliminate the RF interference they cause to the 802.11 WLAN.

- Try to keep a "safe distance" between your 802.11b/g AP and wireless game controller so as to keep interference to the minimum.
- Check the operating channels on the wireless game controller to make sure that they do not overlap with the operating channels of your 802.11b/g network.
- If possible, consider using an 802.11a AP or even upgrading your WLAN to the 802.11n standard.

# **WiFi Devices**

Spectrum XT not only can detect and present spectrum data of various WiFi devices as it does with non-WiFi devices, but also has the capability to capture various WiFi data about those devices and pinpoint their physical locations in a WiFi network with the help of an AirMagnet-supported wireless network adapter.

This section discusses 802.11 APs. It breaks them up into two groups: 802.11a/g/n APs and 802.11b APs, and talks about their spectrum patterns, impact on the network, and best ways to use them in a wireless network environment.

## 802.11 a/g/n APs

In general, 802.1a/g/n WLANs offer great advantage over 802.11b WLANs in terms of data rate, signal modulation, etc. The table below provides a brief summary of some key parameters involving all APs built upon different IEEE 802.11 standards.

The 802.11a standard uses Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing (OFDM) modulation which is a more efficient data transmission method than DSSS used by 802.11b, enabling raw data rates up to 54 Mbps. Unfortunately, despite its greater data rates, the 802.11a WLAN never reached the point to replace the 802.11b WLAN due to the fact that it operates in the 5-GHz radio frequency which is incompatible to 802.11b.

The 802.11g standard which uses the same radio frequencies and channels as the 802.11b standard but also supports OFDM offers the best of both worlds: 802.11g WLANs can achieve raw data rates up to 54 Mbps on the same radio frequencies and channels used by 802.11b WLANs. Nowadays, the vast majority of commercial wireless network devices support the 802.11g standard. Much of the WLAN client devices are dual-band supporting both 802.11a and 802.11g.

The emerging 802.11n standard, though not yet ratified, employs several techniques that promise greater throughput, reliability, and stability of WLANs. The key 802.11n technological breakthroughs include (but are not limited to):

- Multiple Input Multiple Output (MIMO) capable to support up to 4 spatial streams.
- Packet Aggregation allows transmission bursts of multiple data packets to improve efficiency.
- Channel Bonding (40-MHz channels) doubles channel width from 20 MHz to 40 MHz to effectively double data rates.
- Improved OFDM uses a higher maximum code rate and lightly wider bandwidth than the OFDM employed in 802.11a/g standards.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

802.11a APs operate in the "regulated" 5-GHz frequency band, meaning that they use radio frequencies that are not used by other commercial wireless products. Unlike 802.11 b/g WLANs which have only three non-overlapping channels, 802.11a WLANs have eight non-overlapping channels to choose from.

Figure 15-77 shows the RF spectrum pattern of an 802.11g/n AP in the 2.402-2.482 GHz frequency range.



Figure 15-77: RF spectrum pattern of an 802.11g/n AP (OFDM)



Figure 15-78: RF spectrum pattern of an 802.11g/n AP (CCK)

#### Impact on WiFi Networks

802.11a uses Orthogonal Frequency-Division Multiplexing (OFDM) signal modulation method, which differs from DSSS signal modulation used by 802.11b WLANs. Since 802.11a WLANs are installed mostly indoors, OFDM is the perfect choice in that it offers better data rates than DSSS and reduces effects of multipath on signal quality and WLAN throughput.

Even though the 802.11a standard helps improve WLAN performance and reduce interference, radio signals from an 802.11a AP can travel a much shorter distance than those of 802.11b/g APs. An 802.11a AP transmitter may cover less than a quarter of the area of a comparable 802.11b AP. Brick walls and other obstructions affect 802.11a WLANs far more than they do to comparable 802.11b/g WLANs.

802.11g APs are backward-compatible with 802.11b APs but offer greater data rates. However, since they operate in the same radio frequencies as their 802.11b counterparts, they are susceptible to RF interference caused by all wireless devices operating in the 2.4-GHz frequency band. See <u>802.11b APs</u>.

802.11n APs, by design, can co-exist with 802.11a APs in the 5-GHz band and 802.11g APs in the 2.4-GHz band since they all use OFDM. The presence of 802.11b devices makes communications a little challenging in the 2.4-GHz band because it cannot understand OFDM which is used by both 802.11b and n standards. In that case, OFDM client devices may have to switch to the older signal modulation (DSSS) to protect their high-rate OFDM transmissions, resulting reduced network efficiency.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

If you are running an 802.11a/g WLAN, the following action should be taken into consideration when installing and managing your WLAN:

- Since radio signals from 802.11a APs travel a much shorter distance, make sure that you have enough APs to offer adequate WLAN coverage if you are using an 802.11a WLAN.
- If you need more than one AP, make sure to point them to different non-overlapping channels.

- Be aware of other wireless devices that may also be operating in the same radio frequencies and channels as your WLAN APs do. Make sure that your 802.11 WLAN APs use different channels than those used by those competing devices.
- Upgrade your WLAN to the 802.11n standard, if you can.
- When updating to 802.11n, make sure to use "IEEE 802.11n Draft Compliant" hardware devices.

## 802.11b APs

802.11b APs operate at frequencies in the unlicensed 2.4-GHz Industrial, Medical and Scientific (IMS) band. Because the band is free and used globally, it is crowded with all kinds of 2.4-GHz-compliant commercial products, including:

- WLAN devices (802.11g)
- Cordless phones (digital or analog)
- Bluetooth devices
- Wireless (security) cameras
- Baby Monitors (video and/or audio)
- Microwave ovens

As the number of these devices increases, the 2.4-GHz IMS band is becoming more and more congested. As a result, network performance degradation has become a major issue facing network administrators managing 802.11b/g WLANs. It has long been recognized that the main culprit for WLAN performance degradation is RF interference caused by these competing devices in the 2.4-GHz band. RF interference occurs when two or more RF devices are transmitting at the same frequency at t he same time. RF interference causes over-the-air collision which can lead to data corruption and loss.

802.11b APs can operate on one of 13 (11 in the US) channels in the 2.4-GHz IMS band, each being 22 MHz wide and 5 MHz apart. Because each of these channels takes up roughly a quarter of the 2.4-GHz spectrum and adjacent channels tend to interfere with each other, 802.11b WLANs are typically installed using one of three non-overlapping channels, namely Channels 1, 6, and 11.

The table below shows the operating channels for 802.11b WLANs in North America, with Channels 1, 6 and 11 highlighted in grey as non-overlapping channels.

#### **RF Spectrum Pattern**

802.11b APs use Direct Sequence Spread Spectrum (DSSS) signal modulation method which is very susceptible to signal multipath. Signal multipath occurs when radio signals are reflected on their way between the transmitter and the receiver. This could happen when radio signals from an AP are blocked by metal furniture, dry walls, and other structural elements common in office buildings. Signal multipath has a huge impact on data quality and WLAN throughput because it causes transmission errors and requires retransmission.

802.11b WLAN APs typically use up to +20 dBm (100mW) transmit power and -80 dBm  $\sim$  - 90dBm of receive sensitivity. Their bit transfer rate is 11 Mbps (maximum).



Figure 15-79 shows the typical RF pattern of an 802.11b AP.

Figure 15-79: RF spectrum pattern of an 802.11b AP

## Impact on WiFi Networks

Since 802.11b APs use a fixed bandwidth of 22 MHz in the 2.4-GHz spectrum, the probability of collisions or interference between 802.11b APs or with other 2.4-GHz devices largely depends on the channel they operate. If they are on the same channel or overlapping channels, the probability is high. Otherwise, the chances of collision are low.

## **Recommended Courses of Action**

Since 802.11b/g WLANs are operating in the crowded 2.4-GHz IMS band with so many competing devices (including 802.11b/g devices themselves), the following actions are recommended in order to minimize or eliminate RF interference to 802.11b/g WLANs:

- Prior to installing an 802.11b WLAN, conduct a thorough RF survey of the WLAN site to know all 2.4-GHz devices operating in the WiFi environment and the channels they are using.
- Install 802.11b WLANs by setting the APs to non-overlapping channels 1, 6, and 11, especially when more than one AP is needed.
- Try to avoid the use of HFSS devices in close proximity of an 802.11b WLAN to minimize RF interference.
- If you have more than one 802.11b AP, adjust the transmit power levels on the APs to minimize mutual interference between APs.
- Try to keep WLAN APs at a good physical distance to avoid mutual interference.
- Upgrade your WLAN to 802.11g or n standard

# **Chapter 16: Configuring Remote Analyzer**

# Introduction

This section discusses the configuration of "local" settings on the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. By local, it means that these features only affect the individual AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor on which the configurations are performed. These features allow users to fine-tune the settings of each individual AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor according to their specific needs.

Sensor configurations are conducted in the AirMagnet Config dialog box which can be opened by clicking File>Configure... from the menu bar. Sensor configuration involves the following tasks, each represented by a tab in the AirMagnet Config dialog box:

- Sensor settings
- General settings
- 802.11 configuration
- Packet Capture filter
- Channel scan settings
- User Interface customization

# **Sensor Settings**

By default, the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer Configuration opens to the Sensor tab, which shows the name of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor currently in use as well as the Packet sliced size. Neither field within the tab can be modified by the user because these settings must be configured by connecting directly to the sensor via a serial or ethernet connection. Consult the User Guide provided with the sensor for more information.

## **General Settings**

The General tab of the configuration window allows the user to customize various aspects of the Remote Analyzer interface.

## To modify general settings:

 From the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer screen, click File>Configure... and select the General tab. The *AirMagnet SmartEdge General Configuration* screen appears. See Figure 16-1.

Sensor	General	802.11 Filter	Scan Custom
Start	Screen -		
	Show valid	AP signal only	LogE vent Uptions
	Show AirW	'ISE	Set Device Name Priority
	Show Fram	e Statistics	
	Enable Hig	h Water Mark	High water mark reset.
	🗌 Load	statistics on open	capture file
	📃 Enab	le Spectrum Integr	ation
	🗹 Lock	channel in Chann	el and Tree view
	Show	/ hex decode pane	el
	Show Show	/ hex decode pane	8
Enal	Show	/ hex decode pane	8
-Enal	Show Show Show Show Show	v hex decode pane for id Alarm Actions	a 
-Enal	Show ble sounds Mute Sour New AP di	v hex decode pane for ud Alarm Actions scovered in AP list	el view Bonk 🗸
Enal	Show Show Show Show Show Show Show Show	i hex decode pane for id Alam Actions scovered in AP list	view Bonk 🗸

#### Figure 16-1: AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Name

**2)** Make the selections as described in Table 16-1.

## **Table 16-1: Configuring General Settings**

Parameters	Description
Show valid AP signal only	If checked, the system will not display brown bars representing Cross Channel Interference in the signal graph. (Start screen)
Show AirWISE	If selected, AirWISE will appear in the lower-left part of the Start screen.
Show Frame Statistics	If selected, the Start page will display a small box containing frame summary information below the pie chart. (Start Screen)
Enable High Water Mark	If checked, the graphs in the top left corner of the start screen will store a high point during a user-specified interval. This allows you to see the highest point your network traffic has reached within a given time. To specify this time, click the <b>Start screen high water mark reset</b> button.

Parameters	Description
Load statistics on open capture file	If checked, a loaded capture file will display all the information that was captured during the saved session. A normal playback will only display devices detected until the capture buffer has been filled; this option allows you to view devices that were logged previously but then overwritten as the buffer became full.
Enable Spectrum Analyzer	If checked, AirMagnet Spectrum Analyzer integration will be enabled. See "The Embedded AirMagnet Remote Spectrum Analyzer" on page 366 for more information.
Lock channel in Channel and Tree view	If checked, the system will stop scanning other channels when you are viewing a selected channel in detail on the Channel screen.
Disable Email Notification	If selected, no email notification will be sent.
Show hex decode panel	If selected, the hexidecimal panel will be displayed on the Decodes screen.
Trace rogue devices on wired network	If checked, the system will trace rogue devices on the wired side of the network. Note that your laptop must be connected via an ethernet connection to use this option.
<ul> <li>Enable sound for</li> <li>Mute Sound Alarm Actions</li> <li>New AP discovered in AP list view</li> </ul>	If checked, the system will not beep when a new alarm is generated. If checked, the system will beep when a new AP is detected. Click the down arrow to select a sound option.

## **Table 16-1: Configuring General Settings**

3) Click OK.

# Configuring SmartEdge Sensor's 802.11 Settings

The 802.11 screen allows you to set the parameters to allow AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to function as an active 802.11 device on the network. It is important that these parameters be set up properly before using any of the active tools (i.e., Diag, DHCP, Ping, Trace).

*For each SSID entered, there is a set of 802.11 parameters associated with it, including Authentication and Advanced configurations.* 

## To configure AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor's 802.11 settings:

**1)** From the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Configuration screen, select the **802.11** tab. The screen refreshes. See Figure 16-2.

NY		*	<ul> <li>Infrastructure</li> </ul>
Tx Rate:	Auto 🗸		O Ad-Hoc
Channel:	1 👻		Delete
Packet Retries:	16 😽		Default
RTS Threshold:	2048 🗸	Bytes	Authentication .
Frag. Threshold:	2048 🗸	Bytes	
Power Save Mode:	CAM	~	
Preamble Mode:	Long	~	
Auth. Algorithm:	Open	~	

## Figure 16-2:Configuring Sensor 802.11 settings

2) Make the selections as described in Table 16-2.

## Table 16-2: 802.11 Options

Option	Description
SSID	Choose ANY or a specific SSID to associate. When AirMagnet active tools such as Ping or DHCP try to associate within a given SSID or with a given AP, all the configured parameters in this dialog box will be applied to the WLAN card.
Network Type— Infrastructure	The infrastructure mode bridges a WLAN with a wired Ethernet LAN.
Network Type – Ad-Hoc	The Ad-Hoc mode is a method for wireless devices to directly communicate with each other, all wireless devices within range of each other being able to discover and communicate in a peer-to-peer fashion without involving access points.
Tx Rate	Select a transmission speed at which your AirMagnet is to be operated. Keep in mind that the higher the speed, the more bandwidths you will consume. The default setting is Auto, which allows the system to select whatever speed that is appropriate.

Option	Description
Channel	Specify a channel when Ad-Hoc mode is selected. See Network type above.
Packet Retries	Specify the maximum number of transmission retries at the 802.11 protocol level.
<b>RTS</b> Threshold	Specify the threshold of packet length to trigger the use of the 802.11 RTS/CTS mechanism.
Frag. Threshold	Specify an 802.11 frame fragmentation threshold.
Power Save Mode	Choose Active or Power Save mode. The former keeps the system active all the time whereas the latter will switch the system to a energy-saving mode it is left idle for some time.
Preamble Mode	Select Long or Short (for 802.11 preamble).
Auth. Algorithm	Select Open if you do not wish to use a secret key or Shared Key to require the use of a shared secrete key for authentication.
Country	Select the country where AirMagnet is used.
Delete	Click this button to delete the selected SSID.
Default	Click this button to restore the 802.11 configuration to the settings configured by the manufacturer.
Authentication	Opens the Wireless Authentication dialog box, where you can configure WEP authentication settings.

## Table 16-2: 802.11 Options

## 3) Click OK.

## **Configuring WEP Settings**

AirMagnet Remote Analyzer supports WEP authentication, which can be configured by clicking the Authentication... button on the AirMagnet Config>802.11 window.

Before attempting to use any authentication mechanisms within AirMagnet Remote Analyzer, please ensure that the computer is able to associate to the AP without the application loaded. If it cannot, the mechanisms may be misconfigured within Windows or the wireless client utility, thus leaving Remote Analyzer unable to associate as well.

Wired Equivalent Privacy (WEP) protocol is an IEEE 802.11 security protocol that provides WLAN with a minimum level of security and privacy comparable to that of a typical wired LAN. If this option is selected, users will be required to enter a WEP key to use active tools.

## To configure SmartEdge Sensor's WEP settings:

- **1)** From the AirMagnet Config>802.11 screen, click **Authentication....** The Wireless Authentication screen appears.
- 2) Select WEP from the drop-down box, and the WEP screen appears. See Figure 16-3.

Auther	itication Type: [ 😡	EP	~
WEPK	ley setting		
<b>③</b> 1.	*****		]
02.	*****		]
<b>O</b> 3.	*****		1
04.	*****		1
	Кеу Туре	Key length —	
	📀 Char	🔘 64 bits	
	OHex	💿 128 bits	

#### Figure 16-3: Configuring Sensor WEP Settings

- **3)** Make the following selections:
  - WEP Key Setting
  - Key Type
  - Key Length
- 4) Click Apply.

# Configuring SmartEdge Sensor Packet Capture Filters

AirMagnet uses various data sampling techniques to scan all available channels for 802.11 frames for statistical analysis. In order to find and solve complex protocol problems quickly, you must first narrow the scan down to a specific SSID or AP and the associated channel. Then you should use various filter options to discard those unwanted 802.11 packets. These basic troubleshooting techniques will help detect and pinpoint any problem that may exist.

## To configure Sensor filter settings:

1) From the AirMagnet Config screen, click the **Filter** tab. The screen refreshes. See 14-4.

Ainhlagner Config 🛞
Sensor Gerland 802.11 Filter Scan Custom
(Default) Vew Del
BSSID:
Node:
IP V
TCP Ports
UDP Ports
Image: Source of Frame       Image: Source of Frame
Apply Filter
OK Cancel

#### Figure 16-4: Configuring Sensor data capture filters (1)

2) Click New, and enter a name for the filter.

You can select one filter option from the remaining fields; click the radio button next to the filter type you wish to implement (BSSID, Node, IP, or Frame Type) and make the selections as described below.

- 3) To use BSSID, click the BSSID radio button, and select a BSSID from the drop-down list.
- 4) To use Node, click the Node radio button, and select a Node from the drop-down list.
- **5)** To use IP, click the IP radio button and select an IP address; then check the TCP Ports and/or UDP Ports check box and enter the port number(s).
- 6) To use Frame Type, click the Frame Type radio button.
  - **a** Expand the frame options one by one.
  - **b** Uncheck all frame types, and then select only those you want to include in the filter.
- **7)** Optionally, check the Enable Filter check box. This box must be checked if you wish to use your filter.
- 8) Click OK.

When **Enable display filter** is selected, the **Filter** check box on the Decodes screen will be automatically checked, meaning that only the frames that match the parameters of the filter will pass through the filter.

## **Removing an Existing Filter**

You can remove a filter that is no longer in use.

#### To delete a filter:

- 1) From the AirMagnet *Config>Filter* screen, highlight the filter from the filter drop-down list.
- 2) Click Delete.
- 3) Click OK.

# **Configuring Sensor Channel Scan Settings**

Configuring AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor channel scan settings allows you to decide which channels are to be scanned and the frequency at which they are scanned.

Regulatory rules dictate the radio frequencies (channels) and emission powers for the 802.11 standards. To comply with these regulatory domains, WLAN devices are preconfigured to operate on various channels in different countries worldwide. Table 16-3 summarizes the channel allocation in major parts of the world.

Region/Country	802.11b/g	802.11a
America	1~11	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64, 149, 153, 157, 161
Most parts of Europe and Australia	1~13	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 60, 64
France	$10 \sim 14$	36, 40 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64
Spain	10~11	36, 40 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64
Japan	$1 \sim 14$	34, 38, 42, 46
Pacific Rim (China, Taiwan, Hong Kong, Singapore, Korea)	1~11	36, 40, 44, 48, 52, 56, 60, 64, 149, 153, 157, 161

#### **Table 16-3: Worldwide Radio Channel Assignments**

Despite these regulatory requirements, there are occasions where the prohibited channels do contain 802.11 devices due to misconfiguration or the presence of a malicious rogue AP. Since AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor scanning does not emit any radio waves, it is completely compliant to all the regulatory rules.
The benefits of using the worldwide operation mode are threefold:

- 1) For WLAN administrators and consultants who travel around the globe, AirMagnet's world-mode feature allows easy selection among the regulated channels.
- **2)** Since rogue APs may operate in any channel regardless of regulatory requirements, the ability to scan all channels for rogue APs is essential.
- **3)** Being able to spot misconfigured WLAN devices operating in violation of regulatory rules is also an added benefit.

### To configure SmartEdge Sensor channel scan settings:

1) From the AirMagnet Config screen, select the Scan tab. The screen refreshes. See Figure 16-5.



Figure 16-5:Configuring Sensor scan settings

*As displayed, the channels are color-coded; those highlighted in green are 802.11b/g channels, and those in blue are 802.11a channels.* 

- 2) Click Clear All to remove the default scan settings, and then check only the channel(s) you want to focus on.
- 3) Click in the Periods (ms) field, and specify a scan time interval from the drop-down list.
- **4)** Optionally, click the down arrow below **Scan time** to select a time, and then click **Set All** to change the scan time of all channels to the selected value.
- 5) If necessary, click **Reset** to restore the default scan settings.

6) Click **OK** when completed.

## **Customizing the User Interface**

The Custom tab allows the user to modify the current "skin" in use by Remote Analyzer. The skin alters the general appearance of the user interface, allowing a great deal of customization, as described in the Table 16-4 below.

To customize Remote Analyzer's skin:

1) From the Configuration window, select the Custom tab. See Figure 16-6.

drillagnet Confi	J	1		(
Sensor General	802.11 Filter	Scan	Custom	
<u>S</u> kin: <mark>Classic</mark> Custom Skin Na	me:			
Show Menu	Bar			

#### Figure 16-6:Custom Tab

2) Make the selections as described in Table 16-4.

## Table 16-4: Custom Tab Options

Option	Description
Skin	The Skin drop-down allows you to select from the three pre-defined skins. Alternatively, you can select Custom and select a skin of your own, as described below.
Custom Skin Name	If you have selected Custom from the Skin drop-down, you can click the Browse button and browse to the location you have saved your custom skin. Skins must be in the .msstyle file format, and can be downloaded from various sources on the Internet.
Show Menu Bar	Checking this box will display the File, Tools, and Help menus across the top of the program. These options perform many of the same tasks as the buttons in the tool bar do.

## **Chapter 17: WLAN Management Tools**

## Introduction

This section discusses the use of various advanced WLAN network management tools in Remote Analyzer. The tools allow you to conduct the following WLAN management tasks:

- Diagnosing Connectivity Problems
- Troubleshooting Link Connections
- Tracing Network Devices

You can open the WiFi Tools screen by clicking 🔯 on the navigation bar.

## **Troubleshooting the Link Connection**

WLAN connectivity problems can stem from a 802.11 data link layer malfunction, or IP network layer configuration issues. These end-to-end connectivity tests can be performed using AirMagnet's Connection Test tool.

In order to troubleshoot and pinpoint the root cause, the interaction between the two networking layers must be investigated in a different way than you would with a wired LAN. AirMagnet provides a set of uniquely integrated tools to address these anomalies.

In order to achieve end-to-end network connectivity, a wireless device typically goes through the following four phases to reach the other end node for communication:

- · Associate with a WLAN access point at the data link layer
- Use DHCP to acquire IP address for itself, default gateway, and DNS server
- Use DNS server to resolve the other end node's domain name to an IP address
- Use the default gateway to reach the end node, via the resolved IP address

## **Diagnosing Network Connectivity Problems**

Various network circumstances can make these steps misbehave, thereby breaking the end-toend connectivity. AirMagnet assists IT professionals in identifying these issues. The following four diagnostic steps are developed so one can use AirMagnet integrated tools to track down problems.

## **Verifying Station-AP Association**

AirMagnet's Connection Test utility emulates a WLAN client acquiring IP level connectivity beginning from the initial 802.11 client association procedure. It can be used to confirm the association with a WLAN access point.

## To activate the Connection Text tool:

1) From the Tools screen, click Connection Test. The Connection Test tool screen appears. See Figure 17-1.

💿 Airhlagner WiFi Analyzer PRO - (Unsa	(ل در	008
Ele 🔹 2.4/5 GHz 🔹 🍪 🔹 % 🔹 🕨 💷	🛑 -   🖳 Add Device - 📓 Delete Device -   🕞 - 🔞 -	
WiFi Tools	AP V 100216:01:84:C4:F1 8 QA-Bul-Greg-WEP V Start	ViewFi
B02.11n Tools     Image: Control of the second	SSID DHCP IP Address DHCP Server AP BSSID Not Authenticated Subnet Mark DNS Server DNS Suffix Default Gateway WINS Server Ping www.Aphlagnet.com	Lease Ob Lease Ext Lease Per
RF  Coverage Signal Distribution Site Survey	Ping Result Host RTT Bytes TTL	# Pings:     5     •       Timeout     1000     ms       Delay:     1     sec       Length:     32     byte
Connection (*) Biggrostic Connection Test Reaming	Trace Www.AiMagnet.com	
Additional tools 🙁 Throughput/Iperf Find Marker C Ster C Sp5	Whois Add agnet.com Server: whois network solutions com Whois Result	
in 😔 🖗 🖉 ⊌ 🖨 🗑 🃚		48 0%

### Figure 17-1: Connection Test

- 2) For STA, select the client station MAC address from the STA drop-down list.
- **3)** For AP, select the AP that the client is supposed to connect with from the AP drop-down list.

You may select ANY if you are not sure which AP to use, but the accuracy of the diagnosis will be reduced.

4) Click **Start** (Start). The Diagnostic tool screen shows the progress in the association process with the AP. See Figure 17-2.

GTA: 🕞 Wistron Neweb:B0:0E:F8		11	Start Diagnostic
xP: 🖓 192.168.0.1 QA-dlinkdrat	it2-jav	11	802.11 🔁
STA Connection Diagnostic	Status	CH	Send/Receive Packet
Beacon received	Yes(1)	11	Beacon received from Cisco-linksys:B5:AA:45
Probe request sent	Yes(38)	11	Probe request sent
Probe response received	Yes(7	11	Probe response from QA_VoFi_2
Auth, request sent		11	Probe response from 192.168.0.1
Auth. challenge received		11	Probe response from ciscoap1250
Auth, challenge response received		11	Probe response from Belkin:21:4F:C7
Auth, final response received		11	Probe response from Belkin:21:4F:C7
Association request sent		11	Probe response from QA-1200-7
Association response received		11	Probe response from QA-1200-7
Data sent		11	Probe response from QA-1200-7
Data received		11	Probe response from QA-1200-7
Diagnostic	Done!	11	Probe response from Cisco-Linksys:26:AA:59
		11	Probe response from Cisco:59:A9:39
# Diagnoses		11	Probe response from Cisco:59:89:44
1 Client with match-all SSID		11	Probe response from Cisco:59:B9:44
2 Client with match-all SSID		11	Probe response from Buffalo:94:D4:10
		11	Probe response from Buffalo:94:D4:10
		11	Probe response from Buffalo:94:D4:10
Clearly to the intervention of the state of the COLD for the		11	Probe response from Buffalo:94:D4:10
uient station is conrigured with match-all SSID (hull : or ANY) on the network where the following APs will	only	11	Probe response from Buffalo:94:D4:10
accept client station with specific SSID configured:		11	Probe response from Cisco-Linksys:26:AA:59
Symbol:E7:EE:00 Symbol:E7:EE:00		11	Probe response from Cisco-Linksys:26:AA:59
AP-11(BG)		11	Probe response from QA_VoFi_2
Symbol:E9:61:9A	~	1	

Figure 17-2: A completed diagnostic test

*The diagnostic test automatically ends once it is 100% completed. However, if you want to stop a diagnostic test that is still in progress, simply click* **Stop**.

- 5) Look in the middle- and lower-left parts of the screen for diagnostic results (which suggest the likely causes of the connection and association problems).
- 6) Look in the right part of the screen for step-by-step log.
- 7) Click 802.1X to display 802.1x information.
- 8) Click (Export) to export the log data.

If an unintended AP was associated or the association fails as will be indicated by an AirMagnet error message, you have confirmed that a data link layer problem exists. Such a problem can be best diagnosed with AirMagnet by using the tools described here.

## Verifying DHCP IP Address Acquisition

After the proper association to the desired AP has been confirmed in Phase 1, the next step is to verify the DHCP acquisition of IP addresses for client service, default gateway, and DNS server.

### To verify DHCP IP address acquisition:

1) Check the Ping box. To start testing the IP subnet connectivity, enter the default gateway IP address and tap in (Start). You should see Ping responses on the screen with RTT (Round Trip Time) less than 100 milliseconds. See Figure 17-3.

🗹 Ping	www.AirMagnet.com					
Ping Result	Host	RTT	Bytes	TTL	# Pings:	5 🗸
1	72.3.236.219	163	32	51	Timeout	1000 🗸 ms
2	72.3.236.219	95	32	51	Dalam	1000
3	0.0.0.0	0	0	0	Delay:	1 🖌 sec
4	72.3.236.219	83	32	51	Length:	32 🔽 byte
5	72.3.236.219	145	32	51		

Figure 17-3: Ping Test

If the Ping test shows a timeout, then IP connectivity with the local LAN has failed. At this point, check on the health of the default gateway and the physical connection between the associated AP and the wired LAN.

#### Verifying DNS Name Resolution

Now that you have verified connectivity with the local subnet and your default gateway, you will confirm DNS name resolution.

## To confirm DNS name resolution:

- 1) In the Ping section, enter a host name on your corporate network, such as your internal Web server, for example, www.internal.MyCompany.com.
- 2) Click ((Start)). The Ping test should report Ping responses and their corresponding RTT (Round Trip Time).

If AirMagnet displays an error message on the domain name resolution, check on the health of your DNS server.

## **Reaching an End Node with Default Gateway**

The final test is to communicate with the end node, which may be on the internet.

### To connect to an end node from the default gateway:

- 1) From the same Ping page, enter the end node's domain name, for example, www.yahoo.com.
- 2) Click 🞯 (Start). This Ping test verifies end-to-end IP network connectivity.

## **Tracing Network Devices**

If Ping requests time out, the AirMagnet Trace utility can be used to isolate the routing path and locate breakage.

#### To run the AirMagnet Traceroute utility:

- 1) From the Connection Test screen, check the Trace box.
- **2)** Enter the end node domain name, and click **(a)** (Start). This will start the trace-route process.

Functional IP routers capable of responding to ICMP messages on the path between AirMagnet and the end node will then appear on the screen. By examining the list of routers, you may be able to spot routing anomalies that exist.

## 802.11n Network Tools

Remote Analyzer comes with 802.11n tools that allow the user to analyze the performance of the 802.11n wireless network – the next generation of wireless networking technology that offers unprecedented network throughput, range, and stability. The tools are focused on helping the user to understand and troubleshoot the most common 802.11n-related issues they may encounter.

Note that 802.11n tools require that an 802.11n-enabled Sensor and license are in use.

Remote Analyzer provides the following 802.11n-related tools:

- Efficiency
- Analysis
- WLAN Throughput Simulator
- Device Throughput Calculator

## 802.11n Efficiency

The 802.11n wireless network protocol introduces substantial enhancements in WLAN efficiency at both the physical (PHY) and the medium access control (MAC) layers. The Efficiency tool is intended to provide the basic knowledge that the user needs in order to take full advantage of the benefits of the 802.11n network.

The Efficiency tool allows you to see the network efficiency between any (chosen) pair of AP and STA, or AP alone. The Efficiency tool screen displays 802.11n issues in the following categories:

• **PHY** – covers the issues related to improved data throughput at the physical layer.

- **MAC** covers issues related to protocol efficiency improvements at the Medium Access Control layer such as frame aggregation and block acknowledgements.
- Coexistence covers issues related to 802.11n network's backward compatibility with legacy 802.11 networks (i.e., 802.11a/b/g).

#### To analyze the network efficiency between an AP and a STA:

1) From the navigation bar, click 🕵 🐝 . The WiFi Tools screen opens.

*By default, the* 802.11*n* Tools>*Efficiency screen when the WiFi* Tools *screen opens. If you are on another WiFi* Tools *screen, you can navigate to the Efficiency screen simply by clicking Efficiency. See* Figure 17-4.



Figure 17-4: Analyzing 802.11n network efficiency

2) From the Efficiency screen, select an AP and a STA.

The STA marked in bold green in the STA list is the one that is associated with the AP selected from the AP list above.

**3)** Use the tabs on the upper part of the screen to view the various data regarding the network efficiency between the AP and the STA, as described in Table 17-1.

Parameter	Description
Tab	
	<ul> <li>Click any of the following tabs to view the pertinent data in the table.</li> <li>AP Capability – Shows the maximum theoretical capability that an AP could reach if associating with a hypothetical "golden" STA that supports all 802.11n features.</li> <li>Downlink – Displays data about the link from the selected AP to the selected STA.</li> <li>Uplink – Displays data about the link from the selected STA to the selected AP.</li> </ul>
Table Fields	
	<ul> <li>Capability – Lists major features that an 802.11n device is capable of.</li> <li>AP (TX) – The transmit capabilities of the AP.</li> <li>AP (Rx) – The receive capabilities of the AP.</li> <li>AP-&gt;STA – The downlink capabilities (from the AP to the STA).</li> <li>STA-&gt;AP – The uplink capabilities (from the STA to the AP).</li> <li>Observed (Downlink) – The level or state of a certain capability as observed from the downlink (i.e., from the AP to the STA).</li> <li>Observed (Uplink) – The level or state of a certain capability as observed from the uplink (i.e., from the STA to the AP).</li> </ul>
Color Legends	<ul> <li>HT Disabled (Red) – High Throughput feature disabled or not used.</li> <li>HT Hampered – High Throughput feature is impaired.</li> <li>HT Not Well Used – High Throughput feature is used for only 50~75%.</li> <li>HT Well Used – High Throughput is used almost to its full potential.</li> </ul>

## Table 17-1: 802.11n Efficiency Tool Parameters

**4)** Observe the various data rates for both the downlink (AP->STA) on the left and the uplink (STA->AP) on the right in the bar chart, as described in Table 17-2.

## Table 17-2: 802.11n Efficiency Bar Chart

Screen Data	Description
Bar Chart	Left Chart – Shows downlink (AP->STA) data rate. Right Chart – Shows uplink (STA->AP) data rate.
Color Legend	<ul> <li>Light green – Represents Maximum throughput.</li> <li>Light blue – Represents Maximum PHY Data Rate</li> <li>Brown – Represents Observed Throughput.</li> </ul>

**Note:** The Observed (Downlink) and Observed (Uplink) columns show any of the following depending on the situation:

- When an AP-STA pair which is known to be associated by Remote Analyzer, the Observed column contains metrics which are specific to the AP-STA association (i.e., only displays traffic measurements made between the combination of the AP and STA).
- When an AP-STA pair is not known to be associated, the Observed column contains metrics which are independent of any association (i.e., all outgoing [data] traffic metrics from the AP and STA are displayed).
- When an AP and "any" STA are selected, the APs outgoing (data) traffic metrics are used and the STA (and subsequently Uplink) metrics are zero (i.e., no traffic is indicated). In this case, the AP's capability is compared against a "virtual" STA, which has parameters defined at the limit of the 802.111n specification.

## 802.11n Analysis

The Analysis screen provides detailed analysis (explanation) about a number of 802.11nrelated issues. You can navigate to the Analysis tool screen by clicking Analysis under 802.11n Tools.

The Analysis tool allows you to see the following 802.11n network data between any (chosen) pair of AP and STA, or AP alone:

- 20/40 MHz Statistics
- Short Guard Interval (SGI)
- A-MPDU
- MCS
- PHY Data Rate

## To analyze 802.11n data on your WLAN:

1) From the WiFi Tools screen, click Analysis in the 802.11n Tools section. See Figure 17-5.



Figure 17-5: Analyzing 802.11n data

2) From the top of the screen, select a AP and station, as shown in Figure 17-6.

AP:	Cisco-Linksys:95:48:E9	QA-TestNetwork-BC	11	*
STA:	Revealed the second sec	QA-TestNetwork-BC	11	~
AP->S	Wistron Neweb:B0:0E:EC TA ( Downlink)	QA-TestNetwork-BC STA->AP (Uplink)	11	13

Figure 17-6: Selecting an AP

3) Select a data type of interest, as shown in Figure 17-7.

20/40 Stats	~	
20/40 Stats		1
SGI		
A-MPDU		
MCS	N	SID
PHY Data Rate	5	
_	v	

Figure 17-7: Selecting a station

4) Use the bar charts to observe the downlink (AP->STA) and uplink (STA->AP).

- 5) Read the description in the lower-middle part of the screen.
- 6) From the right-hand side of the screen, look through the list of devices that are affecting the selected channel.

## Simulating WLAN Throughput

The WLAN Throughput Simulator is a utility for calculating network, node and media throughput, utilization and overhead (as measured at the 802.11 Link Layer) under various network and node configurations. It allows the user to add and configure up to fifty 802.11a, 802.11b, 802.11g and/or 802.11n nodes on a "virtual channel". The Simulator's engine applies additional network and node parameters based upon the type and settings of the nodes present. The Simulator runs in a "perfect" environment, assuming that all nodes can "hear" each other (negating the possibility of packet collisions and frame retries) and that all nodes transmit as much (and as fast) as they possibly can (based upon their individual and overall network parameters). The result of such simulation provides a baseline measurement of the (somewhat theoretical) maximum link-layer throughput that can be achieved for a particular configuration.

### **Configuring WLAN Throughput Simulator**

Before using the WLAN Throughput Simulator, you may want to configure it in a way so that the tool can best simulate the WLAN throughput you desire.

#### To configure the WLAN Throughput Simulator:

 From the WLAN Throughput Simulator screen, click and select Configure Simulator... from the drop-down menu. The Simulator Configuration dialog box appears. See Figure 17-8.

Simulator Configuratio	и 🛞
Maximum Payload Minimum Payload: 140 bytes	OK Cancel

Figure 17-8: Configuring WLAN Simulator

2) Check the Maxi mum Payl oad check box or specify a minimum packet size.

If the Maximum Payload check box is checked, the Simulator will simulate the condition in which all nodes will transmit the maximum packet size possible. Otherwise, the WLAN Throughput Simulator will simulate WLAN throughput using a payload value between the specified Minimum Payload and the Maximum Payload, which varies depending on the 802.11 protocol used on the devices. According to the IEEE 802.11n Specifications, the maximum payload that can be transmitted is up to 2.3 Kb for 802.11a/b/g devices and 65 Kb for 802.11n devices if MPDU is enabled.

## 3) Click 0K.

### **Conducting WLAN Throughput Simulations**

The WLAN Throughput Simulator allows the user to simulate WLAN throughput under user-specified conditions. All you have to do is to select the APs and STAs, set the parameters, and then click Simulate. Remote Analyzer will generate the results and display them on the screen.

#### To simulate your WLAN throughput:

- 1) From the 802.11n Tools screen, click WLAN Throughput Simulator.
- 2) Select the appropriate frequency band by clicking the 2.4 GHz or 5 GHz radio button.
- 3) From the menubar, click **Add Device** and select an option from the drop-down menu.

Depending on the frequency band being used, the options in the Add Device drop-down list may vary slightly. Table 17-3 describes all possible options.

Menu Option	Description
Add Existing Device	Opens a dialog box that allows you to select and add APs and/or STAs from a list of devices detected on the WLAN.
802.11a Device	Adds 802.11a APs and/or STAs.
802.11b Device	Adds 802.11b APs and/or STAs.
802.11g Device	Adds 802.11g APs and/or STAs.
802.11n Device	Adds 802.11n APs and/or STAs.

### Table 17-3: Adding Device Drop-Down Menu Options

**4)** Associate STAs with APs by clicking an STA and then the down arrow next to it to select an AP to associate with, as shown in Figure 17-9.

Device to simula	Associated AP	R	T	T	Th	Status
P_1	1	1	0	0	0.00	Idle
STA_1	AP_1	1	0	0	0.00	Idle
20 AP_2		5	0	0	0.00	Idle
STA_2	Associate	~	0	0	0.00	Idle
-	AP_1 AP_2					

Figure 17-9: Associating station with AP

5) Repeat Step 3 to make sure that all APs and STAs are associated.

Note that every STA needs to be associated with an AP in order to run WLAN throughput simulation.

**6)** Click the Run button in the upper-right corner of the screen. The simulation starts and the results are shown on the screen. See Figure 17-10.



Figure 17-10: Simulated WLAN Throughput

## Simulated WLAN Throughput

The Table 17-4 explains the simulated WLAN data as shown on the WLAN Throughput Simulator screen.

Data Field	Description
Throughput (Mbps)	<ul> <li>Shows WLAN throughput in Mbps in the following categories:</li> <li>Network – The network throughput which is the combined, aggregate throughput of the wireless all media (which may include 802.11a/b/g/n, depending on the frequency band selected, i.e., 2.4 GHz vs. 5 GHz.</li> <li>Average – The average node throughput (which the network throughput divided by the number of nodes).</li> <li>Avg 802.11a – The average node throughput for all 802.11a devices. (5 GHz only).</li> <li>Avg 802.11b – The average node throughput for all 802.11b devices.</li> <li>Avg 802.11g – The average node throughput for all 802.11g devices.</li> <li>Avg 802.11n – The average node throughput for all 802.11g devices.</li> </ul>
Device to Simulate	<ul> <li>Shows information about each of the devices involved in the simulation:</li> <li>Device – The name or MAC address of the node.</li> <li>Associated AP – The name of APs associated with a station or stations.</li> <li>Rate – The PHY Data Rate used by the node for all DATA transmissions.</li> <li>Tx Packets – The number of DATA frames (packets) sent from the node.</li> <li>Tx Data Bytes – The number of DATA bytes sent from the node.</li> <li>Throughput – The throughput of individual nodes.</li> <li>Status – The current operating state of the nodes which can be TX Data, Tx ACK, Random Backoff, and Virtual Carrier Sense.</li> <li>Time (µsec) – The simulation time (in µsec).</li> <li>Note: The simulation engine runs at 1/1000th time scale, which means that every second of "real-time" represents one millisecond of "simulation time".</li> <li>Packet Count – The number of packets sent over the channel.</li> </ul>

## Table 17-4: WLAN Throughput Simulator Screen Data

## **Calculating Device Throughput**

The Device Throughput Calculator is a utility for calculating a device's theoretical throughputs. The user simply clicks to specify the parameters such as MCS index, SGI, bandwidth, max frame size, block ACK, least capable device, and/or protection mechanism used, and AirMagnet will calculate the maximum PHY rate, maximum data rate, percentage of overhead, the number of spatial frames, and the modulation coding rate in a flick of second. It also displays 802.11 frame exchange data in a graph which showing the percentage of DIFS, preamble/PLCP, Data, SIFS, preamble/PLCP, and ACK frames.

The Device Throughput Calculator allows the user to calculate the maximum throughput level of a device based on user-specified parameters and coexistence conditions. The results of all calculations can be retained on the screen. They can serve as a quick reference as to the level of performance a device can achieve in various conditions.

## To calculate device throughput:

1) From the WiFi Tools screen, click Devi ce Throughput Cal cul ator. The Device Throughout Calculator screen appears. See Figure 17-11.

📀 Airhlagnet WiFi Analyzer PRO - (Unsave	J)	0
Elle • 2.4/5 GHz • 🎯 • %• 🕨 💷	😂 🗸   🖳 Add Device 👻 🖳 Delete Device 🐐   🕞 🛛 😨 💌	
WiFi Tools	Device Parameters	ViewFitter
Efficiency Analysis WLAN Throughput Simulator Device Throughput Calculator	MCS: 23 [3 streams - 64-QAM 5/6]  Clarine Card Interval Channel Bandwidh: 0 40 MHz 20 MHz Coexistence Environment	HowTo
Coverage Signal Distribution Site Survey	Max Frame Size: 8191 A-MPDU V bytes Least capable device: HT 40 Greenkield V Block ACK Protection Method: CTS-to-Set V 802.11 Errame Exchange	
Lonnection     Image: Connection Test       Image: Connection Test     Imag	(12%) DFS         (12%) DFS           (13%) PreamblePLCP         (4%) Data           (5%) SFS         (13%) PFS           (13%) PFS         (13%) PFS           (13%) PFS         (13%) PFS           (13%) PFS         (13%) PFS           (13%) PFS         (13%) PFS	
☐ Find ☑ Jitter ⓒ GPS	20 40 60 60 100 120 140 160 180 200 220 240 260 280 300 µsec	
	MCS         SGI         Bandwidth         Max Frame Size         Bik Ack         Least Capable Device         Protection Method         Max Throughput         Max PHY Da           1         23         Yes         40         8191         No         HT 40 Greenfield         244.63 Mbps         450.00 Mbps	
🛄 🤮 🏵 💥 🕑 🛄 🛅 🐯 🎽	<	
Scan Stopped	48 <mark>8%</mark>	

Figure 17-11: Calculating Device Throughput

**2)** On the Device Throughput Calculator screen, make the selections as described in the Table 17-5.

## Table 17-5: Device Throughput Calculator Parameters

Parameter	Description
MCS	Click the down arrow and select an option from the drop-down list. <i>Note: Each Modulation and Coding Scheme</i> ( <i>MCS</i> ) <i>is associated with a specific number of spatial streams and a modulation and coding rate, as indicated by the values within the brackets.</i>
Short Guard Interval	If checked, Short Guard Interval (SGI) is enabled. <i>Note:</i> When SGI is enabled, PHY data rate (in Mbps) is increased by roughly 11% for each Modulation and Coding Scheme (MCS) on both the 20- and 40-MHz channels.

Parameter	Description
Channel Bandwidth	Select either of: • 40 MHz • 20 MHz
Max Frame Size	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow and select an option from the drop-down list:</li> <li>3839 A-MSDU</li> <li>7935 A-MSDU</li> <li>8191 A-MPDU</li> <li>16383 A-MPDU</li> <li>32767 A-MPDU</li> <li>65535 A-MPDU</li> </ul>
Block ACK	If checked, Block Acknowledgement is enabled.
Least Capable Device	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow and select an option from the drop-down list:</li> <li>HT 40 Green Field</li> <li>HT 40 Mixed Mode</li> <li>HT 20 Green Field</li> <li>HT 20 Mixed Mode</li> <li>802.11g</li> <li>802.11b</li> <li>802.11a</li> </ul>
Protection Method	<ul> <li>Click the down arrow and select an option from the drop-down list:</li> <li>CTS-to-Self</li> <li>RTS/CTS</li> <li>L-SGI TXOP</li> <li>Note: None of these protection methods applies to HT 40 Greenfield.</li> </ul>

#### **Table 17-5: Device Throughput Calculator Parameters**

**3)** Click the Cal cul ate button. Remote Analyzer starts to calculate the device throughput based on the parameters you have specified, displaying the result on the screen.

**4)** Repeat Steps 2 through 3 to make more calculations using different combinations of the parameters.

Remote Analyzer generates a calculation result at each click of the Calculate button. All results will be shown on the screen, making it easy to compare the device's throughputs under various conditions. Figure 17-12 shows a Device Throughput screen with calculation results.



Figure 17-12: Device throughput calculation results

## **Chapter 18: Managing Data Files**

## Introduction

This section discusses how to manage the RF signal data log files you have captured using AirMagnet Remote Analyzer. AirMagnet Enterprise not only captures and displays wireless network data in real time, but also allows you to save, print, and export those data files for archiving, sharing, or further analysis.

This chapter covers the following topics:

- Saving Captured Data
- Opening a Saved .amc File
- Previewing Data Prior to Printing
- Viewing Recently Opened Files
- Exporting Database Files

## **Saving Captured Data**

AirMagnet Enterprise is capable to display the data in real time as they are captured. However, due to the limitation of the buffer, the system discards old data as new data come in. To keep certain data for further analysis, you need to save the data. Click the links below for more information on saving data.

## **AirMagnet-Supported File Formats**

AirMagnet Enterprise supports the following file formats:

- .amc AirMagnet's proprietary file format, which can play back the saved data as if you were playing a video. It lets you revisit the data in the way they were captured.
- .ecp Ethereal's file format.
- .cap—Sniffer's file format.

## Saving a New .amc File

#### To save a .amc data file:

- 1) From any AirMagnet Remote Analyzer screen, click File>Save. The Save As dialog box appears.
- 2) Select a file path, name the file, and choose a file format.
- 3) Click Save. AirMagnet starts to download frames from the sensor.
- 4) Wait until the download is completed.

## Saving an Existing File in a Different Format

After viewing an existing file (see Opening a Saved .amc File), you can save it in a different name or format.

#### To rename a file:

- 1) Click File>Save As. The Save As dialog box appears.
- 2) Choose a file path, rename the file, or select another file format.
- 3) Click Save. AirMagnet starts to download frames from the sensor.
- 4) Wait until the download is completed.

## **Opening a Saved File**

Files saved in any of the AirMagnet-supported file formats can be opened in AirMagnet Remote Analyzer. This allows you to revisit the historical RF data captured on your wireless network.

#### To open a .amc file:

- 1) Click File>Open.... The Open dialog box appears.
- 2) Select the .amc file, and click Open. The file data start to appear on the screen.
- **3)** Wait until the value on top of the screen becomes 100% (meaning the data is completely loaded).

*The live capture function is suspended while and after the file is (being) opened. To resume live capture, click File>Live Capture.* 

## **Previewing Data Prior to Printing**

You can back up or share your wireless network data in print. AirMagnet Remote Analyzer's Print Preview feature helps make sure that you print what you want to.

### To preview data:

- 1) Click File>Print Preview. The Print Preview screen appears.
- **2)** Use the buttons on the screen to preview the page(s).
- 3) Click Print.

# Part IV: Appendices & Index

## **Appendix A:Secure Communication**

## **Firewall Configuration**

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors communicate with both the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the AirMagnet Enterprise Server using Secured Socket Layer (SSL) and Transport Layer Security (TLS) at TCP Port 443. Both protocols require that any intervening firewalls be configured for port forwarding on Port 443. In the event that the SSL/TLS port is not open across the network segments spanned by the AirMagnet Enterprise system components, the following information may be helpful when configuring firewalls:

- The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors initiate an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server initiates an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Sensor.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server initiates an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Sensors (during remote drill-down).
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server does not initiate outbound connections.

If a VPN tunnel is implemented across the sites where AirMagnet Enterprise is deployed, AirMagnet Enterprise will operate without the need for any special configuration. For instance, if the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is launched remotely on a system running a VPN client, the system is designed so that communication will work without the need for special configuration. However, keep in mind that, if NAT (Network Address Translation) is used, the nodes hidden behind the NAT firewall cannot be addressed without special mapping configurations on the external firewall.

## **Proxy Servers**

## **Outgoing Proxy**

AirMagnet **does** work with non-authentication proxies in the scenario: **Console>Proxy>Internet>Management Server**. In this situation we utilize the built-in proxy settings of Internet Explorer. If your proxy server requires a login, we do not have a solution at this time.

## **Incoming Proxy**

AirMagnet **does** work with non-authentication proxies in the scenario: **Console>Internet>Firewall>Enterprise Server** where a firewall/proxy on the far end is used. The configuration of the firewall/proxy needs to be changed in one of the following two ways. IMPLEMENT ONLY ONE!

## **Static NAT**

In other words, a public static address and all of its ports are forwarded to another static private address behind it. And vice-versa.

Example:

A firewall has an external public address of 203.57.156.30 and an internal private address of 192.168.1.1. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server is 192.168.1.10 and a Sensor is 192.168.2.10. Each of the AirMagnet devices needs to have a corresponding routable public IP address mapped to it.

You can configure the firewall/proxy to map 192.168.1.10 to 203.57.156.40 and 192.168.2.10 to 203.57.156.59.

#### **Port Forwarding**

Some firewalls/proxy share a single routable public IP for all inbound and/or outbound traffic, and anyone attempting to connect to a device behind it needs to have the ports forwarded to an IP/Port combo.

#### Example:

Using the same IP address as in the example above, all requests to Port 443 (https) at the firewall's external address (203.57.156.30) need to be forwarded to 192.158.1.10 Port 443. Another port number is needed for the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor so that all requests to Port 444 on 203.47.157.30 can be forwarded to 192.168.2.10 Port 443.

Regardless of which "Incoming Proxy" method is used, you must make the required change within the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. This can be done by right-clicking the sensor icon from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server user interface, and then select Properties and enter the correct public IP address and port number in the address field.

## **Appendix B:System Troubleshooting**

Before contacting AirMagnet Technical Support (contact information is provided in Chapter 1 of this user guide), some information should be gathered. The following is a suggested list of troubleshooting procedures for use before calling AirMagnet Technical Support.

- Determine the DNS name and IP address of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) which is experiencing a problem.
- Can a Web browser connect to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) using the URL https://Sensor/? If so, what is the reported status of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server)? If not, determine the IP address of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) and try to connect using the IP address rather than the DNS name. Be certain to use the secure protocol https when connecting with the web browser.
- Can the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) station be pinged by another node on the 10/100 network? If not, can other nodes that are on the same network segment be pinged? Try using the IP address for each node if the DNS name fails.
- If the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) can be reached via ping but the web services are not running, it is necessary to check on the status of the service using the services control panel. If the optional installation of VNC was performed after AirMagnet Enterprise installation, then this may be done remotely. If not, then the station will need to be attended physically. Depending on the version of Windows operating system that is installed, the services control panel is reached in different ways. Method one: From the Start button select Settings: Control Panel and then double click the Services control panel Icon. Method two: Right click on the My Computer icon and choose Manage. Open the Services and Applications folder and then double click on the Services icon. Once the services control panel has been opened, check the status of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and AM Monitor services. Attempt to restart them if they are not running.

## **Appendix C:Enterprise Deployment**

## Introduction

AirMagnet Enterprise is the most powerful and complete solution in the industry for protecting and monitoring your wireless networks and assets. This document is designed to provide you with some of the tips and tricks learned from our experience in the field that will help you get the most out of your AirMagnet Enterprise deployment.

## AirMagnet Enterprise Server Deployment

The AirMagnet Enterprise Server can be installed from the AirMagnet Enterprise CD. To ensure that the installation goes smoothly, it is advised that the user read the following important notes prior to starting the installation.

## Notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation

- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should be installed on a machine dedicated to running the AirMagnet services only.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server should have a static IP address and should NOT have any other Web servers running on it, including the Microsoft® Internet Information Service (IIS) which may have been added to the system while installing the Microsoft Windows operating system.
- No other AirMagnet application, such as the AirMagnet Laptop Wireless LAN Analyzer, should be installed on the same machine on which the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is installed. If you have such programs installed on the machine, uninstall them using Add/Remove Programs from Microsoft Windows' Control Panel before installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- If you are installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Server from AirMagnet's Website, make sure that you have WinZip installed on the machine before downloading the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- Make sure that the "proxy server" option within the LAN settings for Microsoft Internet Explorer on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is turned OFF for your network setup.
- Make sure that the "automatic detect settings" option within the LAN settings for Microsoft Internet Explorer on the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is NOT checked.
- Make sure not to apply a database name with spaces or an error message will appear.
- AirMagnet Enterprise installs Microsoft Visual 2005 Redistribution and Microsoft .NET.

## **Special Notes on Backup Server Installation**

You need to install a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server in order to take advantage of AirMagnet Enterprise's server redundancy feature.

Microsoft SQL Server or Oracle Database Server must be used if you want to use AirMagnet Enterprise's server redundancy feature. If you select Microsoft SQL<sup>™</sup>, continue with all the following steps; if you select Microsoft Access<sup>™</sup>, skip Steps 5-7 and go to Step 8. AirMagnet Enterprise supports Oracle Database 10g ONLY. For instructions on use of the Oracle Database Server with AirMagnet Enterprise, see Appendix G, "Installing Oracle Database".

All the notes on AirMagnet Enterprise Server installation outlined in the previous paragraph also apply when installing the back-up server. In addition, you must also keep the following important points in mind if you choose to use the server redundancy feature:

- You must set up a Microsoft SQL/Oracle Database server on your network on a dedicated PC, prior to installing the AirMagnet Enterprise Servers (primary and backup), if you have not already have one.
- You must install a primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and a backup AirMagnet Enterprise Server, making sure that they are installed on two separate PCs.
- You must select Microsoft SQL/Oracle (Server) as your database server when configuring the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the back Server.
- Make sure that the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the backup Server point to the same database on the Microsoft SQL/Oracle server using the same username and password.
- The same administrator password and the shared secret key must be used for both the primary AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the backup server.

## **Configuring AirMagnet Sensors**

*Note: AirMagnet Sensor user guides are located under the Documents/Drives section of your My\_AirMagnet account.* 

AirMagnet Sensors require basic configuration in order to properly find and interface with their AirMagnet Server. There are multiple options available for configuring Sensors outlined below.

Sensors can be configured manually or via AirMagnet's Zero Config feature.

#### **Zero Configuration Options**

AirMagnet's Zero Config option vastly improves the speed and efficiency of configuring your sensors. There are two different ways of using the Zero Config option. Regardless of which Zero Config option you choose, you will need to enable the feature on the AirMagnet Console. To enable Zero Config, open the AirMagnet Console and go to Manage > Server Options > Zero Config and check the Enterprise Zero Config dialog box.

• Local Sensor Configuration – To use this option, you will need to plug the sensor to be configured into the network on the same subnet where the server resides. In this

situation, the sensor will automatically locate the AirMagnet Server and learn the static IP address of the server.

 Sensor Configuration Using DNS – The second Zero Config option allows the sensor to use DNS to find the AirMagnet Server. To use this option, you will need to add an entry into your enterprise DNS specifying airmagnetenterprise.domain.com. This will allow the sensor to find the Enterprise Server even when connected remotely from the server. If you have multiple domains in your network you may need to create a C name record to point devices to the appropriate domain where the Enterprise Server resides. See examples below.

## • "Flat" Network Example

The entire enterprise operates under the domain Acme.com

In this case simply add the DNS record for airmagnetenterprise. Acme.com and Sensors will be able to automatically find the server from anywhere in the corporate network.

• Complex Example

In this case the network may be broken out along lower level domains such as campusA.Acme.com and campusB.Acme.com. A sensor deployed on campusA.Acme.com would not be able to find the server if the server lives on campusB.Acme.com. In this situation a C name record is required in order to ensure that the sensor can find the server.

## **Manual Configuration Options**

The manual configuration options are more time consuming as they require you to configure each sensor individually, but provide complete access to all config parameters on the sensor. Instructions for these manual methods are detailed in the Enterprise User Guide under "AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Configuration".

- Via Web Browser Connect to the sensor directly on the same subnet.
- Via Sensor Serial Console Port Direct connection to the Sensor.

## Working with Firewalls, VPNs, and NATs

## **Firewall Configuration**

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors communicate with both the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the AirMagnet Enterprise Server using Secured Socket Layer (SSL) and Transport Layer Security (TLS) at TCP Port 443. Both protocols require that any intervening firewalls be configured for port forwarding on Port 443. In the event that the SSL/TLS port is not open across the network segments spanned by the AirMagnet Enterprise system components, the following information may be helpful when configuring firewalls:

- The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors initiate an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Console initiates an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

- The AirMagnet Enterprise Console initiates an SSL/TLS connection with the AirMagnet Sensors (during remote drill-down).
- The AirMagnet Enterprise Server does not initiate outbound connections.

If a VPN tunnel is implemented across the sites where AirMagnet Enterprise is deployed, AirMagnet Enterprise will operate without the need for any special configuration. For instance, if the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is launched remotely on a system running a VPN client, the system is designed so that communication will work without the need for special configuration. However, keep in mind that, if NAT (Network Address Translation) is used, the nodes hidden behind the NAT firewall cannot be addressed without special mapping configurations on the external firewall.

#### **Proxy Servers**

- Outgoing Proxy AirMagnet does work with non-authentication proxies in the scenario: Console>Proxy>Internet>Management Server. In this situation we utilize the built-in proxy settings of Internet Explorer. If your proxy server requires a login, we do not have a solution at this time.
- Incoming Proxy AirMagnet does work with non-authentication proxies in the scenario: Console>Internet>Firewall>Enterprise Server where a firewall/proxy on the far end is used. The configuration of the firewall/proxy needs to be changed in one of the following two ways. IMPLEMENT ONLY ONE!
- Static NAT When a public static address and all of its ports are forwarded to another static private address behind it, and vice-versa.

Example: A firewall has an external public address of 203.57.156.30 and an internal private address of 192.168.1.1. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server is 192.168.1.10 and a Sensor is 192.168.2.10. Each of the AirMagnet devices needs to have a corresponding routable public IP address mapped to it. You can configure the firewall/proxy to map 192.168.1.10 to 203.57.156.40 and 192.168.2.10 to 203.57.156.59.

• Port Forwarding - Some firewalls/proxy share a single routable public IP for all inbound and/or outbound traffic, and anyone attempting to connect to a device behind it needs to have the ports forwarded to an IP/Port combo.

Example: Using the same IP address as in the example above, all requests to Port 443 (https) at the firewall's external address (203.57.156.30) need to be forwarded to 192.158.1.10 Port 443. Another port number is needed for the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor so that all requests to Port 444 on 203.47.157.30 can be forwarded to 192.168.2.10 Port 443. Regardless of which "Incoming Proxy" method is used, you must make the required change within the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. This can be done by right-clicking the sensor icon from the AirMagnet Enterprise Server user interface, and then select Properties and enter the correct public IP address and port number in the address field.

## **Wireless Policies and Enforcement**

Your wireless policy is the foundational logic that AirMagnet Enterprise uses in order to identify problems, respond to threats and coordinate with your overall network and security management process. AirMagnet Enterprise constantly scans for all types of wireless threats – network vulnerabilities, rogue devices, network intrusions, hacking behavior, improperly configured devices, performance issues and much more. In all the solution supports over 130 policy classes covering hundreds of specific attack tools devices and threats to your network.

Initially, this can lead to a steep learning curve, so we have designed this section to help guide you through the process of setting up your initial policies that you can grow along with your understanding of the wireless environment. First, we will step through the logic of the policy and then show with examples how to set your policy using the AirMagnet Console.

- Identify Your Most Critical Issues Prior to even opening the AirMagnet Policy Manager, write out your top 5 most important WLAN issues that you want to address. This could be something such as "detect and prevent Rogue Devices, detect and prevent ad-hoc devices, monitor the uptime of the APs on the manufacturing floor" etc.
- 2) Disable All Alarms Not Directly Related to Your Top 5 Issues Don't worry, we will go back and turn these alarms back on later. The goal here is to initially focus on the most critical issues, and to establish a strong baseline of what is normal in your network in regard to your top issues. IN short, we want to learn to manage wireless issues well, instead of trying to learn policy management and hundreds of alarms all at once.
- **3)** Define Your Policies The next steps will walk you through the logic of how you will handle your wireless issues. These steps will apply to most any policies you want to enforce, so it's good to get in the habit of documenting the following steps for each alarm or policy rule.
  - **a** Decide Who the Policies Should Apply To Policies can be targeted to certain locations (e.g. New York Campus), WLAN groups (SSIDs), or devices (specific device Access Control Lists). For each of the top issues, identify "who" the policy should apply to. Keep in mind, AirMagnet lets you define any number of groups (SSIDs, locations, ACLs) to tie policies to.
  - b Define the Thresholds This step will be unique to the specific alarms that you are interested in and relates to how sensitive you want the system to be. For example, you may want to prevent ad-hoc devices from being in your WLAN. Your process could be to identify and alarm when any ad-hoc device shows up in the environment. On the other hand, you may only care about ad-hoc devices that are sending traffic and wish to ignore ad-hocs that are not. In this case, you could set a policy to alert on ad-hocs that have sent a certain number of frames. The key here is to have full control over the thresholds of your policies so that you know that when an alarm is triggered, it is alerting you to an issue that you actually care about.
  - **c** Decide How You Want to Be Notified AirMagnet will always display generated alarms in the Console user interface, but there are also many additional notification methods available that can alert you or your staff beyond the Console. So enumerate the methods (Email, IM, SNMP, etc.) and the targets (staff members, management system) that you want to link to when the policy is violated.

- **d** Decide the Actions to Take Now that we have identified and alerted on threats to the network, we need to decide what we are going to do about it. This is a critical portion of the wireless policy as it will require coordination and agreement throughout the organization. For example, should the response to a certain event be manual or automated (blocking of rogues for example)? Should we perform a forensic capture of the event? How will the event be documented, etc....
- **4)** Enable the Policy Once we have identified the logic of our policies, it is relatively straightforward to configure the policy in the AirMagnet Console, which can then be automatically enforced.
- **5)** Monitor, Investigate and Streamline– When you initially begin using the system, it is common to see a relatively high number of alarms. This should be expected as you are beginning to enforce policies with more technical and procedural rigor than you have in the past. As you investigate these issues you will alleviate problems and potentially learn information about your wireless environment that you can use to make your policies more precise. For example, you may find rogue devices that you will need to remove from the building. Likewise, you may investigate a rogue and discover it is actually a neighbor. You can use this information to improve the auto-classification rules in order to avoid triggering the device as a rogue (Note; refer to the AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide for complete instructions on using the auto-classification features). Additionally, you may notice that you want to tweak the thresholds for a particular alarm. Again, this is why its best to initially work with a small set of your most important alarms, as this process will ensure that when an alarm is generated in the future, you know that it is a significant issue.
- 6) Repeat the Process with Additional Alarms Once we have confidence and solid baseline for our most important issues, we can repeat the process with more and more alarms. This allows us to build a policy gradually that is rooted in the realities of the network.

## System Troubleshooting

The following is a suggested list of troubleshooting procedures for use before calling AirMagnet Technical Support.

- Determine the DNS name and IP address of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) which is experiencing a problem.
- Can a Web browser connect to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) using the URL https://Sensor/? If so, what is the reported status of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server)? If not, determine the IP address of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) and try to connect using the IP address rather than the DNS name. Be certain to use the secure protocol https when connecting with the web browser.
- Can the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) station be pinged by another node on the 10/100 network? If not, can other nodes that are on the same network segment be pinged? Try using the IP address for each node if the DNS name fails.
- If the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor (or Server) can be reached via ping but the web services are not running, it is necessary to check on the status of the service using the services control panel. If the optional installation of VNC was performed after AirMagnet Enterprise installation, then this may be done remotely. If not, then the
station will need to be attended physically. Depending on the version of Windows operating system that is installed, the services control panel is reached in different ways. Method one: From the Start button select Settings: Control Panel and then double click the Services control panel Icon. Method two: Right click on the My Computer icon and choose Manage. Open the Services and Applications folder and then double click on the Services icon. Once the services control panel has been opened, check the status of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and AM Monitor services. Attempt to restart them if they are not running.

## **Database Issues**

Which version of SQL server does Enterprise Server support?

AirMagnet Enterprise 7.5 supports SQL 2000 (included in the Enterprise installation).

AirMagnet Enterprise 8.0 supports SQL 2000 or 2005 (SQL 2005 is not provided by AirMagnet). AirMagnet Enterprise 7.5 and 8.0 support Oracle 10 g.

Problem: Poor system performance.

Solution: Reducing the size of the transaction log.

When the transaction log of the database grows too large, the performance of the AirMagnet Enterprise server as a whole will be affected. Connecting to AirMagnet Enterprise server might take long time, or the AirMagnet Enterprise server might take a longer time to load. At this point, the user will need to check the transaction log file of the database to make sure the file has not grown too large. If the file has grown too large, the user might want to shrink the transaction log file to improve the performance of the system as a whole. To shrink the transaction log file, the user will need to bring up the SQL query analyzer and run the SQL command from the SQL query Analyzer window to shrink the size of the transaction log file.

We recommend backing up the transaction log prior to the database truncate procedure. Use the following step to backup.

BACKUP LOG airmagnet\_log TO airmaget\_log\_backup

To truncate the transaction log in SQL Query Analyzer, follow the procedure below:

**a** Back up the log file for truncation with the following command:

BACKUP LOG [AirMagnet Database Name] WITH TRUNCATE\_ONLY

**b** Run the next command to shrink the log file to about 10 MB:

DBCC SHRINKFILE (airmagnet\_log, 10)

### **Sensor Issues**

• Problem: Following a server migration, the Enterprise server IP address has changed. The original sensors are no longer reporting back to the new Enterprise server.

Solution: If the IP address of the Enterprise Server changes, you will need to update the sensors with the server's new IP address. You can do this by logging in to the sensor's remote webpage and go to Configuration > Sensor Setup link> to set the new server IP.

If you need to migrate to a new server, the ideal approach is to manually provide the new server with the same IP address and system used by the previous server. In this case, you will remove the need to update the sensors with any new information.

Please refer to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server Migration Checklist for more details on migrating your Enterprise Server.

• Problem: The A5120 sensors (spectrum sensors) are not reporting back to the server.

Solution: Verify that the spectrum sensor license is installed. Without the spectrum license, the spectrum sensor cannot communicate with the Enterprise server.

• Problem: Cannot log in to the sensor.

Solution: Users may forget the shared secret key created during installation which is needed to log in to the sensor. If they do not remember it, we recommend resetting the sensor to factory defaults.

If the Sensor is accessible you can reset it to the factory defaults by pressing and holding down the reboot/reset button for more than 5 seconds. After the sensor reboots, it will be reset its factory default settings. To configure the sensor again, follow the instructions in the user guide.

If you are having trouble connecting to a sensor that is not related to the unknown shared key issue, then it will be necessary to telnet into the sensor provided it is a 5020 model. It is advised to work with AirMagnet Technical Support for additional information and guidance on how to troubleshoot your particular problem via Telnet.

• Problem: My sensors are behind NAT and I am not able to access the remote Sensor UI or unable to connect to sensor details while in the AirMagnet Console.

Solution: Sensors that are behind NAT will need to be marked as such before information can flow between the Console and the Sensor. To mark a sensor behind NAT, right click your sensor in the sensor tree, found on the Start page, then select the "Sensor Behind NAT" option.

## **General and Administrative Issues**

Problem: I forgot the user name and password for the default admin profile

Solution: If you lose or forget the admin login to the enterprise system, it is possible to recreate the default admin profile. To recreate the default admin profile uninstall and reinstall the same version of AirMagnet Enterprise on the Enterprise Server. The admin profile will be re-created during the new installation.

Problem: Valid devices showing up as "Rogue" after being configured in the ACL

Solution: Verify that the sensor reporting the device as rogue is using the correct profile that the ACL was configured in. A sensor using a different profile will report the device as "Rogue"

• Problem: In AirMagnet Enterprise 7.5 all devices that were not in my ACL were marked as "Rogue" but now they are all "Unknown."

Solution: In AirMagnet Enterprise 8.0 a new "Unknown" classification has been created. To mark all "Unknown" devices as "Rogue" on the console go to Manage>Server Options> Device Classification and select the option to "Classify Unknown Devices as Rogues"

• Problem: I prefer to the old look and feel of AirMagnet Enterprise 7.5 over AirMagnet Enterprise 8.0.

Solution: To revert to our classic look and feel select the "Classic View" option at the top of the console. If you want to set the Classic View as your default startup screen go to Manage > Server Option > Console tab, then check the show classic view at launch check box.

• Problem: I just upgraded my AirMagnet Enterprise server and now I am unable to login.

Solution: On updating AirMagnet Enterprise server, it takes some times for the Enterprise Server to load all of its components from the database to the memory. Additionally the server will need to update all the sensors in the system. While the server is performing these update tasks you may not be able to login to the server – Suggestion: you will need to give the server some times to finish updating the sensors then try to log on again.

# **Appendix D: SNMP Integration**

# **SNMP Support**

The AirMagnet Enterprise Server provides a MIB file (i.e., AirMagnetWLANAlarm.mib), which allows the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to send SNMP traps to multiple SNMP management stations (CA Unicenter/HP OpenView) when an alarm is generated by an AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor. Upon receiving a trap, the user can launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer interface (Windows 2000/2003/XP only) for the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor to view detailed description of the trap and thereby the functioning of your wireless network.

# **Enabling SNMP**

To enable the AirMagnet Enterprise Server to send traps to your SNMP management stations, do the following:

- Activate SNMP notification. From the AirMagnet Enterprise Server, click Manage>Configure... to bring up the Manage Server Configuration dialog box. Select Notifications, click Add New Notification, choose SNMP, and click OK to bring up the SNMP Notification dialog box. Make the desired entries and/or selections, and click OK.
- **2)** Download the AirMagnetWLANAlarm.mib from the download page of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server into your SNMP management station.
- **3)** Compile the MIB file and enable your SNMP management station to receive traps. Currently, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is able to generate more than 115 traps, with different levels of severity: Critical, Urgent, Warning, and Informational. The levels of severity will be automatically assigned for your SNMP management console once the MIB file is compiled.
- **4)** Download and install AirMagnet Enterprise Console from the download page of the AirMagnet Enterprise Server. This will allow you to launch AirMagnet Remote Analyzer from your SNMP management stations.
- **5)** Create AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Objects on your SNMP management console. You will receive traps from these SmartEdge Sensors. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server does not control the state of the SmartEdge Sensor Objects on your SNMP console. You should configure the state of the SmartEdge Sensor Objects manually.
- 6) To launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer to the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors from your Windows 2000/XP SNMP management stations, run WinAirMagnet.exe with /S /U and /P arguments. Specify the name of your AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor after /S. The name of the SmartEdge Sensor will always be the ninth argument (one based) in the trap. Specify the username and password of your AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor after /U and / P, respectively. Double-clicking a SmartEdge Sensor Object will launch the AirMagnet Remote Analyzer for that AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor.

Below is a sample format of the trap on your SNMP management console:

"Time: %s, Sensor Name: %s, Sensor IP: %s, Sensor Location: %s, Title: %s, Category: %s, Description: %s"

where time is the time the trap is generated; SmartEdge Sensor Name is the host name of the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor; Sensor IP is the IP address of the Sensor; Sensor Location is the location where the Sensor is deployed; Title is the title of the trap; Category is either Security or Performance; and Description is the detailed description of the trap.

*The InterNet Assigned Numbers Authority (IANA) assigned Private Enterprise Number for AirMagnet, Inc. is 16603.* 

# **Appendix E: Manual Rogue Trace**

If a rogue AP is connected to an infrastructure network, one of the measures to be taken is to quarantine the rogue AP from the network. This can be done by shutting down the switch port to which the rogue AP is connected.

Assuming that "192.168.1.26" is the IP address of a rogue AP. You can manually trace to the switch port of the rogue AP wirelessly by taking the following procedures:

- 1) Run a rogue trace operation to detect the IP address of the rogue AP.
- 2) Determine if there is any switch residing on the same subnet as the rogue AP. If you know for sure that there is such a switch, then go to Step 3; if you are not sure, then run the command "traceroute 192.168.1.26" on Linux or "tracert 192.168.1.26" in a cmd window under

Windows. This will allow you to determine the last hop router.

- **3)** Log into the last hop router, and run the command "show cdp neighbor". From the output, identify the switch that is connected to the router port with an IP address in the same subnet as the rogue AP. See Step 8 for sample output from this command.
- 4) Log into the switch on the same subnet as the rogue AP.
- 5) Ping the rogue AP using the command "ping 192.168.1.26".
- 6) Run the command "show arp". The resulting printout is something like:

Internet 192.168.1.27 - 0003.6bf1.be40 ARPA VLAN1 Internet 192.168.1.26 0 00c0.9f2d.398d ARPA VLAN1 Internet 192.168.1.28 71 000d.c844.0244 ARPA VLAN1 Internet 192.168.1.200 0 00d0.b76c.3bfb ARPA VLAN1

- 7) Note down the MAC address of the rogue AP. It is "00c0.9f2d.398d" in this case.
- 8) Then run the command "show mac-address-table". You'll get a printout like this:

00c0.9f2d.398d 1 FastEthernet0/3 00d0.b76c.3bfb 1 FastEthernet0/24

**9)** Determine if the port FastEthernet0/3 is an uplink port to another switch, using one of the following:

• If there are multiple MAC addresses associated with the port, we can immediately assume that the port is connected to another switch.

• Run the command "show cdp neighbor". The printout would be something like:

Capability Codes	s: R - Router,	T - Tri	ans Bri	dge, B - Sou	rce Route	Bridge
	S - Switch, I	H - Hos	st, I - IQ	GMP, r - Re	peater	-
Device ID	Local Intrfce	Hold	ltme C	Capability	Platform	Port ID
switch	Fas 0/24	172	TS	AirMag	gnetÉ	eth0

The above output indicates that FastEthernet 0/24 port on the switch is connected to another switch device called "AirMagnetF" port "eth0". Hence FastEthernet 0/24 is an uplink port. However, since FastEthernet0/3 is not an uplink port, we can shut it down.

- **10)** If FastEthernet0/3 turns out to be an uplink port, then go over to the switch connected to the port and start the same search procedure there. Run the same procedure with all the switches in that IP subnet until you find the switch to which the rogue AP is connected.
- **11)** Run the command "configure terminal interface FastEthernet 0/3 shutdown" to shut down the switch port.
- **12)** Then run the command "configure terminal interface FastEthernet 0/3 no shutdown" to reactivate the port.

# **Appendix F: FIPS 140-2 Secure Operation**

This Appendix provides information that is required to install, configure, and maintain the sensor in FIPS *approved mode*. Failure to maintain the correct settings will remove the sensor from the approved mode of operation.

This Appendix provides operation information for the following audiences:

- Administrators (Referred to as "crypto officers" in FIPS terminology) are
  responsible for installing and configuring the AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor for use.
  These may be the same person or different people. Administrators authenticate as
  "local crypto officers" using the shared key and logging in to the Sensor Serial
  Console Port. Administrators authenticate as "remote crypto officers" using the
  administrator name and password, logging in to the sensor via the Web UI.
- **Power users and basic users** (Referred to as "users" in FIPS terminology) are responsible for using the sensor instrumentation (wireless analyzer) features. Users authenticate (log in to the sensor) via the Web UI using a username and password.

# Information for Local Crypto Officers

The local crypto officer installs and configures the module for secure operation in the FIPS approved mode. The local crypto officer also maintains the module in the approved mode.

Installation and configuration for secure operation in the FIPS approved mode and maintenance in the FIPS approved mode of A5023 sensor is performed by a Remote Crypto Officer.

## Installing and Configuring the Sensor

This section explains the specific steps a local crypto officer must take to configure the sensor in FIPS approved mode.

With the exceptions or additional steps specified below, follow the instructions in "Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Sensor Serial Console Port" on page 40which provides sensor CLI commands needed to configure the sensor in FIPS approved mode.

- 1 Examine the sensor shipping container for any signs of tampering. The sensor is shipped in a sealed container that should not be opened except by a crypto officer. If the container shows signs of tampering, contact AirMagnet for a replacement.
- 2 Apply the tamper evident seals as shown in the FIPS Required Features section of Chapter 3.
- **3** Perform Steps 1 through 8 in "Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Sensor Serial Console Port" on page 40 of this guide as documented.
- 4 Enter the show fipsmode command. If the command output indicates FIPS mode is ON, continue with step 5 below.

*If FIPS mode is OFF, Enter* **set fipsmode***. This command sets the shared key to the default value (in this case it is already set to the default value) and disables the Telnet and SSH Servers. This also sets the sensor to use TLS instead of SSL for secure communications.* 

*Remote crypto officers and users must also set their Internet browsers to only use the TLS 1.0 protocol to communicate with the sensor.* 

- **5** Perform Step 9 with the following restrictions:
  - Do not enable the telnet or SSH server.
  - Set the sensor shared key to a value between 6 and 36 characters in length. The shared key must include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server uses the same shared key.
- 6 Perform Step 10 as documented.
- 7 Enter "show ssh" and "show telnet" commands to verify that both SSH server and telnet server have been disabled. "set ssh" and "set telnet" commands shall be used to disable the servers.
- 8 Perform Step 11 as documented. The browser must be set to use TLS as described below.
- **9** Make sure that "Provide all the approved sensors with the updated Sensor Shared Secret" check box is unchecked. This box shall always be unchecked in the FIPS approved mode. See Chapter 12, "Configuring System Settings" for details.
- **10** Make sure that "Enterprise Zero Configuration" check box is unchecked. This box shall always be unchecked in the FIPS approved mode. See Chapter 12, "Configuring System Settings" for details.

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is now in the FIPS approved mode.

### Maintaining the Sensor in FIPS Approved Mode

This section explains the specific steps a local crypto officer must take to maintain the sensor in the approved mode.

- Local crypto officers must periodically inspect the module for evidence of tamper by examining the tamper evident seals for signs of tampering and the module itself for any scratches, holes, or dents that may indicate someone has tried to open the module. For frequency of inspection, refer to your organization's security policy. If a tamper is suspected, the module must be zeroized (see "Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor" on page 47) before it is discarded or returned to the manufacturer.
- Local crypto officers may run the self-test on demand by rebooting the module. This may be performed as a troubleshooting step. If the self test fails repeatedly, the

module must be zeroized, as described above, before it is discarded or returned to the manufacturer for replacement.

- If you need to set the sensor shared key, it must be a value between 6 and 36 characters in length and include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note the AirMagnet Enterprise Server uses the same shared key.
- Exercise care to prevent unauthorized access to the sensor by setting a shared key that is not easy to guess. The shared key must be at least 6 characters in length and include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, a number, and a punctuation character. Do not write down the shared key and leave it where others may find it.
- Update of sensor application image is only allowed in the FIPS approved mode. The sensor must be returned to the manufacturer for replacement if sensor application image was updated in the non-approved mode.
- Do not disable FIPS approved mode. Do not enable telnet or SSH server.

## **Setting the Shared Key**

When setting the shared key via the Sensor Serial Console Port, set it to a value between 6 and 36 characters in length. The shared key must include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the sensor use the same shared key.

Protect the shared key from discovery by unauthorized persons. Do not write down the shared key and leave it where others may find them.

#### **Removing the Sensor from Service**

When removing the sensor from service for the purpose of discarding it or returning it to the manufacturer for replacement, you must zeroize the module using the **zeroize** command (see "Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor" on page 47). This operation zeroizes all cryptographic keys and CSPs.

## Information for Remote Crypto Officers

The remote crypto officer installs and configures the module for secure operation in the FIPS approved mode. The remote crypto officer also maintains the module in the approved mode. Remote crypto officer procedures consist of enabling FIPS approved mode, setting the shared key (if necessary) and setting the browser to communicate with the sensor using TLS.

Installation and configuration for secure operation in the FIPS approved mode and maintenance in the FIPS approved mode of A5023 sensor model must be performed by a Remote Crypto Officer.

## Installing and Configuring the Sensor

This section explains the specific steps a remote crypto officer must take to configure the sensor in FIPS approved mode.

With the exceptions or additional steps specified below, follow the instructions in Chapter 3, "Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Web Browser" as this method provides sensor Web UI commands needed to configure the sensor in FIPS approved mode.

- 1 Examine the sensor shipping container for any signs of tampering. The sensor is shipped in a sealed container that should not be opened except by a crypto officer. If the container shows signs of tampering, contact AirMagnet for a replacement.
- 2 Apply the tamper evident seals as shown in the FIPS Required Features section of Chapter 3.
- 3 Remote crypto officers and users must set their internet browsers to only use the TLS 1.0 protocol to communicate with the sensor. Perform Steps 1 through 16 in Chapter 3, "Configuring SmartEdge Sensor via Web Browser" of this guide as documented. In Step 15 make sure to set the sensor shared key to a value between 6 and 36 characters in length. The shared key must include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server uses the same shared key.
- 4 Proceed to Step 17. Make sure that FIPS Mode drop-down menu item is set to "Enable". This setting disables Telnet and SSH servers. It also sets the sensor to use TLS instead of SSL for secure communication.
- 5 Perform Steps 18 through 22 as documented.
- 6 Make sure that "Provide all the approved sensors with the updated Sensor Shared Secret" check box is unchecked. This box shall always be unchecked in the FIPS approved mode. See Chapter 12, "Configuring System Settings" for details.
- 7 Make sure that "Enterprise Zero Configuration" check box is unchecked. This box shall always be unchecked in the FIPS approved mode. See Chapter 12, "Configuring System Settings" for details.

The AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor is now in the FIPS approved mode.

#### Setting the Shared Key

When setting the shared key via the web interface, set it to a value between 6 and 36 characters in length. The shared key must include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note, the AirMagnet Enterprise Server and the sensor use the same shared key.

Protect the shared key and password from discovery by unauthorized persons. Do not write down the shared key or password and leave them where others may find them.

### **Removing the Sensor from Service**

When removing the A5023 sensor model from service for the purpose of discarding it or returning it to the manufacturer for replacement, you must zeroize the module using the Web UI. This operation zeroizes all cryptographic keys and CSPs. Zeroization of other sensor models must be performed by a local crypto officer using the **zeroize** command as described in "Zeroizing an AirMagnet Sensor" on page 47.

### Maintaining the Sensor in FIPS Approved Mode

This section explains the specific steps a remote crypto officer must take to maintain the sensor in the approved mode.

- Remote crypto officers must periodically inspect the module for evidence of tamper by examining the tamper evident seals for signs of tampering and the module itself for any scratches, holes, or dents that may indicate someone has tried to open the module. For frequency of inspection, refer to your organization's security policy. If a tamper is suspected, the A5023 sensor model must be zeroized (using the Web UI) before it is discarded or returned to the manufacturer. Zeroization of other sensor models must be performed by a local crypto officer using the **zeroize** command as described above.
- Remote crypto officers may run the self-test on demand by rebooting the module. This may be performed as a troubleshooting step. If the self test fails repeatedly, the module must be zeroized, as described above, before it is discarded or returned to the manufacturer for replacement.
- If you need to set the sensor shared key, it must be a value between 6 and 36 characters in length and include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, one numeric character, and one punctuation character. Note the AirMagnet Enterprise Server uses the same shared key.
- Exercise care to prevent unauthorized access to the sensor by setting a shared key that is not easy to guess. The shared key must be at least 6 characters in length and include at least one upper case character, one lower case character, a number, and a punctuation character. Do not write down the shared key and leave it where others may find it.
- Update of sensor application image is only allowed in the FIPS approved mode. The sensor must be returned to the manufacturer for replacement if sensor application image was updated in the non-approved mode.
- Do not disable FIPS approved mode. Do not enable telnet or SSH server.

#### Setting the Browser to Use TLS

To communicate with the sensor in FIPS approved mode using a browser, remote crypto officers must set the browser to use TLS instead of SSL for secure communication with the sensor.

#### To configure Internet Explorer to use TLS:

- 1 Start the Internet Explorer program.
- 2 Click Tool s>Internet Options>Advanced.
- **3** Scroll down and select the setting Use TLS 1.0.
- 4 Clear the checkboxes for Use SSL 2.0 and Use SSL 3.0.
- 5 Click OK.

It is strongly recommended that users completely close all internet browser windows after logging out of the Enterprise Server or Sensor web interfaces. Additionally, users are discouraged from opening multiple tabs in the browser window while logged into the web interface.

## **Information for Users**

Users are responsible setting their browsers to communicate with the sensor using TLS instead of SSL for secure communication. Users must also protect their password from use by unauthorized people.

#### To configure Internet Explorer to use TLS:

- 1 Start the Internet Explorer program.
- 2 Click Tool s>Internet Options>Advanced.
- **3** Scroll down and select the setting Use TLS 1.0.
- 4 Clear the checkboxes for Use SSL 2.0 and Use SSL 3.0.
- 5 Click OK.

## **Protect Your Password**

Protect your password from use or discovery by unauthorized persons. Do not *loan* your password to anyone or write it down where others may find it.

## **Reference Information**

- 1 AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor AM-5010-11AG, AM-5012-11AG, A5020, and A5023 Security Policy
- 2 AirMagnet 5010-11AG User Guide
- **3** AirMagnet 5012-11AG User Guide
- 4 AirMagnet A5020 Sensor User Guide
- 5 AirMagnet A5023 Sensor User Guide

# **Appendix G: Installing Oracle Database**

AirMagnet Enterprise can use a database to store data collected by AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors. However, it is important to note that the installation procedures are slightly different when installing AirMagnet Enterprise using Oracle as the database from using the other three database options, i.e., Microsoft SQL or Microsoft Access.

With Microsoft SQL or Microsoft Access, the database will be created automatically and connected to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server while you are installing AirMagnet Enterprise. You do not need to create the database beforehand. With Oracle, however, the database must be set up in advance. This section discusses the procedures on how to set up an Oracle database.

The installation of an Oracle database server for use with the AirMagnet Enterprise involves two major steps:

- 1 First of all, create the database on the Oracle Database server.
- 2 On the machine where the AirMagnet Enterprise Server is to be installed, install the Oracle database Client, make sure that the connection to the Oracle database server from this machine is established successfully, and then install the AirMagnet Enterprise Server.

# **Creating an Oracle Database**

To use an Oracle database to keep information recorded by AirMagnet Management Server, users must first create the database on the Oracle server. Then they must create and configure user profiles to access to the database for writing/reading data. This must be done before installing the AirMagnet Management Server.

#### To create an Oracle database:

1 Click *Start>All Programs>Oracle >Configuration and Migration Tools>Database Configuration Assistant*. A welcome page will appear. See Figure J-1.



Figure G-1:Welcome Screen



2 Click *Next*. The Operations selection screen will appear. See Figure J-2.

Figure G-2:Operations Selection Screen

**3** Select *Create a Database* and click *Next*. The *Database Templates* screen appears. See Figure J-3.

Database Configuration Assist	Soloct a t	2 of 12 : Database Templates	
	Select	Template	ncludes Datafiles
	0	Custom Database	No
	0	Data Warehouse	Yes
	۲	General Purpose	Yes
	0	Transaction Processing	Yes
Averagilarine Bergglaner Bergglaner Bergglaner Bergglaner			
			Show Details)
Cancel (Help		S Back Next	<u>»)</u>

Figure G-3:Templates Selection

**4** Select *General Purpose* and click *Next*. The *Database Identification* screen appears. See Figure J-4.

Database Configuration As	sistant, Step 3 of 12 : Databa	se Identification	_ 🗆 X
	An Oracle database is ur domain". Global Database Name: A database is referenced other instance on this co	iquely identified by a Global Data Mest6 by at least one Oracle instance w	base Name, typically of the form "name. hich is uniquely identified from any fifer (SID).
	SID:	Mestă	
Cancel Help	)	(3	Back Next >)

### Figure G-4:Database Identification Options

**5** Enter your database name in the fields provided and click *Next*. The *Management Options* screen appears. See Figure J-5.

	Each Oracle database may be ma Control or locally using the Oracle management option that you woul	inaged centrally using the Oracle Enterprise Manager Grid Enterprise Manager Database Control. Choose the Id like to use to manage this database.
	Configure the Database with	Enterprise Manager
	C Use Grid Control for Databa	se Management
	Management Service	No Agents Found
Wagenergelatertan Magazagalamian	Use Database Control for D	atabase Management
Naverative a	Enable Email Notification	5
House Statement	Outgoing Mail (SMTP) Sen	rer;
And a state of the	Email Address:	
NUMERAL MARKET	Enable Daily Backup	
Novel States and Mill Conference Mill States and	Backup Start Time:	02 00 C PM
	OS Username:	
	Password:	
Cancel ) Help	)	🔞 Back Next 📎

Figure G-5:Management Options

**6** Leave the options as shown above and click *Next*. The *Database Credentials* screen appears. See Figure J-6.

#### Figure G-6:Database Credentials

7 Enter a password. The database's default user name, "System", will use this entry as its password. Click *Next*. The *Storage Options* screen appears. See Figure J-7.

Figure G-7:Storage Options

**8** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Database File Locations* screen appears. See Figure J-8.

Database Configuration Assist	ant, Step 7 of 12 : Database File Locations	_ 🗆 🗙
	Specify locations for the Database files to be created:            Use Database File Locations from Template             Use Common Location for All Database Files          Database Files Location:            Use Oracle-Managed Files          Database Area          MultipleX Redo Logs and Control Files)            If you want to specify different locations for any database files, pick eith         options and use the Storage page to specify each location.	Browse) Browse) er of the above
Cancel Help	G Back Next	<u>)</u> <u>Einish</u>

#### Figure G-8:Database File Locations

**9** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Recovery Configuration* screen appears. See Figure J-9.

Database Configuration Ass	istant, Step 8 of 12 : Recovery Config	juration	_ O ×
	Choose the recovery options for th ✓ Specify Flash Recovery Area This is used as the default for automatic backup using Enter recovery files be located on ph Flash Recovery Area Flash Recovery Area Size: ✓ Enable Archiving	e database: all backup and recovery operations orise Manager. Oracle recommend ysically different disks for data proti (IORACLE_BASE)/flash_recov 2048 Edif.Archive Mode Paramete	, and is also required for s that the database files and action and performance. rev. Browse m MBytes m rrs
Cancel	)	3 Back	(File Location Variables)

Figure G-9:Recovery Configuration

**10** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Database Content* screen appears. See Figure J-10.

Database Configuration Assist	Int, Step 9 of 12 : Database Content  Sample Schemas Custom Scripts  Sample Schemas Illustrate the use of a layered approach to complexity, and are used by some demonstration programs. Installing this will give you the following schemas in your database: Human Resources, Order Entry, Online Catalog, Product Media, Information Exchange, Sales History. It will also create a tablespace called EXAMPLE. The tablespace will be about 130 MB.  Specify whether or not to add the Sample Schemas to your database.  Sample Schemas
	☐ Sample Schemas
Cancel Help	( Back <u>Next</u> ) Einish

Figure G-10:Database Content

**11** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Initialization Parameters* screen appears. See Figure J-11.

Memory Sizing	Character Sets	Connection Mode
Typical - Allocate memory as a provide the second secon	percentage of the total pr	ysical memory (1014 MB
Percentage: 40 🐥 Shov	v Memory Distribution )	
C Custom		
Shared Memory Management:	CAutomatic C Manua	il.
SGA Size	274	M Bytes
PGA Size:	91	M Bytes
Total Memory for Oracle: Total memory includes parameters, if any.	s 40MB of Oracle Proces:	s Size and the defaults for
Total Memory for Oracle: Total memory includes parameters, if any.	s 40MB of Oracle Proces:	s Size and the defaults fo

Figure G-11:Initialization Parameters

**12** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Database Storage* screen appears. See Figure J-12.

D	Database Configuration Assist	ant, S	tep 11 of 12 : D	atabase Storage	_ 🗆 🗙
ſ	⊖-⊐Storage		File Name	File Directory	
	- 🚻 Controlfile	1	SYSTEM01	(ORACLE_BASE)\oradata\(DB_UNIQUE_NAME)\	_
	– Datafiles	2	UNDOTBS0	. {ORACLE_BASE}\oradata\{DB_UNIQUE_NAME}\	
	🕂 🗖 Redo Log Groups	3	SYSAUX01	{ORACLE_BASE}\oradata\(DB_UNIQUE_NAME)\	
		4	USERS01	{ORACLE_BASE}\oradata\{DB_UNIQUE_NAME}\	
		5	TEMP01.DBF	{ORACLE_BASE}\oradata\{DB_UNIQUE_NAME}\	
			-1		
4					
	Create Delete			File Location Varia	bles)
	Cancel Help			🤇 Back Next ») Ei	nish )

Figure G-12:Database Storage

**13** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Creation Options* screen appears. See Figure J-13.

	Select the database creation options:	
	✓ Create Database	
	Name: Intest6	
	Description:	
	Generate Database Creation Scripts	
	Destination Directory: D:\oracle\product\10.2.0\admin\thetest6\scripts	Browse
E Cal		

**Figure G-13:Creation Options** 

- **14** Use the default settings (shown above) and click *Next*. The *Confirmation* screen appears. Click *OK* to continue.
- **15** When the creation process completes, the Database Configuration Assistant dialog appears to show that the process has finished.

Now that the database has been created, perform the steps in the following section to create user accounts for the new database.

# **Creating User Profiles**

The database's default user name (system) acts as a master user account. Consequently, it has access privileges beyond those required for most users. To limit access to the database, create a new account with access privileges specific to the tasks required. In this case, the user needs to logon to the Oracle database, create tables, and read and write to the database to store information that is passed over from the AirMagnet Enterprise server.

#### To create a user account:

1 Click *Start>All Programs>Oracle>Database Control - [your database name]*. This will launch an internet browser window to the database login page. See Figure J-14.



Figure G-14:Database Login Page

2 Enter "system" for the user name and your password from step 7 of the previous section and click *Login*. The *Oracle Database 10g Licensing Information* page will appear. See Figure J-15.

Oracle Enterprise Manag	er - Windows Internet Explorer		_ [ ] >
🗧 💽 🔹 🙋 http://oracl	db.qatest.com:5501/em/console/license	Fy X Yahoot Search	P .
1 - 2-	💌 Search Web + 🖉 📑 + 🌞 + (	🗿 🖂 Mail + 🚳 My Yahool + 🔗 Basketball	÷ »
😵 🥔 🍘 Oracle Enterpris	e Manager	🐴 + 🔄 - 🖷 + 🔂 Bage -	• () Tools • '
<ul> <li>SQL Tuning Sets</li> <li>Reorganize Object</li> </ul>	8		3
Configuration Manager	ient Pack		
<ul> <li>Database and Hos</li> </ul>	Configuration		
<ul> <li>Deployments</li> </ul>	Rate Alter and Stores		
<ul> <li>Patch Database ar</li> </ul>	id View Patch Cache		
<ul> <li>Patch staging</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Clone Database</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Clone Oracle Hom</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Search configuration</li> </ul>	in		
<ul> <li>Compare configura</li> </ul>	tion		
<ul> <li>Policies</li> </ul>			
For a detailed description Licensing Information doc	of above functionality and where it can be us ument.	ed within the product refer to the Oracle Data	abase 10g
acknowledge and agr	ee that use of this premium functionality	requires the purchase of an appropriate	license.
		(Cancel)	lagree)
Copyright @ 1996, 2005, Oracl	All rights reserved.		
and a second second second			3
	E F	Trusted sites	100% +

#### Figure G-15:Licensing Information

**3** Review the agreement and click *I agree* at the end to continue. The screen for your database will appear. See Figure J-16.

🖉 Dracke Enterprise Manager (STSTEH) - Database Instance: Fr	test6 - Windows Internet Explorer			
😋 🕢 🔹 🕼 Mip (liv acled): gatest com 1520(len/corocie) šatabas	n/instance/sitemap?m-ent-dot.codditarget=t-te	etilitype-oracle_database	The K Taken Seath	P *
¥! · 2 · · · Search Web · 2	• 🛨 - 🕲 🖂 Mail - 🎱 My Yahool -	🔮 Bastathal + 🛓 Games + 🎒 Mast + 🔾	Anusars + 🐗 Parsonals + 🕞 Signiti +	
🚔 🔗 👩 Oracle Enterprise Manager (SI/STEM) - Database Inst			9.0.**	Expe • 🕑 Tack • "
ORACLE Enterprise Manager 10g			Setue Enterony	as the Loood
Database Instance: tvtest6			Log	ged in As SYSTEM
Heme Parlamance Administration Maintenance			23 - 23 - 7 <u>6</u>	
Ceneral States (2: Up Since Ar 20, 2007 74150 Am GAT Delay Up Once Ar 20, 2007 74150 Am GAT Delay Merri Ocasian delay Unave Unitation (2007) United United And Am An	Host CPU	Active Sessions	74605 AM (Rents) View Das/Adom SQL Response Tempo Baseline is realized (Rent Baseline Rent Baseline	atcaly (KI tec) 🖲
ADM Findings ADM Findings All Pelky Vestions All tog No OBA: entrol No OBA: entrol	Space Sur Segment Adv	Inmary Database Size (SB) Problem Tablespaces Brace Volations Space Volations & D Dump Area Used (%) Unavailable	High Availability Instance Recovery Time (sec) B Loade Recovery Time (sec) B Loade Flash Recovery (N) 100 Flashback Logging Da	atiest
Category Al 2 03 Critical 8 Warring 8 Severity Category (No alerts)	Nama	Hessege	Alert Triggered	_
Pu Dolate d Alasta Iora			Trusted stars	1,100% -

Figure G-16:Database Instance Page

4 Click on the *Administration* tab and locate the *Users & Privileges* section on the resulting screen. See Figure J-17.

Oracle Enterprise Manager (SYSTEM) - Database In	istance: tytestő - Windows Internet Explorer	and the second	-101
🖌 🕞 • 👔 http://oracledb.gatest.com/5501/em/com	sie/database/interce/stamap?event=doi.coditarget=t-testilitype=orade_databasetpagetar=3	💌 👫 🔣 Talaat Seath	8
Cl - C - Search Web	• 🖉 📑 🍨 @ 🖂 Mal + @ My Yahool + 🔮 Basketball + 🔬 Games + 🏨 Ma	ic + 📿 Ansens + 🐗 Personals + 🎲 Sign In +	
🖉 🦉 Or acle Enterprise Manager (31/57EM) - Databa	ase Dol	Q · D · H · De	nge + D Tank +
Statistics Management	Change Database	Resource Manager	
Automatic Workhald Repository Mesage Optimizer Statistics	Migrate to ASM Make Tablespace Locally Managed	Monitora Consumer: Groups Consumer: Group, Madalings Plans	
Policies			
Eolicy Library Policy Violations			
Schema			
Database Objects	Programs	XML Database	
Tables Industs Views Sontexture Sontexture Database Links Ounclass. Objects Restgards: Objects	Packang Packang Boles Pacahan Fandana Inggan Ang Castan Ang Sparten	Configuration Beaucaits Access.Control Lints VML.Schemas VMLType.Lablas VMLType.Views	
Users & Privileges	Materialized Views	BI & OLAP	
Roles Profiles Audit Settings	Materialzed Views Materialzed Views Loga Refesh, Groups	Dimensiona Subes OLAP Dimensiona Measure Folders	
User Defined Types			
Array Types Object Types Table Types			
Enterprise Manager Administration			
Administrators	Notification Schedule	Backests	
TIP Use the Enterprise Manager 10g Java Cons	de to manage Advanced Replication and Workspace.		
tione Eedamana Administration Mainter	DATCE		
		The first of the second second	+ 100%

Figure G-17:Users & Privileges Section

5 Click the *Users* link to display current database users. See Figure J-18.

	eerprine manager (or.	STEM) - Users - Wandows I	Internet Explorer					
9.	an deele vijvende ge	test.com/5501/en/conocie/dat	tabase/database/bincts/search/nvent-searchio	itype=USER.telarget=t	vtestébbype-oracie_database	2 ** ×	ration Search	- 12
• •	2 -	· Search Web - 2	🔁 - 🛨 - 🕼 🗔 Mail - 🖓 My Tahor	i • 🖶 tailettal •	di Garres - di Muse - G	🕽 Alsonra = 🐗 Personals	• D+ Sign 31 •	
÷.	Cracle Enterprise Maria	oper (SHSTEM) - Lisens					9 · [] · [+ · ]) two ·	Dian
2AC	L€ Enterprise Man ∎ Cantrol	ager 10g					Salas References tels i	
base	instance, triestfi > 0	Users					Logged in As	SYSTEM
ers								
							Object Type User	2
Sear	ch							
Select	an object type and op	ptionally enter an object n	same to filter the data that is displayed in	your results set.				
Objec	d Name							
	06							
he della	of, the search rotane of	aperance matches beginning	with the string you entered. To run an exact or	case-servative match, o	double quote the newch string. To	ou can use the wildcard symbol	(%) is a couse pupter string.	
Puter	ed, the search returns of	aperance metches beginning	with the string you entered. To run an exact or	case-sensitive match, o	double quite the sewith dring 'r	ou cen use the wildcard symbol	(%) is a double quoted string.	Create
Selec	tion Mode Single	uppers and matches segming	with the storing you entirely. To run an exact or	CALO MINUTINE RADIA, I	double guite the search dring 'n	Edd View Delete	(%) is a double audiel string.	Create
Selec	tion Mode Single	Decount Status	with the string you entered. To not an exact or	Default Tableses	dadie gade De sewih sbirg. T	Edt Mew Delete	(%) is a double purchet string.	Create)
Selec Selec	tion Mode Single	Account Status EXPRED & LOCKED	whithe damy you entered To no an analyse Engineering Dame Apr 23, 2007 7-40-48 AM GMT-08 00	Detault Tablesga	to die gade he seech dieg 't ice Tempstary Tablespec TEMP	Est, View, Delete DEFAULT	(%) is a douter puried string.	Create 000
Selec Selec	at, the search interne at tion Mode [Single ] a Unarritanne ( ANCROMOUS CDISYS	Account Status EPRED & LOCKED EXPRED & LOCKED	eth the thing you ethered. To non an exact or Empirications Dates Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT-06 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT-06 00	betauti Tablesga SYSAUX	double guide the search dring to complete any Tablemp ac TEMP TEMP	Edb) View) Delete a Profite DEFAULT DEFAULT	Actions Create Like Created Actions 2006 2:27:39 PM G Aug 30, 2006 2:26:16 PM G	Create 000 MT OB 0 MT OB 0
Selec Selec	a Unerflame - ANCHYMOUS CDSYS DBSNMP	Account Status EPRED & LOCKED EXPRED & LOCKED OPEN	with the streng you writered. To non an exact or <u>Engineations Dates</u> Apr 23, 2007 7: 40 48 AM GMT-06 00 Apr 23, 2007 7: 40 48 AM GMT-06 00	Default Tablesga SYSAUS SYSAUS	oode gade he seech dhy Y cos Temporary Tableng to TEMP TEMP TEMP	Eds View Detet	Chub a double auder dring. Actions Create Like Create Like Aug 30, 2005 2:27 39 PM Gr Aug 30, 2005 2:28 16 PM Gr Aug 30, 2005 2:11 29 PM Gr	Create 000 MT 08 0 MT 08 0
Selec Selec	ed, the nearch returns of tion Mode Single : a <u>Benefitianes / ANCRYMOUS</u> CDSYS DBSNME DE	Accused Status EXPERED & LOCKED & LOCKED OPEN EXPERED & LOCKED OPEN EXPERED &		Default Tablesga SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX VSERS	ook tampetary Tahimpet TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP	Edd, View, Delete Pealitie DEFAULT DEFAULT MONITORING, PROFILE DEFAULT	Chub a double author dring.	Create 000 MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0
Selec Selec C C C C	tion Mode Single 2 a DestHame - ANCRYMOUS CTUSYS DESNME DE DE DMEXS	ECONTROL INSTITUTION ECONTROL AND A CONTROL ECONTROL & LOCKED & LOCKED & LOCKED & LOCKED & LOCKED & LOCKED & LOCKED &	Exploration Date           Apr 23, 2007 7:40:48 AM CMT 08:00           Apr 23, 2007 7:40:48 AM CMT 08:00           Apr 23, 2007 7:40:48 AM CMT 08:00	Default Tebberga SySAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SERS SYSAUX	too Temperary Takimpeo TEME TEME TEME TEME TEME	Edd View Delets Edd View Delets Prettie DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT	(%) is source outlet thing Actions Create Like 2 (Actions) Action 20, 2005 2 (27 (29) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (27 (29) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (25) (24) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 1 (25) (27) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (25) (24) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (25) (25) PM (2) Actio	стина тово мтово мтово мтово мтово мтово
Selec Selec C C C C	a blackford of Single blackford of Single a blackford of Single b blackford of Single	Account Status     Experts     Experts     Experts     Lockeb     OPEN     Experts     Lockeb     Experts     Lockeb     Experts     Lockeb     Experts     Lockeb     Experts     Lockeb	Expiration Date           Apr 23, 2007 7 40:48 AM GMT-08:00	Default Tekhespe SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX	tool Temperany Tablespace TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP TEMP	E.GO. View Delete E.GO. View Delete Pretitie DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT	(%) is source outlet thing Actions Create Like 2 (Actions) Action 20, 2005 2 (27 (20) PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (25 (25 PM (2) Action 20, 2005 1 (25 (27 PM (2) Action 20, 2005 1 (25 (27 PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (25 (24 PM (2) Action 20, 2005 2 (24 (46 PM (2))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))	Стения ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( ) ( )
Selec C C C C C	A the react states of tion Mode [Single ] A block/MOUS CDS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S CBS3/S	Arcount Status Experts Automotive Logical Locked Experts & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked Dorets & Locked	Top initial         Date           Apr 21, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00           Apr 22, 2007 7 40-88 AM GMT 00 00	Default Tablesga Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux	Ander auch Persenth drag 12 IEME IEME IEME IEME IEME IEME IEME IEM	EGO UNIV Deleta CONTRACT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT DEFAULT	(1) is a studen auford riting. (2) Accions Create Like (2) Accions Create Like (2) Accions (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2)	Create MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0 MT 08 0
	A the react states of tion Mode [Single ] A Deschlams - ANCANAROUS CISSYS DESXME DE CMSYS DISYS MODATA MOSYS	Accused Status EXPRED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED OPEN EXPRED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED DORED & LOCKED	Exploration Date: Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00 Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM GMT 00 00	Datauti Tabberga Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux Sysaux	electrony tables	EGD VIEW Delets EGD VIEW Delets DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT DEFALT	(%) is a sinule sorted string. (Accoss) [Create Like [Create Like 4 arg 30, 2005 2: 27: 39 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 28: 16 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 28: 16 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 28: 48 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 28: 48 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 28: 12 PM 60 Arg 30, 2005 2: 51: 12 PM 60	отана мтава мтава мтава мтава мтава мтава мтава мтава
	A the search initian of a Son Made [Single ] Biochtams - ANCONYMOUS CESSIS DBSNAME DFSSIS MSDATA MSDATA MSDATA	Асторинальный нартор Асторина Калан Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева Серева	Cognization Deep           App 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00           Apr 23, 2007 7 40 48 AM CART-50 00	Default Tableque STEALX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX SYSAUX	col Temperany Tahlengan Tahl Tahl Tahl Tahl Tahl Tahl Tahl Tahl	EEE, Varw, Detteb EEE, Varw, Detteb Optimitie DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT DEFAUT	(1)(1) - 8 10.08 10.016 (19) (2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(	Create Create MT de c MT de c MT de c MT de c MT de c MT de c MT de c

Figure G-18:Current Users

6 Click *Create* to create a new user account to work with the database. The *Create User* page will appear. See Figure J-19.

Drack Enterprise Manager - Create User - Windows Internet Englarer	
🔆 😧 + 👔 http://www.deds.gatest.com/2001/en/curacie/database/security/wer/inversi-createstcurcel.FL-y/en/curacie/database/database/bjects/Search/%. Provert%. XDre	daplay% 💌 🕂 🔣 🗐 (daplay) Second
👔 • 🖉 •	ers + 🐗 Personals + 🎲 Sign In +
🔗 👩 Oxade Driterpres Manager - Onate User	1 · D · Ht · D tak
ORACLE Enterprise Menager 10g	Tatas Batanances Hells Loope Doctationse
atabasa hataran, hatariji > <u>Users</u> > Gwele User	Lagged in As SYSTEM
steate Osei	(Show SQL) Cancel (CK)
General Roles System Proleges Object Proleges Quotas Consumer Groups Switching Proleges Prozy Users	
= Name (ntext)	
Profile DEFAULT	
Authentication Pantword *	
* Enter Pausward	
+ Confirm Patasword	
For Password choice, the role is authorized via password	
C Expre Password now	
Default Tablespace USERS 🦪	
emporary Tablespace (TEMP)	
Status C Locked # Unlocked	
General (Esles System Philippes Object Philippes Quotas Consumer Groups Switching Philippes Proxy Users	
	(Show SQL) (Cancel) (OK)
Byriget @ 1996, DOSG, Orscin: All rights reserved. Bool David: Entrance: Manager Vis. Exhibiting: Safety (Control - Control -	
	Trusted sites 🔩 100%.

#### Figure G-19:Create User Page

- 7 Enter a user name and password for the new user account.
- 8 Click the Flashlight icon next to the *Default Tablespace* field. In the resulting dialog, select *USERS* and click *Select*.
- **9** Click the Flashlight icon next to the *Temporary Tablespace* field. In the resulting dialog, select *TEMP* and click *Select*.
- **10** Click *OK* to save the new user.
- **11** Navigate back to the *Users* page. The newly-created user account should appear in the list as a link. Click it to view the account details. See Figure J-20.

Dracle Enterprise Manager - Create User - Windows Internet Explorer	.0
🔆 😜 🔹 😰 Http://in-adedb.aatest.com/501/en/consek/database/vec.arty/user/w-entworeatestcancel.FL-ylen/consek/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/databa	reduplay% 🗶 🔤 🗶 👔 ration (Scard)
👷 • 2 • 💽 Saarch Web • 🖉 📑 • 👘 🕥 🔤 Mal • 🖓 My Valcol • 🔮 Baslathal • 🛓 Games • 🏦 Mass • 🥥 Area	ware + 🐗 Personale + 🔂 Sign 24 +
🔗 👩 Oxade Erterprise Manager - Onate User	🖓 • 🖂 - Hi • 🖓 Bar • 🔘 Tark •
ORACLE Enterprise Manager 10g	Entar Bedremons rets Lanot Defaulter
Othibase Instance: Martili > Unare > Create Unar	Lamad n As SYSTEM
Create User	
	Show SOL Cancel OK
General Bules System Poilleges Object Poilleges Quotes Consumer Groups Settching Poilleges Proxy Users	
- Name Intestő	
Profile DEFAULT	
Authentication Password •	
* Enter Password	
Confirm Patteword	
For Password choice, the role is authorized via password	
C Expire Password now	
Default Tablespace USERS	
Temporary Tablespace TEMP	
Status C Locked @ Unlocked	
General Roles System Proleges Object Proleges Quotes Consumer Groups Switching Proleges Proxy Users	
	(Bhow SQL) Cancel (OK)
Copyrget @ 1996, 2001, Cracin: At rights reserved. Search Carlos, Echnomes Manager 196, Conferent Control Search Carlos, Echnomes Manager 196, Conferent Control	
	Trusted sites 100% -

Figure G-20:User Settings

**12** Click *Roles*. On the resulting screen, click *Edit List* to bring up the *Modify Roles* screen. See Figure J-21.

C Modily Roles - Windows Internet Explorer	
🗿 🗇 🔹 😰 http://wadeds.gatest.com/9501/en/conside/database/security/com/target=t-testilitype=crade_databaset/cancel.#	L-den/corecle/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/database/
Y! - @- 💽 Search Web - 🖉 🤠 + 🔶 @ 🗔 Mal - @ My Yahoor - 🔮 Basketbal -	🛓 Games + 🍈 Music + 💭 Answers + 🐗 Personals + 🕞 Sign In +
🔒 🖗 👩 Mudiy Roles	🖓 + 🗋 - 🖮 + 🖓 Bapi + 🎯 Taris -
Database Central	Situs Petersons this Loand Distatione
Database instance.ntestE > Users > Edt User.TVTESTE Modify Roles	Logged in As SYSTEM
Available Roles Selected Roles	Cancel) (0K)
AD A CARANSTRACTOR ROLE = ALT-BERNATEDUSER CONTAPC AND OR DUE DESCRITE CARADOR POLE DESCRITE CARADOR POLE DESCRITE CARADOR POLE DESCRITE CARADOR POLE DESCRITE DESCRIT	
Capage 6 1994, 2005, Oncol A Hopen Inserved Band Danh Edwards Minuter, The Station Edwards	Cance (a)
	Support Strest 1, 1075

#### Figure G-21:Modify Roles

- **13** From the *Available Roles* list to the left, click *DBA* and click *Move* to move it into the *Selected Roles* list. Click *OK* to save the modification.
- 14 On the *User* page, check the *Admin Options* for both roles listed (*CONNECT* and *DBA*).
- **15** Click the *System Privileges* link. On the resulting screen, click *Edit List* to bring up the *Modify System Privileges* page.
- **16** This page works similarly to the *Modify Roles* screen described previously. Select the following privileges from the *Available System Privileges* list (hold the *Ctrl* key to make multiple selections):
  - CREATE SEQUENCE
  - CREATE SESSION
  - CREATE TABLE
  - CREATE VIEW
  - ALTER TABLE
- 17 Click *Move* to move them into the *Selected System Privileges* area and click *OK*.
- **18** On the *System Privileges* screen, check the *Admin Option* field for all the new options.
- **19** Click *Apply* to save all changes.

# **Configuring Oracle Client**

Now that the database and user account have been created, the computer acting as the Enterprise server must have the Oracle Client installed on it. The client must then be configured properly so that it can communicate with the Oracle Server.

#### To configure the Oracle client:

1 Click *Start>All Programs>Oracle>Configuration and migration Tools>Net Manager*. The Net Manager will appear. See Figure J-22.



#### Figure G-22:Net Manager Screen

**2** Click *Service Naming* and then click the '+' at the top right of the screen. The *Net Service Name Wizard* will appear. See Figure J-23.



Figure G-23:Name Wizard

**3** In the *Net Service Name* field, enter the name of the Oracle database created in the preceding sections. Click *Next* to continue. The *Protocol* screen appears. See Figure J-24.



Figure G-24:Protocol Selection

**4** Select *TCP/IP* (*Internet Protocol*) and click *Next* to continue. The *Protocol Settings* screen appears. See Figure J-25.

	To communicate w database compute name for the comp	vith the database using the TCP/IP protocol, th r's host name is required. Enter the TCP/IP h uter where the database is located.	ne nost
	Host Name:	192.168.1.184	
	A TCP/IP port num databases is usua different port numb	ber is also required. The port number for Ora Illy 1521. You should not normally need to sp rer.	icle iecify a
	Port Number:	1521	
Cancel		🔇 Back Next 📎	

Figure G-25:Protocol Settings

**5** In the *Host Name* field, enter the IP address of the Oracle server. Leave the *Port Number* field at the default and click *Next*. The *Service* screen appears. See Figure J-26.



Figure G-26:Service Configuration

**6** Verify that (*Oracle 8i or later*) *Service Name:* is selected and enter the name specified for the service in step 3 above. Click *Next* to continue. The *Test* screen appears. See Figure J-27.

👯 Net Service Name Wizard, pa	age 5 of 5: Test	×
	Press Test if you would like to verify that the database can be reached using the information provided. When you are finished, or if you want to skip testing, press Finish create the net service name or, if enabled, Next to continue. Test	to
Cancel	C Back Next >	h

Figure G-27:Test Screen

7 Click *Test...* to test the connection between the client and server. The *Connection Test* screen will appear, displaying the test's progress. See Figure J-28.



#### Figure G-28:Connection Test Progress

- 8 It is important to note that the first test will **always** fail. By default, the connection test attempts to specify "scott" as the user name and "tiger" as the password. These fields must be changed for the test to succeed. Click the *Change Login* button.
- **9** In the *Login Information* screen, enter the user name and password specified for the database during creation (in the steps earlier in this chapter). Click *OK* to return to the test screen.
- **10** Click *Test* again to retry the test. If the user information was entered correctly, the test should be successful, which means that the client can now communicate with the server using the new database. See Figure J-29.

onnection Test	2
Expect connecting to the database to take from one to several sec please wait, the reason for any failure will be displayed. To chang test press Change Login.	conds to complete. If it takes longer, le the userid and password used for the
When finished testing press Close.	
Attempting to connect using userid: tvtest6	
The connection test was successful.	

#### Figure G-29:Connection Successful

- **11** Click *Close* to exit the *Connection Test* screen.
- **12** Click *Finish* to complete the setup process. The *Net Manager* screen will appear again.

**13** Click *File>Save Network Configuration* to save the changes. The Oracle client is now properly configured.

# **Using an Oracle Database Server**

#### To use an Oracle database server with the AirMagnet Enterprise:

1 When prompted to select a database (during AirMagnet Enterprise installation), select the Oracle Database. See Figure J-30.

Please select the anoronomiate Databa	es based on the size of unur WI AN dealer meet
Database Option:	Oracle Database
(* PostgreSOL	Select this option to deploy
(* Microsott® Access (TM)	ArMagnet Enterprise in a large
(* Microsott® SOL 2000(TM)	WLAN emritorited.
(* Microsott® SOL 2005(TM) Or	Note: To Install AME using Oracle to store
Microsott® SOL 2008	data on different machine. Oracle client must be
(* Oracle®	installed before installing AME server.

#### Figure G-30:Using Oracle database

2 Click Next. The Setting up Database Server dialog box appears. See Figure J-31.



Figure G-31:Setting up Database Server

**3** Assuming that you have already set up an Oracle database for use with the AirMagnet Enterprise, click **OK**. The AirMagnet Database Connection Utility dialog box appears. See Figure J-32.

2	Airmagnet Database	Connection Utility	×	
	Please enter the Databas name and password to se	e server name, Database login etup ODBC connection		
	Database Server Name : 192.168.1.184			
	Login Name:	system		
	Password :	*****		
	Database <u>N</u> ame:	kaitest		
	🔲 Use <u>d</u> efault database	name		
	Use a trusted window	rs network login ID for authenticatio	n	

#### Figure G-32: AirMagnet Database Connection Utility

- 4 In the dialog box, make the required entries or selections as described below.
  - Database Server Name The name or IP address of the Oracle database server.
  - Login Name This can "system" or a user account that is associated with the database. See the previous sections for how to configure the database properly.
  - **Password** The password for the system user at the time the database is created or the password for a user at the time with which a user account is set up.
  - **Database name** The name given to the database when it was created.

ervice Name	
Kaitest	
Iser Name	OK
system	Cancel
assword	About
*****	- <u></u>

5 Click **OK**. The Oracle ODBC Driver Connect dialog box appears. See Figure J-33.

#### Figure G-33:Oracle ODBC Driver Connect

- 6 From the Oracle ODBC Driver Connect dialog box, make the entries as described below:
  - Service Name The name of the database on the server.
  - User Name The Login Name used previously.
  - Password The password used to access the database.
- 7 Click OK.

*If all the information you have entered is correct, the connection to the Oracle database will be established. The AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation will continue on the screen. Refer to "AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation" on page 15 for installation instructions.* 

# Appendix H: Installing PostgreSQL Database

AirMagnet Enterprise can use PostgreSQL database to store data collected by AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors. However, it is important to note that the installation procedures are slightly different when installing AirMagnet Enterprise using PostgreSQL as the database from using two other database options, i.e., Microsoft SQL or Microsoft Access.

With Microsoft SQL or Microsoft Access, the database will be created automatically and connected to the AirMagnet Enterprise Server while you are installing AirMagnet Enterprise. You do not need to create the database beforehand. With PostgreSQL, however, the database must be set up in advance. This section discusses the procedures on how to set up a PostgreSQL database.

The installation of a PostgreSQL database server for use with the AirMagnet Enterprise involves three major steps:

- 1 Setting up the PostgreSQL database.
- 2 Creating a new AirMagnet database.
- **3** Installing AirMagnet Enterprise.

## Setting up the PostgreSQL Database

To use a PostgreSQL database to keep information recorded by AirMagnet Management Server, users must first create the database on the PostgreSQL server. Then they must create and configure user profiles to access to the database for writing/reading data. This must be done before installing the AirMagnet Management Server.

#### To setup a PostgreSQL database:

1 In the setup welcome screen, click *Next*. See Figure K-1.

🥞 Setup	X II		
	Setup - Postgre SQL		
QZ	Welcome to the PostgreSQL Setup Wizard.		
PostgreSQL			
Packaged by:			
Enterprise Dostgres Company			
	< Back Next > Cancel		

Figure H-1:Welcome Screen

**2** Specify the directory where PostgreSQL should be installed. Click *Next*. The Data Directory screen will appear. See Figure K-2.

Setup				X
Installation Directory				
Please specify the dir	ectory where PostgreSQL will be installe	ed.		
Installation Directory	C:\Program Files\PostgreSQL\8.4	6		
BitRock Installer —				
	< Back	Next >	Can	cel

## Figure H-2:Installation Directory Screen

**3** Select a directory to where you will be storing your data and click *Next*. See Figure K-3.

👌 Setup		
Data Directory		<b>_</b>
Please select a	directory under which to store your data.	
Data Directory	C:\Program Files\PostgreSQL\8.4\dat	
BitRock Installe	er	ext > Cancel

Figure H-3:Data Directory Screen
**4** The setup is now complete. Click Next to begin installation. The *Database Identification* screen appears. See Figure K-4.

🔄 Setup			X
Ready to Install			
Setup is now ready to begin installing PostgreSQL on your computer.	0		
RitBack Installer			
< Back Next	>	Can	cel

## Figure H-4:PostgreSQL Installation Screen

**5** The installation is now complete. Click *Next*. See Figure K-5.



Figure H-5:PostgreSQL Setup Complete

# Creating a new AirMagnet Database

You must now log into the PostgreSQL database server and create a blank AirMagnet database for the installation to use.

**6** Browse to the pgAdmin III PostgreSQL Tools application. The following screen will appear. Double-click on the server name. See Figure K-6.

🗣 pgAdmin III				
File Edit Plugins View Tools	Help			
/ C a 1 8 1	Y 🗐 🛃 🌶 🛱 · 🗣 💡			
Object browser ×	Properties Statistics Dependencies Dependents			
Servers (1)	Properties			
	No properties are available for the current selection			
	< III	*		
	SQL pane	×		
	< III	*		
Retrieving Servers details Done.		0.00 secs		

## Figure H-6:Database Credentials

7 Enter a password for user postgres (use same password that was used during installation) Two databases will appear. See Figure K-7.

🖤 pgAdmin III					X
File Edit Plugins View Tools	Help				
🎽 🧭 🚾 💁 🗑 🛯	r II II /	P 🚅 - 🌹	?		
Object browser ×	Properties Statistic	s Dependencies De	pendents		
Servers (1)	Database	Owner	Comment		
Todgres(2) Todgres(2) Todgres(2) Todespaces (2) Group Roles (0) G. Login Roles (1)	🙀 airmagnet 🏽 postgres	postgres postgres			
	•	Ш			•
	SQL pane				×
	4				F
					4
Retrieving Databases details Done.				0.00 secs	

### Figure H-7:Storage Options

8 Select Databases and right click. Click on **New Database**... Enter all required information and click OK. You have now completed Configuration.

# Installing AirMagnet Enterprise

**Note:** Prior to installing AirMagnet Enterprise with PostgreSQL database, you must first install the OBDC driver.

**9** On your CD, you will find psqlobdc installation file. Run that file. The OBDC welcome screen will appear. Click *Next*. See Figure K-8.

psqIODBC Setup	
<b>S</b>	Welcome to the psqlODBC Setup Wizard
GZ	The Setup Wizard will install psqIODBC on your computer. Click Next to continue or Cancel to exit the Setup Wizard.
	Back Next Cancel

Figure H-8:OBDC Driver Setup

10 Click *Next* to install the OBDC driver. Follow the screen by clicking *Install*. See Figure K-9.

psqIODBC Setup	
Ready to install psqlODBC	
Click Install to begin the installation. Click Back to settings. Click Cancel to exit the wizard.	review or change any of your installation
	Back Install Cancel

Figure H-9:OBDC Driver Ready to Install

11 The OBDC driver has now been installed. Click *Finish*. See Figure K-10.

i psqlODBC Setup	
$\odot$	Completed the psqlODBC Setup Wizard
	Click the Finish button to exit the Setup Wizard.
GZ	
	Back Finish Cancel

Figure H-10:OBDC Driver Setup Complete

The OBDC driver has now been installed. You can now install AirMagnet Enterprise with PostgreSQL database.

**12** Launch installation from the provided CD and click on Enterprise installation. See Figure K-11.



Figure H-11:Enterprise Installation

**13** Select the PostgreSQL database and click Next. See Figure K-12.

AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation	
FLUKE . networks.	
Please select the appropriate Databas	e based on the size of your WLAN deployment.
Database Option:	PostgreSOL Database Select this option to deploy AirMagnet Enterprise in a medium to large WLAN environment.
AirMagnet Installation	<back next=""> Cancel</back>

## Figure H-12:Database Options

14 Enter all necessary information in to fields and click OK to continue. See figure K-13.

Please enter the Databas name and password to se	e server name, Database login tup ODBC connection
Database Server Name :	localhost
Login Name:	postgres
Password :	ANALYNNY
Database Name:	airmagnet
🔽 Use default database	name
Use a trusted windows	network login ID for authentication

## Figure H-13:Database Login Screen

**15** Continue with AirMagnet Enterprise Installation. For further details, refer to Chapter 2 of user guide.

# **Appendix I: Third-Party Copyrights**

# **D. Young Copyright**

Copyright (c) 2003, 2004 David Young. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- **2** Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** The name of David Young may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY DAVID YOUNG "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL DAVID YOUNG BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

# A. Onoe & S. Leffler Copyright

Copyright (c) 2001 Atsushi Onoe

Copyright (c) 2002-2005 Sam Leffler, Errno Consulting

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions \* are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright \* notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- **2** Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** The name of the author may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

Alternatively, this software may be distributed under the terms of the GNU General Public License ("GPL") version 2 as published by the Free Software Foundation.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE AUTHOR "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

## S. Leffler Copyright

Copyright (c) 2002-2005 Sam Leffler, Errno Consulting

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- **2** Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** The name of the author may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

Alternatively, this software may be distributed under the terms of the GNU General Public License ("GPL") version 2 as published by the Free Software Foundation.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE AUTHOR "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

# **B.** Paul Copyright

Copyright (c) 1997, 1998, 1999

Bill Paul <wpaul@ctr.columbia.edu>. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- **2** Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** All advertising materials mentioning features or use of this software must display the following acknowledgement:

This product includes software developed by Bill Paul.

4 Neither the name of the author nor the names of any co-contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY BIL Paul AND CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL BIL Paul OR THE VOICES IN HIS HEAD BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

## **Apache License**

Version 2.0, January 2004

http://www.apache.org/licenses/

TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR USE, REPRODUCTION, AND DISTRIBUTION

1. Definitions.

"License" shall mean the terms and conditions for use, reproduction, and distribution as defined by Sections 1 through 9 of this document.

"Licensor" shall mean the copyright owner or entity authorized by the copyright owner that is granting the License.

"Legal Entity" shall mean the union of the acting entity and all other entities that control, are controlled by, or are under common control with that entity. For the purposes of this definition, "control" means (i) the power, direct or indirect, to cause the direction or management of such entity, whether by contract or otherwise, or (ii) ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding shares, or (iii) beneficial ownership of such entity.

"You" (or "Your") shall mean an individual or Legal Entity exercising permissions granted by this License.

"Source" form shall mean the preferred form for making modifications, including but not limited to software source code, documentation source, and configuration files.

"Object" form shall mean any form resulting from mechanical transformation or translation of a Source form, including but not limited to compiled object code, generated documentation, and conversions to other media types.

"Work" shall mean the work of authorship, whether in Source or Object form, made available under the License, as indicated by a copyright notice that is included in or attached to the work (an example is provided in the Appendix below).

"Derivative Works" shall mean any work, whether in Source or Object form, that is based on (or derived from) the Work and for which the editorial revisions, annotations, elaborations, or other modifications represent, as a whole, an original work of authorship. For the purposes of this License, Derivative Works shall not include works that remain separable from, or merely link (or bind by name) to the interfaces of, the Work and Derivative Works thereof.

"Contribution" shall mean any work of authorship, including the original version of the Work and any modifications or additions to that Work or Derivative Works thereof, that is intentionally submitted to Licensor for inclusion in the Work by the copyright owner or by an individual or Legal Entity authorized to submit on behalf of the copyright owner. For the purposes of this definition, "submitted" means any form of electronic, verbal, or written communication sent to the Licensor or its representatives, including but not limited to communication on electronic mailing lists, source code control systems, and issue tracking systems that are managed by, or on behalf of, the Licensor for the purpose of discussing and improving the Work, but excluding communication that is conspicuously marked or otherwise designated in writing by the copyright owner as "Not a Contribution."

"Contributor" shall mean Licensor and any individual or Legal Entity on behalf of whom a Contribution has been received by Licensor and subsequently incorporated within the Work.

2. Grant of Copyright License. Subject to the terms and conditions of this License, each Contributor hereby grants to You a perpetual, worldwide, non-exclusive, no-charge, royaltyfree, irrevocable copyright license to reproduce, prepare Derivative Works of, publicly display, publicly perform, sublicense, and distribute the Work and such Derivative Works in Source or Object form.

3. Grant of Patent License. Subject to the terms and conditions of this License, each Contributor hereby grants to You a perpetual, worldwide, non-exclusive, no-charge, royaltyfree, irrevocable (except as stated in this section) patent license to make, have made, use, offer to sell, sell, import, and otherwise transfer the Work, where such license applies only to those patent claims licensable by such Contributor that are necessarily infringed by their Contribution(s) alone or by combination of their Contribution(s) with the Work to which such Contribution(s) was submitted. If You institute patent litigation against any entity (including a cross-claim or counterclaim in a lawsuit) alleging that the Work or a Contribution incorporated within the Work constitutes direct or contributory patent infringement, then any patent licenses granted to You under this License for that Work shall terminate as of the date such litigation is filed. 4. Redistribution. You may reproduce and distribute copies of the Work or Derivative Works thereof in any medium, with or without modifications, and in Source or Object form, provided that You meet the following conditions:

(a) You must give any other recipients of the Work or Derivative Works a copy of this License; and

(b) You must cause any modified files to carry prominent notices stating that You changed the files; and

(c) You must retain, in the Source form of any Derivative Works that You distribute, all copyright, patent, trademark, and attribution notices from the Source form of the Work, excluding those notices that do not pertain to any part of the Derivative Works; and

(d) If the Work includes a "NOTICE" text file as part of its distribution, then any Derivative Works that You distribute must include a readable copy of the attribution notices contained within such NOTICE file, excluding those notices that do not pertain to any part of the Derivative Works, in at least one of the following places: within a NOTICE text file distributed as part of the Derivative Works; within the Source form or documentation, if provided along with the Derivative Works; or, within a display generated by the Derivative Works, if and wherever such third-party notices normally appear. The contents of the NOTICE file are for informational purposes only and do not modify the License. You may add Your own attribution notices within Derivative Works that You distribute, alongside or as an addendum to the NOTICE text from the Work, provided that such additional attribution notices cannot be construed as modifying the License.

You may add Your own copyright statement to Your modifications and may provide additional or different license terms and conditions for use, reproduction, or distribution of Your modifications, or for any such Derivative Works as a whole, provided Your use, reproduction, and distribution of the Work otherwise complies with the conditions stated in this License.

5. Submission of Contributions. Unless You explicitly state otherwise, any Contribution intentionally submitted for inclusion in the Work by You to the Licensor shall be under the terms and conditions of this License, without any additional terms or conditions. Notwithstanding the above, nothing herein shall supersede or modify the terms of any separate license agreement you may have executed with Licensor regarding such Contributions.

6. Trademarks. This License does not grant permission to use the trade names, trademarks, service marks, or product names of the Licensor, except as required for reasonable and customary use in describing the origin of the Work and reproducing the content of the NOTICE file.

7. Disclaimer of Warranty. Unless required by applicable law or agreed to in writing, Licensor provides the Work (and each Contributor provides its Contributions) on an "AS IS" BASIS, WITHOUT WARRANTIES OR CONDITIONS OF ANY KIND, either express or implied, including, without limitation, any warranties or conditions of TITLE, NON-INFRINGEMENT, MERCHANTABILITY, or FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. You are solely responsible for determining the appropriateness of using or redistributing the Work and assume any risks associated with Your exercise of permissions under this License.

8. Limitation of Liability. In no event and under no legal theory, whether in tort (including negligence), contract, or otherwise, unless required by applicable law (such as deliberate and grossly negligent acts) or agreed to in writing, shall any Contributor be liable to You for damages, including any direct, indirect, special, incidental, or consequential damages of any character arising as a result of this License or out of the use or inability to use the Work (including but not limited to damages for loss of goodwill, work stoppage, computer failure or malfunction, or any and all other commercial damages or losses), even if such Contributor has been advised of the possibility of such damages.

9. Accepting Warranty or Additional Liability. While redistributing the Work or Derivative Works thereof, You may choose to offer, and charge a fee for, acceptance of support, warranty, indemnity, or other liability obligations and/or rights consistent with this License. However, in accepting such obligations, You may act only on Your own behalf and on Your sole responsibility, not on behalf of any other Contributor, and only if You agree to indemnify, defend, and hold each Contributor harmless for any liability incurred by, or claims asserted against, such Contributor by reason of your accepting any such warranty or additional liability.

END OF TERMS AND CONDITIONS

## **APPENDIX:** How to apply the Apache License to your work.

To apply the Apache License to your work, attach the following boilerplate notice, with the fields enclosed by brackets "[]" replaced with your own identifying information. (Don't include the brackets!) The text should be enclosed in the appropriate comment syntax for the file format. We also recommend that a file or class name and description of purpose be included on the same "printed page" as the copyright notice for easier identification within third-party archives.

Copyright [yyyy] [name of copyright owner]

Licensed under the Apache License, Version 2.0 (the "License"); you may not use this file except in compliance with the License.

You may obtain a copy of the License at

http://www.apache.org/licenses/LICENSE-2.0

Unless required by applicable law or agreed to in writing, software distributed under the License is distributed on an "AS IS" BASIS, WITHOUT WARRANTIES OR CONDITIONS OF ANY KIND, either express or implied. See the License for the specific language governing permissions and limitations under the License.

## **GNU Library General Public License**

Version 3, 29 June 2007

Copyright (C) 2007 Free Software Foundation, Inc. <http://fsf.org/> Everyone is permitted to copy and distribute verbatim copies of this license document, but changing it is not allowed.

Preamble

The GNU General Public License is a free, copyleft license for software and other kinds of works.

The licenses for most software and other practical works are designed to take away your freedom to share and change the works. By contrast, the GNU General Public License is intended to guarantee your freedom to share and change all versions of a program--to make sure it remains free software for all its users. We, the Free Software Foundation, use the GNU General Public License for most of our software; it applies also to any other work released this way by its authors. You can apply it to your programs, too.

When we speak of free software, we are referring to freedom, not price. Our General Public Licenses are designed to make sure that you have the freedom to distribute copies of free software (and charge for them if you wish), that you receive source code or can get it if you want it, that you can change the software or use pieces of it in new free programs, and that you know you can do these things.

To protect your rights, we need to prevent others from denying you these rights or asking you to surrender the rights. Therefore, you have certain responsibilities if you distribute copies of the software, or if you modify it: responsibilities to respect the freedom of others.

For example, if you distribute copies of such a program, whether gratis or for a fee, you must pass on to the recipients the same freedoms that you received. You must make sure that they, too, receive or can get the source code. And you must show them these terms so they know their rights.

Developers that use the GNU GPL protect your rights with two steps: (1) assert copyright on the software, and (2) offer you this License giving you legal permission to copy, distribute and/or modify it.

For the developers' and authors' protection, the GPL clearly explains that there is no warranty for this free software. For both users' and authors' sake, the GPL requires that modified versions be marked as changed, so that their problems will not be attributed erroneously to authors of previous versions.

Some devices are designed to deny users access to install or run modified versions of the software inside them, although the manufacturer can do so. This is fundamentally incompatible with the aim of protecting users' freedom to change the software. The systematic pattern of such abuse occurs in the area of products for individuals to use, which is precisely where it is most unacceptable. Therefore, we have designed this version of the GPL to prohibit the practice for those products. If such problems arise substantially in other domains, we stand ready to extend this provision to those domains in future versions of the GPL, as needed to protect the freedom of users.

Finally, every program is threatened constantly by software patents. States should not allow patents to restrict development and use of software on general-purpose computers, but in those that do, we wish to avoid the special danger that patents applied to a free program could make it effectively proprietary. To prevent this, the GPL assures that patents cannot be used to render the program non-free.

The precise terms and conditions for copying, distribution and modification follow.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS

0. Definitions.

"This License" refers to version 3 of the GNU General Public License.

"Copyright" also means copyright-like laws that apply to other kinds of works, such as semiconductor masks.

"The Program" refers to any copyrightable work licensed under this License. Each licensee is addressed as "you". "Licensees" and "recipients" may be individuals or organizations.

To "modify" a work means to copy from or adapt all or part of the work in a fashion requiring copyright permission, other than the making of an exact copy. The resulting work is called a "modified version" of theearlier work or a work "based on" the earlier work.

A "covered work" means either the unmodified Program or a work based on the Program.

To "propagate" a work means to do anything with it that, without permission, would make you directly or secondarily liable for infringement under applicable copyright law, except executing it on a computer or modifying a private copy. Propagation includes copying, distribution (with or without modification), making available to the public, and in some countries other activities as well.

To "convey" a work means any kind of propagation that enables other parties to make or receive copies. Mere interaction with a user through a computer network, with no transfer of a copy, is not conveying.

An interactive user interface displays "Appropriate Legal Notices" to the extent that it includes a convenient and prominently visible feature that (1) displays an appropriate copyright notice, and (2) tells the user that there is no warranty for the work (except to the extent that warranties are provided), that licensees may convey the work under this License, and how to view a copy of this License. If the interface presents a list of user commands or options, such as a menu, a prominent item in the list meets this criterion.

1. Source Code.

The "source code" for a work means the preferred form of the work for making modifications to it. "Object code" means any non-source form of a work.

A "Standard Interface" means an interface that either is an official standard defined by a recognized standards body, or, in the case of interfaces specified for a particular programming language, one that is widely used among developers working in that language.

The "System Libraries" of an executable work include anything, other than the work as a whole, that (a) is included in the normal form of packaging a Major Component, but which is not part of that Major Component, and (b) serves only to enable use of the work with that Major Component, or to implement a Standard Interface for which an implementation is available to the public in source code form. A "Major Component", in this context, means a major essential component (kernel, window system, and so on) of the specific operating system (if any) on which the executable work runs, or a compiler used to produce the work, or an object code interpreter used to run it.

The "Corresponding Source" for a work in object code form means all the source code needed to generate, install, and (for an executable work) run the object code and to modify the work, including scripts to control those activities. However, it does not include the work's System Libraries, or general-purpose tools or generally available free programs which are used unmodified in performing those activities but which are not part of the work. For example,

Corresponding Source includes interface definition files associated with source files for the work, and the source code for shared libraries and dynamically linked subprograms that the work is specifically designed to require, such as by intimate data communication or control flow between those subprograms and other parts of the work.

The Corresponding Source need not include anything that users can regenerate automatically from other parts of the Corresponding Source.

The Corresponding Source for a work in source code form is that same work.

2. Basic Permissions.

All rights granted under this License are granted for the term of copyright on the Program, and are irrevocable provided the stated conditions are met. This License explicitly affirms your unlimited permission to run the unmodified Program. The output from running a covered work is covered by this License only if the output, given its content, constitutes a covered work. This License acknowledges your rights of fair use or other equivalent, as provided by copyright law.

You may make, run and propagate covered works that you do not convey, without conditions so long as your license otherwise remains in force. You may convey covered works to others for the sole purpose of having them make modifications exclusively for you, or provide you with facilities for running those works, provided that you comply with the terms of this License in conveying all material for which you do not control copyright. Those thus making or running the covered works for you must do so exclusively on your behalf, under your direction and control, on terms that prohibit them from making any copies of your copyrighted material outside their relationship with you.

Conveying under any other circumstances is permitted solely under the conditions stated below. Sublicensing is not allowed; section 10 makes it unnecessary.

3. Protecting Users' Legal Rights From Anti-Circumvention Law.

No covered work shall be deemed part of an effective technological measure under any applicable law fulfilling obligations under article 11 of the WIPO copyright treaty adopted on 20 December 1996, or similar laws prohibiting or restricting circumvention of such measures.

When you convey a covered work, you waive any legal power to forbid circumvention of technological measures to the extent such circumvention is effected by exercising rights under this License with respect to the covered work, and you disclaim any intention to limit operation or modification of the work as a means of enforcing, against the work's users, your or third parties' legal rights to forbid circumvention of technological measures.

4. Conveying Verbatim Copies.

You may convey verbatim copies of the Program's source code as you receive it, in any medium, provided that you conspicuously and appropriately publish on each copy an appropriate copyright notice; keep intact all notices stating that this License and any non-permissive terms added in accord with section 7 apply to the code; keep intact all notices of the absence of any warranty; and give all recipients a copy of this License along with the Program.

You may charge any price or no price for each copy that you convey, and you may offer support or warranty protection for a fee.

5. Conveying Modified Source Versions.

You may convey a work based on the Program, or the modifications to produce it from the Program, in the form of source code under the terms of section 4, provided that you also meet all of these conditions:

a) The work must carry prominent notices stating that you modified it, and giving a relevant date.

b) The work must carry prominent notices stating that it is released under this License and any conditions added under section 7. This requirement modifies the requirement in section 4 to "keep intact all notices".

c) You must license the entire work, as a whole, under this License to anyone who comes into possession of a copy. This License will therefore apply, along with any applicable section 7 additional terms, to the whole of the work, and all its parts, regardless of how they are packaged. This License gives no permission to license the work in any other way, but it does not invalidate such permission if you have separately received it.

d) If the work has interactive user interfaces, each must display Appropriate Legal Notices; however, if the Program has interactive interfaces that do not display Appropriate Legal Notices, your work need not make them do so.

A compilation of a covered work with other separate and independent works, which are not by their nature extensions of the covered work, and which are not combined with it such as to form a larger program, in or on a volume of a storage or distribution medium, is called an "aggregate" if the compilation and its resulting copyright are not used to limit the access or legal rights of the compilation's users beyond what the individual works permit. Inclusion of a covered work in an aggregate does not cause this License to apply to the other parts of the aggregate.

6. Conveying Non-Source Forms.

You may convey a covered work in object code form under the terms of sections 4 and 5, provided that you also convey the machine-readable Corresponding Source under the terms of this License, in one of these ways:

a) Convey the object code in, or embodied in, a physical product (including a physical distribution medium), accompanied by the Corresponding Source fixed on a durable physical medium customarily used for software interchange.

b) Convey the object code in, or embodied in, a physical product (including a physical distribution medium), accompanied by a written offer, valid for at least three years and valid for as long as you offer spare parts or customer support for that product model, to give anyone who possesses the object code either (1) a copy of the Corresponding Source for all the software in the product that is covered by this License, on a durable physical medium customarily used for software interchange, for a price no more than your reasonable cost of physically performing this conveying of source, or (2) access to copy the Corresponding Source from a network server at no charge.

c) Convey individual copies of the object code with a copy of the written offer to provide the Corresponding Source. This alternative is allowed only occasionally and noncommercially, and only if you received the object code with such an offer, in accord with subsection 6b.

d) Convey the object code by offering access from a designated place (gratis or for a charge), and offer equivalent access to the Corresponding Source in the same way through the same place at no further charge. You need not require recipients to copy the Corresponding Source along with the object code. If the place to copy the object code is a network server, the Corresponding Source may be on a different server (operated by you or a third party) that supports equivalent copying facilities, provided you maintain clear directions next to the object code saying where to find the Corresponding Source. Regardless of what server hosts the Corresponding Source, you remain obligated to ensure that it is available for as long as needed to satisfy these requirements.

e) Convey the object code using peer-to-peer transmission, provided you inform other peers where the object code and Corresponding Source of the work are being offered to the general public at no charge under subsection 6d.

A separable portion of the object code, whose source code is excluded from the Corresponding Source as a System Library, need not be included in conveying the object code work.

A "User Product" is either (1) a "consumer product", which means any tangible personal property which is normally used for personal, family, or household purposes, or (2) anything designed or sold for incorporation into a dwelling. In determining whether a product is a consumer product, doubtful cases shall be resolved in favor of coverage. For a particular product received by a particular user, "normally used" refers to a typical or common use of that class of product, regardless of the status of the particular user or of the way in which the particular user actually uses, or expects or is expected to use, the product. A product is a consumer product regardless of whether the product has substantial commercial, industrial or non-consumer uses, unless such uses represent the only significant mode of use of the product.

"Installation Information" for a User Product means any methods, procedures, authorization keys, or other information required to install and execute modified versions of a covered work in that User Product from a modified version of its Corresponding Source. The information must suffice to ensure that the continued functioning of the modified object code is in no case prevented or interfered with solely because modification has been made.

If you convey an object code work under this section in, or with, or specifically for use in, a User Product, and the conveying occurs as part of a transaction in which the right of possession and use of the User Product is transferred to the recipient in perpetuity or for a fixed term (regardless of how the transaction is characterized), the Corresponding Source conveyed under this section must be accompanied by the Installation Information. But this requirement does not apply if neither you nor any third party retains the ability to install modified object code on the User Product (for example, the work has been installed in ROM).

The requirement to provide Installation Information does not include a requirement to continue to provide support service, warranty, or updates for a work that has been modified or installed by the recipient, or for the User Product in which it has been modified or installed. Access to a network may be denied when the modification itself materially and adversely affects the operation of the network or violates the rules and protocols for communication across the network.

Corresponding Source conveyed, and Installation Information provided, in accord with this section must be in a format that is publicly documented (and with an implementation available to the public in source code form), and must require no special password or key for unpacking, reading or copying.

7. Additional Terms.

"Additional permissions" are terms that supplement the terms of this License by making exceptions from one or more of its conditions. Additional permissions that are applicable to the entire Program shall be treated as though they were included in this License, to the extent that they are valid under applicable law. If additional permissions apply only to part of the Program, that part may be used separately under those permissions, but the entire Program remains governed by this License without regard to the additional permissions.

When you convey a copy of a covered work, you may at your option remove any additional permissions from that copy, or from any part of it. (Additional permissions may be written to require their own removal in certain cases when you modify the work.) You may place additional permissions on material, added by you to a covered work, for which you have or can give appropriate copyright permission.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this License, for material you add to a covered work, you may (if authorized by the copyright holders of that material) supplement the terms of this License with terms:

a) Disclaiming warranty or limiting liability differently from the terms of sections 15 and 16 of this License; or

b) Requiring preservation of specified reasonable legal notices or author attributions in that material or in the Appropriate Legal Notices displayed by works containing it; or

c) Prohibiting misrepresentation of the origin of that material, or requiring that modified versions of such material be marked in reasonable ways as different from the original version; or

d) Limiting the use for publicity purposes of names of licensors or authors of the material; or

e) Declining to grant rights under trademark law for use of some trade names, trademarks, or service marks; or

f) Requiring indemnification of licensors and authors of that material by anyone who conveys the material (or modified versions of it) with contractual assumptions of liability to the recipient, for any liability that these contractual assumptions directly impose on those licensors and authors.

All other non-permissive additional terms are considered "further restrictions" within the meaning of section 10. If the Program as you received it, or any part of it, contains a notice stating that it is governed by this License along with a term that is a further restriction, you may remove that term. If a license document contains a further restriction but permits relicensing or conveying under this License, you may add to a covered work material governed by the terms of that license document, provided that the further restriction does not survive such relicensing or conveying.

If you add terms to a covered work in accord with this section, you must place, in the relevant source files, a statement of the additional terms that apply to those files, or a notice indicating where to find the applicable terms.

Additional terms, permissive or non-permissive, may be stated in the form of a separately written license, or stated as exceptions; the above requirements apply either way.

8. Termination.

You may not propagate or modify a covered work except as expressly provided under this License. Any attempt otherwise to propagate or modify it is void, and will automatically terminate your rights under this License (including any patent licenses granted under the third paragraph of section 11).

However, if you cease all violation of this License, then your license from a particular copyright holder is reinstated (a) provisionally, unless and until the copyright holder explicitly and finally terminates your license, and (b) permanently, if the copyright holder fails to notify you of the violation by some reasonable means prior to 60 days after the cessation.

Moreover, your license from a particular copyright holder is reinstated permanently if the copyright holder notifies you of the violation by some reasonable means, this is the first time you have received notice of violation of this License (for any work) from that copyright holder, and you cure the violation prior to 30 days after your receipt of the notice.

Termination of your rights under this section does not terminate the licenses of parties who have received copies or rights from you under this License. If your rights have been terminated and not permanently reinstated, you do not qualify to receive new licenses for the same material under section 10.

Acceptance Not Required for Having Copies.

You are not required to accept this License in order to receive or run a copy of the Program. Ancillary propagation of a covered work occurring solely as a consequence of using peer-topeer transmission to receive a copy likewise does not require acceptance. However, nothing other than this License grants you permission to propagate or modify any covered work. These actions infringe copyright if you do not accept this License. Therefore, by modifying or propagating a covered work, you indicate your acceptance of this License to do so.

10. Automatic Licensing of Downstream Recipients.

Each time you convey a covered work, the recipient automatically receives a license from the original licensors, to run, modify and propagate that work, subject to this License. You are not responsible for enforcing compliance by third parties with this License.

An "entity transaction" is a transaction transferring control of an organization, or substantially all assets of one, or subdividing an organization, or merging organizations. If propagation of a covered work results from an entity transaction, each party to that transaction who receives a copy of the work also receives whatever licenses to the work the party's predecessor in interest had or could give under the previous paragraph, plus a right to possession of the Corresponding Source of the work from the predecessor in interest, if the predecessor has it or can get it with reasonable efforts.

You may not impose any further restrictions on the exercise of the rights granted or affirmed under this License. For example, you may not impose a license fee, royalty, or other charge for exercise of rights granted under this License, and you may not initiate litigation (including a cross-claim or counterclaim in a lawsuit) alleging that any patent claim is infringed by making, using, selling, offering for sale, or importing the Program or any portion of it.

#### 11. Patents.

A "contributor" is a copyright holder who authorizes use under this License of the Program or a work on which the Program is based. The work thus licensed is called the contributor's "contributor version".

A contributor's "essential patent claims" are all patent claims owned or controlled by the contributor, whether already acquired or hereafter acquired, that would be infringed by some manner, permitted by this License, of making, using, or selling its contributor version, but do not include claims that would be infringed only as a consequence of further modification of the contributor version. For purposes of this definition, "control" includes the right to grant patent sublicenses in a manner consistent with the requirements of this License.

Each contributor grants you a non-exclusive, worldwide, royalty-free patent license under the contributor's essential patent claims, to make, use, sell, offer for sale, import and otherwise run, modify and propagate the contents of its contributor version.

In the following three paragraphs, a "patent license" is any express agreement or commitment, however denominated, not to enforce a patent (such as an express permission to practice a patent or covenant not to sue for patent infringement). To "grant" such a patent license to a party means to make such an agreement or commitment not to enforce a patent against the party.

If you convey a covered work, knowingly relying on a patent license, and the Corresponding Source of the work is not available for anyone to copy, free of charge and under the terms of this License, through a publicly available network server or other readily accessible means, then you must either (1) cause the Corresponding Source to be so available, or (2) arrange to deprive yourself of the benefit of the patent license for this particular work, or (3) arrange, in a manner consistent with the requirements of this License, to extend the patent license to downstream recipients. "Knowingly relying" means you have actual knowledge that, but for the patent license, your conveying the covered work in a country, or your recipient's use of the covered work in a country, would infringe one or more identifiable patents in that country that you have reason to believe are valid.

If, pursuant to or in connection with a single transaction or arrangement, you convey, or propagate by procuring conveyance of, a covered work, and grant a patent license to some of the parties receiving the covered work authorizing them to use, propagate, modify or convey a specific copy of the covered work, then the patent license you grant is automatically extended to all recipients of the covered work and works based on it.

A patent license is "discriminatory" if it does not include within the scope of its coverage, prohibits the exercise of, or is conditioned on the non-exercise of one or more of the rights that are specifically granted under this License. You may not convey a covered work if you are a party to an arrangement with a third party that is in the business of distributing software, under which you make payment to the third party based on the extent of your activity of conveying the work, and under which the third party grants, to any of the parties who would receive the covered work from you, a discriminatory patent license (a) in connection with copies of the covered work conveyed by you (or copies made from those copies), or (b) primarily for and in connection with specific products or compilations that contain the covered work, unless you entered into that arrangement, or that patent license was granted, prior to 28 March 2007.

Nothing in this License shall be construed as excluding or limiting any implied license or other defenses to infringement that may otherwise be available to you under applicable patent law.

12. No Surrender of Others' Freedom.

If conditions are imposed on you (whether by court order, agreement or otherwise) that contradict the conditions of this License, they do not excuse you from the conditions of this License. If you cannot convey a covered work so as to satisfy simultaneously your obligations under this License and any other pertinent obligations, then as a consequence you may not convey it at all. For example, if you agree to terms that obligate you to collect a royalty for further conveying from those to whom you convey the Program, the only way you could satisfy both those terms and this License would be to refrain entirely from conveying the Program.

13. Use with the GNU Affero General Public License.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this License, you have permission to link or combine any covered work with a work licensed under version 3 of the GNU Affero General Public License into a single combined work, and to convey the resulting work. The terms of this License will continue to apply to the part which is the covered work, but the special requirements of the GNU Affero General Public License, section 13, concerning interaction through a network will apply to the combination as such.

14. Revised Versions of this License.

The Free Software Foundation may publish revised and/or new versions of the GNU General Public License from time to time. Such new versions will be similar in spirit to the present version, but may differ in detail to address new problems or concerns.

Each version is given a distinguishing version number. If the Program specifies that a certain numbered version of the GNU General Public License "or any later version" applies to it, you have the option of following the terms and conditions either of that numbered version or of any later version published by the Free Software Foundation. If the Program does not specify a version number of the GNU General Public License, you may choose any version ever published by the Free Software Foundation.

If the Program specifies that a proxy can decide which future versions of the GNU General Public License can be used, that proxy's public statement of acceptance of a version permanently authorizes you to choose that version for the Program.

Later license versions may give you additional or different permissions. However, no additional obligations are imposed on any author or copyright holder as a result of your choosing to follow a later version.

15. Disclaimer of Warranty.

THERE IS NO WARRANTY FOR THE PROGRAM, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW. EXCEPT WHEN OTHERWISE STATED IN WRITING THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND/OR OTHER PARTIES PROVIDE THE PROGRAM "AS IS" WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE PROGRAM IS WITH YOU. SHOULD THE PROGRAM PROVE DEFECTIVE, YOU ASSUME THE COST OF ALL NECESSARY SERVICING, REPAIR OR CORRECTION.

16. Limitation of Liability.

IN NO EVENT UNLESS REQUIRED BY APPLICABLE LAW OR AGREED TO IN WRITING WILL ANY COPYRIGHT HOLDER, OR ANY OTHER PARTY WHO MODIFIES AND/OR CONVEYS THE PROGRAM AS PERMITTED ABOVE, BE LIABLE TO YOU FOR DAMAGES, INCLUDING ANY GENERAL, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES ARISING OUT OF THE USE OR INABILITY TO USE THE PROGRAM (INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO LOSS OF DATA OR DATA BEING RENDERED INACCURATE OR LOSSES SUSTAINED BY YOU OR THIRD PARTIES OR A FAILURE OF THE PROGRAM TO OPERATE WITH ANY OTHER PROGRAMS), EVEN IF SUCH HOLDER OR OTHER PARTY HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.

17. Interpretation of Sections 15 and 16.

If the disclaimer of warranty and limitation of liability provided above cannot be given local legal effect according to their terms, reviewing courts shall apply local law that most closely approximates an absolute waiver of all civil liability in connection with the Program, unless a warranty or assumption of liability accompanies a copy of the Program in return for a fee.

END OF TERMS AND CONDITIONS

How to Apply These Terms to Your New Programs

If you develop a new program, and you want it to be of the greatest possible use to the public, the best way to achieve this is to make it free software which everyone can redistribute and change under these terms.

To do so, attach the following notices to the program. It is safest to attach them to the start of each source file to most effectively state the exclusion of warranty; and each file should have at least the "copyright" line and a pointer to where the full notice is found.

<one line to give the program's name and a brief idea of what it does.>

Copyright (C) <year> <name of author>

This program is free software: you can redistribute it and/or modify it under the terms of the GNU General Public License as published by the Free Software Foundation, either version 3 of the License, or (at your option) any later version.

This program is distributed in the hope that it will be useful, but WITHOUT ANY WARRANTY; without even the implied warranty of MERCHANTABILITY or FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. See the GNU General Public License for more details.

You should have received a copy of the GNU General Public License along with this program. If not, see <a href="http://www.gnu.org/licenses/">http://www.gnu.org/licenses/</a>>.

Also add information on how to contact you by electronic and paper mail.

If the program does terminal interaction, make it output a short notice like this when it starts in an interactive mode:

copyright (C) <year> <name of author>

This program comes with ABSOLUTELY NO WARRANTY; for details type `show w'.

This is free software, and you are welcome to redistribute it under certain conditions; type `show c' for details.

The hypothetical commands `show w' and `show c' should show the appropriate parts of the General Public License. Of course, your program's commands might be different; for a GUI interface, you would use an "about box".

You should also get your employer (if you work as a programmer) or school, if any, to sign a "copyright disclaimer" for the program, if necessary.

For more information on this, and how to apply and follow the GNU GPL, see <a href="http://www.gnu.org/licenses/">http://www.gnu.org/licenses/</a>>.

The GNU General Public License does not permit incorporating your program into proprietary programs. If your program is a subroutine library, you may consider it more useful to permit linking proprietary applications with the library. If this is what you want to do, use the GNU Lesser General Public License instead of this License. But first, please read <a href="http://www.gnu.org/philosophy/why-not-lgpl.html">http://www.gnu.org/philosophy/why-not-lgpl.html</a>.

## **GNU LESSER GENERAL PUBLIC LICENSE**

Version 2.1, February 1999

Copyright (C) 1991, 1999 Free Software Foundation, Inc. 59 Temple Place, Suite 330, Boston, MA 02111-1307 USA

Everyone is permitted to copy and distribute verbatim copies of this license document, but changing it is not allowed.

[This is the first released version of the Lesser GPL. It also counts as the successor of the GNU Library Public License, version 2, hence the version number 2.1.]

#### Preamble

The licenses for most software are designed to take away your freedom to share and change it. By contrast, the GNU General Public Licenses are intended to guarantee your freedom to share and change free software--to make sure the software is free for all its users.

This license, the Lesser General Public License, applies to some specially designated software packages--typically libraries--of the Free Software Foundation and other authors who decide to use it. You can use it too, but we suggest you first think carefully about whether this license or the ordinary General Public License is the better strategy to use in any particular case, based on the explanations below.

When we speak of free software, we are referring to freedom of use, not price. Our General Public Licenses are designed to make sure that you have the freedom to distribute copies of free software (and charge for this service if you wish); that you receive source code or can get it if you want it; that you can change the software and use pieces of it in new free programs; and that you are informed that you can do these things.

To protect your rights, we need to make restrictions that forbid distributors to deny you these rights or to ask you to surrender these rights. These restrictions translate to certain responsibilities for you if you distribute copies of the library or if you modify it.

For example, if you distribute copies of the library, whether gratis or for a fee, you must give the recipients all the rights that we gave you. You must make sure that they, too, receive or can get the source code. If you link other code with the library, you must provide complete object files to the recipients, so that they can relink them with the library after making changes to the library and recompiling it. And you must show them these terms so they know their rights.

We protect your rights with a two-step method: (1) we copyright the library, and (2) we offer you this license, which gives you legal permission to copy, distribute and/or modify the library.

To protect each distributor, we want to make it very clear that there is no warranty for the free library. Also, if the library is modified by someone else and passed on, the recipients should know that what they have is not the original version, so that the original author's reputation will not be affected by problems that might be introduced by others.

Finally, software patents pose a constant threat to the existence of any free program. We wish to make sure that a company cannot effectively restrict the users of a free program by obtaining a restrictive license from a patent holder. Therefore, we insist that any patent license obtained for a version of the library must be consistent with the full freedom of use specified in this license.

Most GNU software, including some libraries, is covered by the ordinary GNU General Public License. This license, the GNU Lesser General Public License, applies to certain designated libraries, and is quite different from the ordinary General Public License. We use this license for certain libraries in order to permit linking those libraries into non-free programs.

When a program is linked with a library, whether statically or using a shared library, the combination of the two is legally speaking a combined work, a derivative of the original library. The ordinary General Public License therefore permits such linking only if the entire combination fits its criteria of freedom. The Lesser General Public License permits more lax criteria for linking other code with the library.

We call this license the "Lesser" General Public License because it does Less to protect the user's freedom than the ordinary General Public License. It also provides other free software developers Less of an advantage over competing non-free programs. These disadvantages are the reason we use the ordinary General Public License for many libraries. However, the Lesser license provides advantages in certain special circumstances.

For example, on rare occasions, there may be a special need to encourage the widest possible use of a certain library, so that it becomes a de-facto standard. To achieve this, non-free programs must be allowed to use the library. A more frequent case is that a free library does the same job as widely used non-free libraries. In this case, there is little to gain by limiting the free library to free software only, so we use the Lesser General Public License.

In other cases, permission to use a particular library in non-free programs enables a greater number of people to use a large body of free software. For example, permission to use the GNU C Library in non-free programs enables many more people to use the whole GNU operating system, as well as its variant, the GNU/Linux operating system.

Although the Lesser General Public License is Less protective of the users' freedom, it does ensure that the user of a program that is linked with the Library has the freedom and the wherewithal to run that program using a modified version of the Library.

The precise terms and conditions for copying, distribution and modification follow. Pay close attention to the difference between a "work based on the library" and a "work that uses the library". The former contains code derived from the library, whereas the latter must be combined with the library in order to run.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR COPYING, DISTRIBUTION AND MODIFICATION

0. This License Agreement applies to any software library or other program which contains a notice placed by the copyright holder or other authorized party saying it may be distributed under the terms of this Lesser General Public License (also called "this License"). Each licensee is addressed as "you".

A "library" means a collection of software functions and/or data prepared so as to be conveniently linked with application programs (which use some of those functions and data) to form executables.

The "Library", below, refers to any such software library or work which has been distributed under these terms. A "work based on the Library" means either the Library or any derivative work under copyright law: that is to say, a work containing the Library or a portion of it, either verbatim or with modifications and/or translated straightforwardly into another language. (Hereinafter, translation is included without limitation in the term "modification".)

"Source code" for a work means the preferred form of the work for making modifications to it. For a library, complete source code means all the source code for all modules it contains, plus any associated interface definition files, plus the scripts used to control compilation and installation of the library.

Activities other than copying, distribution and modification are not covered by this License; they are outside its scope. The act of running a program using the Library is not restricted, and output from such a program is covered only if its contents constitute a work based on the Library (independent of the use of the Library in a tool for writing it). Whether that is true depends on what the Library does and what the program that uses the Library does.

1. You may copy and distribute verbatim copies of the Library's complete source code as you receive it, in any medium, provided that you conspicuously and appropriately publish on each copy an appropriate copyright notice and disclaimer of warranty; keep intact all the notices that refer to this License and to the absence of any warranty; and distribute a copy of this License along with the Library.

You may charge a fee for the physical act of transferring a copy, and you may at your option offer warranty protection in exchange for a fee.

2. You may modify your copy or copies of the Library or any portion of it, thus forming a work based on the Library, and copy and distribute such modifications or work under the terms of Section 1 above, provided that you also meet all of these conditions:

a) The modified work must itself be a software library.

b) You must cause the files modified to carry prominent notices stating that you changed the files and the date of any change.

c) You must cause the whole of the work to be licensed at no charge to all third parties under the terms of this License.

d) If a facility in the modified Library refers to a function or a table of data to be supplied by an application program that uses the facility, other than as an argument passed when the facility is invoked, then you must make a good faith effort to ensure that, in the event an application does not supply such function or table, the facility still operates, and performs whatever part of its purpose remains meaningful.

(For example, a function in a library to compute square roots has a purpose that is entirely well-defined independent of the application. Therefore, Subsection 2d requires that any application-supplied function or table used by this function must be optional: if the application does not supply it, the square root function must still compute square roots.)

These requirements apply to the modified work as a whole. If identifiable sections of that work are not derived from the Library, and can be reasonably considered independent and separate works in themselves, then this License, and its terms, do not apply to those sections when you distribute them as separate works. But when you distribute the same sections as part of a whole which is a work based on the Library, the distribution of the whole must be on

the terms of this License, whose permissions for other licensees extend to the entire whole, and thus to each and every part regardless of who wrote it.

Thus, it is not the intent of this section to claim rights or contest your rights to work written entirely by you; rather, the intent is to exercise the right to control the distribution of derivative or collective works based on the Library.

In addition, mere aggregation of another work not based on the Library with the Library (or with a work based on the Library) on a volume of a storage or distribution medium does not bring the other work under the scope of this License.

3. You may opt to apply the terms of the ordinary GNU General Public License instead of this License to a given copy of the Library. To do this, you must alter all the notices that refer to this License, so that they refer to the ordinary GNU General Public License, version 2, instead of to this License. (If a newer version than version 2 of the ordinary GNU General Public License has appeared, then you can specify that version instead if you wish.) Do not make any other change in these notices.

Once this change is made in a given copy, it is irreversible for that copy, so the ordinary GNU General Public License applies to all subsequent copies and derivative works made from that copy.

This option is useful when you wish to copy part of the code of the Library into a program that is not a library.

4. You may copy and distribute the Library (or a portion or derivative of it, under Section 2) in object code or executable form under the terms of Sections 1 and 2 above provided that you accompany it with the complete corresponding machine-readable source code, which must be distributed under the terms of Sections 1 and 2 above on a medium customarily used for software interchange.

If distribution of object code is made by offering access to copy from a designated place, then offering equivalent access to copy the source code from the same place satisfies the requirement to distribute the source code, even though third parties are not compelled to copy the source along with the object code.

5. A program that contains no derivative of any portion of the Library, but is designed to work with the Library by being compiled or linked with it, is called a "work that uses the Library". Such a work, in isolation, is not a derivative work of the Library, and therefore falls outside the scope of this License.

However, linking a "work that uses the Library" with the Library creates an executable that is a derivative of the Library (because it contains portions of the Library), rather than a "work that uses the library". The executable is therefore covered by this License. Section 6 states terms for distribution of such executables.

When a "work that uses the Library" uses material from a header file that is part of the Library, the object code for the work may be a derivative work of the Library even though the source code is not. Whether this is true is especially significant if the work can be linked without the Library, or if the work is itself a library. The threshold for this to be true is not precisely defined by law.

If such an object file uses only numerical parameters, data structure layouts and accessors, and small macros and small inline functions (ten lines or less in length), then the use of the object file is unrestricted, regardless of whether it is legally a derivative work. (Executables containing this object code plus portions of the Library will still fall under Section 6.)

Otherwise, if the work is a derivative of the Library, you may distribute the object code for the work under the terms of Section 6. Any executables containing that work also fall under Section 6, whether or not they are linked directly with the Library itself.

6. As an exception to the Sections above, you may also combine or link a "work that uses the Library" with the Library to produce a work containing portions of the Library, and distribute that work under terms of your choice, provided that the terms permit modification of the work for the customer's own use and reverse engineering for debugging such modifications.

You must give prominent notice with each copy of the work that the Library is used in it and that the Library and its use are covered by this License. You must supply a copy of this License. If the work during execution displays copyright notices, you must include the copyright notice for the Library among them, as well as a reference directing the user to the copy of this License.

Also, you must do one of these things:

a) Accompany the work with the complete corresponding machine-readable source code for the Library including whatever changes were used in the work (which must be distributed under Sections 1 and 2 above); and, if the work is an executable linked with the Library, with the complete machine-readable "work that uses the Library", as object code and/or source code, so that the user can modify the Library and then relink to produce a modified executable containing the modified Library. (It is understood that the user who changes the contents of definitions files in the Library will not necessarily be able to recompile the application to use the modified definitions.) b) Use a suitable shared library mechanism for linking with the Library. A suitable mechanism is one that (1) uses at run time a copy of the library already present on the user's computer system, rather than copying library functions into the executable, and (2) will operate properly with a modified version of the library, if the user installs one, as long as the modified version is interface-compatible with the version that the work was made with.

c) Accompany the work with a written offer, valid for at least three years, to give the same user the materials specified in Subsection 6a, above, for a charge no more than the cost of performing this distribution.

d) If distribution of the work is made by offering access to copy from a designated place, offer equivalent access to copy the above specified materials from the same place.

e) Verify that the user has already received a copy of these materials or that you have already sent this user a copy.

For an executable, the required form of the "work that uses the Library" must include any data and utility programs needed for reproducing the executable from it. However, as a special exception, the materials to be distributed need not include anything that is normally distributed (in either source or binary form) with the major components (compiler, kernel, and so on) of the operating system on which the executable runs, unless that component itself accompanies the executable.

It may happen that this requirement contradicts the license restrictions of other proprietary libraries that do not normally accompany the operating system. Such a contradiction means you cannot use both them and the Library together in an executable that you distribute.

7. You may place library facilities that are a work based on the Library side-by-side in a single library together with other library facilities not covered by this License, and distribute such a combined library, provided that the separate distribution of the work based on the Library and of the other library facilities is otherwise permitted, and provided that you do these two things:

a) Accompany the combined library with a copy of the same work based on the Library, uncombined with any other library facilities. This must be distributed under the terms of the Sections above.

b) Give prominent notice with the combined library of the fact that part of it is a work based on the Library, and explaining where to find the accompanying uncombined form of the same work.

8. You may not copy, modify, sublicense, link with, or distribute the Library except as expressly provided under this License. Any attempt otherwise to copy, modify, sublicense, link with, or distribute the Library is void, and will automatically terminate your rights under this License. However, parties who have received copies, or rights, from you under this License will not have their licenses terminated so long as such parties remain in full compliance.

9. You are not required to accept this License, since you have not signed it. However, nothing else grants you permission to modify or distribute the Library or its derivative works. These actions are prohibited by law if you do not accept this License. Therefore, by modifying or distributing the Library (or any work based on the Library), you indicate your acceptance of this License to do so, and all its terms and conditions for copying, distributing or modifying the Library or works based on it.

10. Each time you redistribute the Library (or any work based on the Library), the recipient automatically receives a license from the original licensor to copy, distribute, link with or modify the Library subject to these terms and conditions. You may not impose any further restrictions on the recipients' exercise of the rights granted herein. You are not responsible for enforcing compliance by third parties with this License.

11. If, as a consequence of a court judgment or allegation of patent infringement or for any other reason (not limited to patent issues), conditions are imposed on you (whether by court order, agreement or otherwise) that contradict the conditions of this License, they do not excuse you from the conditions of this License. If you cannot distribute so as to satisfy simultaneously your obligations under this License and any other pertinent obligations, then as a consequence you may not distribute the Library at all. For example, if a patent license would not permit royalty-free redistribution of the Library by all those who receive copies directly or indirectly through you, then the only way you could satisfy both it and this License would be to refrain entirely from distribution of the Library.

If any portion of this section is held invalid or unenforceable under any particular circumstance, the balance of the section is intended to apply, and the section as a whole is intended to apply in other circumstances.

It is not the purpose of this section to induce you to infringe any patents or other property right claims or to contest validity of any such claims; this section has the sole purpose of protecting the integrity of the free software distribution system which is implemented by public license practices. Many people have made generous contributions to the wide range of software distributed through that system in reliance on consistent application of that system; it is up to the author/donor to decide if he or she is willing to distribute software through any other system and a licensee cannot impose that choice.

This section is intended to make thoroughly clear what is believed to be a consequence of the rest of this License.

12. If the distribution and/or use of the Library is restricted in certain countries either by patents or by copyrighted interfaces, the original copyright holder who places the Library under this License may add an explicit geographical distribution limitation excluding those countries, so that distribution is permitted only in or among countries not thus excluded. In such case, this License incorporates the limitation as if written in the body of this License.

13. The Free Software Foundation may publish revised and/or new versions of the Lesser General Public License from time to time. Such new versions will be similar in spirit to the present version, but may differ in detail to address new problems or concerns.

Each version is given a distinguishing version number. If the Library specifies a version number of this License which applies to it and "any later version", you have the option of following the terms and conditions either of that version or of any later version published by the Free Software Foundation. If the Library does not specify a license version number, you may choose any version ever published by the Free Software Foundation. 14. If you wish to incorporate parts of the Library into other free programs whose distribution conditions are incompatible with these, write to the author to ask for permission. For software which is copyrighted by the Free Software Foundation, write to the Free Software Foundation; we sometimes make exceptions for this. Our decision will be guided by the two goals of preserving the free status of all derivatives of our free software and of promoting the sharing and reuse of software generally.

## NO WARRANTY

15. BECAUSE THE LIBRARY IS LICENSED FREE OF CHARGE, THERE IS NO WARRANTY FOR THE LIBRARY, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW. EXCEPT WHEN OTHERWISE STATED IN WRITING THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND/OR OTHER PARTIES PROVIDE THE LIBRARY "AS IS" WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE LIBRARY IS WITH YOU. SHOULD THE LIBRARY PROVE DEFECTIVE, YOU ASSUME THE COST OF ALL NECESSARY SERVICING, REPAIR OR CORRECTION.

16. IN NO EVENT UNLESS REQUIRED BY APPLICABLE LAW OR AGREED TO IN WRITING WILL ANY COPYRIGHT HOLDER, OR ANY OTHER PARTY WHO MAY MODIFY AND/OR REDISTRIBUTE THE LIBRARY AS PERMITTED ABOVE, BE LIABLE TO YOU FOR DAMAGES, INCLUDING ANY GENERAL, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES ARISING OUT OF THE USE OR INABILITY TO USE THE LIBRARY (INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO LOSS OF DATA OR DATA BEING RENDERED INACCURATE OR LOSSES SUSTAINED BY YOU OR THIRD PARTIES OR A FAILURE OF THE LIBRARY TO OPERATE WITH ANY OTHER SOFTWARE), EVEN IF SUCH HOLDER OR OTHER PARTY HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.

END OF TERMS AND CONDITIONS

## Go Ahead License Agreement

THIS LICENSE ALLOWS ONLY THE LIMITED USE OF GO AHEAD SOFTWARE, INC. PROPRIETARY CODE. PLEASE CAREFULLY READ THIS AGREEMENT AS IT PERTAINS TO THIS LICENSE, YOU CERTIFY THAT YOU WILL USE THE SOFTWARE ONLY IN THE MANNER PERMITTED HEREIN.

1. Definitions.

1.1 "Documentation" means any documentation GoAhead includes with the Original Code.

1.2 "GoAhead" means Go Ahead Software, Inc.

1.3 "Intellectual Property Rights" means all rights, whether now existing or hereinafter acquired, in and to trade secrets, patents, copyrights, trademarks, know-how, as well as moral rights and similar rights of any type under the laws of any governmental authority, domestic or foreign, including rights in and to all applications and registrations relating to any of the foregoing.

1.4 "License" or "Agreement" means this document.

1.5 "Modifications" means any addition to or deletion from the substance or structure of either the Original Code or any previous Modifications.

1.6 "Original Code" means the Source Code to GoAhead's proprietary computer software entitled GoAhead WebServer.

1.7 "Response Header" means the first portion of the response message output by the GoAhead WebServer, containing but not limited to, header fields for date, content-type, server identification and cache control.

1.8 "Server Identification Field" means the field in the Response Header which contains the text "Server: GoAhead-Webs".

1.9 "You" means an individual or a legal entity exercising rights under, and complying with all of the terms of, this license or a future version of this license. For legal entities, "You" includes any entity which controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with You. For purposes of this definition, "control" means (a) the power, direct or indirect, to cause the direction or management of such entity, whether by contract or otherwise, or (b) ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding shares or beneficial ownership of such entity.

2. Source Code License.

2.1 Limited Source Code Grant.

GoAhead hereby grants You a world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license, subject to third party intellectual property claims, to use, reproduce, modify, copy and distribute the Original Code.

2.2 Binary Code.

GoAhead hereby grants You a world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license to copy and distribute the binary code versions of the Original Code together with Your Modifications.

2.3 License Back to GoAhead.

You hereby grant in both source code and binary code to GoAhead a world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license to copy, modify, display, use and sublicense any Modifications You make that are distributed or planned for distribution. Within 30 days of either such event, You agree to ship to GoAhead a file containing the Modifications (in a media to be determined by the parties), including any programmers' notes and other programmers' materials. Additionally, You will provide to GoAhead a complete description of the product, the product code or model number, the date on which the product is initially shipped, and a contact name, phone number and e-mail address for future correspondence. GoAhead will keep confidential all data specifically marked as such.

2.4 Restrictions on Use.

You may sublicense Modifications to third parties such as subcontractors or OEM's provided that You enter into license agreements with such third parties that bind such third parties to all the obligations under this Agreement applicable to you and that are otherwise substantially similar in scope and application to this Agreement.

3. Term.

This Agreement and license are effective from the time You accept the terms of this Agreement until this Agreement is terminated. You may terminate this Agreement at any time by uninstalling or destroying all copies of the Original Code including any and all binary versions and removing any Modifications to the Original Code existing in any products. This Agreement will terminate immediately and without further notice if You fail to comply with any provision of this Agreement. All restrictions on use, and all other provisions that may reasonably be interpreted to survive termination of this Agreement, will survive termination of this Agreement for any reason. Upon termination, You agree to uninstall or destroy all copies of the Original Code, Modifications, and Documentation.

4. Trademarks and Brand.

4.1 License and Use.

GoAhead hereby grants to You a limited world-wide, royalty-free, non-exclusive license to use the GoAhead trade names, trademarks, logos, service marks and product designations posted in Exhibit A (collectively, the "GoAhead Marks") in connection with the activities by You under this Agreement. Additionally, GoAhead grants You a license under the terms above to such GoAhead trademarks as shall be identified at a URL (the "URL") provided by GoAhead. The use by You of GoAhead Marks shall be in accordance with GoAhead's trademark policies regarding trademark usage as established at the web site designated by the URL, or as otherwise communicated to You by GoAhead at its sole discretion. You understand and agree that any use of GoAhead Marks in connection with this Agreement shall not create any right, title or interest in or to such GoAhead Marks and that all such use and goodwill associated with GoAhead Marks will inure to the benefit of GoAhead.

4.2 Promotion by You of GoAhead WebServer Mark.

In consideration for the licenses granted by GoAhead to You herein, You agree to notify GoAhead when You incorporate the GoAhead WebServer in Your product and to inform GoAhead when such product begins to ship. You agree to promote the Original Code by prominently and visibly displaying a graphic of the GoAhead WebServer mark on the initial web page of Your product that is displayed each time a user connects to it. You also agree that GoAhead may identify your company as a user of the GoAhead WebServer in conjunction with its own marketing efforts. You may further promote the Original Code by displaying the GoAhead WebServer mark in marketing and promotional materials such as the home page of your web site or web pages promoting the product.

#### 4.3 Placement of Copyright Notice by You.

You agree to include copies of the following notice (the "Notice") regarding proprietary rights in all copies of the products that You distribute, as follows: (i) embedded in the object code; and (ii) on the title pages of all documentation. Furthermore, You agree to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause any licensees of your products to embed the Notice in object code and on the title pages or relevant documentation. The Notice is as follows: Copyright (c) 20xx GoAhead Software, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Unless GoAhead otherwise instructs, the year 20xx is to be replaced with the year during which the release of the Original Code containing the notice is issued by GoAhead. If this year is not supplied with Documentation, GoAhead will supply it upon request.

4.4 No Modifications to Server Identification Field.

You agree not to remove or modify the Server identification Field contained in the Response Header as defined in Section 1.6 and 1.7.

5. Warranty Disclaimers.

THE ORIGINAL CODE, THE DOCUMENTATION AND THE MEDIA UPON WHICH THE ORIGINAL CODE IS RECORDED (IF ANY) ARE PROVIDED "AS IS" AND WITHOUT WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS, STATUTORY OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

The entire risk as to the quality and performance of the Original Code (including any Modifications You make) and the Documentation is with You. Should the Original Code or the Documentation prove defective, You (and not GoAhead or its distributors, licensors or dealers) assume the entire cost of all necessary servicing or repair. GoAhead does not warrant that the functions contained in the Original Code will meet your requirements or operate in the combination that You may select for use, that the operation of the Original Code will be uninterrupted or error free, or that defects in the Original Code will be corrected. No oral or written statement by GoAhead or by a representative of GoAhead shall create a warranty or increase the scope of this warranty.

GOAHEAD DOES NOT WARRANT THE ORIGINAL CODE AGAINST INFRINGEMENT OR THE LIKE WITH RESPECT TO ANY COPYRIGHT, PATENT, TRADE SECRET, TRADEMARK OR OTHER PROPRIETARY RIGHT OF ANY THIRD PARTY AND DOES NOT WARRANT THAT THE ORIGINAL CODE DOES NOT INCLUDE ANY VIRUS, SOFTWARE ROUTINE OR OTHER SOFTWARE DESIGNED TO PERMIT UNAUTHORIZED ACCESS, TO DISABLE, ERASE OR OTHERWISE HARM SOFTWARE, HARDWARE OR DATA, OR TO PERFORM ANY OTHER SUCH ACTIONS.

Any warranties that by law survive the foregoing disclaimers shall terminate ninety (90) days from the date You received the Original Code.

6. Limitation of Liability.

YOUR SOLE REMEDIES AND GOAHEAD'S ENTIRE LIABILITY ARE SET FORTH ABOVE. IN NO EVENT WILL GOAHEAD OR ITS DISTRIBUTORS OR DEALERS BE LIABLE FOR DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES RESULTING FROM THE USE OF THE ORIGINAL CODE, THE INABILITY TO USE THE ORIGINAL CODE, OR ANY DEFECT IN THE ORIGINAL CODE, INCLUDING ANY LOST PROFITS, EVEN IF THEY HAVE BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

You agree that GoAhead and its distributors and dealers will not be LIABLE for defense or indemnity with respect to any claim against You by any third party arising from your possession or use of the Original Code or the Documentation.

In no event will GoAhead's total liability to You for all damages, losses, and causes of action (whether in contract, tort, including negligence, or otherwise) exceed the amount You paid for this product.

SOME STATES DO NOT ALLOW LIMITATIONS ON HOW LONG AN IMPLIED WARRANTY LASTS, AND SOME STATES DO NOT ALLOW THE EXCLUSION OR LIMITATION OF INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, SO THE ABOVE LIMITATIONS OR EXCLUSIONS MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU. THIS WARRANTY GIVES YOU SPECIFIC LEGAL RIGHTS AND YOU MAY ALSO HAVE OTHER RIGHTS WHICH VARY FROM STATE TO STATE.

#### 7. Indemnification by You.

You agree to indemnify and hold GoAhead harmless against any and all claims, losses, damages and costs (including legal expenses and reasonable counsel fees) arising out of any claim of a third party with respect to the contents of the Your products, and any intellectual property rights or other rights or interests related thereto.

### 8. High Risk Activities.

The Original Code is not fault-tolerant and is not designed , manufactured or intended for use or resale as online control equipment in hazardous environments requiring fail-safe performance, such as in the operation of nuclear facilities, aircraft navigation or communication systems, air traffic control, direct life support machines or weapons systems, in which the failure of the Original Code could lead directly to death, personal injury, or severe physical or environmental damage. GoAhead and its suppliers specifically disclaim any express or implied warranty of fitness for any high risk uses listed above.

### 9. Government Restricted Rights.

For units of the Department of Defense, use, duplication, or disclosure by the Government is subject to restrictions as set forth in subparagraph (c)(1)(ii) of the Rights in Technical Data and Computer Software clause at DFARS 252.227-7013. Contractor/manufacturer is GoAhead Software, Inc., 10900 N.E. 8th Street, Suite 750, Bellevue, Washington 98004.

If the Commercial Computer Software Restricted rights clause at FAR 52.227-19 or its successors apply, the Software and Documentation constitute restricted computer software as defined in that clause and the Government shall not have the license for published software set forth in subparagraph (c)(3) of that clause.

The Original Code (i) was developed at private expense, and no part of it was developed with governmental funds; (ii) is a trade secret of GoAhead (or its licensor(s)) for all purposes of the Freedom of Information Act; (iii) is "restricted computer software" subject to limited utilization as provided in the contract between the vendor and the governmental entity; and (iv) in all respects is proprietary data belonging solely to GoAhead (or its licensor(s)).

10. Governing Law and Interpretation.

This Agreement shall be interpreted under and governed by the laws of the State of Washington, without regard to its rules governing the conflict of laws. If any provision of this Agreement is held illegal or unenforceable by a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction, the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall remain in effect and the invalid provision deemed modified to the least degree necessary to remedy such invalidity.

## 11. Entire Agreement.

This Agreement is the complete agreement between GoAhead and You and supersedes all prior agreements, oral or written, with respect to the subject matter hereof.

If You have any questions concerning this Agreement, You may write to GoAhead Software, Inc., 10900 N.E. 8th Street, Suite 750, Bellevue, Washington 98004 or send e-mail to info@goahead.com.

BY CLICKING ON THE "Register" BUTTON ON THE REGISTRATION FORM, YOU ACCEPT AND AGREE TO BE BOUND BY ALL OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT. IF YOU DO NOT WISH TO ACCEPT THIS LICENSE OR YOU DO NOT QUALIFY FOR A LICENSE BASED ON THE TERMS SET FORTH ABOVE, YOU MUST NOT CLICK THE "Register" BUTTON.

Exhibit A

GoAhead Trademarks, Logos, and Product Designation Information

01/28/00

## Libpcap License

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

1. Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

2. Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

3. The names of the authors may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED ``AS IS" AND WITHOUT ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

## **NetSNMP License**

Various copyrights apply to this package, listed in various separate parts below. Please make sure that you read all the parts.

---- Part 1: CMU/UCD copyright notice: (BSD like) -----

Copyright 1989, 1991, 1992 by Carnegie Mellon University

Derivative Work - 1996, 1998-2000

Copyright 1996, 1998-2000 The Regents of the University of California

All Rights Reserved

Permission to use, copy, modify and distribute this software and its documentation for any purpose and without fee is hereby granted, provided that the above copyright notice appears in all copies and that both that copyright notice and this permission notice appear in supporting documentation, and that the name of CMU and The Regents of the University of California not be used in advertising or publicity pertaining to distribution of the software without specific written permission.

CMU AND THE REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES WITH REGARD TO THIS SOFTWARE, INCLUDING ALL IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS. IN NO EVENT SHALL CMU OR THE REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA BE LIABLE FOR ANY SPECIAL, INDIRECT OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR ANY DAMAGES WHATSOEVER RESULTING FROM THE LOSS OF USE, DATA OR PROFITS, WHETHER IN AN ACTION OF CONTRACT, NEGLIGENCE OR OTHER TORTIOUS ACTION, ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE USE OR PERFORMANCE OF THIS SOFTWARE.

---- Part 2: Networks Associates Technology, Inc copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) 2001-2003, Networks Associates Technology, Inc

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* Neither the name of the Networks Associates Technology, Inc nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS ``AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 3: Cambridge Broadband Ltd. copyright notice (BSD) -----

Portions of this code are copyright (c) 2001-2003, Cambridge Broadband Ltd.

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
\* The name of Cambridge Broadband Ltd. may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDER ``AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDER BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 4: Sun Microsystems, Inc. copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright © 2003 Sun Microsystems, Inc., 4150 Network Circle, Santa Clara,

California 95054, U.S.A. All rights reserved.

Use is subject to license terms below.

This distribution may include materials developed by third parties.

Sun, Sun Microsystems, the Sun logo and Solaris are trademarks or registered trademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc. in the U.S. and other countries.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* Neither the name of the Sun Microsystems, Inc. nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS ``AS IS'' AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 5: Sparta, Inc copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) 2003-2009, Sparta, Inc

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* Neither the name of Sparta, Inc nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS ``AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 6: Cisco/BUPTNIC copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) 2004, Cisco, Inc and Information Network

Center of Beijing University of Posts and Telecommunications.

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* Neither the name of Cisco, Inc, Beijing University of Posts and Telecommunications, nor the names of their contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS ``AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 7: Fabasoft R&D Software GmbH & Co KG copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) Fabasoft R&D Software GmbH & Co KG, 2003

oss@fabasoft.com

Author: Bernhard Penz

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* The name of Fabasoft R&D Software GmbH & Co KG or any of its subsidiaries, brand or product names may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDER ``AS IS'' AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDER BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 8: Apple Inc. copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) 2007 Apple Inc. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

1. Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

2. Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

3. Neither the name of Apple Inc. ("Apple") nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY APPLE AND ITS CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL APPLE OR ITS CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

---- Part 9: ScienceLogic, LLC copyright notice (BSD) -----

Copyright (c) 2009, ScienceLogic, LLC

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

\* Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.

\* Neither the name of ScienceLogic, LLC nor the names of its contributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS ``AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

## **OpenSSL License**

LICENSE ISSUES

\_\_\_\_\_

The OpenSSL toolkit stays under a dual license, i.e. both the conditions of the OpenSSL License and the original SSLeay license apply to the toolkit. See below for the actual license texts. Actually both licenses are BSD-style Open Source licenses. In case of any license issues related to OpenSSL please contact openssl-core@openssl.org.

**OpenSSL** License

-----

/\*

\* Copyright (c) 1998-2008 The OpenSSL Project. All rights reserved.

\* Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without

\* modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions

- \* are met:
- \*

\* 1. Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright

notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\*

\* 2. Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright

\* notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in

\* the documentation and/or other materials provided with the

\* distribution.

\*

\* 3. All advertising materials mentioning features or use of this

- \* software must display the following acknowledgment:
- \* "This product includes software developed by the OpenSSL Project
- \* for use in the OpenSSL Toolkit. (http://www.openssl.org/)"

\*

\* 4. The names "OpenSSL Toolkit" and "OpenSSL Project" must not be used to

\* endorse or promote products derived from this software without

\* prior written permission. For written permission, please contact

\* openssl-core@openssl.org.

ł

\* 5. Products derived from this software may not be called "OpenSSL"

- \* nor may "OpenSSL" appear in their names without prior written
- \* permission of the OpenSSL Project.

\*

- \* 6. Redistributions of any form whatsoever must retain the following
- \* acknowledgment:
- \* "This product includes software developed by the OpenSSL Project
- \* for use in the OpenSSL Toolkit (http://www.openssl.org/)"

\*

\* THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE OpenSSL PROJECT ``AS IS" AND ANY

\* EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE

\* IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR

\* PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE OpenSSL PROJECT OR

\* ITS CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL,

\* SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT

\* NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES;

\* LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION)

\* HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT,

\* STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE)

\* ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED

\* OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

.

====

\* This product includes cryptographic software written by Eric Young

\* (eay@cryptsoft.com). This product includes software written by Tim

\* Hudson (tjh@cryptsoft.com).

\* \*/

Original SSLeay License

-----

/\* Copyright (C) 1995-1998 Eric Young (eay@cryptsoft.com)

\* All rights reserved.

\*

\* This package is an SSL implementation written

\* by Eric Young (eay@cryptsoft.com).

\* The implementation was written so as to conform with Netscapes SSL.

\*

\* This library is free for commercial and non-commercial use as long as

\* the following conditions are aheared to. The following conditions

\* apply to all code found in this distribution, be it the RC4, RSA,

\* lhash, DES, etc., code; not just the SSL code. The SSL documentation

\* included with this distribution is covered by the same copyright terms

\* except that the holder is Tim Hudson (tjh@cryptsoft.com).

\* Copyright remains Eric Young's, and as such any Copyright notices in

\* the code are not to be removed.

\* If this package is used in a product, Eric Young should be given attribution

\* as the author of the parts of the library used.

\* This can be in the form of a textual message at program startup or

\* in documentation (online or textual) provided with the package.

\*

\* Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without

\* modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions\* are met:

\* 1. Redistributions of source code must retain the copyright

\* notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.

\* 2. Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright

- \* notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the
- \* documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- \* 3. All advertising materials mentioning features or use of this software

\* must display the following acknowledgement:

\* "This product includes cryptographic software written by

\* Eric Young (eay@cryptsoft.com)"

\* The word 'cryptographic' can be left out if the rouines from the library

\* being used are not cryptographic related :-).

\* 4. If you include any Windows specific code (or a derivative thereof) from

\* the apps directory (application code) you must include an acknowledgement:

\* "This product includes software written by Tim Hudson (tjh@cryptsoft.com)"

\*

\* THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY ERIC YOUNG ``AS IS'' AND

\* ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE

\* IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE

 $\ast$  ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHOR OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE

\* FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL

\* DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS

\* OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION)

\* HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT

\* LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY

\* OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF \* SUCH DAMAGE.

\*

\* The licence and distribution terms for any publically available version or

\* derivative of this code cannot be changed. i.e. this code cannot simply be

\* copied and put under another distribution licence

\* [including the GNU Public Licence.]

\*/

## **PuTTY License**

PuTTY is copyright 1997-2006 Simon Tatham.

Portions copyright Robert de Bath, Joris van Rantwijk, Delian Delchev, Andreas Schultz, Jeroen Massar, Wez Furlong, Nicolas Barry, Justin Bradford, Ben Harris, Malcolm Smith, Ahmad Khalifa, Markus Kuhn, and CORE SDI S.A.

Permission is hereby granted, free of charge, to any person obtaining a copy of this software and associated documentation files (the "Software"), to deal in the Software without restriction, including without limitation the rights to use, copy, modify, merge, publish, distribute, sublicense, and/or sell copies of the Software, and to permit persons to whom the Software is furnished to do so, subject to the following conditions:

The above copyright notice and this permission notice shall be included in all copies or substantial portions of the Software.

THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED "AS IS", WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO THE WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NONINFRINGEMENT. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS BE LIABLE FOR ANY CLAIM, DAMAGES OR OTHER LIABILITY, WHETHER IN AN ACTION OF CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE, ARISING FROM, OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE SOFTWARE OR THE USE OR OTHER DEALINGS IN THE SOFTWARE.

# **SSH Server License**

The MIT License

Copyright (c) <year> <copyright holders>

Permission is hereby granted, free of charge, to any person obtaining a copy of this software and associated documentation files (the "Software"), to deal in the Software without restriction, including without limitation the rights to use, copy, modify, merge, publish, distribute, sublicense, and/or sell copies of the Software, and to permit persons to whom the Software is furnished to do so, subject to the following conditions:

The above copyright notice and this permission notice shall be included in all copies or substantial portions of the Software.

THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED "AS IS", WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO THE WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NONINFRINGEMENT. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHORS OR COPYRIGHT HOLDERS BE LIABLE FOR ANY CLAIM, DAMAGES OR OTHER LIABILITY, WHETHER IN AN ACTION OF CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE, ARISING FROM, OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE SOFTWARE OR THE USE OR OTHER DEALINGS IN THE SOFTWARE.

# **ZipArchive License**

# 

// ZipArchive 1.5.1, March 2001

//

//

// This library allows to crate ZIP files in the compatible way with

//PKZIP version 2.6. Some important issues:

//- multiple disk spanning is supported

//- encyption is not supported

//- allows to create disk spanning archive also on non removable devices

//and with user-defined volume size

//- this library uses the zlib library by Jean-loup Gailly and Mark Adler

//to perform inflate, deflate operations 11 11 11 // Copyright (C) 2000 - 2001 Tadeusz Dracz 11 11 // Permission is granted to anyone to use this software for any purpose // and to alter it and redistribute it freely, subject to the // following restrictions: 11 // 1. Using this software in commercial applications requires an author permission. The permission will be granted to everyone excluding the cases when 11 someone simply tries to resell the code. 11 // 11 2. The origin of this software must not be misrepresented; you must not claim that you wrote the original software. If you use this software 11 in a product, an acknowledgment in the product documentation would be 11 appreciated but is not required. 11 11 3. Altered source versions must be plainly marked as such, and must not be // 11 misrepresented as being the original software. // // 4. This notice may not be removed or altered from any source distribution. 11 11 //You can contact me at: //tdracz@artpol-software.com 11 //For new versions check the site: //http://www.artpol-software.com // //

## **ZLib License**

/\* zlib.h -- interface of the 'zlib' general purpose compression library version 1.2.2, October 3rd, 2004

Copyright (C) 1995-2004 Jean-loup Gailly and Mark Adler

This software is provided 'as-is', without any express or implied warranty. In no event will the authors be held liable for any damages arising from the use of this software.

Permission is granted to anyone to use this software for any purpose, including commercial applications, and to alter it and redistribute it freely, subject to the following restrictions:

- 1. The origin of this software must not be misrepresented; you must not claim that you wrote the original software. If you use this software in a product, an acknowledgment in the product documentation would be appreciated but is not required.
- 2. Altered source versions must be plainly marked as such, and must not be misrepresented as being the original software.
- 3. This notice may not be removed or altered from any source distribution.

Jean-loup Gailly Mark Adler jloup@gzip.org madler@alumni.caltech.edu

The data format used by the zlib library is described by RFCs (Request for Comments) 1950 to 1952 in the files http://www.ietf.org/rfc/rfc1950.txt (zlib format), rfc1951.txt (deflate format) and rfc1952.txt (gzip format). \*/

# Appendix J: A. Onoe & S. Leffler Copyright

Copyright (c) 2001 Atsushi Onoe

Copyright (c) 2002-2005 Sam Leffler, Errno Consulting

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions \* are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright \* notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- 2 Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** The name of the author may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

Alternatively, this software may be distributed under the terms of the GNU General Public License ("GPL") version 2 as published by the Free Software Foundation.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE AUTHOR "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

# Appendix K: S. Leffler Copyright

Copyright (c) 2002-2005 Sam Leffler, Errno Consulting

All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- 2 Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** The name of the author may not be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

Alternatively, this software may be distributed under the terms of the GNU General Public License ("GPL") version 2 as published by the Free Software Foundation.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE AUTHOR "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE AUTHOR BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

# Appendix L: B. Paul Copyright

Copyright (c) 1997, 1998, 1999

Bill Paul <wpaul@ctr.columbia.edu>. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

- 1 Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer.
- 2 Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution.
- **3** All advertising materials mentioning features or use of this software must display the following acknowledgement:

This product includes software developed by Bill Paul.

4 Neither the name of the author nor the names of any cocontributors may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY Bill Paul AND CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL Bill Paul OR THE VOICES IN HIS HEAD BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.

# Index

#### Symbols

Pre-Installation Model 277 #STA 319, 322

#### Numerics

10/100 Ethernet 9, 55 2.4 GHz vs. 5 GHz 327 2.4-GHz 58, 333 2.4-GHz (802.11b/g/n) channels 314 2.4-GHz channels 333 20- and 40-MHz channels 316 20 MHz 329, 337 20/40 MHz Statistics 416 2nd Channel 323 40 GHz Intolerant 323 40-MHz wide band 316 5-GHz 58 5-GHz 802.11a/g/n channels 314 5-GHz channels 333 802.11 58, 321 802.11 a/b/g 325 802.11 band 2 802.11 media band 337 802.11 media type 166 802.11 protocols 347 802.11 RF Media Types 58 802.11 settings 243, 400 802.11 standards 327 802.11 traffic 58 802.11 wireless networking standards 326 802.11a 169 802.11a/b 169 802.11a/g 169 802.11b 169 802.11d 345 802.11g 169 802.11h 345 802.11n 73 802.11n License 73 802.11n tools 413 802.1x process 411 802.3af Power-over-Ethernet 4

#### A

About 77 AC power 55 AC power connections 55 access 132 access control 61 access control list 2, 167 Access Point 169 access point 57 access points 128 accountability 1, 3 accuracy 410 ACL 167 ACL Expiration 170 ACL expiration time 165 ACL Status 322 ACL Type 169 ACL-Active 129, 130 ACL-Down 129 acoustic-tile drop ceilings 61 activate 802.11n 73 active 802.11 device 399 active analytical trace 2 active defense 1 Active Directory 96 Active Directory® 96 active protection 2 Active Time for Device 320 active tools 399 Ad Hoc 130, 169 adapt 230 Adapter 25 add a notification 242 Add New Device 170 Add New Notification 242 add or remove users 92 Adding AirMagnet Enterprise Servers to the Console 81 Adding Devices 90 Adding Notification Options 241 addition of wireless devices 139 Ad-Hoc 244, 316 admin 42, 95, 101 Administrator 99, 101 Administrator Password 26

Administrator role 95 Advanced 313 Advanced configurations 399 aggregated data 125 air handling ducting 61 AirMagnet 95 AirMagnet Alert Window 132 AirMagnet application 16 AirMagnet Enterprise 11 AirMagnet Enterprise Console 8, 9, 29, 31 AirMagnet Enterprise Console screen 67 AirMagnet Enterprise Console Start screen 121 AirMagnet Enterprise Console's AirWISE screen 139 AirMagnet Enterprise Console's Infrastructure screen 159 AirMagnet Enterprise Policy Reference Guide 128 AirMagnet Enterprise Release Notes 11 AirMagnet Enterprise Server Administration 55 AirMagnet Enterprise Server Installation 15 AirMagnet Enterprise Server page 49 AirMagnet Enterprise Server Setup 57 AirMagnet Enterprise Software CD 11 AirMagnet Enterprise System Components 8 AirMagnet Remote Analyzer 9 AirMagnet services 16 AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor 8, 9, 34 AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Objects 445 AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensor Web page 40 AirMagnet Software License Agreement 11 AirMagnet's AirWISE expert engine 227 AirMagnet's Website 16 airports 61 AirWISE 69, 325 AirWISE Advice 317 AirWISE analysis engine 9 AirWISE filter 309 AirWISE Screen 347 AirWISE screen 139, 307, 317, 320, 345 Alarm Information 351 Alarm Overview 127 Sensors 71 Alarm Severity and Color Codes 349 Alarm Status 345 alarms 3, 8, 241, 259, 261 Alert 345, 351 Alias 165 Alias Name 168 Allow Access 101 Alternate DNS 39 Altitude 322 AM Monitor services 433

America 404 Americas 327 A-MPDU 416 Analog Cordless Phones 369 Analysis 413, 416 analysis 1 Analyze 62 analyze 57, 121 analyzing 139 anomalies 10 antenna 58 AP 57, 316 AP (Rx) 415 AP (TX) 415 AP Capability 415 AP density 63 AP Details 351 AP Information by Hour 127, 128 AP->STA 415 approach 237 APs 159 argument 445 around-the clock 2 assessment 4 assign 227, 241 assign a notification 240 assign notifications to policies 240 assign or modify 92 Assigning Devices to ACL Groups 90 Associated AP 322, 421 association process 410 attacks 139 Audit Log 84 Audit Log Components 85 Audit Log Customizing 86 Audit Log Exporting 86 Audit Log Printing 86 Australia 327, 404 Auth. Algorithm 245 Authentication 263, 399 authentication 23, 238 authentication mechanism 245 Authentication Mechanisms 245 Authentication required 261 Authentication Type 96 Automated Blocking 2 Automated Response 2 automated threat response 1 automatic rogue tracing and blocking 186 automatically block rogue APs 271 autosensing 39

available throughput 61

#### B

Baby Monitors 369 Backing Up Database 114 backup server 28, 255 backward compatibility 414 bad license 44 bands 58 bandwidth 4 bandwidth overhead 9 Basel II 222, 357, 360 Basel II Accord 357 Basic User 99 beacon 59 beacon frame 59 beacon frames 62 beep 241 BI 59, 319, 322 bits per second 40 block 184 Block ACK 423 Blocked Devices 135 blocking 2, 184 blocking status 2 **Bluetooth Devices 369** boundary 60 Bridge Mode 319, 322 broadcast 59, 318 broadcast message 278 BSS 59 Bubble Help 324 budget 57 buffer 326 building structure 61 buildings 55 built-in proxy settings 431 business needs 3 business park 58 Byte Count 421 bytes 330

# C

CA Unicenter 445 Cahnnel Throughput 328 calculating 418 campuses 55 Capability 415 capture 57 Category 446 Cell Power 323 central core area 61 central engineering core 61 central point 55 central server 9 Centralized alarm view 8 Changing Server Login Settings 82 Channel 185, 245, 320 Channel Bandwidth 423 Channel Data Graphical Display 331 Channel Data Summary 330 Channel filter 308 channel interference summary 337 Channel Occupancy 332 channel occupancy 333 Channel or Device Overload 127 channel scan list 315 channel scan settings 404, 405 Channel screen 307, 328 Channel Screen Control Buttons 330 channel throughput 328 Channel Utilization 328 channel utilization 328 Channel 2 characteristics 139 Chart Data Tabulation 356 Charts 70 Charts Screen Samples 196 China 327, 404 Choosing User Display Options 103 classes of threats 1 Classic Tree View 349 cmd window 447 Coexistence 414 collapsed 317 collecting network performance data 139 color-coded 314, 347 command 447 communication devices 61 comparable products 285 compiled 445 Compliance Charts 357 compliance charts 354 **Compliance Reports 360** compliance reports 4 Compliance Reports Disclaimer 224, 360 components 135 configuration 55 **Configuration Button 136** Configuration Vulnerabilities 127 configure 802.11 settings 400

configure a print notification 271 configure a shared secret key 275, 280 configure a sound notification 268 Configure an ACL 56 configure channel scan settings 405 configure Console settings 251 configure email notification 260 configure filter settings 403 configure Instant Messenger Notification 269 configure Notification List 257 configure Page-over-Internet notifications 267 configure Page-over-Phone notifications 265 configure rogue AP blocking 272 configure Sensor settings 256 configure Server settings 253 configure SMS-via-Email Notifications 264 configure SNMP notification 262 configure SysLog notification 259 configure WEP settings 246, 402 configured nodes 56 configuring 227 Configuring Email Notification 259 Configuring Event-Log Notification 270 **Configuring General Settings 398** Configuring Instant Messenger Notification 268 Configuring Page-over-Internet Notification 266 Configuring Scan Channels 246 Configuring SNMP Notification 261 Configuring Sound Notification 268 Configuring SysLog Notification 258 Configuring the Shared Secret Key 275 Configuring Vendor ID 279 connect 49.55 Connect Server 67 Connecting to AirMagnet SmartEdge Sensors 83 connection states 62 Connections between Devices 345 connectivity design 62 connectivity status 62 consolidated view 2 Contents 77 Context String 263 context-driven advice 139 context-sensitive 9 Control Buttons 104 Control Frames 345 Control frames 351 Control Panel 433 controlled environment 56 conversations 1 Copy From 231

cordless phones 314 corporate network 39, 139 corporate WLAN 227 corrective actions 4 cover 57 coverage 60 coverage area 56 Create 62 create 227 create a network tree 79 Creating Report Book 213 Crib Sheet 11 Critical 128, 317, 349, 445 critical information 59 cross-channel interference 314 crossover cable 35, 39 customers 10 customize 315 Customizing AirMagnet Alert Window Display 136

### D

Data Analysis 351 data bits 41 data capture filters 403 Data Frames 345, 351 Data Selector 331 database 8 Database Management 113 Database Name 22 database problem 70 Database Server Name 22 database server selection 20 Decode screen 307 Decode Screen Parameters 362 Decodes Screen 361 Decodes screen 361 Defaul 245 default 95, 101 default database name 22 Default Gateway 39 Default gateway 35 default gateway 41 default notifications 240 default policy profile 102, 228 default scan settings 405 defend 2 Delete 245 Delete User 103 Deleting an Notification 242 **Deleting Reports 214** Deleting Sensors 109

dense area 61 Deny Access 101 Department of Defense (DoD) Directive Number 8100.2 357 Department of Defense Directive 8100.2 221, 357 deployment 277 Deployment & Operation Error 127 Description 446 deselect 235 Design 62 design 61 design methods 57 design point 57 design requirements 63 desired area 63 desired FOV 61 desired monitoring capabilities 63 desired total FOV 62 **Destination Folder 32** destination folder 23 detect 1, 2, 184 detected 271 detection 58 Device 321, 421 Device Charts 354 device count exceeded 44 Device filter 309 Device List 167 Device Locator 199 Device name 165 Device Throughput Calculator 413, 421 Device to Simulate 421 device vendors 285 device-centric 351 devices 1 device-specific 57 Device-Specific Alarm 5 DHCP 40, 56 DHCP server 278 diagnostics screen 410 Digital Cordless Phones 369 digits 317 disable 2 disclosure 1 Display latest # events 136 Distance 322 distance 63 diversity antenna 60 DNS nam 433 DNS server 39, 278 DNS Server Address 39

document 2 documents 9 DoD 4 DOD 8100.2 357 Domain Name 39 down 70 Downlink 415 download page 445 download speed 44 Downloading 29 drill down 3 Dual Beacon 324 Dual CTS Protection 324

#### Ε

Easy View 313 edge device 57 Edit Device 170 Edit Notification 242 Efficiency 413 Efficiency tool 413 electrical and mechanical equipment 61 elevators 61 Email 3 email 227 email account 259 Email server password 261 Email server username 261 emission powers 327, 404 enable 802.11n 73 enclosed areas 61 Enterprise Console 4 Enterprise Console-Server communication 32 Enterprise Server 4 Enterprise Server Name 38 equipment 57 Erase 349 estimating tool 63 Ethernet 35, 55 EU CRD/CAD3 223, 360 **EU-CRD 358** Europe 327, 404 European Union (EU) Capital Requirements Directive 358 event correlation 3 event escalation 3 Event Log server 270 event signatures 62 EventLog 3 events 1 Excel 3

existing policy profiles 231 Exit 84 expanded signal meter screen 315 Expert Advice 350 Exporting and Importing Policy Profiles 231 Exporting Data 355 Exporting Policy Profiles and Notifications 231 Exporting Reports 217 Exporting Sensor Data 112 expose 139 Exposed 130 exposed mounting location 61 external firewall 431 external intrusions 139 external public address 432

#### F

factory-default IP address 34 fail-over 4 **FAQ 10** far end 431 Federal Information Security Management Act 358 File Download screen 31 Filter Check Box 136 Filtering Packet Captures 362 Final Test 56 Find in This View 365 FIPS 140-2 compliant 4 firewall 55 firewalls 431 First 322 FISMA 223, 358 floor 61 floor plan 57 floor plans 63 flow control 41 Forensics 154 Forensics Notification 273 formats 3 FOV 58, 59 FOV boundary 59 FOV pattern 60 Frag. Threshold 245 frame communication 312 frame types 403 Frames 345, 351 France 404 frequency 169, 404 frequency spectrum 314 From (email address) 260

Full Disclosure Policy View 3

#### G

general categories 127 general settings 398 generate alarms 139 generated 259 Generation 260, 272 geographical location 327 GLBA 3, 4 global interface 1 government sites 61 Sensors 71 Gramm-Leach Bliley Act 222, 358 Graph Option 355 Graph Options 331 graphs of trends 3 Greenfield Supported 323 Guest WLAN 227 Guests SSID group 238 guidelines 63

#### Η

hardware 56 hardware analysis 3 Hardware vendor 2 Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act 222, 358 health of a WLAN 139 heart beats 278 Help Menu 77 hidden devices 338, 339 high ceilings 63 HIPAA 3, 4, 358 Hong Kong 327, 404 host mismatch 44 host name 446 Hot Swap (backup) Server 255 hot swap server 255 hotspot 58 How-To guide 309 HP OpenView 445 HT Disabled 415 HT Not Well Used 415 HT Well Used 415 HTML 3 HTML-based 9 https 432 hub 35 Hyper Terminal 41

#### Ι

identify 1, 121, 139 Identifying 139 identifying 184 IDS-Denial-of-Service Attack 127 IDS-Security Penetration 127 IEEE (OUI) 185 IEEE 802.11g Issues 127 IIS 16 implement 227 implementation 227 Import Profile and Notification 233 important questions 227 importing 231 Importing a policy profile 228 Importing ACL from Other Vendors 285 Importing and Exporting ACL Data 164 Importing Policy Profiles and Notifications 233 Importing Sensor Data 112 inbound 432 indoor areas 60 influence 60 Informational 128, 317, 445 Infrastructure 69, 244 Infrastructure Data Graphs 343 Infrastructure Data Pie Chart 345 Infrastructure Data Summary Report 344 infrastructure elements 57 infrastructure network 447 Infrastructure screen 307, 316, 320, 341 inspect 2 instal 56 Installation 29 installation 20, 55 installation destination 23 Installation Overview 13 Installation Restrictions 61 Installing 31 Instant Message 3 Instant Messenger application 268 intelligence 4 intelligent network management technology 227 inter-beacon interval 59 Interference 333 Interference Score 321 interference score 333, 334 interference score graph 340 interference scores 338 internal private address 432 Internet Explorer 431 interpolate 171

AirMagnet Enterprise User Guide

interruption of communication 255 intrusion 1 intrusion detection & prevention 227 intrusion detection system 184 IP Address 39 IP address 34, 35, 41, 80, 255, 433 IP Configuration Method 39 IP subnet 448 IP/Port combo 432 ireless assets 159 ISO 27001 223, 358 ISO/IEC 27001 2005 358 IT security group 61 IT staff 4

#### J

Japan 327, 404

#### Κ

Key Length 402 Key Type 402 known active channels 315 known issues 10 Korea 327, 404

#### L

lab environment 56 lab setting 278 large-scale 277 large-scale enterprise Wireless networks 227 Last 319, 323 last hop router 447 last-minute enhancements 10 Latest # events from selected sensors 135 Latitude 322 Launch 35 launch 67, 445 Launching AirMagnet Laptop 305 layered policy structure 227 layers of defense 1 LDPC 324 Least Capable Device 423 legacy 802.11 networks 414 levels of severity 317, 445 library of pre-built reports 3 library of wireless events 1 license 40 license expired 44

license file installation 24 license file not found 44 license granted 44 license status 44 Link Budget 58 link rate 59 Link Speed 330 Linux 447 Live Capture 312 live capture mode 312 location 1, 9, 62, 206 Location/Policy Tree 68 locations 63 log events 270 Log Level 38 log out 84 login 431 Login Name 22 login screen 32 Longitude 322 loss of data 28 Lower 40 MHz 329, 337 lowest basic rate 59 L-SIG TxOP Full Support 324

#### Μ

MAC 168, 414 MAC Address 25, 321 MAC address 2, 319, 410, 447 MAC address - Media 165 MAC address (ACL) 185 magnitude 63 Maintenance Commands 42 Major Components of the Infrastructure Screen 159 malicious 404 Manage Users and Roles 103 Management Frames 345, 351 management system 2 managing 163 Managing ACL Groups 87 Managing Alarm List 349 Managing Sensors 103 map 2, 432 mapping configurations 431 match 263 Max Frame Size 423 maximum rate 59 MCS 416, 422 MDI/MDIX hub/switch 39 measurement 61 measurement data 62

measurement process 62 measurements 62 Media 330 Media Type 325, 330 media type 319 Medium Access Control layer 414 Menu Bar 68 method of authentication 237 methods of notification 186 MIB file 445 microcell 61 microcell coverage environment 61 Microcell Network 61 Microsoft Internet Explorer 16 Microsoft® Internet Information Service 16 Microwave Ovens 369 microwave ovens 314 minimum signal level 60 misconfiguration 404 misconfigured WLAN devices 405 modify 227 modify existing notifications 242 Modifying Existing Notification Settings 242 Modifying Sensor Properties 106 modulated 336, 339 modulated spectrum 336 modulated spectrum usage 332 modulation types 335 monitor 1, 9, 227 Monitored Device 169 Monitoring 139 Monitoring Sensors 105 monitoring WLAN environments 58 Most Active APs 131 Most Events per AP 130 multicast 318 multi-mode radio 58 multiple 80 multiple ACL groups 90 multiple MAC addresses 447 multiple SNMP management stations 445 multi-use office building 58 My Computer 433 MyWLAN SSID group 238

#### Ν

Name 446 name 255 NAT 55, 431 NAT firewall 431 Navigation Bar 68, 306 Navigation Bar and Buttons 307 navigation buttons 68, 306 Neighbor 129 Neighbor Device 169 Neighbor SSID group 238 neighboring tenants 58 neighboring WLAN 227 Network Address Translation 431 network administrators 139 Network Audit Log 84 network building tools 79 network data 8 network design 57, 62 Network Design Objectives 61 network devices 55 network engineers 61 network environment 9 network hub/switch 39 network infrastructure 312 Network Infrastructure Color Codes 343 Network Operating Center 125 network operating specification 59 network operating specifications 62 network operational characteristics 60 network operations center 55 network policy 2 Network Policy Hierarchy 348 network policy profile 184 network security 347 network security and performance status 125 network segment 433 network segments 431 network settings 277 Network Setup 38 network staff 3 network topology 8 Network Tree 126 Network Tree Structure 342 Network Type 244 networks 1 neutralizing 184 New AP/STA/AdHoc 132 New City/Campus 72 New Floor 72 New Profile 229, 231 New User 95 no license 44 NOC 9, 55, 61, 125 Node Type 165 Noise 321

noise 314, 319 noise level 315, 326, 338 non-802.11 interference 334 non-authentication proxies 431 Non-Greenfield STA Present 323 Non-HT OBSS 323 normal locations 56 normal operation 1 normal working condition 70 notes 10 Notification 228, 236 Notification List 445 notification messages 270 Notification Name 260, 272 notification system 3 Notification Type 242 Notification Wizard 240 notifications 227, 241 number 63

### 0

Objects 445 Observed (Downlink) 415, 416 Observed (Uplink) 415, 416 Occupancy 332 occupancy 332 office towers 61 online 56 online help 9 online knowledge base 28 Open areas 63 open areas 60 Open LDAP 96 operating frequencies 326 Operating Mode 323 operating models 277 operating system 433 operational redundancy 2 optimal 57 Option 243 organizational summary 316 outbound 432 outbound connections 431 Outgoing email server 261 Outgoing server port 261 output 447 outside areas 60 over the Internet 266 overall procedure 62

#### Р

P Group 320 Pacific Rim 327, 404 packet 9 Packet Capture Filters 402 Packet Count 421 packet frames 362 Packet Frames Summary 318 Packet Retries 245 packet sniffing probes 9 packet transmission rate 59 packets 4 page 265, 266 Page-Over-Phone Notification 265 Pager 3 parameters 263, 399 parity 41 Password 22, 33, 36, 82, 84 password 42, 80, 277, 445 patent-pending 227 Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard 222, 359 PCF/DCF 319, 322 PCO 323 PDF 3 peak WLAN use 4 Peer-AP-Peer Connections 346 Peer-to-Peer Connections 345 pending-approval 278 percentage 326 Perform 62 perform 61 performance 9, 10 performance compliance 62 Performance Intrusion 227 Performance Intrusion policies 127 performance management 61 performance metrics 57 performance monitoring 227 performance status 347 perimeter 62 perimeter of a building 61 perimeter of the network 56 PHY 413 PHY Data Rate 416 physical characteristics 63 Physical layer 169 physical layer 413 physical layou 55 physical sectors 61 physical space 62 physical structure 63

pie chart 316, 317, 345 planned measurements 63 planning a deployment 55 plenum-rated 4 plug-and-play 56 PoE 55 policy category 227 policy configuration 228 policy conformance 57 Sensors 71 policy profile 102 Policy Profile Creation Procedures 227 policy profiles 227 Policy Reference Guide 10 policy rules 235 policy settings 227 policy violations 227 Policy Wizard 237 policy-based management 3 port 2 Port 443 431, 432 Port 444 432 port FastEthernet0/3 447 port forwarding 431 port number 432 ports 431 ports forward 432 position 62 Post-deployment verification 62 Post-Installation Model 278 potential threats 1 Power Save Mode 245 power source 55 power specification 48 Power User 99, 101 Preamble 319, 322 Preamble Mode 245 Pre-configure 56 pre-configured 24, 56, 245 preconfigured 404 pre-configured policies 3 pre-configured policy profile 24, 228, 230 precursor 62 primary channel 329 primary Server 255 primary server 28, 255 Print 3 print out 270 Printing Reports 216 Privacy 263 privileges 99, 101

proactive 62 proactively 9 problem resolution 139 Problematic Traffic Pattern 127 product package 10, 11 Product Registration 11 product support 28 professional tools 1 Profile 102 prohibited channels 404 project 63 Properties 72 Protection Method 423 provide coverage 57 proxy server 16, 431 public access venues 61 public static address 431

## Q

quarantine 447 question-and-answer 10

#### R

Radio Channel Allocation 327 radio frequencies 327, 404 radio operating frequencies 325 Radio Receiver Sensitivity 58 Radius 96 random unauthorized device 59 Rate 421 reactivate the port 448 real-time network connectivity 62 real-time remote diagnostics 61 receive traps 445 receiver 58 receiver sensitivity profile 58 receiver sensitivity value 58 recipient 264 records 4 reduce 61 redundant management servers 4 reference AP 62 reference unauthorized device 59 register 28 registration-only 28 regulated channels 405 regulatory requirements 3, 404 regulatory rules 404 regulatory standards 3, 4 Release Notes 10

**Reliable Detection 59** reliable detection condition 62 reliable monitoring 61 remote connection 62 remote connectivity 4 remote locations 56 remove 184 remove a filter 404 Removing Servers from the Console 82 Report Book Adding 214 Report Book Parameters 213 reported status 433 reports 3 requests 432 reseller 11 resources 55 Restoring Database 115 restrict 61 RF channel 166 **RF Interference 333** RF Management 127 RF propagation 63 RF signal quality 312 RIFS Mode 323 RJ-45 35 Rogue 129, 130 rogue AP 1, 58, 404 Rogue AP and Station 127 rogue APs 60, 405 rogue APs and stations 315 rogue detection 2 Rogue Device 169 Rogue devices 2 rogue devices 184 Rogue in Network 322 rogue management 2 rogue management mechanisms 243 rogue trace 447 role 101 roubleshooting procedures 433 routable public IP address 432 RTS Threshold 245 rule of thumb 63 Rx Ch Width 323 Rx STBC 324

#### S

sample format 445 Sarbanes-Oxley 4, 359 Sarbanes-Oxley Act 222, 359 scalability 4 scan frequency 315 Scan time 405 scan time interval 405 Scenarios 57 scratch 228 screen size 317 screens 306 scrolling list 362 scrolling screen 134 Searching Reports 214 secondary channel 329 Secured Socket Layer 431 security 1, 9, 319 security and performance status 312 Security IDS/IPS 227 security IDS/IPS 10 Security IDS/IPS policies 127 security intrusion detection 57 security measures 2 Security Mechanisms 321 Security Policy by Hour 127 Security/Performance 137 security-only 3 segment 125, 128 send email messages 259 send notifications 258 send out 268 send traps 445 sending data 56 Sensor 4, 83 sensor 9 Sensor Field of View 58 sensor filter 71 Sensor FOV measurement 61 Sensor FOV Types 59 Sensor Information Page 36 Sensor installation methods 60 Sensor IP 446 Sensor Location 446 Sensor management 8 Sensor Name 38 Sensor network trending information aggregation 9 sensor options 227 Sensor RF specifications 60 Sensor Shared Secret Key 27, 38 Sensor Statistics 135, 137 Sensor Table Data Fields 105 Sensors 71 Sensor-Server communication 277 serial cable 40 Serial Key 25

serial keys 28, 255 Serial Number 25 serial numbers 28, 255 Serial Port 40 serial port 40 serial port configuration 34 Server 4, 33, 81 server name 80 server redundancy 28 service level 59 set up 255 set up a network tree 80 Severity 228, 236 SGI 323 share policy profiles 231 shared secret key 277 Short Guard Interval 422 Short Guard Interval (SGI) 416 Show Commands 42 shut down 448 shutting down 447 Signal 321 signal 319 signal level 60 Signal Meter 313 signal meter 315, 317 signal propagation 61 signal quality 314 Signal Quality Codes 314 signal strength 315, 326 Signal-to-Noise Ratio 321 signal-to-noise ratio 315, 319, 326 simplicity 1 simulate 62 simulated WLAN data 420 Simulator 418 Singapore 327, 404 site survey 56 SM Power Save 324 small-scale 278 SmartEdge Sensor 4 SmartEdge Sensor Administration 55 SmartEdge Sensor density 63 SmartEdge Sensor Design measurements 63 SmartEdge Sensors 4 SMS 3 SMS messages 264 SNMP 3, 227 SNMP management console 445 SNMP management stations 445 SNMP notification 263, 445

SNMP server 261 SNMP trap collector 263 SNMP traps 261, 445 Software Installation 56 software installation 56 Software License Agreement i software version mismatch 44 solve 121 sound 227 Spain 327, 404 specific policies 227 spectral distance 336 spectral properties 336 Spectrum Analyzer Integration 341 Speed 330, 345, 351 SSID 2, 62, 165, 185, 228, 244, 316, 319, 322 SSID filter 309 SSID groups 237 SSIDs 159 SSL 431 SSL/TLS connection 431 STA 316 STA association 62 STA Information by Hour 129 STA type 62 STA->AP 415 Staging 56 staging area 56 staging process 56 staging setup 56 Start 69 Start screen 67, 126, 307, 312 STAs 159 static IP 56 static IP address 40 static private address 431 Station 169 Station Detail 351 station probing 314 statistical confidence level 59 statistics 132 Status 421 stop bit 41 straight-through cable 35, 39 straight-through RJ-45 Ethernet cable 41 streamline 228 structural composition and type 60 subnet 447 Subnet Mask 39 Subnet mask 35 subnet mask 41

summarized information 312 switch 2, 35 switch port 447, 448 switches 2 Switching media type 326 SysLog 3 Syslog server 258 System Components 8 system configuration 251 System Deploymen 55 system design data 62 System Requirements 29

#### Т

tabulation 318 Taiwan 327, 404 TCP Port 443 431 technical background 57 technical support 11 technical teams 1 telco and data cable conduits 61 Telnet Server 39 Telnet server 41 test location 62 test locations 62 test power-on duration 62 test-drive 278 Text 3 threat detection 1 threats 1, 10 Threshold 228 threshold 62 Thresholds 236 Throughput 421 time 446 Time (µsec) 421 Time Frame Selector 127 time period 127 Time Zone 38 time zone 41 Title 446 TK & MIC 319 TKIP/MIC 322 TLS 431 To (email address) 260 tool tip screen 128 toolbar 310, 312 tools 306 Tools screen 307 Top Traffic Analysis screen 353 total number 62

trace 2, 184 tracing 2, 184 Tracing network device 409 tracking wireless devices 139 traffic 432 traffic characteristics 62 transmission 169 transmit 59 transmit spectrum masks 335 Transport Layer Security 431 trap 445 trending 8 triggered 258 troubleshooting 9 Troubleshooting link connection 409 Trusted AP Monitoring 60 trusted APs 60 trusted device 58 trusted stations and APs 59 trusted system 2 trusted traffic 59 **Trusted Traffic Monitoring 59** trusted zone 58 Tx channel width 323 Tx Data Bytes 421 Tx Packets 421 Tx Rate 244 Tx STBC 323 Type A boundary 60 Type B boundary 60 Type C boundary 60 type of notification 258

### U

unauthorized device 59 Unauthorized Device Detection 60, 62 unauthorized devices 58 Unauthorized WLAN Devices 58 unconfigured network tree 79 Uncontrolled 139 unicast 318 unidentified RF signals 314 Unit of Measurement 326 unlimited access 28 un-modulated 336, 339 unplanned 139 unused channels 315 update 275 updates 28 Uplink 415 uplink port 447

Upper 40 MHz 329, 337 up-to-date 10 urban area 58 Urgent 128, 317, 445 **URL 433** User administration 8 User Authentication & Encryption 127 user filter 103 User Guide 9 user interface 4, 9 User Management 92 Adding Users 94 Choosing User Display Options 103 Removing Users 103 Roles and Privileges 93 User management 55 User Name 33, 82, 83 User name 36 user name 80, 277 User Roles & Privileges 93 Username 26 username 42, 445 Users 55 users 237 users and roles 55 Using AirMagnet Alert Window 103

## V

Valid Known Device 169 Vendor List 239 vendor list 237 verification 32, 61 Verifying 32 via email 264 View by 802.11n 313 View by AirWISE Category 349 View by Channel 313 View by Device 313 View by Device/Channel 349 View by Media Type 313 View by Node Type 313 View by SSID 313 View by Time 349 View Filter 308 View Report 76 View Reports 327 viewing and managing data 159 violation 405 violations 139 visible 56 VLAN 3

Index

VNC 433 voice message 241 volume of data 4 VoWLAN 227 VPN 55 VPN client 431 VPN tunnel 431 vulnerabilities 1

#### W

walk-abouts 63 Warning 128, 317, 445 Web Browser 34 Web browser 433 Web cameras 314 Web server page 29 Web-based client-server application 29 Web-based configuration 34 WEP 245 WEP Key Setting 402 WIDS 61, 62 Wi-Fi 3 window 252 Windows 2000/XP SNMP management stations 445 Windows network login ID 23 Windows-based 8 WinZip 16 Wire/Wireless 272 wired 55 wired infrastructure 2 wired network 1, 62 wired port 1 Wired-Side Blocking 1 Wireless 1 wireless assets 163 Wireless Blocking 2 Wireless blocking 1

wireless card 326 wireless connections 1 wireless deployment 1 wireless devices 4 wireless intrusion detection system 61 wireless LAN 3 wireless LAN infrastructure 316 Wireless media type 185 wireless packets 57 wireless performance and security monitoring platform 139 wireless real estate 159 wireless traffic 1 WLAN assets 125 WLAN coverage 61 WLAN health 61 WLAN management responsibilities 3 WLAN network structure 72 WLAN policies 227 WLAN security 1 WLAN security and performance issues 121 WLAN structural components 344 WLAN Throughput Simulator 413, 418 Word 3 world-mode 405 Worldwide 327 worldwide 404

#### X

XML 3

#### Ζ

zero configuration 4, 277 zero percentage increase 62 Zeroize 47 zero-tolerance approach 1 zone of operation 58